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Chapter One


 


The
Avenger shook violently as it was pulled toward the darkness of the
anomaly. Around the flagship, Creevak warships were exploding in massive
explosions hurling flaming debris in all directions. Several pieces slammed
into the unprotected hull of the heavy dreadnought. The Creevak warships as
well as Jeremy’s fleet were all powerless and incapable of defending
themselves. Someone was obviously taking advantage of the situation.


“Where’s all
that weapons fire coming from?” asked Jeremy as he studied the few viewscreens
still working. One of the ship’s in his fleet must still have its power system
functioning.


“It’s from the
New Horizon,” answered Ariel. The dark haired AI was standing just
behind Jeremy. “The exploration dreadnought appears to be unaffected by the
reverse gravity wave. Rear Admiral Barnes is destroying all the Creevak vessels
she can with the ship’s weapons.”


“Can we
communicate with the New Horizon and find out why their systems aren’t
affected?”


“No,” answered
Ariel. “Our communication systems are still down. Secondary power is
unresponsive. I’m switching over to battery power; it should be enough to keep
life support functioning and activate our secondary energy screen.”


Jeremy looked
over at Aaliss. “Can you communicate with Camlin?” The Originator AIs were able
to communicate over short distances with their neural implants and the New
Horizon should be within that communications range. Camlin was on the New
Horizon.


“Not at the
moment. There’s too much interference from the anomaly and the reverse gravity
wave. I can barely communicate with the other AIs on board the Avenger.”


“What about
power?” Jeremy was deeply concerned as the Avenger was at the mercy of
whatever outside forces wanted to take aim at the large dreadnought.


“Talmorr
reports he’s trying to restart one of the fusion power plants; the antimatter
ones are still unresponsive,” Aaliss informed Jeremy. 


A few moments
later the lights brightened and more control consoles began lighting up. 


“We have
communications with the rest of the ship,” reported Lieutenant Lantz as her
communication console began functioning. “Still no communications with our
other ships. Long-range and short-range coms are still down.”


“I’ve just
spoken to Camlin on the New Horizon,” reported Aaliss. “The interference
is lessening. Arian shut their antimatter reactors down just before the reverse
gravity wave struck. The New Horizon is at full power. Arian says we will
not be able to restart our antimatter reactors until after we finish transiting
the anomaly.”


“The rest of
our fleet?”


“They are all
affected, including the new battlestation as well as the Indomitable Class
battlestations. All are being pulled into the anomaly.”


Jeremy frowned
at this news. Too much of the fleet was vulnerable and there was no telling
what was waiting for them on the other side of the anomaly. “As soon as we’re
through try to restart the antimatter reactors. First priority will be the
primary energy shield and then weapons.”


“I’ve
communicated the information to Talmorr,” replied Aaliss.


“We’re
beginning transit of the anomaly,” added Ariel. 


“We have a
fusion reactor fully online,” reported Aaliss as the lights in the Command Center brightened. 


“Increasing
power to the secondary shield,” said Ariel as she worked at adjusting the
available power to the different systems.


Jeremy
suddenly felt faint as the Avenger entered the anomaly and began
transiting to the Creevaks’ universe. He felt as if his body was being turned
inside out and everything seemed to slow down. He looked down at his hands and
was surprised to see them moving as if in slow motion. Then everything seemed
to clear up and he returned to feeling normal.


“What the hell
was that?” asked Kevin, standing up and looking at everyone.


Ariel
activated the short-range sensors to see where they were. “Jeremy, I believe
we’re between two black holes orbiting one another. I’m detecting several
massive structures and hundreds of Creevak warships. We’re being fired upon!”


The Avenger
shook violently and several warning alarms began sounding.


“Hull breach!” reported the damage control officer. “We have three decks open to space.
Emergency bulkheads have been activated.”


“The New
Horizon is moving forward to engage the Creevak vessels,” added Aaliss.
“They’re using the ship’s blue energy spheres against the Creevak and they seem
to be quite effective.”


“What came
through with us?” asked Jeremy, trying to get an idea of the tactical situation.
He suspected it wasn’t good.


Ariel took a
moment to check the short-range scans. “The new battlestation, eight
Indomitable Class battlestations, twenty-seven dreadnoughts, and one hundred
and twelve battlecruisers.” 


“That’s all?”
Jeremy knew nearly half of his fleet was missing.


“That’s all
that came through the anomaly.”


“Antimatter
reactors are coming back online,” reported Aaliss. “We should have full power
in a couple of minutes.”


“I have
communication with other ships in the fleet,” added Lieutenant Lantz. “Most are
reporting power problems but expect to be fully operational shortly.”


Suddenly the
lights in the Command Center returned to full brightness and all the viewscreens
came back on. On the primary viewscreen, the New Horizon was visible
firing her blue energy spheres and dark matter missiles at the nearby Creevak
vessels, causing havoc in the enemy fleet’s formation.


“I have Rear
Admiral Jones on the comm,” reported Lantz. “He reports he has a number of
fusion reactors back online and expects to have the battlestation back to full
power within ten minutes. He has activated the station’s secondary energy
shield to protect it until the primary shield is ready for activation. All of
his weapons are still offline.”


“Long-range
sensors coming online,” reported Kevin, seeing his screens lighting up.


“Kevin, scan
those large structures near the black holes. I want to know what they are.”


“Scanning.”
Kevin’s hands moved over his console with his eyes glued to the screens.


“More inbound
weapons fire,” warned Ariel.


“We just lost
the Fury and the Trenton,” reported Major Preston, seeing the
icons of the two dreadnoughts vanish from the tactical display.


“The
Indomitable Class battlestations have their power systems up and are using
their gravity drives to move in to protect the new station. They’re beginning
to fire on the enemy ships,” added Aaliss as she communicated with the AIs on
the stations.


Kevin turned
to look at Jeremy. “I’m detecting four large artificial structures, two in
orbit near each of the black holes. Each structure is over one hundred
kilometers in size.”


“They must be
the source of the anomaly,” suggested Ariel. “If we destroy them, it would
close the anomaly permanently.”


Jeremy gazed
at one of the viewscreens showing one of the structures. It looked like a giant
beehive with sharp spikes sticking out everywhere. “Is the anomaly still open?”


Kevin shook
his head. “No, it shut down as soon as we came through. I can still detect it
but it’s not open.”


“As ships get
their power back up have them move closer to the new station. We’re gong to
need its firepower if we hope to survive here very long.” Even as Jeremy spoke
the Avenger shuddered as inbound weapons fire struck its weakened energy
shield, causing more alarms to go off.


“Jeremy, we have
a problem,” reported Kevin with a strained look on his face. “The long-range
sensors are showing more fleets of Creevak vessels inbound. I would put the
total number at over ten thousand vessels.”


“An invasion
fleet,” said Aaliss, her eyes widening. “They’re going to try to send all of
those ships through the anomaly to our universe.”


“They still
might,” said Ariel. “We’re the only thing standing in their way. Once they
eliminate us they’ll reactivate the anomaly and begin sending those fleets
through.”


Jeremy leaned
back in his command chair and briefly closed his eyes. He couldn’t let those
ships go through. They could change the power balance in the home universe. He
wasn’t sure how they would affect the war between the Originators and the
Eternals but it wouldn’t be good.


“Ariel, target
all four of those structures with dark matter missiles as soon as we have
sufficient power.”


“Jeremy!”
cried out Kevin in shock. “That will strand us here!”


Others in the
crew looked at Jeremy in consternation, realizing what he was suggesting.


“I know, but
what else can we do to stop those fleets?”


Kevin didn’t
reply. He didn’t have an answer. No one did.


-


Rear Admiral
Barnes was growing concerned. By attacking the Creevak vessels she had forced
them to concentrate primarily on her vessel and not on the rest of the fleet.
Even so, some fleet vessels were still being destroyed. “What’s the current
power situation on the Avenger?”


“Power is
almost restored,” reported Camlin. A strange look came over Camlin’s face.
“Admiral Strong has ordered the Avenger to launch dark matter missiles
at the four large stations we’ve observed.”


“That will
strand us here if those are what’s keeping open the anomaly,” said Kelsey, her
eyes wide with worry. If that were to happen she might never see her son again.
She looked over at Katie and saw the look of shock on her face. She also knew
what was at stake.


“It’s all
those Creevak fleets showing up on the long-range sensors,” said Major Weir.
“We can’t let those ships go through the anomaly. They could easily change the
balance of power back in our own universe.”


“Major Weir is
correct,” said Arian. “Those ships cannot be allowed access to the anomaly. The
only way to prevent that is to destroy those four large stations. Andram and I
are fairly certain they are what’s controlling and activating the anomaly by
drawing power from the event horizons of the black holes.”


“Admiral, the Avenger
is launching,” reported Captain Reynolds.


“Our
children!” cried out Katie. “We might not ever see them again.” Katie’s eyes
were glued to the main viewscreen, now focused on one of the large, strange
looking stations.


In a sudden
blast of light the first dark matter missile slammed into the station’s energy
shield. The shield held, flickering only slightly from the impact.


For a full
minute dozens of dark matter missiles struck the energy shield, failing to
bring it down.


Kelsey felt a
little bit of guilty relief. Maybe she would still get to see Jason.


“Admiral, the
new battlestation is firing. They’re launching blue energy spheres at the
stations,” reported Major Weir.


On the screen,
half a dozen blue energy spheres struck the Creevak station’s energy screen and
clung to it. For a full minute the spheres absorbed the energy and then they
were through. They latched onto the hull of the strangely shaped station and
began converting it into space dust.


“The spheres
are effective,” reported Captain Reynolds. “All four stations have been struck
and they are beginning to come apart. I estimate in seven or eight minutes
nothing will be left. The effects from the blue energy spheres is rapidly
accelerating.”


There was
silence in the Command Center of the New Horizon. They all knew any hope
of them ever seeing home again was being destroyed right before their eyes.


On the
viewscreens, the four massive Creevak structures were slowly being turned into
black space dust. From all four a wave of shuttles and other escape craft burst
forth, fleeing the destruction. 


Rear Admiral
Barnes looked over at Kelsey and Katie. Both had stunned looks on their faces.
Katie looked as if she was about to cry.


“Creevak
vessels are breaking off their attack and are pulling back,” reported Captain
Reynolds.


Kathryn
nodded. “Take us to the new battlestation and we’ll see what we can salvage out
of this situation.” At least the new battlestation had repair facilities. All
the ships which survived the passage through the anomaly and the brief battle
with the waiting Creevak vessels could be repaired.


“Fleet Admiral
Strong is ordering all vessels to rendezvous at the new battlestation,”
reported Captain Travers. “All ships are to go into orbit inside the defense
perimeter being set up by the Indomitable Class battlestations.”


-


Kelsey forced
herself to look back up at the viewscreens. She could see the new battlestation
and knew it would be their home for the foreseeable future. “Andram, is there
anyway for us to return home?”


The entire
crew looked at the Alton waiting for a response.


“I don’t
know,” Andram replied. He had one of the most serious looks on his face Kelsey
had ever seen.


“We’re talking
about multi-universal physics. It’s obvious the Creevak were using the power
from the two orbiting black holes to open up a portal to our universe. The
amount of power to tear a hole in space between two universes is far beyond
anything our current technology can produce.”


“Fortunately
we have numerous Originator and Alton scientists on board the New Horizon
as well as the new battlestation,” added Arian. “We’ll form a team to begin
studying this phenomenon immediately. If there is a solution, we’ll find one.”


“If there’s a
way for us to get home, we’ll find it,” promised Kathryn, looking over at
Kelsey and Katie. She could not begin to imagine how they must be feeling.
“None of us want to live out the rest of our lives so far from home. As long as
we’re alive, there is hope.”


Kelsey nodded.
At least Angela and Clarissa were still back at the other battlestation with
the kids. They would have someone to look after them until she and Katie could
get back. She just wondered how far in the future that was going to be, if
ever.


-


“All four
stations have been destroyed,” confirmed Ariel. On the ship’s screen, four
clouds of black space dust designated the former locations of the Creevak
stations. The dust was already beginning to fall toward the black holes.


Jeremy let out
a deep sigh. He knew many of his crew would disagree with the decision he had
just made. They were trapped in the Creevak universe with no way to get home.
Forcing his eyes away from the screen he looked over at Kevin.


“How could
you?” asked Kevin, his eyes staring angrily at Jeremy. “We could have found
another way!” Kevin could only imagine how Katie was feeling. She was a great
mother and now that had been taken away from her with one fateful decision.


“Kevin, there
was no other choice. I couldn’t let those Creevak fleets transit to our
universe.”


Kevin just
shook his head and left the Command Center. 


Jeremy felt
shaken. Kevin was his oldest friend. They had been together since their days at
the Fleet Academy on the Moon.


“He will calm
down,” said Ariel. “He just needs some time. The decision you made was a hard
one, but it was the right one. The Creevak could have done terrible harm in our
universe. Look at what they did in the satellite galaxy and the larger one.
They destroyed hundreds of worlds.”


“Ariel is
right,” added Aaliss. “There was no other logical choice.”


Lieutenant
Lantz turned toward Jeremy. “All ships are reporting full power has been
restored.”


Jeremy looked
toward Ensign Keera Beck who had taken Kevin’s vacated console. “How many ships
made it?” He knew some had been destroyed by the Creevak before their power was
restored.


“Twenty-five dreadnoughts
and one hundred and three battlecruisers. Many of those have suffered some
damage.”


“Lieutenant
Lantz, contact Rear Admiral Jones and inform him I want to use his repair bays
on the dreadnoughts first. They have the best chance of standing up to Creevak
warships. He also has my permission to use whatever weapons are necessary to
defend the remaining ships and Indomitable Class battlestations and that
includes the blue energy spheres.”


Jeremy leaned
back in his command chair. For the moment the situation was stable. Looking at
the tactical display, he noticed the Creevak fleets were holding their
positions. His eyes were drawn to the viewscreens focused on the two black
holes. All he could see were the event horizons which looked like dark shadows
surrounded by bright rings of light.


“Contact Rear
Admiral Barnes. As soon as possible I want to meet with her and any of the
scientists on board the New Horizon who might have an idea of where we
are and what we can do to go back home.” 


Jeremy had no
intention of being marooned here for the rest of his life. Somehow, he had to
get his people home. He also wanted to go speak to Kevin. He didn’t feel
comfortable knowing his best friend was angry with him. Jeremy let out a long
and deep breath. He couldn’t really blame Kevin for being upset. If the
situation were reversed, Jeremy knew he would most likely be upset as well.


-


Several hours
later Jeremy was in the main conference room of the New Horizon. Kelsey
was sitting next to him and had spoken very little. Katie was present as well
and from the look of her face, Jeremy knew she had been crying. This made
Jeremy fell even more guilty. He had hurt all of those he considered close to
him. Others in the room included Rear Admiral Barnes, Andram Muce, Shilum
Torre, Damon Brim, Arian Pantol, Nomar Krill, Betrem Jalat, and Camlin.


“We’re here to
discuss what needs to be done so we can eventually return to our universe,”
began Jeremy as all eyes focused on him. “As all of you know, the four Creevak
stations that were responsible for keeping the anomaly open have been destroyed
by my orders. There were over ten thousand Creevak warships on a course to
enter the anomaly and make the transit to our universe. I could not allow
that.”


“You made the
right decision,” said Rear Admiral Barnes. “Our primary duty is to defend
Originator space as well as the Communications and Transport Hub. The Creevak
could not be allowed to move a large invasion fleet into our universe.”


“I believe we
are all in agreement in that regard,” commented Arian. “However, we all also
want to return home. This universe provides numerous areas for research and a
few if its natural laws are considerably different from our own, some of which
we’ve already discovered and may pose a serious problem.”


Jeremy’s eyes
widened. “What have you found out?” He had a feeling he wasn’t going to like
this.


 Arian looked
over at Andram. “Why don’t you explain what our observations have indicated?”


Andram nodded.
“As you know we’ve long believed the multiverse was a reality; we just had no
way to observe it. We have postulated for many years that in other universes
the laws of nature might be different. We have confirmed at least one natural
law in this universe is much different from our own.”


“What is
that?” asked Kathryn. “All of our weapons seem operable and our power systems
are working fine.”


“Yes, but the
difference it not easily observable. The difference we’ve found involves the
flow of time itself. Early observations, including the ones we made as we
transited the anomaly, indicate time here moves much slower than in our own
universe.”


Jeremy felt as
if he had been punched in the stomach. “How much slower?”


“For every
year that passes here, a little over three passes in our own universe. That
explains why there was such a long lag time between Creevak attacks and why
their ships were appearing in our universe so slowly. To them transit time was
normal but in transiting into our universe everything sped up by three times.
That is why there was such a large spacing in their warship arrivals.”


The room was
very quiet as everyone digested this information. It caused them to realize how
important it was to find a solution to their dilemma as soon as possible.


“Three to
one,” said Jeremy as he weighed what that meant.


“If we’re here
too long we’ll miss our children growing up,” said Katie, her eyes wide with shock.
“We’ve got to find a way back home!”


Shilum Torre
shook her head. She had Alton degrees in advanced physics and hyperspace
studies. “It’s going to be difficult. It took the Creevak four massive stations
to generate enough power from the two black holes to open up the anomaly. Even
with our antimatter power systems I don’t see how we can get the necessary
power.”


“It’s going to
take time,” said Arian. “We need to spend considerable time just making
observations of this universe as well as the two black holes. We may eventually
be able to tap them for the power we need. Fortunately the new battlestation
has numerous resources available so if we need to build anything we probably
can.”


“The AIs in
our home galaxy had a method for collecting power from the black hole in the
core,” said Katie. “Can we build something similar?”


Jeremy shook
his head. That battle was the one where his fleet and several others had been
transported to the Triangulum Galaxy. “No, if you recall they had hundreds of
massive power collecting satellites around the black hole as well as several
large control stations. We lost a major portion of the Federation fleet while
destroying them. It would take us too long to build something like that here
even with the resources from the battlestation.”


“Then what are
we going to do?” asked Kelsey. She was having a hard time holding it together
knowing it might be years before she saw Jason again.


Jeremy let out
a deep breath. “The battlestation has a large habitat in its core. That will
have to be our home for the foreseeable future. We’ll put everyone we can doing
research in finding a way to get us back home.”


“What about
the Creevak?” asked Kathryn. “They have a number of large fleets just outside
of the gravity fields of the black holes.”


“So far
they’re staying away,” replied Jeremy. 


Arian nodded.
“I believe with the four stations gone the Creevak are hesitant to approach the
black holes. From our early observations there is only a narrow region between
the two where it’s safe to travel. Our battlestation is currently sitting in
the center of that. Fortunately our gravity drives should allow us to maintain
our current position.”


“What about
the anomaly?” asked Jeremy. “Is there any trace of it?”


“There is
not,” answered Camlin. “All traces of it vanished shortly after the four
Creevak stations were destroyed. It’s as if it never existed.”


Katie looked
over at Jeremy. “How’s Kevin?” She was curious why he hadn’t come to the
meeting. She knew he must be extremely upset over what  happened.


“Angry with
me,” replied Jeremy. He had tried to talk to Kevin before coming over to the New
Horizon but Kevin had refused to see him. “He disagrees with my decision to
destroy the four Creevak stations.”


Katie nodded
knowingly. “I’ll talk to him. He knows what you did was right. It’s just going
to take time to get used to it. It’s going to take time for all of us to accept
this new reality.”


Kelsey looked
over at Katie. She seemed to be doing better now. “At least Angela and Clarissa
are with the kids. They will be well taken care of until we can get back.”


“We’ll get
back,” promised Jeremy. “If it’s the last thing I do, I’ll get us all back.”


Kelsey nodded.
Jeremy had a good record of keeping his promises, but this was a big one and
one which might not be possible. With a feeling of deep sadness Kelsey knew
there was a good chance they would end up having to live out the rest of their
lives in this new and strange galaxy. She might never see Jason again.


 


 











Chapter Two


 


A full month
passed and they were still trapped in the Creevaks’ universe. Kevin was back in
the Command Center but the relationship between himself and Jeremy was still
strained.


“Inbound
Creevak warships,” reported Kevin as warning alarms sounded on his sensor
console. “Thirty battlecruisers and twelve of their battleships. Estimated
contact time is two hours and twelve minutes. They’re coming down the slot.”
The slot was what they called the safe area between the two black holes.


Jeremy nodded.
The powerful gravity from the black holes made hyperspace travel in their
vicinity impossible. Ships could maneuver on their gravity drives but it took
over two hours to put enough distance between the two black holes to the point
hyperspace travel was possible. There was also only one very slim area ships
could travel to enter and escape the intense gravity. So far, Jeremy had kept
his ships near the battlestation, their key base in this universe. Without it,
they would not last long.


Jeremy pressed
a button on his console, which would place him in communication with Rear
Admiral Barnes on the New Horizon.


“Admiral,”
came Kathryn’s voice.


“I guess
you’ve seen the Creevak ships?”


“Yes, they’re
a little over two hours away. Should I take the New Horizon out to meet
them?”


Jeremy hated
risking the exploration dreadnought but it was the only ship with the blue
energy spheres though he had spoken to Rear Admiral Jones about equipping the Avenger
with them as well. The station had the manufacturing capabilities to make the
blue energy sphere projectors. He wanted to install the projectors on all of
his remaining dreadnoughts.


“Yes, but I’m
sending ten of our dreadnoughts and twenty battlecruisers as support.”


“We may lose
some of them,” warned Kathryn.


“I know, but
we can’t afford to lose the New Horizon; she’s too valuable and the only
ship we have which might be able to travel around in this universe.”


“We’ll leave
in twenty minutes; that will give the rest of the ships sufficient time to get
in formation.”


“Good luck,”
replied Jeremy. “Don’t take any unnecessary risks.”


Jeremy turned
his attention to the ship’s main viewscreen, which had just switched to show a
view of the massive super exploration dreadnought. The ship was slowly moving
away from the battlestation as other ships moved to join her.


“Task group is
forming up,” reported Kevin. “All assigned ships should be in formation in
eight to twelve minutes.”


Jeremy leaned
back in his command chair; for now all he could do was watch and wonder how
many more irreplaceable lives were going to be lost.


-


Rear Admiral
Kathryn Barnes watched the tactical display as the New Horizon and her
task group pulled away from the battlestation. This was the third time this
month the Creevak had sent a fleet in toward the battlestation. Maneuvering
around the two black holes was difficult and the slightest mistake could cause
a ship to be captured by one or the other of the two powerful gravity sources.
If the vessel failed to recover in time, it would vanish into the event horizon
never to be seen or heard from again.


“Time to enemy
contact?” 


“Ninety-eight
minutes,” replied Captain Reynolds. “The Creevak are proceeding toward us very
carefully and are already well inside the gravity wells of the two black
holes.”


Kelsey looked
up at the tactical display. She could see the friendly green icons of their
escorts. She hoped Jeremy was sending the extra ships because they were needed
and not because she and Katie were on board the New Horizon.


“Blue energy
sphere projectors?” asked Kathryn.


“Ready to
fire,” replied Major Weir.


“I want to hit
them as soon as they’re in range. Our energy spheres greatly outrange any
weapons they have used against us so far, and we want to stay out of range of
the silver energy beam their battleships are equipped with if possible.”


“I’ll fire as
soon as we have good target locks.”


“As we close
the range fire a spread of dark matter missiles.” Kathryn was hesitant to use
too many of the powerful missiles. They didn’t have the means to make more
though the battlestation did have a large supply. “We’ll close to maximum
engagement range for our other weapons. Sible, make sure we don’t get too close
to the enemy. I want to let the blue energy spheres do most of the work for
us.”


Sible, the
Originator AI sitting in front of the helm and navigation console, nodded her
head in understanding.


Kathryn leaned
back. It would be quiet for a while as the two fleet formations closed. The
battle in all likelihood would only last for a few minutes. Then, with a little
luck, the task group would fall back to the battlestation and wait for the next
attack.


-


Jeremy watched
the tactical display nervously. This was the third Creevak attack and he was
expecting them at some point to try something different. This could be that
time.


“I’m not
detecting anything abnormal,” reported Ariel. She was using the ship’s
long-range sensors to thoroughly scan the Creevak ships.


“They are
nearing attack range,” reported Aaliss. “Camlin says they’ll use the blue
energy spheres first and attempt to stay just out of reach of the Creevak
weapon systems.”


Jeremy nodded.
“Let’s just hope it works out that way.” He knew it probably wouldn’t but he
could hope.


-


Rear Admiral
Barnes watched tensely as the New Horizon closed to attack range. The
Creevak fleet had detected their approach and had moved into a crescent
formation in the shape of two large horns.


“Preparing to
fire blue energy spheres,” reported Major Weir. 


Kathryn
nodded. It was strange not having Clarissa around. Of course both Camlin and
Sible were Originator AIs and in the Command Center.


On the main
viewscreen, the Creevak ships were now visible. The Creevak battleships were
3,300 meters in length, 2,000 meters in width, and nearly 900 meters thick.
They were crab-shaped with six curving spires coming out from the sides of the
hull and then arching until they pointed forward. They were dead black in color
and utterly alien in their construction. The Creevak battlecruisers were of
similar design and 2,300 meters in length, 1,400 meters wide, and 600 meters
thick.


“I wonder what
a Creevak looks like?” said Sible as she looked at the viewscreen. 


“If the design
of their ships is any indication of their physical form they’ll be completely
alien to anything we’re used to,” answered Panthel Bayl. Panthel was a female Alton well versed in the study of alien cultures.


“Firing!”
reported Major Weir as he pressed several icons on his tactical console. The
two weapons officers sitting next to him were doing the same thing. “We have
multiple confirmed target locks.”


-


From the New
Horizon dozens of blue spheres of energy hurtled toward the Creevak
vessels. There was no attempt at communication as the Creevak had never
responded to communication requests in the past.


The blue
spheres swiftly covered the distance between the Originator and Creevak ships. The
Creevak vessels fired their red and silver energy beams trying to disrupt the
spheres. The few spheres hit merely absorbed the energy. Then the spheres were
amongst the Creevak fleet and began attaching themselves to energy screens. The
spheres began absorbing the energy from the shields, causing them to fail. When
that happened the spheres were then attracted to the ships’ hulls and attached
themselves. Where the spheres touched the hulls, the area around the spheres
began to turn into a black space dust as all the energy holding the atoms
together was absorbed, causing the ship to begin to come apart. This effect
rapidly spread and seemed to accelerate.


-


“Hits on three
of their battleships and four of their battlecruisers,” reported Captain
Reynolds. “They’re losing power. The other ships are still inbound.”


“Second wave
of blue energy spheres launching,” reported Major Weir.


“Admiral, at
their current rate of advance they’ll be in range to fire their weapons in
forty seconds,” warned Reynolds.


Kathryn leaned
forward and pressed an icon on her command screen. “All ships, standby to
launch dark matter missiles. Follow up with dark matter energy projectors and
antimatter cannons. Continue to fire until all enemy ships are destroyed or
they withdraw.”


-


The second
round of blue energy spheres struck the advancing Creevak fleet formation. Two
more battleships and three battlecruisers were stricken and dropped out of the
attacking fleet formation.


The New
Horizon launched a third wave of the blue spheres just as the Creevak
vessels entered weapons range. Two more battleships and four battlecruisers
were struck by the spheres. Moments later the Creevak began returning fire.


-


“Incoming
weapons fire!” warned Captain Reynolds. “Several of our ships have been hit by
silver energy beams from the Creevak battleships.”


Kathryn
winced. The silver energy beams of the Creevak battleships was their most
dangerous weapon. “Sible, put the New Horizon in front of our task group
to draw the enemy fire. Keep all ships at extreme weapons range. Major Weir,
concentrate our blue energy spheres only on the Creevak battleships.”


“Yes,
Admiral,” replied Weir as he adjusted his firing parameters to ignore the
Creevak battlecruisers. “Just be aware it takes more of the spheres to destroy
one of their battleships.”


On one of the
smaller viewscreens, the Originator battlecruiser Tetris was struck by
one of the silver energy beams. It smashed into the energy shield and after a
moment managed to penetrate. A huge explosion rattled the hull of the vessel,
blasting out a huge cavity in the side of the ship. The beam struck again,
penetrating the stern near Engineering. The entire back third of the ship blew
apart, leaving the vessel powerless.


“Tetris
is down,” confirmed Captain Reynolds. “It’s dead in space.”


“All ships are
launching dark matter missiles,” added Camlin.


On the main
viewscreen, one of the Creevak’s battleships was being turned into space dust.
Six blue energy spheres were scattered about on its hull and large swaths of
the vessel were losing its form. Clouds of black space dust were forming and
floating away from the ship. Already it had ceased firing and now the last of
its power died, leaving the dying hulk drifting in space.


“Instruct any
ship hit to pull back immediately. We can’t afford to lose vessels.” Kathryn
knew how valuable each ship was to the stranded fleet. In order to survive they
needed every vessel.


The New
Horizon shook violently and several red lights flared up on the damage
control console.


“Energy beam
strike to the hull just above secondary engineering,” reported the damage
control officer. “We have damage to the hull and two compartments are open to
space. No casualties and I’m sealing off the damaged section.”


“The Loxten
is pulling back,” reported Reynolds. “She took an energy beam strike to the bow
and her bow weapons are nonfunctional.”


Kathryn
nodded. The Loxten was one of the dreadnoughts Jeremy had assigned to
her task group. 


On the
viewscreens, massive explosions were rolling across the Creevak fleet. Several
Creevak battlecruisers saw their energy screens waver and fail under the
onslaught. As soon as that happened deadly dark matter warheads turned the
vessels into blazing infernos of molten metal.


“Creevak fleet
has stopped its advance and seems to be pulling back,” reported Camlin.


“That’s
confirmed,” said Captain Reynolds. “The ships have reversed course.”


“All ships
hold your fire,” ordered Kathryn over the ship-to-ship comm. “We’ll hold our
position here for the immediate future until we have determined the Creevak are
actually withdrawing.” Kathryn wanted to make sure this wasn’t a trick of some
kind.


-


Kelsey had
been sitting on the edge of her command chair during the entire battle. She had
little to do in such situations other then to watch for events which might need
to be called to Rear Admiral Barnes’ attention. Fortunately, this battle hadn’t
been very costly. 


“We lost the Tetris.”
Kelsey reported as she listened to the reports coming in over her comm. “We
have three dreadnoughts with minor damage and seven battlecruisers with minor
to moderate damage. The commanders of the vessels are putting together damage
reports to determine what will need to be repaired in the repair docks at the
battlestation.”


-


Kathryn
nodded. It could have been a lot worse. Looking up at the tactical display, she
saw the Creevak were still retreating. The wreckage from the destroyed warships
was already being drawn toward the event horizons of the two black holes. It
would take days for the wreckage and space dust to reach the event horizons.
When it did it would simply vanish, to never be seen again.


-


Jeremy
breathed out a long sigh of relief. Losses had been light and the battlecruiser
could be replaced. The battlestation had the capacity to build new ships in one
of its construction bays. Currently Jeremy was using the bays to repair and
update his warships. As soon as that was finished he would have Rear Admiral
Jones begin constructing several more battlecruisers.


“This was
obviously another probe,” said Aaliss with a steep frown on her face. “They are
still testing our reaction time and our weapons.”


“They are also
analyzing our combat strategy,” added Ariel. “I believe we can expect to see a
number of these probing attacks in the coming months.”


“Another good
reason for us to get the blue energy sphere projectors on all of our dreadnoughts.
It will give us a range advantage which might force the Creevak to leave us
alone.” At least Jeremy hoped it might. They had a lot of research to do if
they ever wanted to get back home.


“Creevak fleet
is accelerating and leaving the passageway,” reported Kevin in a neutral voice.


Jeremy
frowned. He and Kevin still were not back on good terms. Jeremy was determined
to correct that in the near future. Katie had suggested giving Kevin some time
but that didn’t seem to be helping.


“As soon as
they pass the two hour mark have Rear Admiral Barnes bring her fleet back. Give
her damaged ships a priority in the repair and construction bays.”


Jeremy leaned
back in his command chair. Somehow he needed to convince Kevin the decision to
destroy the four Creevak stations had been the right one. Maybe he needed to
talk to Kelsey and have her arrange for the four of them to get together. This
situation with Kevin had gone on long enough and it was time to get it
resolved.


-


Jeremy and
Kelsey were standing in the observation lounge overlooking the central habitat
inside the one hundred and seventy kilometer battlestation. The habitat was
twenty kilometers in length and six kilometers wide with a ceiling of nearly
two kilometers. Special lights set in the ceiling made it appear as if it was a
normal sunlit day. At night, different lights simulated the stars.


From the
lounge, they could see the moderately sized city in the center of the habitat as
well as several large lakes and parks. Around the edge of the city was actual
farmland where animals and crops were being raised.


“At least we
have a place to live,” said Kelsey with a deep sigh. “It’s not as nice as the
Dyson sphere but it will do.”


Jeremy nodded.
The battlestation had a crew of over twelve thousand and that didn’t include
the crews from the dreadnoughts and the Indomitable Class battlestations. The New
Horizon by herself had a crew of nearly two thousand.


Kelsey took
Jeremy’s hand and stood gazing at their new home. “I miss Jason. What do you
think he’s doing?”


Jeremy
laughed. “I’m sure Angela and Clarissa are keeping him busy. I also imagine
Clair is still trying to boss him around.”


“Jeremy, what
if we’re stranded here for years? Time passes differently in this universe. We
could easily miss Jason growing up.”


Jeremy let out
a deep breath. This had been one of his concerns as well. “Don’t forget Angela
and others know what happened to us. I’m sure they’ll be using all the
resources of the Communications and Transport Hub to find a way to rescue us.
There are over eighty million Originators now awake and many of them are
scientists and technicians. If anyone can solve the problem of how to rescue us
it will be them.”


“I had
forgotten about that,” admitted Kelsey as she thought over Jeremy’s words. “I
imagine Grayseth and Kathryn’s father will be demanding they find a way of
rescuing us.”


Jeremy had to
laugh again. He could just imagine Grayseth in the council meetings in his loud
gruff voice demanding to know how much longer it would be before his clan
brother was rescued from the Creevak universe. “We should monitor the region
where the anomaly was for any signs of an attempt at communication. That will
be the first indication of an impending rescue.”


Kelsey turned
away from the large window. “Let’s go down and see our new home. We may be
spending a lot of time there.”


Jeremy hoped
not but he knew breaking through to this universe might be a nearly impossible
task even for the Originators. As far as themselves finding a solution that was
even less likely.


-


Two days
later, Kelsey had managed to talk Katie and Kevin into coming over for a
cookout. She was determined to get Kevin and Jeremy back on good terms. She had
even broken out the hamburgers just for Kevin.


Stepping out
into the backyard, she felt tears start to well up. There was no play set or
sandbox for kids to play in. She felt at any moment Jason and Clair would come
running out of the house trying to be the first one up the slide. 


It was also
discouraging not seeing Grayseth and Marille along with their cubs. Their huge
appetites always brought a smile to Kelsey’s face. Taking a deep breath, she
went over to the large picnic table and set down the tray of food she was
carrying. As she set the tray down she heard an aircar arrive out front. Now
would come the hard part. Keeping Jeremy and Kevin from arguing about the
decision Jeremy made which had marooned all of them in this universe.


-


Jeremy felt a
little tense as Kevin and Katie came into the backyard. Jeremy saw Kevin’s eyes
move to the grill where several thick hamburgers were cooking. Normally Kevin’s
eyes would light up but this time it was as if he didn’t really see them.


“Hi, Kelsey,”
greeted Katie with a smile on her force. “Do you need me to do anything?”


“Sure,”
replied Kelsey. “Come inside and help me with the potato salad.”


The two girls
went inside, leaving Jeremy and Kevin alone.


“How are you
doing, Kevin?” asked Jeremy. He knew this was going to be difficult.


“As good as
can be expected since you stranded us here.”


Jeremy winced.
He could hear the anger in Kevin’s words. “I didn’t have a choice. There were
over ten thousand Creevak warships heading toward the anomaly. We wouldn’t have
been able to stop them.”


Kevin shook
his head. “We don’t know that for sure. With the battlestation, the Indomitable
stations, and our ships we might have been able to stop them.”


“Maybe,”
replied Jeremy as he turned the hamburgers. “But what about next time? From
what the people of the Galactic Union told us the Creevak pretty well control a
major part of this universe. What about the next fleet and the one after that?”


Kevin remained
silent. Jeremy could see he was thinking.


“We don’t know
if there would have been more fleets. If we had destroyed this one the Creevak
might have decided to leave us alone.”


Jeremy shook
his head. “Did you see the size of those four stations? It must have taken them
decades to build such constructions so close to the two black holes. No, I
firmly believe even if we could have stopped this first fleet more would have
followed. I did what I thought had to be done.”


-


The two girls
were inside watching Kevin and Jeremy through the kitchen window.


“At least
they’re not throwing food at each other,” said Katie.


“At least not
yet,” replied Kelsey. “Maybe we’d better go back out just to be on the safe
side.”


The two went
back outside with Kelsey carrying a large bowl of potato salad. “Are the
hamburgers and hot dogs about ready?”


“Close,”
replied Jeremy. He walked over to the table and picked up a plateful of buns to
place on the grill.


Katie looked
from Kevin to Jeremy and put her hands on her hips. “Look, you two. You’ve been
friends for far too long to act this way. Kevin, you know deep down Jeremy made
the right decision. Do you think he wanted to maroon us here? Jeremy and Kelsey
lost as much as we did. Jason is still in the other universe with our twins.”
Katie couldn’t handle it any longer and started crying.


Kevin stepped
over, taking her into his arms. His own eyes were moist. “I know, sweetheart. I
just need a little more time.” Kevin looked over at Jeremy. “I know you made
the right decision. I just need some time to get over missing the twins.”


“We all need
time,” said Kelsey. “There’s not a day that goes by that Jeremy and I don’t
talk about Jason and what he’s doing with Angela and Clarissa and the other
kids. At least they’re safe and they have people to look after them.”


Katie nodded.
“I know. Angela and Clarissa will see they’re raised right. I just don’t want
to miss out on their childhood.”


“None of us
do,” replied Kelsey. “Don’t forget. I’m sure between Councilor Barnes,
Grayseth, Angela and Clarissa they will be doing everything in their power to
rescue us. Our stay here might not be as long as we fear.”


Katie nodded.
“You’re right. I had forgotten about them mounting a rescue. I was thinking it
was all up to us.”


“So had I,”
said Kevin, his face brightening some. “I’m sure it will only be a matter of
days before the Originators and Altons are all over the site of the anomaly
trying to figure a way to open it from their side.”


“And they
will,” promised Jeremy. “Grayseth will not let them quit until they find a
way.” That was one thing Jeremy was sure of. Grayseth could be unrelenting when
he wanted something done.


Jeremy began
taking the hot dogs and hamburgers off the grill as well as the buns. “Food’s
ready.”


Kevin smiled.
“Those hamburgers look really good.”


Jeremy
grinned. “It’s a special recipe I got from one of the chefs at one of the
restaurants nearby. I think you’ll like it. I know I did the first time I tried
one.”


-


Katie watched
approvingly as Kevin loaded up his hamburger. Maybe now things would return to
normal between him and Jeremy. She sure hoped so. Kelsey and she had already
talked several times about their situation and the children. Being away from
them would be hard but at least they still had each other.











Chapter Three


 


Angela and
Clarissa were in the Tower meeting with the Originator Council. It had been over
two months since the events at the anomaly in the Makuul Galaxy. All the data
gathered had been analyzed by Originator, Alton, and Human scientists. The
meeting today was to decide what to do.


“What’s the
current situation in the Makuul Galaxy? asked Councilor Trallis.


“The Galactic
Union has agreed to send ships to help defend the anomaly site if we agree to
improve their hyperdrives,” reported Councilor Barnes. “I would strongly
recommend we do so since they could get reinforcements to the anomaly site much
quicker than we could in case of a massive Creevak incursion.”


“Fleet Admiral
Jackson?”


“We currently
have one forty-kilometer battlestation along with a few Indomitable Class
battlestations at the location of the anomaly. Rear Admiral Hailey Mann will be
there within the next week with her fleet. She has two hundred dreadnoughts as
well as two thousand battlecruisers. That should give us a sufficient force to
prevent any Creevak ships from coming through the anomaly.”


Councilor
Trallis nodded and turned toward Originator Councilor Lamar Rosen who was a
specialist in hyperspace and intra-dimensional physics. “What of our science
teams?”


“We’re
currently putting together the necessary Originator, Alton, and Human
scientists to allow us to thoroughly investigate the anomaly. We’re converting
one of the forty-kilometer battlestations for the research. Labs and other
necessary observation equipment are being installed. We expect the work to be
completed in three more weeks and then the battlestation will set out for the
Makuul Galaxy and the anomaly site.”


“What type of
escort are we sending with the station?”


“Two more of
the forty-kilometer battlestations as well as twenty of the Indomitable ones,”
replied Fleet Admiral Jackson.


Councilor
Garson, an Alton, looked alarmed. “Are we taking precautions to ensure the
Eternals don’t interfere?”


“It shouldn’t
be a problem,” replied Jackson. “The group of galaxies where the Galactic Union
and the Makuul Galaxy are located are sufficiently far away that we don’t
expect any Eternal interference for a number of years. Also, with three fully
armed battlestations there we could repel any Eternal attack.”


“How long will
it take to find a way to rescue Jeremy and the others?” asked Angela. “They
must be getting desperate to get back home by now. The kids ask about their
parents every day.” Angela didn’t mention that several times she had found Elizabeth crying in bed, wanting her mother. 


“Unknown,”
replied Councilor Rosen. “We don’t know what caused the anomaly to close. Was
it the Creevak who closed it or something Fleet Admiral Strong did? The
research will take months, possibly years to find a viable solution. You must
also realize there is a good chance they are not even still alive.”


“They’re
alive,” said Clarissa, her eyes widening. “I know Jeremy, Kevin, Kelsey, Katie,
Ariel and Rear Admiral Barnes. They have the large battlestation as well. No,
they’re still alive and waiting for us to come rescue them. We must not fail.”


“We won’t!”
roared Councilor Grayseth, standing up with his large brown eyes daring anyone
to contradict him. “I will find a way to rescue them if it is the last thing I
do. All the Carethians currently on the Dyson sphere expect us to do everything
in our power to bring my clan brother and his people home. They will accept nothing
less.”


“We shall
allocate the necessary resources,” promised Councilor Trallis, ignoring
Grayseth’s outburst. He was growing used to how the large bear spoke. “Is there
anything else which might be needed?”


“We are
putting a large number of our people at risk far from any Shrieel,” said
Councilor Castille. “I suggest we construct and send another one hundred and
seventy kilometer battlestation there as well. It will be equipped with the
blue energy spheres and its larger habitat will give all of those involved in
the project a place to rest and relax occasionally. It will also greatly add to
the defense of the anomaly site.”


Councilor
Tureen nodded. “I believe Fleet Admiral Strong and his people are still alive.
We must do everything we can to rescue them. I fully support the resources we
are discussing to be assigned to the Makuul Galaxy and the anomaly site.”


Fleet Admiral
Jackson stood up and looked around at the gathered councilors. “There is one
more thing I wish to bring up. I would like to retire from my position as fleet
admiral. I’m getting too old for this type of work.”


He was met
with silence from the councilors. He had discussed his retirement with a few of
them already.


Finally
Councilor Barnes stood and nodded. “We all understand your reasoning. You have
done a fine job as fleet admiral. Do you have a recommendation of who should
take your place?”


Jackson nodded. “I know one admiral who is very well qualified. I believe this council
should make Admiral Race Tolsen the new fleet admiral.”


The nomination
was quickly voted on and passed.


“One more
thing, Fleet Admiral,” said Councilor Trallis. “Would you be interested in
serving as a councilor?”


Jackson thought about it for a moment and then nodded his agreement. “I would be honored
to.”


“I want to be
on the new battlestation going to the anomaly,” said Angela. “I want to take
the kids.”


Councilor
Castille frowned. “You would be going into a possible wartime situation. We
don’t know when or if the Creevak will return.”


“Never-the-less
I want to go. I would also like to be involved with designing the habitat in
the center of the station. From the discussions I have been involved in with
some of the scientists who are going we could be there for a very long time.”


“I think we
can have this conversation at a later date,” suggested Councilor Tureen. “In
the meantime I believe none of us have any objection to you being involved with
helping with the design of the habitat.”


Grayseth
looked around the table. “The transit time to the Makuul Galaxy is far too
long. Seven weeks there and seven weeks back. We must find a way to shorten
that.”


“We would need
more power,” said Councilor Rosen. 


“Dark matter,”
suggested Councilor Trallis. “It has the potential to be a much more powerful
energy source than antimatter.”


Councilor
Dreel looked thoughtful. “We have done some research into that but using dark
matter as a power source is dangerous. It’s too unstable. Much of the research
has blown up on us.”


“Then we must
find a way to stabilize it,” said Councilor Barnes. “I agree with Councilor
Grayseth. Seven weeks to the Makuul Galaxy is far too long if we expect to
maintain a long term presence there.”


Councilor
Trallis slowly nodded his head. “I will instruct one of our research facilities
to begin studying the problem immediately. Are there any other matters we need
to discuss?”


“Several,”
replied Councilor Barnes. “What is the current population of Originators,
Humans, Altons, and Carethians in the Dyson spheres?”


Councilor
Trallis pressed several icons on the small screen in front of him. “There are
currently eighty-five million Originators, two billion one hundred million
Humans, five billion two hundred million Altons, and three million four hundred
thousand Carethians.”


“The Human
population may drop some as we restore the worlds the Eternals severely damaged
in the Federation,” added Councilor Roan. “We expect the Alton population to
grow slightly in the next few years and the Carethian population to probably
double as more immigrants come to the Shrieel.”


“Cities are
still being built to handle those who want to stay,” added Councilor Trallis.
“We believe in the next six months we will have accommodations for everyone who
has indicated they want to come to the Shrieel here at the Communications and
Transport Hub.”


Councilor
Barnes nodded. He knew many who had evacuated from Federation and Alton space were still living in large tent cities in the Dyson sphere in Shari space.


“We are
steadily bringing people from the Shrieel in the Milky Way Galaxy to the hub,” said
Councilor Tureen. “As a city is completed, either Humans, Altons, or Carethians
are brought in on the large Originator transport ships to occupy it.”


Fleet Admiral
Jackson nodded his head. “We will finally have the people to take the fight to
the Eternals. In another few years we will be ready for the next phase of the
war.”


“And what
exactly is that?” asked Councilor Trallis. 


Jackson grinned. “I’ll let the new fleet admiral explain it. It’s his plan and it will be
a game changer.”


-


Two years later.


 


Angela was in
the large habitat of the Originators newest super battlestation. With the
discovery of a stable dark matter power source the size of the station had been
substantially increased. The super battlestation was two hundred and sixty
kilometers in diameter and armed with the most powerful weapons known to
Originator science. It was now sitting two million kilometers from the site of
where the anomaly once was.


Stepping into
the large home where she lived with Brace and the five children Angela entered
the study where Clarissa was teaching them their extra lessons. During the day
all five attended school with other children. The school used a combination of
Originator and Alton teaching methods which were quite effective. Much of their
learning was interactive using computers and neural links which allowed the
children to assimilate knowledge easily. The teachers would then spend hours
explaining to the children the knowledge they had been given. At first Angela
had balked at having neural implants put in the kid’s heads but several
Originator and Alton doctors had assured her there would be no complications.


“How are
things going?” Clarissa was in the front of the room pointing out information
on a large viewscreen. From the looks of it, today’s special lesson was in
hyperspatial physics.


“Clarissa
smiled. “Fine. The children are doing very well with their lessons. Of course
Jason needs to stop drawing spacecraft on his desk.”


Angela walked
over to Jason who had a chastened look on his face. The top of the children’s
school desks were an interactive screen that allowed them to enter information
as well as look up data. Glancing at Jason’s desk, she saw he had drawn three
large spacecraft engaged in a space battle.


“It’s the Avenger,”
Jason explained. “It’s fighting a Creevak warship.”


“What’s the
other vessel?”


Jason fidgeted
and then answered. “It’s mine. I’m attempting to rescue the Avenger.”


Angela reached
out and patted Jason gently on the shoulder. He was always talking about
someday rescuing his parents. “Maybe you will.”


“How much
longer?” Angela looked at Clarissa.


“We’re nearly
done. I have a meeting tonight with several of the AIs who are working on the
new ship so I will be gone for a few hours.”


Angela nodded.
The new ship was the one being planned to attempt to reach the universe where
Jeremy and the others were trapped. Unfortunately, it might be years yet before
the new space drive was perfected which would allow travel between the
universes. She had sat in on several of the meetings and what was being
discussed was far beyond anything she was familiar with.


She heard the
door behind her open and turning around saw Brace come in. He was now a colonel
and second in command of the one thousand Marines on board the battlestation.
“How was your day?”


“Busy,” he
replied with a smile. “I spent most of the day inspecting troops and setting up
a new training schedule. We have some new recruits who will be arriving in a
few more days.”


Angela knew
with the dark matter energy converters the trip from the Communications and
Transport Hub to the Makuul Galaxy now only took six days instead of seven
weeks. “I believe Grayseth is coming as well.”


Brace winced.
“I bet that means Marille and the cubs will be along. We’d better stock up on
food.”


Angela laughed.
“It will be good to see them again. All the kids get along well with the cubs.”


“Someday I
suspect they’ll all be serving on the same ship together.”


Angela stared
at Brace. She knew he was probably right. The children were going to do the
same thing their parents had done: stick together. The one question that really
concerned her was who would be in charge. Would it be Jason or Clair? So far
Clair pretty well dominated the others but Jason had a rebellious streak in
him. Someday she was certain he would challenge Clair for leadership. She could
already imagine the fireworks when that happened.


-


When their
studies were over Jason returned to his room and pulled out his personal desk.
It was capable of everything the teaching desks were as well as a few other
things. Jason had already learned how to bypass the passwords Angela had put in
to keep him from accessing restricted information.


Pressing
several icons on his desk information on the anomaly came up. All the data from
past and current observations was listed. With a deep sigh, he pressed an icon
that showed the Avenger falling toward the anomaly with the New
Horizon blowing apart the Creevak ships around the vessels. Shortly after
that the two ships as well as other Originator units, including the one hundred
and seventy kilometer battlestation, entered the swirling orifice of the
anomaly and vanished.


“I know you’re
still alive,” he whispered. “Someday I’m coming to find you.”


-


Clarissa was
watching Jason. She had known for a while he had circumvented Angela’s
passwords. There was no doubt in her mind that someday she would take the
children and they would find a way to enter the Creevak universe. Clarissa was
determined to bring Ariel, Jeremy, and the others back home.


-


Several days
later Angela and Brace were waiting in the large observation lounge overlooking
the central habitat of the battlestation. They were waiting for Grayseth and
his family.


“I can’t
believe this is our home now,” said Brace, looking out one of the observation
windows at the massive habitat. 


The habitat
extended for thirty-two kilometers with a width of eight kilometers and a
ceiling nearly three kilometers high. A futuristic city similar to those on the
Dyson sphere but smaller was in the center and the home to the sixty thousand
crew personnel of the huge battlestation. In the distance, Brace could see the
large lake where one could actually camp and enjoy water sports. Several
streams and small rivers were also visible. Farmland, parks, and forests
surrounded the city. Even from here aircars were visible going from one
destination to another.


“I tried to
make it as close to what is on the Dyson sphere as possible,” said Angela,
stepping closer to Brace and taking his hand. “I knew we might be here for a
long time.”


“At least with
the new and faster Accelerator Rings we can go back and forth between here and
the Communications and Transport Hub in a reasonable length of time.”


Angela nodded.
She did occasionally take the children back to the home Dyson sphere for
additional training. After spending several years studying the former location
of the anomaly she was coming to believe any hope of rescuing Jeremy and the
others might very well rest with the children. She was now determined to
prepare them for that day.


“Angela!” called
out a voice from behind them. Turning, Angela saw Marille, Grayseth, and their
four cubs come into the observation lounge.


Smiling,
Angela walked over, giving Marille a friendly hug. “I’m so glad to see all of
you.”


Marille
grinned, showing her incisors. “I wish we could have come sooner but Grayseth
was determined to take the cubs on their first hunt.”


“And how did
that go?”


Marille looked
at Grayseth frowning. “At least they all came back in one piece with only a few
scrapes and bruises.”


Angela nodded.
“I can imagine.”


“Any news on
the research?” asked Grayseth in his loud booming voice.


“Still the
same. The anomaly has completely vanished. I’m guessing when the Avenger
and New Horizon transited the anomaly Jeremy found a serious threat to
our universe on the other side. Some of the Originator scientists on board
believe he destroyed whatever the Creevak had built to create the anomaly.”


“Stranding
themselves in the Creevak universe,” added Brace.


Grayseth
nodded. “Yes, that sounds like something my clan brother would have done. I
understand you’re building a ship to attempt to travel from our universe to the
Creevak universe.”


“Yes,” replied
Angela. “Several Originator and Alton research scientists are working on a
space drive which might be capable of making the trip. Unfortunately, it’s
probably years away from being perfected.”


“When the ship
is ready, I will be on it,” declared Grayseth. “It is my sworn duty to do
everything in my power to rescue Jeremy and the others.”


“It might not
be safe,” warned Angela, though she planned on being on the ship as well.


Marille
laughed. “Have you ever known danger to prevent Grayseth from doing something
once he sets his mind on it?”


“No,” replied
Angela, shaking her head. “Let’s go to our home and get all of you settled in.
The kids have been excited about seeing you. We have several aircars waiting.”


It didn’t take
long to get everyone and their baggage loaded into the two aircars and head for
the suburbs of the city where Angela’s home was located. 


-


Jason was
excited about seeing the cubs. It had been months since their last visit to the
Dyson sphere. Jason knew all four of the cubs had gone out on their first hunt.
He was curious to hear how that went.


“They’ll be
here soon,” said Clair who was staring out the window with her hands on her
hips.


“I can’t wait
to play with Carly,” said Elizabeth. Carly was the only female cub.


“I want to
play with her too,” said Mathew, Elizabeth’s twin brother.


“Braleseth is
the leader,” announced Jeremy. “He and I have plans to make.”


“You always
have plans,” complained Clair. 


“There they
are!” shouted Andrea, Clair’s younger sister. “They’re here!”


The kids all
rushed to the door where Clarissa was waiting patiently. She knew the next few
days would be challenging with both the cubs and the children in the house.


-


Later Jason
and Braleseth were in Jason’s room talking.


“Did you get
to kill anything?” asked Jason. They were talking about Braleseth going out on
the hunt with his father. Grayseth had taken each cub out individually.


Braleseth
nodded. “A deer. I killed it with a bow and arrow and then my father showed me
how to dress it out. It was pretty bloody.”


Jason frowned
in distaste. He was glad he didn’t have to go through this ritual. “Have you
decided what you’re going to be when you grow up?”


“A spaceship
pilot,” replied  Braleseth. “I want to study navigation and how to fly a
spaceship. What about you?”


“I want to be
the commander of a spaceship. I’m already studying what I will need to know.
I’m going to rescue my parents from the Creevak universe someday.”


Braleseth
looked seriously at Jason. “If you are the ship’s commander, I will be the
pilot. Between us we will rescue your family. It is the honorable thing to do.”


Jason looked
solemnly at Braleseth. “When we are older we will become clan brothers just
like our fathers.”


Braleseth
nodded. He reached out and grasped Jason’s hand firmly. “Yes, we will become
clan brothers.”


-


Grayseth,
Marille, Angela, and Brace were sitting in the large home office where Angela
did much of her work. On the front wall main viewscreen was a scene from space.
It showed an area of stars and nothing else.


“That’s the
former site of the anomaly,” explained Angela. “I keep it focused on that
region at all times. If the anomaly reappears a warning alarm will sound,
notifying me.”


Grayseth
leaned back in the large chair he was sitting in. “Then what will you do?”


Angela took a
deep breath. “We’ve built a new super exploration dreadnought similar to the New
Horizon. Clarissa will take it through the anomaly and search for Jeremy
and the others. The crew is comprised solely of volunteers.”


“What if they
become stranded as well?” asked Marille. She felt uneasy with the cubs out of
her sight but knew Clarissa was perfectly capable of watching them.


“We hope that
it won’t. The ship is designed to take scans of the anomaly as it passes
through. Assuming once we know enough about the makeup of the anomaly there’s a
good chance we can establish two-way communication.”


“Are we trying
to communicate now?” asked Grayseth.


Angela nodded.
“Nearly every day we try something new. So far we’ve met with failure. The
Originator scientists working on communications say it’s a matter of power and
frequency but there are billions of possible combinations, maybe more.”


“Like hunting
for a needle in a haystack,” said Brace.


“A very big
haystack,” said Angela with a deep sigh. “I just hate that Jeremy, Kelsey,
Kevin, and Katie are missing out on the children growing up. Brace and I are
trying to record as much as we can to eventually show them but it’s not the
same as them being here.”


“No, it is
not,” replied Grayseth. “I greatly miss my clan brother. All of my people do.
They should be here to raise their young ones.”


There was a
loud crash somewhere in the house. All four of the adults looked at one
another.


“I’d better go
check on that,” said Marille, swiftly standing up. “The cubs are pretty good
about tearing up and smashing things.”


“I’ll go with
you,” said Brace.


Angela watched
as the two left the office. “We’re building an experimental ship to test a
space drive which might allow us to transit to the Creevak’s universe.
Unfortunately we’re still a long ways from getting the drive to work properly.”


“They will get
it done,” said Grayseth confidently. “When we arrived I noticed some strange
ships in orbit around the station. Are they from the Galactic Union?”


“Yes, the
Galactic Union has been keeping about a thousand ships on station in case the
anomaly opens again. As a matter of fact there are representatives from the
Galactic Union on this battlestation. They, along with the Altons, are
contacting other advanced races in this entire galactic cluster to ask them to
join in an alliance against the Eternals as well as the Creevak.”


Grayseth knew
a little about this as it had been discussed in the council meetings. “How is
that going?”


“Surprisingly
well. Dozens of races have already agreed to join and we have a large number of
contact missions currently out in all of the seventeen main galaxies in this
group. There are also fourteen smaller satellite galaxies we’ll eventually be
sending contact teams to. If the Eternals ever make it out  this far we’ll have
a pretty good roadblock set up for them.”


Grayseth stood
and stretched. He was not used to sitting for long. “They will eventually.
Fighting is still quite heavy in the fourteen galaxies Commander Zafron is
trying to take from the Eternals. So far he has possession of six of them and
fleets fighting in three others.”


Angela had not
been keeping close tabs on events back at the Communications and Transport Hub
recently. “What is Race planning since he became fleet admiral?”


“He wants to
win the war. He’s not satisfied with a war which may go on for generations. He
has greatly expanded the Fleet Academy and is planning a new class of warships.
This information is classified but you hold the necessary clearance. The new
ships will be massive and equipped with blue energy spheres and powered by dark
matter converters. We’ve built four large construction facilities at the Communications
and Transport Hub. Once Race is satisfied we have enough of the new ships he
plans on launching a general attack against the Eternals. He will also be
backing the new units up with seven hundred thousand Originator battlecruisers
and sixty thousand dreadnoughts. He’s greatly expanded ship production in all
of the Dyson spheres as well as the hub.”


Angela looked
concerned. “So we’ll be the ones breaking the treaty this time.”


Grayseth
nodded. “Yes, we all know it’s only a matter of time before the Eternals do the
same. We’re just going to beat them to it this time.”


“What would
you like to do while you’re here?”


“I’m going to
go to the capital of the Galactic Union and meet with their leaders. I’m
supposed to take a tour of several of their member worlds. I’m also supposed to
inspect the defenses around the site of where the anomaly once was. They’re
going to make a dreadnought available for me.” Grayseth noticed Angela’s sudden
look of concern when he mentioned going to meet the leaders of the Galactic
Union. “Don’t worry. I have some Alton and Originator diplomats with me. I
won’t ruffle any feathers.”


Brace came
back into the room, grinning. “The kids are all getting hungry. How does a big
barbeque sound?”


Grayseth
smacked his lips. “Fine, I’m starving.”


Angela
laughed. She had forgotten how fun it was to have Grayseth’s family around.
“I’ll get Marille and we’ll start getting the food ready. Brace, go fire up the
grill.”


“Just call me
the grill master,” said Brace, grinning.


Angela stood
up. They had filled up the freezer knowing Grayseth and his family were coming.
At least for a little while tonight they could enjoy each other’s company. In
the back of her mind Angela wondered what Jeremy and the others were doing. She
used to so enjoy the barbeques they would have when they all got together. She
was determined someday that would happen again.











Chapter Four


 


Commander
Zafron was sitting in the command chair of the Dominator watching the
attacking Eternal fleets. He had allowed them to force his fleet back toward a
massive gas giant on the borderline of becoming a star. His fleet consisted of
three hundred dreadnoughts and four thousand battlecruisers.


“How badly are
we outnumbered?”


Kazak smiled a
wolfish grin. “By at least three to one. It’s obvious the Eternals want very
badly to destroy the Dominator.”


This didn’t
surprise Commander Zafron. The blue energy spheres the ship was equipped with
made it extremely deadly to the Eternals. “Continue to drop us back toward the
gas giant. I want the Eternals to think they have us trapped.”


-


The Originator
fleet continued to fall back with the Eternal fleet spreading out to partially
englobe the smaller fleet. The admiral in charge of the Eternal fleet knew if
he could destroy the large ship with the blue energy spheres, they could regain
command of the war in this galactic cluster.


“All ships
will fire in groups of five on the Originator battlecruisers,” ordered the
admiral. “Once they have been eliminated we will switch to groups of ten and
take out their dreadnoughts. Activate the new hyperspace interdiction field.
They will not be escaping.”


“Our own
drives will not function either as long as the field is active,” warned the
helm officer.


“It will not
matter. We have them outnumbered and pinned against the gas giant. They cannot
escape and we have the firepower to destroy them.” The Eternal admiral knew he
would lose many of his ships but this slippery adversary would finally be
eliminated.


-


“Hyperspace
interdiction field has been activated,” reported Kazak as he checked the ship’s
sensors.


“It’s very
powerful,” added Captain Franklyn. “I doubt if even the Eternals can escape
from it.”


“Our own
interdiction field?” asked Commander Zafron.


“Ready to
activate,” replied Major Donaldson from Tactical.


Commander
Zafron allowed himself to smile. The Eternals thought they had his fleet
trapped. Little did they know the tables were about to be turned.


-


“Weapons
range,” reported the Eternal at Tactical.


“Very well,
fire!” ordered the admiral as he leaned forward to see the results of his plan.
He wasn’t surprised it had worked. After all, Eternals were smarter than
Originators due to their nanite enhanced minds.


“Firing,”
replied the tactical officer as he activated the ship’s weapons.


-


Both fleets
fired on each other within microseconds of one another. On both sides missiles
began detonating and energy beams played over defensive screens trying to bring
them down. The Originator ships had a slight advantage with their more powerful
dark matter missiles.


Firing in five-ship
groups the Eternals were starting to knock down the energy shields on the
Originator ships. As soon as a shield failed antimatter missiles either blew
the ship apart or energy beams would shred the vessel, leaving a powerless and
drifting hulk in space. Whenever an Originator ship lost its power a
self-destruct charge blew the wreck into thousands of pieces.


An Originator
battlecruiser saw its energy screen weaken and an Eternal antimatter missile
slip through. In a massive explosion, the bow of the ship was turned into
molten metal. The energy shield failed completely and antimatter beams ripped
open the rest of the ship’s compartments. The ship then exploded as its
self-destruct activated. Other Originator battlecruisers were being blown apart
as shields failed and antimatter missiles detonated against the hulls. 


In the Eternal
fleet dark matter missiles blasted down the energy shield of an Eternal
battlecruiser, sending it into oblivion. Originator dark matter energy
projectors stripped the shield from another battlecruiser and then tore open
hundreds of compartments. In a massive explosion, the Eternal battlecruiser
blew apart, sending flaming debris in every direction, some of which impacted
other ships’ energy shields.


-


“Many ships
are reporting heavy damage,” Captain Franklyn informed Commander Zafron from
Communications.


“We’ve lost
eighteen battlecruisers and one dreadnought,” added Captain Grayson. “Enemy
weapons fire is intensifying.”


“Firing blue
energy spheres,” said Kazak, his eyes showing a deadly purpose. He knew the
Eternals had no defense against the spheres. They were the Dominator’s
most powerful weapon.


“Eternal fleet
is still closing and attempting to keep us trapped against the gas giant,”
reported Captain Grayson.


The Dominator
rocked as several antimatter missiles detonated against her energy shield.


Captain
Grayson studied the information on his sensor screens as the battle progressed.
“The Eternals are concentrating most of their weapons fire on our
battlecruisers.”


On the tactical
display, several more green icons flared up and vanished.


“Kia, move us
back closer to the gas giant. I want to draw the Eternals in as closely as
possible.”


“That will put
us nearly in the gas giant’s atmosphere,” warned Kia. Kia was an Originator AI
in charge of the Helm and Navigation.


Commander
Zafron nodded. “I know, but I want the Eternals to believe they’re winning this
battle.” Commander Zafron looked up at the main tactical display. More green
icons were flaring up and vanishing. He hated losing those ships but their
sacrifice was necessary for his trap to work.


-


The Eternal
admiral nodded his satisfaction as his fleet forced the Originator ships back
nearly into the atmosphere of the gas giant. A quick check of the tactical
display indicated he was destroying three Originator vessels for every Eternal
ship being destroyed. The losses were acceptable if it allowed him to eliminate
this Originator fleet and particularly the ship with the deadly blue energy
spheres.


-


In space,
Originator dark matter energy projectors smashed down the energy screen of one
of the Eternals’ four-kilometer long battlecruisers. The beams then struck the
ship’s hull, tearing through compartments and setting off explosions inside the
ship. Large sections of hull material were blown away from the vessel and then
a dark matter missile arrived. It struck the center of the battlecruiser and
the nova-like explosion briefly hid the ship. When the explosion died away all
that remained was a shattered hulk of molten metal and glowing gas.


-


In the
Originator fleet formation more battlecruisers were dying. Ships’ energy
screens were being knocked down and Eternal antimatter beams and antimatter
missiles were playing havoc.


Commander
Zafron was gazing at the massive viewscreen which wrapped around the Command Center. In its center an Originator battlecruiser was under heavy attack from a
squadron of Eternal battlecruisers. The ship’s energy screen flared brighter
and brighter as it was pummeled by Eternal weapons. Then, with a bright flash,
it failed. Microseconds later the battlecruiser blew apart, sending glowing
debris across space. The entire screen was lit up with weapons fire. It almost
seemed as if both fleets were burning.


“We can’t pull
back any further or we will be inside the gas giant’s atmosphere,” reported
Kia, looking over at Commander Zafron. “If we do, it will interfere with our
sensor readings as well as our weapon targeting systems.”


Commander
Zafron nodded. “We’re far enough back.” On the viewscreen, he was watching as
several blue energy spheres were turning an Eternal battlecruiser into space
dust. “Captain Franklyn, send the message.” It was time to close the trap.


Franklyn
nodded and sent the message which had been prepared ahead of time. It was aimed
directly at the gas giant.


-


Deep inside
the atmosphere of the gas giant were two forty-kilometer battlestations. They
were hovering in place using their gravity drives and protected from the
ravages of the gas giant’s turbulent atmosphere by their powerful energy shields.
As soon as they received the message from the Dominator both
battlestations began to move up and out of the dense atmosphere.


-


The Eternal
admiral looked at the sensor console when several warning alarms began
sounding.


“Two vessels
are emerging from the gas giant,” warned the Eternal at the Sensors. “It
appears the Originators were hiding two of their large battlestations in the
gas giant’s atmosphere.”


The Eternal
admiral grew concerned. The Originator fleet he could handle but two of their
massive battlestations were a different story. “Deactivate the hyperspace
interdiction field. We must withdraw.”


“Field
deactivated,” replied the tactical officer.


“There’s a
problem,” the sensor officer reported. “The Originators are broadcasting a
hyperspace interdiction field of their own. We cannot make the transition into
hyperspace as long as the field is intact.”


“Find a way
around it!” The admiral did not want to face the firepower of those two
battlestations. In all the battles so far the Eternals had never been able to
destroy one.


The sensor
officer shook his head. “It will take time. Time I don’t believe we’re going to
have.”


The admiral
looked at the viewscreens as both battlestations began firing on his fleet.
With a sinking feeling, he realized his overconfidence had allowed his fleet to
be lured into a trap.


-


Commander
Zafron smiled as the two battlestations unleashed a furious attack on the
Eternal fleet. The effect was immediate. Numerous Eternal battlecruisers saw
their screens knocked down, exposing the ships to intense weapons fire. Across
the front of the Eternal fleet, it appeared as if space itself was on fire from
the sheer number of detonations of antimatter and dark matter missiles. On top
of that thousands of energy beams were playing over Eternal energy shields
seeking a weakness.


“We have them
now,” said Kazak as he targeted several more Eternal battlecruisers with the Dominator’s
blue energy spheres. “They can’t escape.”


Commandeer
Zafron watched as the Eternal fleet was reduced to impotency. The Eternal
battlecruisers were focusing everything they had on the two battlestations but
Zafron knew they would not be able to bring the station’s powerful shields
down. It was a battle of attrition and his forces now had a decisive advantage.


For twelve
more minutes weapons fire lit up space until the last Eternal vessel was turned
into flaming debris. When the firing stopped the Eternal fleet had been wiped
out.


“What are our
losses?” Commander Zafron knew he had lost quiet a few battlecruisers and even
a few of his dreadnoughts.


“We lost six
hundred and seven battlecruisers and fourteen dreadnoughts,” reported Captain
Grayson.


“We have a
large number of vessels reporting substantial damage,” added Captain Franklyn
from Communications. “Some of them are going to need some time in a repair
bay.”


Zafron knew
several other Originator fleets were attacking other Eternal fleet units in
this galaxy. By the end of the day the Eternals would have lost complete
control. With the battlestations he now had he could maintain control of this
galaxy and move on to the next.


Zafron leaned
back in his command chair. He was going to turn command of this galaxy over to
Rear Admiral Leanne Kane. It was time to take the Dominator and its
fleet back to the Communications and Transport Hub for a few weeks so the crews
could get some rest and relaxation as well as see their families. Once they
were rested and all the ships repaired, it would be time to return and begin
his assault on the next Eternal controlled galaxy.


-


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen sat in his office inside the Tower. He shuffled through the papers
on his desk and then looked up at the officers sitting in front of him. Rear
Admirals Braedon Cross, Lindsey Cowel, and Susan Marks were waiting for him to
speak.


“The plan is
very simple. We are greatly increasing the size of our fleet. We’re also
constructing the juggernauts which we will build our attack around. As of today
we have four construction facilities building the new warships with two more
under construction.”


“When will we
attack?” asked Lindsey. Her fleet was currently at the Communications and
Transport Hub undergoing repairs.


Race leaned
back and folded his arms across his chest. “It will be years from now. The new
ships are so large we can only build twenty-four per year without adding even
more construction facilities.” 


Braedon opened
the folder he had which described the new juggernaut class vessel. “Twenty
kilometers in diameter with a dark matter power source. The vessels will be
equipped with the full range of Originator weapons including the blue energy
spheres.”


Race nodded.
“Yes, I managed to talk the Originators into allowing the juggernauts to have
the blue energy sphere projectors. It will give us a decisive advantage over
the Eternals.”


“How many of
their galaxies will we strike?” asked Lindsey, studying the folder in her
hands.


“Only one,”
replied Race gravely. “We’re going to send everything we have against their
home galaxy. If we take it, the war will be over.”


Lindsey and
Braedon looked at each other in surprise. 


“Do the
Originators know you’re planning on attacking the Eternals’ home galaxy?” asked
Lindsey.


Race shook his
head. “Not yet; I’ll tell them before we do. In the meantime, I want the two of
you to work out a battle plan. As I said earlier it may be years from now
before we’re ready but when we do I want to hit the Eternals with overwhelming
force.”


Lindsey took
in a deep breath. “We can pull from the Originator computers what they know
about the Eternals’ home galaxy. It’s bound to be heavily defended.”


“They won’t be
prepared for the juggernauts and we won’t deploy any of them until we make the
actual attack.” Race leaned forward, his face covered with a very serious look.
“This will be a one shot operation. We’ll only get a single chance at this and
we can’t screw it up.”


“Can we bring
anyone else in to discuss strategy?” asked Braedon.


“Yes, but talk
to me first. I want them to understand this is all top secret.”


Susan had been
quiet but now asked a question. “How do you explain to the Originators and
others why we’re not using the juggernauts? Won’t they grow suspicious?”


“Once we have
a sound strategy worked out. I’ll speak to the Originator Council. For the time
being we’ll just say we’re building up the juggernaut fleet before committing
them to battle.”


Susan nodded.
“I can understand keeping this plan under wraps for now. The Originators might
freak out when they find out we’re planning to attack the Eternals’ home
galaxy. If it fails we’ll be greatly expanding the war.”


“It’s a risk,”
admitted Race. “But if we want to win this war we need to take risks. If we’re
too cautious, this war could go on forever.”


Race stood up
and walked over to the large window overlooking the city. From this high up he
could see vehicles down in the streets and numerous aircars flying above. The
bad thing about living on the Dyson sphere was the false sense of security it
provided. To many of the people it must seem as if the war was a far away thing
and not an actual part of their daily lives. “It’s how wars are won. Sometimes great
risks must be taken. That’s what happened with the battle against the AIs at
the galactic core in our home galaxy. We risked everything to win and thanks to
Jeremy and others we did.”


Race turned
around and returned to his desk sitting back down. “Susan, I’m going to need a
lot of spaceship commanders and crews. Can the Fleet Academy handle that?”


“What kind of
timeline are we looking at?” They were already expanding the Fleet Academy to accommodate the Humans, Altons, and Carethians who had recently fled to the
Dyson sphere in Shari space.


“Six to ten
years from now.”


“That long?”
said Lindsey, arching her eyebrow.


Race nodded.
“That’s how long it will take to build the fleets and the juggernauts.”


Susan looked thoughtful.
“In that time I imagine our population will continue to grow and quite
substantially. I would suggest we double the size of the academy and set up an
advance fleet training facility for other crewmembers. That would give us the
ability to train as many as fifty or sixty thousand a year.


“We need to
increase that to at least four hundred thousand per year,” said Race. “We’re
going to need a lot of ship crews.” 


Susan pursed
her lips. Many of the ship crews at present were coming from the Federation.
“Can we continue to count on Federation crews to help with the numbers?”


Race shook his
head. “I would prefer not to. The Federation was hit pretty hard by the
Eternals. It’s going to take some time for them to recover. With the
Federation’s permission we will run recruitment campaigns in Federation space,
but the number of people we accept for training will be limited.”


Susan stood up
and placed her hands on her hips. She was used to challenges. She had to be
after working with Jeremy for so long. “You’re nearly asking the impossible. To
do what you want will require us to build a completely new academy as well as a
massive advanced fleet training facility.”


“I’ve already
spoken to Councilor Trallis about expanding the academy. He realizes the
importance of having crewed vessels. They perform much better in battle. He has
suggested making one complete habitation square available for a training center
for both the fleet and the Marines.”


“Even with
Originator and Alton building techniques it will take nearly a year to complete
such a facility.”


“The regular
Fleet Academy will still be operating during that time. When the new facility
is finished we’ll just move everyone there.”


“You’ve
thought this out, haven’t you?”


Race smiled.
“Yes; now we just need to do it.”


The four spoke
for another hour before the meeting broke up. These were long-term plans but
they were necessary if the war was ever to end.


-


Later, Race
was in an Originator shuttle inspecting the defenses of the Communications and
Transport Hub. He also wanted to stop and inspect one of the facilities
building the new juggernauts.


 “There’s a
lot going on here,” commented Race as they zoomed past a forty-kilometer
battlestation. There were only eight currently at the Communications and
Transport Hub as the others had either been sent to the worlds of the
Federation or to distant galaxies to hold them against the Eternals.


“There always
has been but since the resumption of the war against the Eternals it has
increased even more,” replied the pilot who was an Originator AI.


Looking out
the large front cockpit window Race could see hundreds of Originator ships
ranging from battlecruisers to the huge dreadnoughts. The Communications and
Transport Hub was the Originators’ biggest secret. The Eternals had no idea of
its existence.


“Coming up on
the new construction facilities,” said the AI. 


Race looked
out the cockpit at one of the new construction facilities. The facility itself
was over thirty kilometers wide and nearly forty in length. It was open on one
end but an atmospheric retention field kept the air within. Inside he could see
the beginning structure of one of the juggernauts. 


“Take us in to
one of the landing bays; I want to inspect the facility.”


The pilot used
his neural implant to clear the shuttle for arrival in one of the small landing
bays. A hatch slid open and the AI guided the shuttle in smoothly and gently set
it down on one of the landing pads. “We’re down and the atmosphere is stable.”


Race nodded
and stood up. Going to the back of the shuttle he saw his two Marine guards
waiting. Because some of the Defenders of Zorn were still loose every
precaution was taken to keep officers and important scientists safe.


Lieutenant
McKay reached forward, opened the hatch and gestured for Corporal Bennings to
step out first. Bennings descended the ramp and after a quick inspection
declared it was safe to disembark.


Race went down
the ramp to find the facility administrator waiting for him. It was the
Originator who had been heavily involved in designing the juggernaut class
warship.


“Lyla,”
greeted Race with a smile. “I wasn’t expecting you to meet me.”


Lyla bowed
slightly. “Fleet Admiral. I am pleased to have you come inspect this facility.
I believe you will be quite pleased with our construction methods.”


“I see you
have already began construction on the first juggernaut.”


Lyla nodded.
“Yes, the first ship will take the longest as we may have to make some design
changes as construction goes along. I have a team of engineers constantly
inspecting what we’re doing and looking for ways to improve our procedures.”


Race
understood the necessity of moving slowly on the first ship. This was a new
class of warship and they needed to get it right. It wouldn’t see action until
the attack on the Eternals’ home galaxy sometime in the future.


“Let’s go see
the ship.”


“If you will
follow me, Fleet Admiral,” said Lyla as she gestured toward an open hatch.


Going through
the hatch they went down a short corridor and then to a turbo lift which
quickly took them to the appropriate level.


“We’ve been
working on the construction for two weeks,” explained Lyla. “We have much of
the support structure of the juggernaut finished and we’ll soon start on
interior work.”


They stepped
out of the turbo lift and walked down a long corridor with numerous closed and
open hatches. Reaching the end there were two heavily armed Marine guards. Both
saluted upon seeing Race. One of them opened the hatch which Race, Lyla, and
his two Marine escorts passed through.


“Security is a
little heightened since this is a new project,” explained Lyla. 


They were
inside a large observation room overlooking the massive construction bay. Race
stepped to the window and looked out. He felt his breath taken away by the
view. The new ship was twenty kilometers in diameter. It stretched for as far
as he could see. Much of the frame and internal support structure was already
in place. Bright flashes of light indicated where welders were busy and
everywhere he looked construction personnel and robots were working. He knew
much of the work was automated but some still had to be hands on.


“I understand
we’ll be using dark matter as a power source.”


Lyla nodded.
“Yes, if not for the new dark matter converters we would not have the power to
move such a large object through hyperspace. The ship will be
hyperspace-capable and also equipped with a gravity drive for maneuvering below
the speed of light. Current plans call for four dark matter converters and
three antimatter ones for backup. The ship will be protected by two triplex
energy shields.”


“How large of
a crew?” This was another reason he wanted the Fleet Academy greatly expanded.


“Around one
thousand plus Marines,” replied Lyla. “There will also be a large contingent of
our warrior robots on board plus our AIs. The ships are being designed for
long-term deployment similar to our battlestations. While we won’t have an
actual habitat in the center, the crew’s quarters will be quite large with
considerable recreation activities available.”


Race spent
several minutes watching the construction activity. “Do you have blueprints of
the ship close by?”


“Better than
that. We can go to my office and I can show you a hologram of the ship in its
different stages of construction.”


“Perfect,”
replied Race. “Let’s head to your office.”


“I’ll order
some refreshments and food,” said Lyla. “I suspect we’re going to be there for
a while.”


Race nodded.
He wanted to fully understand every aspect of this new warship. He was basing
his entire strategy on winning the war against the Eternals on the power of
these new vessels. He wanted to make sure he wasn’t making a mistake.


It didn’t take
them long to reach Lyla’s office. An AI brought in drinks and sandwiches.


Sitting down
at a small conference table Lyla pressed an icon on a computer screen and a
hologram of a finished juggernaut appeared. The ship was a massive globe
covered with weapon turrets and missile hatches.


“Looks like a
beast,” commented Race as he studied the hologram.


Lyla nodded.
“It’s an entirely new class of ship, one we couldn’t have built without the
dark matter converters.”


“Just how
powerful will these ships be?”


“Forty times
the firepower of a dreadnought,” answered Lyla. “Of course the dark matter
converters greatly increase the range of our weapons as well as their strength.”


“What about
the energy shields? You mentioned two triplex shields.”


Lyla adjusted
the hologram and two glowing energy screens appeared around the juggernaut.
“Yes, with the power available two screens should be possible. If our
calculations are correct, the Eternals have no weapons that can crack either of
the shields.”


Race was
pleased with what he was hearing. “When the first juggernaut is finished we’ll
take it to the Human Federation of Worlds to test it. I don’t want the Eternals
to become aware of our new warships until we’re ready.”


“Give me four
or five more months and I’ll have the first ship ready for testing.”


This sounded
fine to Race. He let out a deep sigh. He wished Jeremy was here. Being fleet
admiral was much more difficult than Race had imagined. The week before Race
had stopped at two large research facilities working on the problem of finding
a way to reach the Creevak universe. Both facilities reported little progress.
Race knew Angela was feeling frustrated with the lack of progress. However, the
scientists at the research centers had promised Race they would eventually
solve the problem of sending a ship to the Creevak universe. Race just hoped
that when they did Jeremy and his people would still be alive.


After
returning to the shuttle, he had the pilot fly him back to the Dyson sphere. He
still had a lot of work to do as well as a meeting with Commander Zafron on his
progress in the Eternal galaxies he was trying to take from them. For now the
war against the Eternals was focused on those galaxies and Race intended to
keep it that way until he was ready to deploy his juggernauts. 











Chapter Five


 


Three years later.


 


Nearly two
years had passed in the Creevak universe. Jeremy was in the Command Center of the Avenger reviewing reports on the updating of the ships of the
fleet. He knew while nearly two years had passed here, over five had passed in
their home universe.


“All dreadnoughts
have now been fully updated and armed with the blue energy sphere projectors,”
reported Ariel. “In addition all eight of the Indomitable Class battlestations
have been armed with the projectors as well.”


Jeremy looked
at the tactical display. In the center of the display was the large green icon
representing the one hundred and seventy kilometer battlestation. In orbit
around it were his twenty-three surviving dreadnoughts and ninety-eight
surviving battlecruisers. Around them floated eight Indomitable Class
battlestations. The Creevak had stopped attacking because they had lost their
entire fleet in the last assault on Jeremy’s ships. The blue energy spheres had
proven their dominance over the enemy. For over three months now there had been
no further attacks though a large Creevak fleet remained just outside of the
gravitational pull of the two black holes.


“All ships are
ready,” reported Aaliss. “Are you sure we want to do this?”


Jeremy nodded.
“We need to learn more about this universe. The only way to do so is to explore
the galaxy we’re currently in. We don’t know if this is the Creevaks’ home
galaxy or one they have conquered.”


“It could be
dangerous,” said Kevin. He and Jeremy were now best of friends again though it
had taken awhile. “We’re sending our ships out and they may have a hard time
returning.”


“It’s a risk,”
admitted Jeremy, particularly since Kelsey and Katie were both going. Rear
Admiral Barnes and the New Horizon would be leading the mission.


Kevin looked
over at Jeremy. “It’s been over five years back home since we went missing. I
was hoping they would find a way to rescue us by now.”


“We all were,”
answered Jeremy. 


Jeremy was
disappointed there had been no contact with the home universe. Not even a
message. It worried him that if the Originators and Altons could not find a way
to break through to this universe how could the scientists Jeremy had working
on the problem ever solve it? “I’m sure they’re working as hard as we are to
find a solution.”


“I hope so,”
replied Kevin. “Katie’s growing more worried every day with the passage of time
back home.”


“New
Horizon is ready to depart,” reported Aaliss.


-


Rear Admiral
Barnes sat in her command chair on board the New Horizon. Kelsey sat
close to her at her own command console. “Ship is ready to depart.”


“Take us out,”
ordered Kathryn. It was time to go do some exploring.


-


The New
Horizon, six dreadnoughts, and ten battlecruisers began moving away from
the battlestation and down the slot between the two black holes. It would take
them two hours to clear the gravity distortion caused by the black holes before
the ships could activate their hyperdrives.


“Creevak
vessels are moving to block the slot,” reported Captain Reynolds as he watched
his sensor console. “Sensors show twenty Creevak battleships and forty-seven of
their battlecruisers.”


“Put them up
on the tactical display,” ordered Kathryn.


On the large
display, the red icons representing the Creevak ships appeared.


Kelsey gazed
at the display and shook her head. “They don’t want us to leave.”


“Makes you
wonder,” said Kathryn. “Do they want to keep us bottled up or is there
something they don’t want us to find out?”


“It could be
both,” said Camlin who was standing just behind the two.


Kathryn
studied the display for a minute. “We’ll move the dreadnoughts up to the front
of the fleet with the battlecruisers trailing behind. As soon as we’re in range
we’ll open up with our blue energy spheres. “We should be able to get off two
firings before we close the range to where the Creevak vessels can begin firing
on us.”


Kelsey looked
at her command console noticing exactly where they would encounter the Creevak.
“The Creevak are going to be sitting right at the edge of where we can make the
transition into hyperspace. If we fire two rounds of our blue energy spheres
and then push ahead we should be able to jump with minimal exposure to their
weapons.”


Kathryn called
up the information Kelsey had on her screen and looked at it. “Major Weir, I
want two rounds of the blue energy spheres targeting the Creevak battleships.
Sible, as soon as we fire the second round I want all ships to accelerate to
maximum and make the jump into hyperspace.”


Sible did some
quick calculation. “That will still leave us exposed to Creevak weapons fire
for twenty-two seconds.”


“We can
survive twenty-two seconds, particularly if we’ve hit all of their battleships
with the blue energy spheres.”


Kelsey nodded
in agreement. Of course the other problem was that when they returned they
would have to go through the Creevak a second time and that might not be so
easy.


-


Time passed
and the small fleet rapidly neared the waiting Creevak vessels. Kathryn had
decided to slow the fleet to allow for three rounds of the blue energy spheres.
There was no doubt in her mind that as soon as they began firing the Creevak
would rapidly advance and attempt to close to within weapons range.


“Nearing firing
range,” reported Major Weir.


“All ships are
slowing,” added Sible as her hands flew over the helm controls. She was also in
communication with all the AIs at the helm controls in the other ships through
her neural implant.


“Stand by,”
ordered Kathryn as she leaned forward in her command chair. On the main
viewscreen, one of the Creevaks’ large crab-shaped battleships was visible.


“Weapons
lock!” called out Major Weir.


“Fire!”
ordered Kathryn, her eyes focused on the viewscreen.


-


From the New
Horizon and the six dreadnoughts in the fleet blue energy spheres were
launched. The Creevak attempted to shoot them down but the spheres merely
absorbed the energy from the Creevak weapons. The spheres flew through the
barrage of defending weapons fire and attached themselves to Creevak energy
screens. In moments the screens began to flicker and dark spots started to
appear as they began to fail. As soon as the spheres absorbed the last energy
from the shields they dropped onto the hulls of the Creevak battleships. When
they did escape pods began to exit the ships as the ship commanders knew their
vessels were doomed.


Around the
area on the hulls of the vessels where the blue energy spheres were attached,
the hull material began to lose its form and turn into a black space dust. The
effect rapidly spread as more blue spheres arrived from the second round of
firings.


The Creevak
fleet, upon seeing their battleships being ravaged, surged forward trying to
get within weapons range. Even as they advanced a third firing of the blue
energy spheres affected even more of their battleships.


-


“Accelerating
to maximum sublight speed,” reported Sible as she communicated with the other
AIs at the helms of the other ships. “Twenty seconds to hyperspace threshold.”


“Fire energy
weapons,” ordered Kathryn as they entered normal weapons range. She wasn’t
going to use any dark matter missiles as her fleet would have to pass through
the explosions before it could enter hyperspace.


“Incoming
fire!” reported Captain Reynolds.


Kathryn
glanced up at the main viewscreen. It was full of beams of light from energy
weapons being fired by both fleets. The Creevak energy weapons were red and
silver while those from the Originator fleet were white and blue.


Kathryn felt
the New Horizon shake slightly from weapons impacts to the ship’s energy
shield. “How many of their battleships did we get?”


“Twelve of
them,” replied Camlin as she used the ship’s sensors to scan the enemy vessels.


A bright
explosion suddenly lit up part of the viewscreen.


“We just lost
a battlecruiser,” reported Captain Reynolds. “The Creevak hit her with several
of their silver energy beams.”


“Five seconds
to hyperspace entry,” said Sible as her hands moved across her helm console.


Kathryn turned
her eyes back to the viewscreen and then felt the sudden transition into
hyperspace. With a sigh of relief, she allowed herself to relax. They had run
the gauntlet and now it was time to begin their mission. They were going to
explore this galaxy and see just how strong the Creevak influence was.


-


Kelsey was
busy speaking to the other ship commanders including the combat AIs in charge
of the battlecruisers. She was collecting damage reports to see what fleet
assets needed to be allocated for repair. “We lost one battlecruiser,” she
informed Rear Admiral Barnes. “We also have two battlecruisers with light to
moderate damage. Their commanders report the damage is repairable. None of our dreadnoughts
were hit.”


Kathryn
nodded. “We lost one battlecruiser but took out twelve of their battleships. I would
call that a victory.” She hated losing the battlecruiser but this was war and
losses were expected.


Kelsey had to
agree. She leaned back in her command chair and glanced over at Katie and
smiled. They were back to exploring again which was what the New Horizon
had been designed for, only this time they were in another universe and what
might prove to be a very dangerous galaxy.


Turning her
attention back to her command console Kelsey allowed her thoughts to wonder. It
had been over five years since she had last seen Jason. He would be nine years
old now. She wondered what he was like and what he was doing. When they finally
found a way to return home would he even remember her? Shaking her head she
forced herself to concentrate on her job, but in the back of her mind her
thoughts lingered on her son.


-


Jeremy watched
the tactical display as the New Horizon and her fleet made the
transition into hyperspace. They had lost one battlecruiser fighting their way
through the blocking Creevak fleet. Jeremy knew he would worry about Kelsey
until the fleet returned. However, during that time Jeremy was determined to
push forward with their research into this universe and try to find a way home.


-


Back on the
large battlestation near the former site of the anomaly Angela was shuffling
through the latest reports on finding a way to enter the Creevak universe.
Sometimes she felt as if she could just scream. Everything was inconclusive.
The only bright spot was that work on the space drive to reach the Creevak
universe was making progress though it was incremental. All the other studies
were coming up blank.


“We’ll find a
way,” promised Clarissa who was with Angela in her study.


“It’s been
over five years!” exclaimed Angela. “Kelsey and Katie are missing out on
watching their kids grow up. They’re missing out on all the major events in
their lives and those can never be replaced.”


Clarissa knew
Angela was getting more discouraged with every passing year. The scientists
were doing the best they could to find a way to rescue Jeremy and the others
but there was growing concern that after this much time they might not even be
alive. Clarissa could not imagine an existence without Ariel, Jeremy, and the
others. They were a huge part of her life just as Angela and the children were.


“We’ll be
leaving to return to the Dyson sphere tomorrow,” said Angela as she turned her
computer off and put the papers on her desk away. She had decided it was time
to take the children back to the Dyson sphere to continue their advanced
education. There were educational opportunities available there which were not
available on the battlestation though the schools on the station were very
good.


“The
children’s things are all packed,” replied Clarissa. “They are excited about
getting to see Grayseth and Marille’s cubs more often.”


Angela let out
a deep sigh. “I strongly suspect they’ll all be a team just as Jeremy and the
rest of us were.”


“Don’t give up
hope,” said Clarissa, sensing Angela’s despair. “I’m sure they’re still alive
and working as hard as we are to find a way back.”


Angela forced
a halfhearted smile. “I hope so. I’m trying so hard not to give up hope.”


“We can’t give
up hope,” said Clarissa. “We must stay strong for the sake of the children.”


“I know but I
miss Kelsey and Katie. We’ve been together since the Fleet Academy and through
so much. I just hate knowing they’re not present and won’t be here tomorrow.”


Clarissa
understood as she felt much the same way. Sometimes she wished she wasn’t
programmed to feel Human emotions.


-


Jason was double-checking
his room to make sure he wasn’t forgetting anything. He was ready to return to
the Dyson sphere since he planned on enrolling in fleet training as soon as he
was old enough. He already spent hours each day using his neural implant to run
combat scenarios with him in command of an Originator battlecruiser. Clarissa
had told him he must learn to command and control a battlecruiser before he
could try anything larger.


Using the
neural interface was like actually being in the Command Center of the ship and
giving orders to the crew. For the most part Clarissa had limited his activates
to exploration missions and an occasional pirate battle.


“Are you
ready?” asked Clair as she came into his room.


Jason nodded.
“Yes, I’m ready to continue my studies at the Dyson sphere. I’ve learned
everything I can here.”


Clair came
over and sat down on Jason’s bed and stared speculatively at him. “Are you
still running your spaceship command scenarios?”


Jason nodded.
“Yes, and I’m getting better at them.”


Clair let out
a deep sigh. “I tried some of the spaceship command scenarios and I’m not very
good. I keep losing my ship. I think my dreams of being a spaceship commander
are not going to work out.”


Jason came
over and sat down next to her. “You’re really good at science. You could be my
science officer.”


“Maybe,”
replied Clair. “Andrea is going to go into computer science. She loves spending
time with the AIs and is constantly asking them questions. She also spends
hours on her desktop learning programming. We actually played a game yesterday
she designed. It was very good.”


Going over to
his window, Jason looked outside. He looked up at the artificial sky. “Are you
going to miss anything here?”


“Some; this
has been our home for five years, it’s all we really know other than our
occasional trips to the Dyson sphere.” Clair stood up and came over to stand
next to Jason. “At least on the Dyson sphere we’ll get to see Carly, Braleseth,
and the others on a regular basis.”


Braleseth
wants to be my tactical officer,” said Jason. “At first he wanted to be a pilot
but he keeps crashing his ships in the training simulations. Grayseth suggested
he might be better suited for the tactical station.”


“Carly is
studying medicine,” said Clair. “She seems to really enjoy helping people.”
Clair was quiet for a moment and then spoke again. “It’s as if all of us are
preparing for a future we’ve been destined to fulfill.”


Jason nodded.
He wondered just how much Clarissa had to do with all of this. “I wonder what
it’s going to be like living on the Dyson sphere?”


“Bigger,” said
Clair with a grin. “Much, much bigger.”


“The new Fleet
Academy and Advanced Fleet Training Center are there as well.”


Clair shook
her head. “Won’t do us any good until we’re older.”


“Maybe,”
replied Jason. “Rear Admiral Marks is running it and she’s an old friend of my
dad’s. Maybe she can get us in for some special training.”


“Count me in
if you can swing it.”


“I will. I
have to learn everything I can if I want to rescue my parents someday.”


Clair nodded.
She knew how important this was to Jason. “I need to go check my room to make
sure I didn’t miss anything.”


“Think you
forgot one of your dolls?”


Clair smacked
Jason across the head. “Like I play with dolls!”


Watching Clair
leave his room Jason drew in a deep breath. He knew he was only nine years old
and sometimes he wished he was older. Because of his age he was limited in what
he could do. He sat down at his desktop and called up the designs for a ship he
was working on. It was smaller than a battlecruiser and he called it an
advanced scout. It was a craft like this he intended someday use to rescue his
parents. The one currently being designed here on the battlestation he didn’t
believe to be practical so he had decided to design his own.


-


The next day
Angela, Brace, Clarissa, and the five children were on a shuttle heading for
the exploration dreadnought Crispin. It was scheduled to return to the
Communications and Transport Hub and would be taking them along.


Angela looked
out the small viewport at the battlestation and let out a deep sigh of
dejection. In five heartbreaking years there had been no sign of a new anomaly.
She greatly feared unless there was a breakthrough on the new space drive they
were struggling with they might never be able to rescue Jeremy and the others.


“It’s time to
go home,” said Brace softly. “It will be better for the children not to be so
close to this region of space. It’s a constant reminder of what happened here.”


“I know,”
replied Angela, squeezing Brace’s hand. “I just feel like I’m leaving Jeremy
and the others behind.”


“The research
is still going on. There are hundreds of scientists and AIs working on the
project. Someday they’ll figure it out.”


Angela looked
at the children who were sitting in the front of the shuttle talking to Clarissa.
“I just hope it’s not too late. It’s been over five years already; it could
easily be another five or even ten before they figure the space drive out.”


“Or it could
be tomorrow. We’ll just have to wait and see. In the meantime we have five
wonderful children to raise. We owe it to Jeremy, Kelsey, Katie, and Kevin to
make sure we do what’s right for their kids.”


Angela nodded.
Her eyes glistened with tears. “Its just I hate what they’re missing. Kelsey
and I used to talk about what our parents missed out on because all of us went
into cryosleep. Now it’s all happening again.”


Looking out
the viewport Angela could see the Crispin. It was modeled after the New
Horizon only smaller. In the distance, she could see one of the two
accelerator rings waiting to start them on their weeklong trip to the
Communications and Transport Hub. 


Between the
two rings was a forty-kilometer battlestation. Its primary mission was to
ensure the rings were destroyed if the Creevak came through the anomaly and
managed to get past the large battlestation. The science behind the accelerator
ring was a closely guarded secret and needed to stay that way.


She reached up
and wiped her eyes. She didn’t want the kids to see how close she was to
crying. Someday they would all return and when they did, it would be time to
rescue Jeremy and the other. She just hoped that wasn’t too far in the future.


-


It took a few
more minutes and the shuttle landed gently in one of the exploration dreadnought’s
landing bays. Between Angela, Brace, and Clarissa they managed to round the
five children up and get them off the shuttle. They were all excited about the
space trip and getting to see Grayseth and Marille’s cubs. Several ship
officers were waiting for them to assist in getting everyone to their quarters
and settled in.


“Your luggage
is already in your quarters and the rest of your personal items are in one of
the storage holds,” Lieutenant Adams informed Angela. “Ensign Summers will
escort you to the central section and will be available for anything you might
need. Just give her a call and she will respond immediately.”


“Thank you,”
said Angela. She looked at the children standing next to Clarissa. “Let’s do
this.” She nodded at Ensign Summers who began walking toward a nearby hatch.


-


Two hours
later Angela and Brace were standing in the Command Center. The ship’s
commander had invited them to come and observe their departure.


Looking around
Angela saw the Command Center of the Crispin was similar to that of the New
Horizon only smaller. A female AI sat at the helm and was already pressing
icons in preparation for entering the Accelerator Ring.


“Activating
ring,” the AI informed the commander.


On the
viewscreen, the Accelerator Ring lit up and a large swirling blue vortex
formed.


“Activating
gravity drive.”


The ship
seemed to move forward as the ring grew larger on the viewscreen. Moments later
the ship dove into the center of the ring, which boosted the Crispin up
to intergalactic speed.


“Successful
entry into intergalactic hyperspace,” reported the AI. “Travel time will be six
days, eight hours, and fourteen minutes.”


Brace took
Angela’s hand. “We’re on our way.”


Angela could
only nod. She wondered if she would ever return here again. The Makuul Galaxy
held a lot of memories both pleasant and bad. The good memories involved the
children, the bad ones involved the anomaly and losing Jeremy and the others.


The main
viewscreen adjusted itself to show a view of space. Stars flew by rapidly as
the ship headed toward the space between galaxies. Soon only galaxies would be
visible.


Angela turned
and thanked the commander for allowing them to be in the Command Center when
the ship entered the Accelerator Ring. “Let’s go to our quarters. It’s hard
telling what mischief the children will get into with just Clarissa watching
them.”


-


The commander
watched them leave the Command Center. He let out a deep sigh. Angela was the
last of the Special Five. Most of the fleet officers believed Fleet Admiral
Strong and the others had not survived in the Creevak Galaxy or something would
have been heard from them by now. There was already talk in some circles of
holding a memorial service.


Looking up at
the tactical display, it showed the other ships of the task force. There were
four heavy dreadnoughts and ten battlecruisers, all tasked with one simple
mission: get the last of the Special Five home to the Communications and
Transport Hub. The commander felt it was the end of an era. For years the
Special Five had guided and protected the Human race and others. Now that time
was over and a new age was set to begin, one which needed new heroes to look up
to and be the Human race’s new champions.











Chapter Six


 


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen was standing in the Command Center of the Armageddon. It was
a juggernaut class vessel currently operating in the Human Federation of
Worlds. The ship was in orbit around New Tellus and causing quite a commotion
based on all the increased communications traffic they were detecting. Race had
a meeting scheduled with Fleet Admiral Nagumo and Senator Brown. 


“All systems
are working as expected,” reported Commander Madelyn Olsen. “We set a record in
our transit time from the hub to New Tellus.


Race nodded.
The dark matter converters provided enough power to significantly boost the Armageddon’s
intergalactic speed. So far he was very satisfied with the vessel’s
performance.


“Fleet Admiral
Nagumo and Senator Brown have arrived and are on their way to conference room
four,” reported the communications officer.


“Thank you,”
replied Race. “I’ll go meet them. Commander Olsen, I believe you will find this
meeting interesting.”


The two left
the Command Center and made their way to the indicated conference room.


It took a few
more minutes for Fleet Admiral Nagumo and Senator Brown to arrive.


“This is one
hell of a ship,” commented Admiral Nagumo as he shook Race’s hand. “Any chance
we can have one?”


Race grinned.
“Maybe eventually. At the moment some of the technology on board is highly
classified.”


They sat down
as an ensign poured all of them cold glasses of water.


“What brings
you to the Federation?” asked Senator Brown.


Race leaned
slightly forward in his chair. “We need a safe place to test our new warships.
We’re planning a big operation against the Eternals in the future and we need a
place to run weapon tests and to check out some of the other major and new
systems in these ships where they won’t be observed.”


“The Hawthorne test range would be ideal,” suggested Nagumo. “It’s in a desolate area of space
and has several star systems full of moons and asteroids. We use it quite
often. We have a base there which monitors the space around the two star
systems to ensure no one observes our own tests.”


Race nodded.
“I’ve been there. It would meet all the requirements for what we want to do.”


“Just give me
the dates of when you want to run tests and I’ll make sure the range is
available.”


Race looked
over at Commander Olsen. “We might want to run the Armageddon over there
and check out her performance.”


“Just give the
word,” replied Olsen. “I’m curious myself to see what some of our weapons will
do with the new power source.”


“You’re
talking about your dark matter converters,” said Nagumo knowingly. “I would
like to know myself how big a difference they make.”


“Want to come
along and observe?”


Nagumo smiled
regretfully. “I can’t; I have too much on my plate at the moment.”


“Maybe next
time,” replied Race. He knew how busy being a fleet admiral could be. 


“Perhaps,”
said Nagumo.


“How are the
terraforming projects going on the Federation planets the Eternals attacked?”
Race knew a number of Federation planets had been severely damaged in the
Eternals’ attack so bad that living there immediately afterward was nearly
impossible.


Fleet Admiral
Nagumo smiled. “Better than expected. All the radiation has already been removed
and the atmospheres cleared of ash and other pollutants. We’re currently in the
process of getting vegetation reestablished. We already have some areas on the
planets where people can live. We expect to have all the planets back to being fully
habitable in another few years.”


“The
technology the Originators are using is amazing,” added Senator Brown. “I’ve
watched several of their terraforming operations from orbit. They’re very
impressive.”


Race nodded.
There was another reason he had requested this meeting. He looked over at
Admiral Nagumo. “I heard a rumor you’re thinking about retiring.”


Nagumo looked
surprised. That was supposed to be a secret. “Yes, I’m getting too old for
this. I think it’s time a younger man took my place. I wish you were still available
but the war against the Eternals is much more important than being fleet
admiral of the Federation.”


“It’s still an
important job,” replied Race. “What do you plan on doing in retirement?” It was
hard for Race to imagine Nagumo not being fleet admiral.


Nagumo
grinned. “Build a nice cabin on a lake somewhere and spend my time fishing.
It’s been years since I’ve had the time to go on a decent fishing trip.”


Race could
understand that. “Sounds relaxing.”


“I understand
your sister finally got married.”


“Yes,” replied
Race, smiling. “She married another rear admiral though I don’t know when
they’ll have time to have any children.”


Senator Brown
laughed. “I’m sure they’ll find the time. I’ll bet your parents were pleased.”


Race nodded.
“My mother has been after one of us to settle down and give her some grandkids
for several years. She keeps asking Massie when they plan on having the first
one.”


Senator Brown
nodded. “I bet it will be far sooner than you expect. Massie will make a good
mother.”


Fleet Admiral
Nagumo looked back over at Race. “What are the chances you can take us on a
tour of this monster ship of yours?”


“One hundred
percent,” replied Race with a smile. “I was pretty certain you would ask.”


-


Later Fleet
Admiral Nagumo and Senator Brown had returned to the Command Asteroid Fortress
as they had further business to take care of. They were in a small conference
room along with General Wilcox.


“I’m going to
nominate Admiral Crown to take my place as Fleet Admiral,” said Nagumo. “He’s
qualified and young enough to handle the job without having a stroke.”


“I still can’t
believe you’re retiring,” said Wilcox. “The fleet’s not going to be the same.”


Nagumo smiled.
“The fleet will go on no matter who is in charge. I’m looking forward to some
peace and quiet.”


“You deserve
it,” said Senator Brown. “Have you decided on which world you’re going to
retire on?”


“I’m thinking
about Horizon. It has a lot of lakes and rivers and a decent sized population
so they’ll have everything I want. There’s still plenty of room there for
expansion and I’ve got my eyes on several lakeside properties I think would
work out fine.”


General Wilcox
nodded. “I’ve been to Horizon a number of times. It’s a beautiful world. I can
see why you would want to retire there.”


Senator Brown took
a drink of water and looked at Nagumo. “What did you think of Fleet Admiral
Tolsen’s new ship?”


“Impressive.
From what I understand he has six production facilities building those ships
around the clock.”


“Can the
Eternals stand up to those new vessels?” asked Senator Brown.


Nagumo shook
his head. “Not with anything they have now. If I was Race I would hold those
ships back and use them to shove the Eternals all the way back to their home
galaxy. If he can build enough of them without the Eternals realizing what he’s
doing he could change the war to our favor.”


General Wilcox
stood up and went and poured himself another glass of cold water. He turned
back around and took a sip. “Should we call in Admiral Crown and inform him
what’s going on? He’s on board New Tellus Station.”


“Sure, why
not?” replied Nagumo. “I’m certain he won’t turn me down but we need to make
sure he understands everything that’s at stake.”


Senator Brown
let out a deep breath. “The Federation is changing. I heard yesterday the
president is meeting with the Shari to strengthen our trade agreements.”


“The Shari
have come a long ways in recent years,” commented Nagumo. “It wouldn’t surprise
me someday to see them become part of the Federation.”


“It’s a new
age,” said Senator Brown with a sigh. “I remember back when things were so much
simpler.”


“Don’t we
all,” said Nagumo. Nagumo picked up his glass and raised it. “To the future!”


“To the
future,” the other two replied.


-


In the Creevak
Galaxy, Rear Admiral Barnes was studying the ship’s sensors. They had a range
of slightly over thirty light years. “Andram, it appears we have several star
systems showing ships moving about. Can you tell from here if they’re Creevak?”


Andram studied
the data on the sensors and slowly shook his head. “It’s hard to tell. We’ll
need to get closer.”


Kathryn
strongly suspected they were Creevak ships but they had to be certain. “Sible,
set a course for the closest system showing ship activity. I want to get close
enough to scan the system and see what’s there.”


“It will take
us twenty minutes to reach the nearest.”


“Kelsey, take
the fleet to Condition One just prior to us dropping out of hyperspace.”


-


The tension in
the Command Center rose as the New Horizon and her fleet neared the
target system.


“Definite
identification of spacecraft,” reported Captain Reynolds. “Detecting at least
twenty confirmed Creevak ships in the system. There are others still
unidentified.”


“Two minutes
to hyperspace dropout,” warned Sible.


Kelsey drew in
a deep breath. “All ships, go to Condition One and standby for possible
combat.”


Alarms sounded
and red lights began flashing as the Condition One announcement was made
throughout the ship and the fleet.


“Weapons
ready,” reported Major Weir.


“Let’s hope we
don’t need them,” replied Kathryn. “Sible, make sure we drop out far enough
away from the Creevak vessels to avoid immediate combat.”


Sible made
some adjustments to her helm controls. “Dropout in thirty seconds. We’ll be
forty million kilometers from the nearest Creevak vessel.”


-


The seconds
passed rapidly and then the New Horizon made the transition back into
normal space. On the viewscreen, a dim star was visible.


“It’s a red
dwarf,” reported Andram. “It’s a little warmer than what we’re used to back in
our own universe but it’s still a red dwarf.” 


Captain
Reynolds checked his sensors as they scanned the system. “I’m not picking up
any planets though there seem to be a number of highly dense asteroid fields.”


Camlin used
her neural implant to check the sensor readings. “I believe what we have is a
mining operation.”


“I concur,”
added Captain Reynolds. “I’m detecting power readings in a number of asteroids
indicative of mining. Also some of the unidentified ships appear to be cargo
vessels.”


“We’ve been
detected,” warned Camlin. “Several of the Creevak vessels are turning toward
us.”


Kathryn looked
over at Reynolds. “How close are you to finishing your scans?”


“Another two
minutes to complete detailed scans. I can’t scan what’s on the other side of
the system’s sun.”


“Sible, as
soon as the scans are finished take the fleet back into hyperspace.” Kathryn
wanted to avoid combat if possible or at least minimize it.


“The two
Creevak ships have made the transition into hyperspace,” warned Camlin.
“They’re coming toward us.”


Kathryn leaned
forward. “What are their classifications?”


“Battlecruisers.”


“Major Weir,
use our blue energy spheres to destroy them if they reach us before the scans
are complete.”


Several
moments passed and suddenly the alarms on the sensor console began sounding. On
the large viewscreen, two crab-shaped Creevak battlecruisers exited hyperspace.
As soon as they did they fired their red energy beams toward the fleet.


“Firing blue
energy spheres,” reported Major Weir as his targeting sensors locked onto the
two enemy ships.


-


The blue
energy spheres came into view and slammed into the energy shields of the
Creevak vessels. Major Weir had launched four spheres for each ship. The
spheres quickly drained the energy from the Creevak energy shields and then
drew themselves down to the ships’ hulls.


A few seconds
after attaching themselves to the hulls the firing from the Creevak energy beam
turrets ceased. The two ships seemed to shudder slightly as all of their power
was drained. From the hatches a few escape pods fled the stricken vessels. The
area around the spheres seemed to darken and the darkness rapidly spread. The
spheres were turning the hull material into black space dust. The process took
a few minutes but shortly all that was left of the two Creevak vessels were two
areas of drifting dust.


“Scans
complete,” reported Captain Reynolds.


Kathryn
nodded. “Take us out of here, Sible.”


Moments later
the New Horizon and her fleet made the transition back into hyperspace.


“Where to,
Admiral?”


Kathryn looked
at Andram. “Find a system which has habitable planets. We need to see if there
is a Creevak presence there as well.” Kathryn planned on checking a number of
systems as well as doing a thorough exploration of nearby space. The more they
knew about this galaxy and universe the better the odds were of them finding a
way home.


-


Early the next
day the New Horizon dropped out of hyperspace into a white dwarf star
system. The star was a little bit larger than the average white dwarf as well
as warmer.


“I’m starting
to think the natural laws prevalent in this universe causes the stars to be a
little larger as well as hotter,” commented Andram as he studied some of the
sensor readings. “We should try to study as many different star types as
possible before we return to the battlestation. I would particularly like to
take some readings of a few red or blue giants.”


Kathryn wasn’t
surprised Andram wanted to take more stellar readings; it was one of the
reasons she had brought him along on this expedition. “I’ll see what can be
arranged after we scan a few more potentially habitable systems.”


“Scans show
four planets in the system with one in the habitable zone,” reported Captain
Reynolds. There are no signs of cities or spacecraft.”


“Take us into
orbit over the one in the habitable zone. I want to look at it more closely.”


The New
Horizon and its escort fleet moved on their gravity drives toward their
destination. As they did more detailed scans were taken of the system.


“Admiral, I’ve
located signs on some of the asteroids of mining operations sometime in the
past. None of the mines are currently active.”


Kathryn looked
thoughtful. “Any satellites in orbit around the planet we’re headed toward?”


“Maybe,”
replied Reynolds. “If they are, they’re powered down.”


-


The New
Horizon and her fleet finally arrived at the planet and went into orbit.


Kathryn looked
at the main viewscreen seeing a blue-white world similar to Earth and New
Tellus. Clouds covered some of the terrain and several large oceans were
visible. “Any signs of cities?”


Captain
Reynolds took a few moments before he answered. “Yes, Admiral. The sensors have
located about a dozen city sites but all show signs of massive destruction.”


“Can you
determine what caused the destruction?”


“Nuclear
weapons,” replied Reynolds. “There is still a radiation signature at the city
sites. From the decay rate of the nuclear isotope used in the weapons it
appears the destruction occurred about three hundred and seventy years ago.”


Camlin
adjusted the viewscreen to show the largest of the destroyed cities. Next to it
was a spaceport with several rusting wrecks on it. “We can assume this was a
colony and they were mining the asteroids for metals and other resources. There
is evidence of agricultural crops being raised and possibly animals. I’ve
scanned this side of the planet and there are no signs of any sentients.”


“Looks like a
surgical strike,” commented Kelsey. “They came in hit the cities and probably
the mining sites.”


“Was it the
Creevak?” Kathryn looked around to see if anyone had the answer.


“Unknown,”
replied Andram. “The destruction is pretty complete and I would highly
recommend not sending down any scientific teams. I don’t believe there would be
anything worthwhile to recover.”


Kathryn looked
at the screen and the spaceship wrecks. “What about those spaceships. Would
they be worth investigating?”


Andram shook
his head. “After this much time and in the shape they appear to be in I would
recommend against it. Computer files are probably long gone and anything useful
has been eroded by the elements. Those vessels are cracked open and they have
been exposed to the planet’s climate for far too long.”


A warning
alarm sounded on the sensor console drawing Kathryn’s attention. “What’s that
alarm?”


“We have
inbound vessels. Most likely Creevak,” reported Reynolds as his hands flew over
his console. “They’ll be here in forty minutes.”


“We’ll take
another twenty minutes to scan the planet and then leave. Sible, I want to put
some distance between us and those warships.”


Suddenly more
alarms began sounding. On the tactical display, a swarm of red icons suddenly
appeared from behind the planet.


“Creevak
warships!” called out Reynolds. “They must have been down low hugging the
atmosphere and using the planet to block our scans so we couldn’t detect them.”


“A trap,”
muttered Major Weir. “They were waiting for us.”


“Incoming
fire!” warned Reynolds as the New Horizon shuddered violently.


“All ships go
to Condition One,” ordered Kelsey over the comm connecting all the ships in the
fleet. Instantly, klaxons began sounding and red lights started flashing as
Condition One was set.


“Admiral, the
battlecruiser Farlight has suffered shield failure,” reported Camlin.
“They are trying to pull back behind the fleet until it can be repaired.”


On the
viewscreen, the stricken battlecruiser turned and was lumbering away from the
fast approaching Creevak warships. Several silver beams reached out, easily
penetrating the ship’s hull and blasting out two massive craters in the side of
the ship. It seemed to shake violently and then broke in two. Red energy beams
from several Creevak battlecruisers riddled the two sections until they blew
apart when the ship’s self-destructs activated.


“She’s gone,”
reported Reynolds. All that was left on the viewscreen was a glowing debris
field.


“What are we
facing?” Kathryn could see at least four large red icons and a dozen smaller
ones with more still coming around the planet.


“At least six
Creevak battleships and fourteen battlecruisers so far,” reported Reynolds.
“There are more still coming around the planet.”


“Fleet is
firing,” reported Kelsey as she listened to the different ship commanders over
her comm. “All dreadnoughts are firing their blue energy spheres. I have
requests to allow the use of dark matter missiles.”


“Yes,” replied
Kathryn. “Ships may use all the weapons at their disposal.” Kathryn leaned
forward, she had wanted to avoid a battle but it looked as if the battle had
come to her.


-


The battle
instantly grew in intensity. The Creevak vessels formed into a wall formation
and advanced toward the Originator vessels. The Originator fleet formed into an
open cone formation with the New Horizon in the center. Energy weapons
and missiles were striking both sides. Ship shields wavered and occasionally
went down. When that happened the ship was quickly blown apart by missile fire.


“Sible, can we
make the transition into hyperspace?”


Sible shook
her head. “There’s too much interference from the weapons fire and we’re too
close to the planet.”


On the
viewscreen, the blue energy spheres were turning several Creevak battleships
and battlecruisers into space dust but the others refused to pull back.


A sudden flash
on the edge of the viewscreen drew Kathryn’s attention. “What was that?” She
already suspected what the answer would be.


“We lost the
battlecruiser Selvin,” replied Reynolds as he tried to keep up with the
battle and the information his sensors were sending him.


“Major Weir, I
want those Creevak battleships destroyed!” Kathryn didn’t want to lose any more
ships. She couldn’t afford to.


On the viewscreen,
blue energy spheres were everywhere as the New Horizon and the six dreadnoughts
with her targeted the Creevak battleships. It didn’t take long until every
battleship had been struck by the blue energy spheres.


“The Vixen
has been hit!” called out Kelsey as she received word of the damage over her
comm. 


On the main
viewscreen, the view changed to show the stricken dreadnought. A glowing red
hole was visible in her hull. Her energy shield was flickering as dozens of red
energy beams probed the shield for a weakness. Several massive explosions
struck the shield as Creevak missiles detonated, trying to knock it down.
Suddenly several red energy beams penetrated, ripping through numerous
compartments. Secondary explosions shook the vessel as huge sections of the
hull were blasted away from the reeling ship.


“Damage is
terminal,” Kelsey reported grimly. “The ship’s commander is preparing to
detonate the self-destructs.”


“Tell him to
wait,” ordered Kathryn, her eyes wide. “We can pull him and his crew off the
ship.”


“Too late,”
said Reynolds as several massive explosions tore through the dreadnought,
turning it into a giant glowing fireball which rapidly began to dissipate.


Camlin looked
at the pained look on Rear Admiral Barnes’ face. “The ship’s commander knew
there was not time for an evacuation. To do so would have endangered the rest
of the fleet.”


Kathryn looked
at the viewscreen, showing the last Creevak battleship being turned into space
dust. The blue energy spheres were now targeting the Creevak battlecruisers.


“Weapons fire
has decreased to the point we can make the entry into hyperspace,” Sible
informed Kathryn.


“Take us out
of here. We’ve lost enough ships.”


-


Moments later
the fleet turned and left the battle, making the transition into hyperspace.


“What did we
lose?” asked Kathryn. She had not expected to have to fight a space battle in
this system.


“The Vixen
and three battlecruisers,” reported Kelsey. “Some of the other ships have
received significant damage but all report they can continue the mission.”


Kathryn winced
at the report. “How many Creevak vessels did we destroy?


“Eight Creevak
battleships and seven of their battlecruisers.”


“Sible, find
us a blue or red giant to investigate. Until all repairs are complete we’re
going to stay away from possible habitable planets.”


“Yes,
Admiral,” replied Sible. 


Kathryn let
out a deep sigh. One thing she had rapidly learned, this was a very dangerous
galaxy. Even if it wasn’t the home galaxy of the Creevak they appeared to have
a heavy presence. Once their exploration mission was complete she would
recommend to Jeremy they send out no more. It was far too dangerous and they
couldn’t afford the ship and crew losses.


-


Kelsey had
been stunned by the loss of the Vixen. What if that had been the New
Horizon instead? Kelsey looked over at Katie and could tell she was
thinking the same thing. They had children they needed to go back to some day
and probably shouldn’t be risking their lives like this. However, if it meant
this mission and others like it might increase the chance of them someday
returning to their own universe then just maybe the risk was worth it. Kelsey
closed her eyes briefly and pictured Jason. She wondered what he looked like
now. He would be over nine years old and much different than when she last saw
him. She just hoped they got back home before she missed all of his childhood. 


Kelsey turned
back to the viewscreen. She drew in a deep breath. They had a mission to
complete and she would do her part. There was no doubt in her mind that someday
they would find a way return home and she would see Jason once again.











Chapter Seven


 


Six years later.


 


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen was in the Command Center of the juggernaut Armageddon
gazing at the three massive viewscreens which surrounded him. They showed
various views of the Communications and Transport Hub. Just watching the
screens it amazed him at how busy the region was. There were hundreds of
titanic structures where the Originators and their AIs worked. In many of those
structures Alton and Human scientists toiled along beside the Originators doing
important research.


“Fleet is in
formation,” reported Commander Madelyn Olsen.


Race raised
his eyes to look at the large tactical display. There were 215 large green
icons surrounding the Armageddon. Looking to his left he could see
several of the massive juggernauts. It was an impressive sight. “Are all ships
ready to enter hyperspace?”


Madelyn
nodded. “All ships report ready. The Accelerator Ring is ready to activate.”


They were
going through a new Accelerator Ring which had been especially designed for the
juggernauts. The ring had much more power than a normal Accelerator Ring
because it used dark matter converters as an energy source. The ring was also
only forty-kilometers in diameter.


“Two days from
here to New Tellus,” said Madelyn, shaking her head in amazement. “It used to
take over sixteen days.”


Race grinned.
“Progress. One of these days the trip will be cut down to just a few hours. You
may take us through whenever you’re ready.”


“Becka,
activate the Accelerator Ring and take the fleet through.” Becka was a female
AI and an excellent helmsman and navigation officer.


“All military
AIs report ready,” reported Marvell. Marvell was the military AI assigned to
the Armageddon.


Race turned his
attention to the front viewscreen focused on the Accelerator Ring. The ring
activated and a swirling blue vortex with hints of purple appeared. The Armageddon
suddenly surged forward and hurtled into the center of the vortex, nearly
taking Race’s breath away.


“No showing
off, Becka,” chastised Madelyn. Becka had a habit of showing off her piloting
abilities whenever she could.


“Yes,
Commander,” replied Becka with a slight grin.


The main
viewscreen instantly changed to show the galaxies around the Communications and
Transport Hub. Race was surprised he could actually see them moving. “How fast
are we going?”


Becka turned
to face the fleet admiral. “Approximately six million light years per day.”


Race’s face
paled. That was far faster than he had ever traveled before. “And we’re sure
this is safe?”


Becka laughed.
“Absolutely. The Originators have sent hundreds of test probes through and
several Originator battlecruisers have gone through as well. All returned
safely.”


“But this is
the first time a juggernaut class vessel has gone through?”


Becka nodded.
“Yes, but it all still works the same way. We’ll arrive at New Tellus in one
piece and the rest of the fleet will be with us.”


Race leaned
back in his chair, his mind racing. If they used this new Accelerator Ring
technology they could launch an attack against the Eternals’ home galaxy and
they would never see it coming.


-


Angela was in
one of the construction bays in a ship construction facility at the hub. She
looked worriedly at the small ship under construction.


“Don’t worry,”
said Jason, grinning. “We’ll be perfectly safe. Clarissa will be with us as
well as a number of other AIs.”


Angela shook
her head. I don’t know. I still don’t like the idea of all of you flying around
Originator space in a starship.”


“We’ve taken
the necessary courses at the Fleet Academy,” Jason was careful to point out. 


It had taken
some haggling with Rear Admiral Marks but she had finally relented and allowed
all five children plus several of Grayseth’s cubs to attend special night classes
at the academy. They were still a long ways from graduating but all five
children as well as Grayseth’s cubs were putting in a lot of time doing
simulations and extra class work.


“It’s an
advanced scout,” explained Clair who was standing next to Jason. “It’s powered
by dark matter and is the fastest ship in the fleet. It has stealth
capabilities and two multiplex energy screens.”


Angela let out
a deep sigh. She knew Jason wanted to use the ship someday to rescue his
parents. Unfortunately, the space drive to travel to the Creevak universe was
still several years away from being functional. Angela wondered what Kelsey
would do in her place. Probably throw a fit at first but then give in as long
as Clarissa and some other qualified adult went along to supervise. The big
question was, who was going to be that adult?


“I want to
have a voice in picking out your crew,” Angela finally said.


“But Mother!”
protested Clair, her eyes widening. “This is our ship!”


“No buts about
it. I either help pick out the crew or that ship never leaves this construction
bay.”


Jason frowned
but when Angela used that tone of voice it was a no win situation. “We agree,
but we want some input into the choices.”


“Done,” said
Angela. “How much longer before the ship is ready?”


“Two more
months,” answered Clair. “There’s some special sensor equipment which needs to
be installed as well as some very advanced communication gear.”


Angela knew
she needed to study the specs on that ship. Because of who the kids’ parents
were costs and other prohibitive factors had been ignored. That little advanced
scout was going to cost as much as a dreadnought if not more.


“I’m going to
have a long talk with Clarissa and a few others about this including Rear
Admiral Marks. She must give her approval before any of you take that ship
out.”


Jason and
Clair both nodded.


Angela left to
go find Clarissa. She had some questions to ask the AI.


“Do we do
another round in the training simulator tonight?” asked Clair.


Jason grinned.
“Only if you want me to shoot your butt off with my laser pistol.”


“Then it’s a
challenge. I’ll get in touch with the others and we’ll meet at the training
center right after we finish our last class. I’ll tell Mom we’ll be home a
little late.”


-


The Dyson
sphere had a twenty-six hour day and it was still light outside when they
finished their last class at the Fleet Academy. An aircar was waiting to take
them home but first they all met at a large building where numerous students
were coming and going.


“Well if it’s
not the privileged children,” taunted one of the older boys standing by the
entrance with several of his friends. “Clarissa isn’t here to change your
diapers today.”


Jason glared
at the older student. His name was Mitch Hudgens and he was a senior as well as
a hotshot pilot. He was setting all kinds of academy records with his flying
and piloting ability.


“Let’s go on
in,” said Clair, grabbing Jason by the arm. “We don’t want to get into any
trouble.”


“Not up for a
little challenge,” said Mitch tauntingly, stepping in front of them. “I
understand all of you have been using the simulators. How about a little war
game between all of you and us?”


Braleseth
stepped forward. He was almost as big as Mitch and probably already outweighed
him. “What did you have in mind?”


Mitch grinned.
“How about a round of capture the flag? Winner has the bragging rights. If you
win, we’ll stop harassing you. If we win, you stay away from the simulators for
the rest of the school year.”


Jason’s eyes
narrowed. “What are the rules?”


“No rules!
Last man standing wins since they’ll have the opponent’s flag.”


“Jason, I
don’t know about this,” said Clair nervously. “Something doesn’t sound right.”


Elizabeth
spoke up. “We’ve played capture the flag before. It’s a lot of fun.”


“But not the
way they probably want to play it,” replied Clair, gazing at Mitch. “I imagine
we’ll be using weapons trying to eliminate the other team. With our neural
implants the stun effects will hurt like hell when we’re hit.”


“Clair! You’re
not supposed to use that type of language,” said Andrea, looking mortified.


Mitch laughed
out loud. “What’s wrong? Afraid of a little competition and how it would look
if you lost?” He looked challengingly at Clair. “You’re all just overrated
cowards!”


Clair’s eyes
grew wide. “We’ll take you up on your challenge. We’ll see who has the best
team!”


“Great!” said
Mitch, seeing a chance to embarrass Jason and the rest. “Thirty minutes to get
ready. We’ll be in simulator room one.” With that Mitch and his friends went on
inside the building.


Jason turned
toward Clair looking confused. “I thought you were against doing this?”


Clair let out
a deep breath and shook her brunette hair. It was cut short due to her
attending the academy. “No one calls me a coward.”


Jason smiled.
This was a new side to Clair he hadn’t noticed before. “Let’s go on inside and
see what parameters are set up on this game. We also need to discuss a little
strategy.”


-


Thirty minutes
later they were all laying on comfortable couches in the simulator room with
their neural implants connected to the building’s computer gaming system.


Jason opened
his eyes to find himself standing on the edge of a small clearing surrounded by
trees. He was wearing light combat armor and holding a laser pistol in his
hand. Looking around he saw Clair, Braleseth, Carly, Elizabeth, Mathew, and
Andrea. Everyone was dressed the same as he was except Braleseth and Mathew
both held laser rifles instead of pistols.


“Is this like
laser tag?” asked Andrea, looking at the laser pistol in her hand.


Clair shook
her head. She aimed her pistol at a nearby tree and pressed the trigger. A
narrow beam of red energy shot out, blasting a hole in the tree trunk. “No, if
you’re hit it’s going to hurt just like the real thing.”


“They turned
the safeties off,” said Jason. Normally in these scenarios the worst that could
happen was to be painfully stunned. This was going to be totally different.


Clair looked
at Jason. “So how do we do this?”


“I have a
map,” said Jason as he pulled it out of his pocket. “There is only one flag and
it’s about three kilometers north of us. The flag can’t be taken down until
every player on the opposing team has been disposed of.”


“You mean
killed,” said Braleseth as he cradled his laser rifle.


“We won’t
really die, will we?” asked Carly, her large brown eyes growing even wider.


Jason shook
his head. “No, if we’re killed in this scenario we’ll just wake back up in the
simulator room.”


“That doesn’t
sound too bad.”


“Carly, it’s
going to hurt probably worse than anything you’ve ever felt,” said Braleseth.
He was worried for his sister. She was a healer, not a warrior. “That’s why we
need to eliminate them before they can eliminate us.”


Jason took a
moment to study the map. “Mitch’s team could be anywhere. One thing I do know;
both teams are probably an equal distance from the flag so we need to start
moving toward it. Braleseth, I want you to take the lead and scout ahead. Don’t
get more than one hundred meters ahead of us. We have personal communicators so
use them to stay in touch.”


Braleseth
nodded and headed out. Jason waited a moment and then signaled the others to
follow. “Stay spread apart and move carefully. Make as little noise as
possible.”


Moments later
they had all vanished into the trees.


-


Rear Admiral
Marks was going through some paperwork when the light on her communicator began
flashing. “Yes?” she said, pressing the speaker button.


“This is
Colonel Bridget Long. We may have a problem developing.”


“What is it?”
Susan couldn’t imagine anything to be as serious as Colonel Long sounded.


“Mitch Hudgens
and his friends have challenged Jason and the others to a game of capture the
flag in the simulator building.”


“What’s wrong
with a simple game of capture the flag?” Susan didn’t understand Colonel Long’s
concern.


“The safeties
have been turned off. This is going to be as if they’re using real weapons. The
simulation is programmed for lasers and to simulate actual injures from laser
fire including death!”


Susan stood up
her mind thinking rapidly. “Don’t do anything. I’m on my way over.”


She shook her
head as she headed toward the door, wondering how Jason and Clair had allowed
themselves to be lured into this mess. They were both supposed to be smarter
than this. When this was over she was going to have a long talk with both of
them.


-


Jason and the
others were creeping through the trees and brush. Jason knew he had one huge
advantage. He had two Carethians with him. Both Braleseth and Carly had been
trained by their father to hunt and to survive in harsh conditions. He doubted
that Mitch and his buddies had any idea how dangerous two hunting bears could
be.


“Hold,” called
out Braleseth over the comm. “I have movement up ahead. I think we’re walking
into a trap. Let me scout it out and I’ll get back with you.”


“Be careful,”
replied Jason. “I need you and your hunting skills.”


Braleseth
laughed. “This is actually fun. It’s been awhile since I’ve got to use the
skills my father taught me.”


-


Jason waited a
few minutes and then Braleseth spoke again.


“They think
they’re really clever. They’ve dug shallow trenches in the ground and covered
themselves with brush. They’re just waiting for us to make an appearance. They
have set up a crossfire along the most likely path to the hill with the flag on
top of it. Have Mathew give Carly his laser rifle and have her come forward on
their left side. I’m on the right. As soon as she’s in position we’ll open
fire. We should be able to take out two or three of them before they even know
what hit them.” While Carly wasn’t a warrior like Braleseth she had been taught
hunting skills by their father.


“I’ll send
Carly forward,” said Jason. He looked over at Carly. “Did you hear all of
that?”


“Yes, Jason,”
she replied. Her voice was much softer than Braleseth’s. “Mathew, give me your
rifle and you can have my laser pistol.”


The two quickly
exchanged weapons and moments later Carly vanished into the trees and brush.


“Bears,” said
Clair from near Jason. “I don’t think Mitch and his buddies have any idea of
what’s in store for them.”


Jason grinned.
“They never should have challenged us and they definitely should not have
turned off the safeties on this scenario. This is going to hurt.”


-


Rear Admiral
Marks reached the officer’s observation room in the simulation building.
Colonel Long was waiting for her. Several large viewscreens were showing the
simulation and what was currently going on.


“Jason has
sent Carly and Braleseth to go around the flanks of a trap Mitch has set up,”
explained Long.


Susan smiled.
“Mitch has never fought against Carethians before. He’s expecting a more Human
approach from Jason.” Susan sat down to watch the screens.


“One other
thing I should mention,” said Long. “Evidently Mitch spread the word he was
going to take down Jason and the others in a simulation tonight. The
observation galleries are full of students and even a few teachers.”


Susan frowned.
She didn’t like that but there was nothing she could do about it now. If she
shut down the observation galleries, it would appear as if she was protecting
Jason and his group from being embarrassed if they lost the scenario. “What are
the odds?” She knew the students often bet on the winners and losers in these
types of games. However, normally they were only fought with stunners so the
stakes in this scenario were much higher.


“Seven to one
against Jason,” replied Colonel Long. 


“What has
Mitch’s team scored in the past in the game scenarios they’ve fought in?”


Colonel Long
checked a computer console and then answered. “They have a 98 percent winning
percentage. They’re pretty good.”


Susan nodded.
“They’re one of the better teams.”


“They’re the
highest ranked at the moment.”


“What about
Jason’s team?”


“It’s hard to
say. In most of the scenarios they participate in they’re taking on each other.
Most of the time their scenarios are space battles of some type.”


“So we have no
real base line as to how this will go.”


“Should I stop
it?” asked Colonel Long. “Mitch has disabled the safeties and those laser
weapons are going to inflict pain just as they would in real life.”


Susan thought
about it for several moments. “No, let it go on. If we interfere now it will
seem as if we’re protecting Jason and his group and that will cause problems
for their future time here at the academy.”


Susan leaned
back in her chair. She knew she would hear about this when Angela found out.
With a deep sigh, she knew it was something she would have to deal with when
the time came.


-


Mitch was
hunkered down in a small foxhole he had dug and covered with brush. He had a
good view of the trees and brush in front of him. This was the most likely
approach to the small hill the flag was located on. He was certain Jason and
his group would take the most direct and quickest route to the flag. He knew
where they had appeared at in the scenario as he had taken extra effort to
program their start position. He had no intention of losing to these upstart
kids who should have never been allowed in the Fleet Academy at such a young
age. It wasn’t right that they were allowed early admittance just because of
who their parents were.


“Anyone see
anything?” he asked over his comm.


“No, it’s all
quiet on my side,” replied Logan.


“Same here,”
replied Ethan.


“Nothing,”
replied Mason.


“Nothing,”
replied Lucas.


Mitch began to
feel uneasy. They should have seen something by now.


-


Jason and his
team were crawling on their bellies up through the brush and trees doing
everything they could to limit anything that might reveal their presence.


“I’m in
position,” reported Carly. “I can see two of them from where I am.”


“Make sure you
get both of them,” said Braleseth. “Don’t miss.”


Carly snorted.
“I’m a better shot than you are. You worry about missing.”


“Neither of us
had better miss or our father well have our hides when he finds out,” replied
Braleseth.


“Everyone
ready?” asked Jason as he reached a position behind a large tree stump.


“Ready,”
everyone replied.


-


Rear Admiral
Marks leaned forward in anticipation. She could see that Mitch’s ambush was
about to fall apart. “Have the odds changed any?”


Colonel Long
nodded. “Two to one in Mitch’s favor now and dropping.”


Colonel Long
looked at her computer console and her face turned white. “Councilor Grayseth
has just come online and is watching the scenario.”


“Great, now
all I need is for Angela to be watching this.”


“She is, she
just logged in. Someone must have notified her about what’s going on.”


Susan took in
a deep breath and looked at the screens showing the scenario. Those kids had
better win or she would have a lot of explaining to do for allowing this to
continue.


-


Jason looked
around to make sure his team was ready. They would only get one opportunity at
this and it had better work. “Braleseth, Carly; are you sighted on your
targets?” Jason did not intend to issue any warning. Mitch had taken the
safeties off the scenario and he deserved what he was about to get.


“Sighted and
finger is on the trigger,” reported Carly. “At the moment I only have one good
target.”


“Same here,”
replied Braleseth.


Braleseth had
described to the team where all of Mitch’s teammates were hidden. Jeremy looked
at the others. Everyone had their laser pistols ready. “On the count of three,
fire. Jason took careful aim with his pistol. Braleseth had identified the
clump of brush Mitch was hiding beneath. Jeremy intended to catch it on fire
forcing Mitch out into the open. “One, two, three, fire!” 


Laser fire erupted,
striking several clumps of brush. Both Braleseth and Carly hit their targets
and saw them collapse and remain unmoving.


“Two down,”
called out Braleseth. “Switching targets.” Braleseth was waiting for one of the
others to make an appearance as the brush around them was catching fire. He saw
one mound of brush wriggling and he carefully sighted his laser rifle at the
mound.


-


Mitch was
surprised when laser fire suddenly appeared in front of him. The brush he was
hiding beneath was already catching fire. “They’re here,” he called out over
the com as he sighted his laser rifle and began returning fire. He was stunned
when only Lucas and Mason replied. “Logan, Ethan report!” There was no reply
only silence. Damn, surely he hadn’t underestimated Jason and his group by so
much that they had already taken out two of his team.


“The brush on
top of me is on fire, I’ve gotta move,” yelled Lucas, wriggling out from
beneath his brush pile. He raised up cautiously trying to spot their attackers.


Braleseth was
standing only a few meters behind him with his rifle pointed at Lucas.
“Surrender or die.”


Lucas spun
around raising his rifle only to hear the sound of a laser rifle firing and
then felt an intense pain in his chest. Without another word he collapsed to
the ground.


Braleseth
quickly stepped behind a large tree, his large brown eyes searching for his
next target. This was much more exciting than hunting deer.


-


“I’m hit!”
called out Elizabeth as she fell to the ground and lay there writhing in pain.
“Damn, this hurts.”


“Watch your
language,” warned Mathew. “Mother might find out what you said.”


Elizabeth’s
eyes focused on her brother. “You get shot with a laser and see what type of
language you use.”


“Where are you
hit?” asked Jason as he peered around the tree stump trying to spot Mitch. He
was pretty certain it was Mitch who had shot Elizabeth.


“In the side.
It’s just grazed me but it really hurts.” Elizabeth was fighting to keep the
tears out of her eyes. She wasn’t going to allow the others see her cry from
the pain.


-


“Admiral, I’ve
got a call coming through from Angela,” said Colonel Long as she looked at the
blinking light on her computer console.


Susan looked
at the viewscreens and then over at Colonel Long. “I’m sure she’s upset about
Elizabeth getting shot. Take the call and tell her I’m busy and will call her
back shortly.”


Colonel Long
took the call and looked worriedly at Susan. “She says she’ll wait.”


Susan nodded.
She had half expected that. She didn’t think the scenario would last much
longer. Jason and his team had too big an advantage and besides that Carly and
Braleseth were behind Mitch and Mason. Both of them were now in an untenable
situation. 


-


Mitch and
Mason had gotten back together. They were hiding behind a large fallen tree
trunk. Laser fire was catching the trees and brush all around them on fire.


“I thought you
said they would be a pushover,” complained Mason as he fired his laser rifle at
where he thought one of Jason’s team was hiding.


“They should
have been,” said Mitch. “I checked and they very seldom run these types of
scenarios. We should have walked all over them. It’s those two damn Carethians.
They’ve had training being left out in the wild and surviving on their own.
They’re natural predators.”


“Maybe we
should surrender. I have no desire to be shot by a damn laser.”


“We can’t
surrender. The whole school is probably watching this.”


“What! How? Why?”


Mitch let out
a deep sigh. “I spread the word around that the children were going to get
their asses handed to them tonight in a battle scenario. I posted it so
everyone would know.”


Mason shook
his head. “Yeah, well it looks as if we’re the ones getting our asses whipped.
I’m surrendering before I get shot. They deserve to win.”


“I’m coming
out,” called out Mason as he stood up and threw down his laser rifle. “I
surrender.”


“Step forward
and go over to that large dead tree,” Jason’s voice spoke through the trees.
“Sit there and don’t move. One of my team will have their laser focused on you
and if you try to stand up she’ll shoot you.”


“I
understand,” said Mason as he walked over and sat down with his back against
the tree.


Mitch was
aggravated at Mason for giving up. He considered shooting him just to teach him
a lesson. No one on his team was ever supposed to give up. However, he knew by
now some of the teachers and possibly others were watching this scenario and
this was the Fleet Academy. He had one last ace to play. He would consider it a
win if he could kill Jason.


“Jason, this
is Mitch. I surrender.”


-


Jason heard
Mitch’s offer to surrender and wondered if it was a trick of some kind. He was
nervous about accepting Mitch’s surrender but it was the right thing to do and
it would end this scenario. “Okay. Stand up and throw your laser rifle away
from you and then step forward and go over to where Mason is.”


Mitch stood up
and tossed his rifle on the ground. He then moved a few steps in Mason’s
direction. Jason stood as well and walked toward Mitch keeping an eye on him.
Suddenly Mitch appeared to stumble and when he did he reached behind him and
pulled out a hidden laser pistol from the back of his uniform. Mitch aimed and
fired before Jason could respond. Jason felt an intense pain in the center of
his chest. Looking down he saw the charred hole and burned flesh.


“Got you!”
yelled Mitch as Carly and Braleseth cut him down with their laser rifles.


Jason
collapsed to the ground and the next thing he knew he was awake in the
simulation room. He reached down to feel his chest and found nothing wrong.
There was no sign of a wound. With a sigh of relief, Jason stood up and saw the
rest of his team were waking up as well.


“We won!” said
Clair jubilantly. Then she looked at Jason. “Oh, by the way, you died.”


“I know,”
replied Jason. “I didn’t expect Mitch to have another weapon. That was entirely
my fault. I won’t make that mistake again.”


Jason saw
Mitch and his team were now all awake. Mason walked over to Jason and offered
his hand.


“Congratulations,
you did good.”


“Thanks,”
replied Jason, surprised. 


Mitch came
over next followed by the others. “I didn’t think the seven of you deserved to
be here. Tonight you proved me wrong. I’m sorry for turning the safeties off.”


Jason nodded
and shook Mitch’s hand and then the others. “I have to thank all of you. The
scenario tonight taught me some valuable lessons. He looked at Mitch and
grinned. “I definitely didn’t expect to die.”


Mitch smiled
back. “That’s right. I did get you.”


Jason looked
at the rest of his group. “We’d better head for home or Angela will be
calling.”


“She already
has,” said a familiar voice from behind them.


Turning they
saw Rear Admiral Marks and Colonel Long standing there with their arms folded
across their chests. “Mister Hudgens, your group will be going with Colonel
Long and Mister Strong, your group will be coming with me.”


Clair looked
over at Jason and whispered. “We’re in trouble now.”


-


Rear Admiral
Marks marched Jason and his group down a hallway and into a small briefing
room.


“Everyone take
a seat.” She stopped and glared at them and then smiled. “Well done. We’re
going to spend some time going over the scenario you just participated in and
examine the mistakes you made.”


“You’re not
mad?” said Clair, her voice showing her surprise.


“Perturbed
that this happened and the scenario was run with the some of the safeties off, yes.
However, I’m very pleased with the results though Jason did manage to get
himself killed at the end.”


“Are Mitch and
his group going to be punished?” asked Jason.


“Nothing major
though there will be a notation put in Mitch’s file for turning off some of the
safeties in the scenario. The safeties are there for a reason. Now let’s go
over what you did wrong and what you did right.”


Jason allowed
himself to relax. The scenario was over and more importantly he might have
found five more members for his future crew. He was that much closer to
rescuing his parents and the others. He had also learned tonight how easily and
quickly one could die if a mistake was made. He was determined to never make a
mistake like that again.











Chapter Eight


 


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen was in the Command Center of the Armageddon as the massive
juggernaut class warship exited the Accelerator Ring in the New Tellus System.
This ring was set two million kilometers from the planet and was under heavy
guard by a forty-kilometer battlestation and a dozen heavy dreadnoughts.


“We’re here
and all in one piece,” reported Becka with a teasing smile on her face. “The
other ships will be coming through shortly.”


“Move us away
from the Accelerator Ring,” ordered Commander Olsen. “Keep one viewscreen
focused on the ring. I want to see the other ships as they come through.”


For the next
hour the other juggernauts came through one at a time until all 216 warships
were in formation.


“All ships
present and accounted for,” reported Major Alex Burns who was sitting at the
sensor console.


At the
communications console a number of messages were coming in. “I have Rear
Admiral Haynes from the battlestation,” reported Captain Annette Flax. “She is
shutting down the Accelerator Ring.”


“Noted,”
replied Commander Olsen. “Inform the rear admiral that Fleet Admiral Tolsen is
on board.”


“Yes,
Commander.”


Captain Flax
continued to answer messages and pass them on. “I have General Wilcox on the
comm. She wants to know how soon the fleet will be going to the test range.”


“Tomorrow,”
answered Race. We’ll spend a week at the range running tests and tactics and
then we will come back to New Tellus and make the transit back to the hub.”
Race didn’t want to be gone too long. With the Eternals the war could change
suddenly at any moment.


“General
Wilcox says the test range is ready for our arrival.”


Race nodded.
He had expected no less. He also knew every ship in the system was probably
watching his juggernauts. They were too big to keep hidden. Race wasn’t too
concerned about the Eternals detecting his ships. Several days earlier over one
thousand Originator battlecruisers had arrived and searched the outer regions
of the system to make sure there were no unexpected visitors watching the
vicinity around New Tellus. Since the Eternal defeat during their invasion of
the Federation none of their ships had been detected near any Federation
planet. However, Race was not going to take a chance and for that reason he had
sent the battlecruisers on ahead.


-


General Wilcox
was in the Command Fortress gazing in awe at the viewscreens. The screens
showed dozens of the massive juggernaut-sized vessels.


“What is he
building those for?” asked General Ethan Smith who was second in command behind
General Wilcox.


General Wilcox
shook her head. “I don’t know but whatever he’s planning it must be big to
require warships of that size. I thought the Originator dreadnoughts were large
but those make the dreadnoughts look like minnows.


“I would say
perch would be more in line.”


“They’re going
to spend a week doing weapons tests and practicing tactics at the Hawthorne
test range.”


General Smith
looked at General Wilcox. “Those are some tests I would really like to see. The
firepower of those ships must be tremendous.”


“We will.
Don’t forget we have an observation station there. It will be recording
everything those juggernauts do.”


“Is Fleet
Admiral Tolsen going to allow that?”


“As far as I
know. He hasn’t told me otherwise.”


They both
turned their attention back to the viewscreens. The communication consoles were
lit up with questions about the massive ships. Everyone was being told they
were new Originator vessels doing special drills and there was nothing to worry
about.


-


The next day
the Armageddon and the other 215 juggernauts made the transition into
hyperspace for the short hop to the test range. It consisted of two star
systems and had been used by the Federation for decades to test new weapons
systems. Both of them were full of massive asteroid fields and a number of
small planets which were more the size of large moons.


The Armageddon
was the first to drop out of hyperspace followed quickly by the rest of the
fleet.


“How’s our
formation?” asked Race as he peered at the large tactical screen.


“Fair,”
replied Commander Olsen, frowning. “I think some of the commanders are still
nervous about coming out of hyperspace too close to the other ships.”


Race nodded.
“That’s to be expected. That’s one reason why I want to do these drills. We
need to determine the optimum spacing for the ships of the fleet as well as
gain practice flying in offensive and defensive formations.”


“So, what
now?”


“We’ll divide
the fleet up into ship groups of three and take turns blowing up some
asteroids. I want to test all of our ship weapons as well as our energy
shields. We will be sending out several ship groups at a time as these systems
are quite large.”


-


Orders were
sent out and the Zeus, Apollo, and Ares left the fleet
formation. The three juggernaut vessels formed up into a half diamond formation
and approached a very large asteroid. The asteroid already had blast marks on
it from Federation war games. The three ships came to a stop and opened fire
with their dark energy projectors. The three beams struck the asteroid and blew
it apart, sending fragments flying everywhere.


-


“Impressive,”
said Marvell, the military AI standing at Tactical. 

“Those beams are three times more powerful than those generated by our
antimatter power sources.”


Race was
impressed as well. He had known from what the Originator weapon scientists had
told him there would be a considerable increase in weapons power and all
systems on the juggernauts had been modified to handle the increased energy.


“Those beams
should blow right through an Eternal’s energy screen,” commented Madelyn. 


“We’ll soon
find out,” replied Race. He then ordered the three ships to continue with the
tests.


-


Over the next
several hours the three vessels tried out all the other weapons the ships were
equipped with. Shattered asteroid fragments were left behind after each test.


-


“Let’s send
out some other ship groups,” said Race. “I want all the ships to get some
experience using their weapons as well as maneuvering. For the time being we’ll
keep a wide separation between the groups until they’re used to handling their
ships.”


“It should not
be a problem,” interjected Becka. “All of the AIs in charge of the helm and
navigation controls have run countless simulations of what it would be like to
handle these ships in a battle. Safety programs have been designed to prevent
ships from colliding as well as to ensure a minimal safe distance is kept at
all times. Even if two ships were hurtling directly at one another the safety
protocols are set up to kick in to avoid collisions.”


“That’s good
to know,” replied Race. He intended to confirm that in the tests and tactics he
was going to put the fleet through. He needed to know what these ships were
capable of in a pitched battle.


-


Several days
passed as Race put the fleet through its paces. Each vessel was assigned to a
three-unit group and assigned targets as well as missions to fulfill. The ships
practiced dropping out of hyperspace in formation and immediately launching
attacks. Race was constantly talking with different commanders giving critiques
and explaining what he wanted them to do differently.


Race leaned
back in his command chair and looked over at Commander Olsen. “Not bad. We’re
making progress.”


“Will our
juggernauts be fighting alongside our other fleet units?”


“Sometimes,”
replied Race. “That’s something else we’ll have to work out later.”


Race switched
his attention to the central viewscreen. The Armageddon and its three
ship group were approaching a massive pockmarked asteroid.


“Stand by to
fire,” ordered Commander Olsen, leaning forward, her eyes focused on the
viewscreen.


“Target
locked,” confirmed Marvell.


“Fire!”


Instantly dark
matter and antimatter beams struck the asteroid, causing tremendous explosions
and hurling debris up into space. The asteroid began shaking violently as all
three juggernauts poured their weapons fire into it. Cracks began to appear on
the surface and the rock began to turn molten. Then, with a huge explosion, the
asteroid blew apart. Some of the debris smashed into the triplex energy shields
of the juggernauts but failed to penetrate.


“Outer shield held
at 98 percent,” reported Marvell. “All asteroid fragments were either destroyed
or deflected.”


Race took a
few moments to review the results of the weapons test on his computer console.
Everything was performing along the calculated parameters. “Take us back to the
fleet. I want to practice more fleet maneuvers with the entire fleet dropping
out of hyperspace in various formations.”


-


Commander
Olsen nodded and quickly passed on the order. She was a little curious about
why Race had come along for the weapons tests and exactly what he was planning.
She strongly suspected it involved the Eternals but the General Staff had been
close-lipped about what the juggernauts were going to be used for. Whatever it
was she knew it had to be big.


-


For the rest
of the week the fleet performed more weapons tests and complicated fleet
maneuvers. Every aspect of the juggernauts were tested and pushed to the
limits. Finally Race was satisfied and informed Commander Olsen it was time to
return to New Tellus.


“We’ll go back
to New Tellus. I have several meetings planned and then we’ll go back to the
hub. I want to review the data we collected on the weapon tests and fleet
maneuvers with some of the other admirals as well as some of the Originator
scientists who helped design the ships.”


-


The fleet
formed back up in a globe formation with the Armageddon in the center
and then made the transition into hyperspace. Once Race was satisfied with the
evaluation of the fleet’s performance, it would be time to begin planning the
attack on the Eternals’ home galaxy in earnest. With a little luck the war
against the Eternals would soon come to a final climatic end.


-


Back at the
Dyson sphere, Jason and the others were meeting to work out the crew for their
advanced scout.


“I have some input
before you start,” said Angela. “I have decided who I want to be part of your
crew.”


Jason frowned;
he was almost afraid of what Angela was about to say.


“You will need
a military presence on the ship.”


“Braleseth is
the tactical and security officer,” interrupted Jason.


Angela shook
her head. “Braleseth has no experience as a security officer. He may stay at
Tactical but Colonel Brenda Wilde will be your head of security and she will be
bringing two other lower ranked officers with her as well as five combat
robots. Their job will be to see that you stay out of trouble. Colonel Wilde
has considerable combat experience and she is a good leader.”


“Mother, we
don’t need a babysitter!” protested Clair.


Angela shifted
her attention to her daughter. “I’m not going to let a group of teenagers run
around in an experimental ship with no one on board with any combat experience.
Colonel Wilde and her team goes or you don’t.”


Clair nodded
in acceptance. She knew when to give up. “Anyone else?


Angela nodded.
“Leeda will be going as well. She has a good background in science and
technology and should be extremely helpful providing advice.”


Jason was busy
recording Angela’s crew additions on his personal tablet. “Clarissa will be
going also. She is a trained military AI and familiar with my father’s tactics.
She will help train Braleseth how to fight the ship if it becomes necessary.
There will also be two AIs in Engineering as well as a medical AI.”


Angela had
already known Clarissa would be part of the crew. She trusted the AI to keep
the kids safe and out of trouble. “Let’s hear who you have selected for the
rest of the crew.”


Jason took a
deep breath and went over the names and waited for the explosion from Angela.


Angela’s eyes
bulged at the names she had just heard. “You have got to be kidding. After what
those five pulled how can you put them on your ship?”


“They’re
good,” replied Jason defensively. “Mitch is at the top of the class for
piloting and navigation. The rest of them are almost as good in their own fields.
Besides, they’ve apologized for what they did and it was a good learning
experience for all of us.”


Angela
frowned. “One in which Mitch managed to kill you in the end.”


Jason nodded.
“Yeah, that really hurt but it taught me a valuable lesson and it was a mistake
I won’t make in the future.”


“There is one
other thing I require. The first time you take the ship out I’ll be going along
as well.”


Clair frowned.
“How’s that going to look to the crew?”


“I’m
responsible for all of you. That ship goes nowhere until I’m satisfied it’s
safe.”


“Fine,” said
Jason, knowing there was no point in arguing. When Angela had her mind set on
something there was no changing it.


“Now, one more
thing.”


“What now?”
said Clair, becoming aggravated with her mother making all of these demands.


Angela smiled.
“Calm down, Clair; I’m only looking out for your best interests. I want to see
the blueprints for your ship and what’s being put into her. I want to know all
of you will be safe on that ship.”


Jason frowned.
“Angela, there’s a lot of stuff on the ship that’s highly classified.”


“Not a
problem. My computer console here at the house has the highest clearance level
there is. Transfer the files tomorrow and I’ll start going over them. Also,
begin planning your first trip. I would recommend going to New Tellus. It will
be a lengthy trip and if something goes wrong there are people there who could
help. It also keeps your ship far away from Eternal space.”


“I’ll have the
files sent over,” replied Jason. He was concerned about what would happen when
Angela found out what was on board the advanced scout. Because of who their
parents were there were weapons and other systems on board most ships of that
size would never have.


-


Later that
evening they were all using their neural implants to practice in a mockup
Command Center of their advanced scout.


“So Angela
added some people to the crew roster,” said Clarissa. She was standing behind
Jason, observing.


“Yeah,”
replied Jason. “I guess we should listen to her. She’s been doing this far longer
than we have.”


Clarissa
laughed. “Your mother and the rest of the Special Five have been the guiding
force for the Federation and in more recent years for the Originators. They
have done things you cannot even imagine. If Angela suggests something I would
strongly recommend you listen because it could save your lives someday.”


“It’s just
hard to imagine mother being part of that group,” said Clair. “All my life
she’s just been ‘Mom’.”


“I can
guarantee you one other thing,” said Clarissa, coming to stand in front of
Jason and closer to Clair. “When all of you go to rescue Jeremy and the others
she’ll be right there with you.”


Everyone was
quiet as they digested that tidbit of information.


“You’re
probably right,” said Jason. “Now let’s finish this scenario. We all need to
get a good night’s sleep.”


Clarissa went
back to her spot behind Jason to observe the young people.


“Coming up on
the asteroid field,” reported Mathew from the sensor console. “It’s a massive
field and there are no signs of any mining activity.”


“Scans
indicate a large quantity of heavy metals and some transuranics,” added Clair.
“There’s a fortune in minerals here.”


Jason leaned
forward in his Command Chair. “If all those minerals are here why has no one
staked out a claim or started mining? Something doesn’t feel right.”


Suddenly
warning alarms went off on the sensor console.


“I have three
unidentified ships coming out of the asteroid field,” reported Mathew. “We may
have some pirate vessels.”


“Just our
luck,” said Clair. “We find a fortune in minerals and there’s a pirate base
somewhere inside the asteroid field.”


“We don’t know
there’s a base,” replied Jason. “Braleseth, take the ship to Condition One and
prepare to engage the pirates.”


Moments later
Braleseth announced the setting of Condition One. “Energy shields are up and
weapons are online.”


“We could
run,” suggested Andrea from her computer station. “We don’t have to fight the
pirates.”


Jason shook
his head. “If we run then someone else will have to deal with them later.
Mathew, what classification are those ships?”


Mathew checked
his scans and then turned to Jason. “Light cruisers. It looks as if they’ve
managed to steal some old Federation ships from one of the scrapyards.”


“Or bribed the
people running the scrapyard,” suggested Braleseth. “My father says that is
quite common on some worlds.”


“Clarissa,
will those ships have any weapons which might endanger this ship?”


“No, they will
be equipped with two heavy bow lasers and twelve dual pulse laser turrets. They
will also have some railguns and a high number of defensive laser turrets. If
they have any missiles they most likely will not be nuclear.”


“Our weapons
will greatly outrange theirs,” said Braleseth. “We can stand off and destroy
them without ever taking a hit to our shields.”


Jason thought
over his options. He hated killing people in cold blood without first offering
them a chance to surrender. “Elizabeth, contact those cruisers and demand their
immediate surrender.”


Elizabeth sent
the message and waited. “No reply,” she said after a full minute went by.


“Those light
cruisers are ideal to hit passenger liners and cargo ships with,” said Mathew.
“They get in, plunder the ships, and then escape. Those cruisers are supposed
to be fast.”


“For their
time they were,” replied Jason. “We could fly circles around them. Braleseth,
fire an antimatter beam across the bow of the lead ship. Let’s make sure they
know we’re armed.”


Braleseth
pressed several icons on his console and a beam shot out from the bow. The beam
passed within a few meters of the front pirate vessel. “That should get their
attention.”


Suddenly
another alarm sounded on the sensor console. “Missile launch,” reported Mathew.
“I can’t identify the type of missile.”


“Shoot it
down,” ordered Jason. He wasn’t going to take any chances.


On the
tactical screen, the missile suddenly flared up and vanished. At the same time,
the lights in the Command Center flickered briefly and then returned to normal.


“What was
that?” asked Jason. He was surprised anything could affect them from that
range.


“An EMP,”
answered Clair. “It was massive. If we weren’t shielded from such an attack we
would be dead in the water. That’s probably how they disable their victims.”


Jason leaned
forward in his command chair. “Braleseth, take out the lead vessel. Maybe once
it’s been destroyed the others will surrender.”


Braleseth
quickly touched multiple icons on his console and flipped several switches. 


Instantly from
the advanced scout two antimatter beams lanced out, going through the weak
energy shield protecting the light cruiser and striking the hull. The beams
moved slowly over the hull, ripping open compartment after compartment.”


“That’s
enough!” said Jason. He knew they were killing people. “Elizabeth, contact them
again and see if they’re willing to surrender. If not we will destroy them.”


Moments later
Elizabeth turned back toward Jason. “The pirate leader has agreed to surrender.
He says there are women and children at their base and they should not be
punished for what he and his crews did.”


“If they were
not involved they will not be punished,” replied Jason. “Inform them to lower
their shields and hold their position. Then contact the nearest Originator base
and have a couple of battlecruisers sent here. They can finish cleaning up this
mess. Braleseth, take us back to Condition Two but keep a close watch on those
three ships in case they change their mind about surrendering.”


Suddenly Jason
found himself back home lying in his bed. His neural link had been disconnected
from the scenario. He was surprised at how tired he felt. Tomorrow, Clarissa
would meet with all of them and tell them what they had done right and what
they had done wrong. Jason felt quite pleased the scenario had ended with a
minimal loss of life.


-


Clarissa was
reviewing the scenario she had just participated in. She was quite satisfied
with how it ended. In many ways Jason reminded her of Jeremy. The others had
performed admirably as well. They weren’t ready yet but in a few more years
they would be a very good crew. She was growing more confident all the time that
Jason and the others would some day rescue Jeremy, Kelsey, Katie, and Kevin.
Clarissa let out a deep sigh. She really missed Ariel. Sitting down Clarissa
began making notes on the computer in front of her of what she needed to cover
with the teenagers in the morning. They were growing up very quickly and were
already far ahead of kids the same age. There was no doubt in her mind someday
they would be the new Special Five, or Special Seven if you counted Braleseth
and Carly.











Chapter Nine


 


Millions of
light years away in the Eternals’ home galaxy a meeting was being held on the
planet Gardell. The Council of Eternals was meeting to discuss the current
progress of the war against the Originators.


“The Dominator
and its fleet have managed to take another galaxy from us,” reported Second
Leader Zabian. “We sustained massive losses. They are using their
battlestations to set traps and eliminate our fleets.” Through communication
intercepts they had discovered the name of the vessel with the blue energy
spheres.


First Leader Fehnral
was not surprised by this. They had no vessels which could take on one of the
Originators forty-kilometer battlestations. Even if they did, they didn’t have
the technology to move one through hyperspace.


“What
recommendations are there to correct this reversal? While it is true the
Originators are having limited success in this one galactic cluster, we have
added several hundred more galaxies to our Empire in recent years. We are still
expanding far faster than are the Originators in the number of galaxies we
control.”


“Increase the
number of fleets in the remaining galaxies in that cluster,” suggested Second
Leader Queexel. “Instruct our fleet commanders not to engage the
battlestations. Even the Originators have a difficult time moving their
stations from one system to another. It takes one of their Accelerator Rings to
move a station.”


Fehnral turned
toward Second Leader Tallard who was in charge of military research. “Have we
had any success in developing our own Accelerator Rings?”


Tallard shook
his head. “No, not yet. We have discovered part of the science behind them but
it will be years yet before we’re ready to build one.”


Fehnral
frowned. He had hoped it would be sooner. “What about our dark matter
research?”


“I have better
news on that front. We have successfully built our first dark matter missiles
and made progress on the dark matter energy beams. We should be able to start
deploying the missiles on our warships in another year and the beam weapons
shortly afterward.”


“Excellent,”
replied Fehnral. “That will eliminate one of the advantages the Originators
have over us. What about the blue energy spheres?”


“No, progress
there has been negligible. We’re starting to believe the Originators stumbled
upon the technology by accident.”


First Leader Fehnral
looked around at the other councilors. “We will continue our expansion into
more galaxies as planned. As far as the cluster of galaxies the Originators are
trying to take from us, I want the number of Eternal fleets in each galaxy
doubled. If they take a galaxy I want it to be as costly as possible.”


“I will assign
the necessary fleets,” replied Zabian.


“We will
continue our current rate of expansion,” said Fehnral. He looked coldly at the
rest of the council. “We must continue to work for the future of our Empire. We
have to explore every avenue possible to increase the strength of our weapons
and our ships. We are the Eternals, the rightful rulers of the universe. Let no
one stand in our way.”


-


In the Creevak
universe, Kelsey and Katie were inside the habitat in the battlestation at
Kelsey’s house.


“It’s been
eleven years back home,” said Katie dejectedly. “Elizabeth and Mathew turned
fifteen a few weeks ago. When we do get back they might not even remember us.”


Kelsey nodded.
“Jason turned fifteen as well. Before we know it they will be adults and we’ll
have missed out on watching them grow up.”


“At least they
have Angela and Clarissa. We were lucky both of them were not on the New
Horizon.”


They both sat
there quietly thinking about what they were missing. Not a day went by that
they did not think about their missing children and friends.


“There’s been
very little progress on finding a way back home,” Kelsey said. “The scientists
have tried everything they can think of but we just can’t create the necessary
power. We can’t even send a message back.”


“What
frightens me the most is no one from back home has appeared either,” said
Katie, letting out a deep breath. “They’ve either given up believing we’re dead
or they can’t find a way to rescue us.”


Kelsey shook
her head in denial. “No, I can’t believe that. As long as Angela and Clarissa
are alive they will never give up trying to find a way to bring us back home.”


Suddenly
alarms began sounding and a voice came over the public announcement system.
There were alarms and speakers in every part of the habitat where people lived.
“Everyone please return to your homes and initiate your normal emergency
procedures. A large Creevak fleet is coming down the slot and will be in combat
range shortly. You will be notified when the danger has been eliminated.”


Katie and
Kelsey looked at one another. “The Creevak are beginning to send larger
fleets,” said Kelsey worriedly. “Jeremy thinks they want to rebuild their structures
around the black holes and open up another anomaly.”


Katie looked
around concerned. They were in Kelsey’s living room. “Do you think we’re safe
here inside the battlestation?”


“As safe as
anywhere else. There’s a basement beneath the house we can take shelter in if
needed. But the battlestation has a very powerful triplex energy shield and
with the power sources we have available I don’t see any way the Creevak can
penetrate it.”


Katie wished
Jeremy and Kevin were here. “What’s Jeremy going to do about these attacks?”


“He will use
the fleet to try to stop them short of the battlestation.”


Both of them
became quiet. They knew there was nothing they could do but wait for the all
clear signal.


-


Jeremy was in
the Command Center of the Avenger. He was leading the fleet down the
slot to intercept the inbound Creevak fleet. This was the largest fleet the
Creevak had sent since Jeremy had destroyed the black hole structures.


“Sensors are
picking up thirty-seven battleships and ninety-two battlecruisers,” reported
Kevin as he studied his sensor readings. “The battlecruisers are leading the
way followed by the battleships.”


Ariel looked
over at Jeremy. “They’re going to try to blow right past us. I suspect they
won’t even slow down.”


“I concur,”
said Aaliss. “I believe they are attempting to destroy the battlestation. If
they can destroy it our fleet position here would become untenable.”


Jeremy had
nearly his entire fleet with him. Since arriving in the Creevak universe, the
battlestation had modified all of his surviving dreadnoughts to fire the blue
energy spheres. The station had also built four more battlecruisers and was
currently close to completing four more.


The New
Horizon was holding back near the station with four dreadnoughts and ten
battlecruisers in case any of the Creevak vessels managed to get past Jeremy’s
fleet.


“Eight minutes
until contact,” reported Kevin. “They’re coming in fast.”


“Fleet is at
Condition One,” added Ariel.


Jeremy
switched his attention to the large tactical display. The Creevak were coming
down the slot in a narrow line four ships wide in a slightly staggered
formation. “All dreadnoughts fire your blue energy spheres as soon as we’re in
range. I want to take out as many of the Creevak vessels as possible before
they can fire on us.”


-


The tension in
the Command Center gradually increased as the two fleets neared each other.
Jeremy was greatly concerned as he could not afford fleet losses whereas the
Creevak could. What concerned him even more was whether this was the real
attack or just a probe.


“Kevin, are we
detecting any other Creevak fleet units on the long-range sensors?


“Just their
normal fleet that’s always there,” replied Kevin. 


“Nearing
combat range,” reported Major Preston. “Ready to fire blue energy spheres.”


Jeremy watched
as the two fleets rapidly neared one another, clenching his fists and hoping
all of his ships would come through this battle.


“Weapons
lock!” called out Major Preston. “Firing!”


-


From the Avenger
and the other dreadnoughts streams of blue energy spheres hurtled toward the
rapidly moving Creevak battlecruisers. Some missed their targets but most
struck the energy shields of the leading four ships. The ships continue toward
the Originator fleet without reducing speed. The spheres absorbed all the energy
in the shields and then latched onto the hulls. Once that happened the ships
began to slow down and the next four Creevak battlecruisers cruised past them
and into the next wave of blue energy spheres.


-


“They’re
almost within weapons range,” warned Ariel. “The formation they’re using is
limiting us from hitting their ships with our weapons.”


Jeremy could
see what was happening but he didn’t know what he could do about it. “All ships
are weapons free; use of dark matter missiles is authorized.”


-


The dreadnoughts
and the battlecruisers began launching dark matter missiles as well as firing
their antimatter cannons and dark energy projectors. The space between the two
fleets lit up with weapons fire and explosions.


The Creevak
were in weapons range now and red and silver energy beams flashed out. From
missile tubes, the Creevak began launching fusion and antimatter missiles.


Both fleets
were now being pummeled by heavy weapons fire. In the Creevak fleet, the blue
energy spheres were turning ship after ship into space dust but they were
coming on so fast they would soon begin to penetrate the Originator fleet
formation.


-


“Jeremy,” said
Aaliss as she used the ship’s sensors to scan the inbound Creevak vessels.
“They’re going to attempt to run the gauntlet between our ships. When they do
we can’t fire any blue energy spheres or we risk hitting our own vessels.”


“Damn!” said
Jeremy, realizing what the Creevaks’ strategy was. “All ships, be careful with
aiming your blue energy spheres and make sure none of our ships are in the line
of fire. The Creevak may try to pass through our ships’ formation and when they
do we can’t risk hitting our own vessels.”


The Avenger
shuddered as several antimatter missiles struck the energy screen. On the
viewscreen, other ships were being hit by heavy weapons fire. In the Creevak
fleet more of their battlecruisers were losing power as the blue energy spheres
drained them of energy. Other Creevak battlecruisers including their
battleships flew past the stricken ships heading directly for the Originator
fleet.


“All ships,
watch out for potential collisions!” warned Jeremy as a Creevak battlecruiser
flew close to the Avenger. As it did weapons fire from the heavy dreadnought
blasted through the ship’s energy shield, tearing massive glowing holes in the
side of the vessel.


“We just lost
a battlecruiser to the Creevaks’ silver energy beams,” reported Kevin.


“We have
numerous ships starting to report damage,” added Lieutenant Lantz as damage
reports began to flood into her communications console.


The Avenger
shook violently and red lights suddenly appeared on the damage control console.


Aaliss quickly
checked the damage and reported. “We took a silver energy beam hit on the
bottom side of the hull near junction forty-two. We have fourteen compartments
open to space and a rip in the hull approximately forty meters wide and ten
meters deep.


“Jeremy, the Predator
has lost power. It received a silver energy beam hit to Engineering.”


Jeremy looked
up at the main viewscreen, which Ariel had switched to show the stricken dreadnought.
Its energy shield was down and red and silver energy beams were carving it into
pieces. Suddenly the screen lit up as the ship’s self-destructs activated. When
the screen cleared all that was left was a molten wreck and a few wisps of
glowing gas.


“Predator
is down,” reported Kevin grimly.


Studying the
viewscreens Jeremy saw very few ships were now firing blue energy spheres. It
was too dangerous to do so without hitting friendly ships. The two fleets were
intermixed and exchanging broadsides as the vessels passed one another. Jeremy
winced as he saw another of his battlecruisers blown apart.


-


The battle
intensified as both fleets were now at pointblank range. The Creevak
battleships were concentrating more on the Originator battlecruisers while the
Creevak battlecruisers sacrificed themselves by drawing the fire of the
Originator dreadnoughts.


Ships in both
fleets began to die rapidly as shields were blasted down, leaving the
vulnerable hulls open to attack. Ships on both sides saw massive holes being
blasted into their hulls. Most times soon after a missile would arrive, turning
the vessel into a glowing fireball which the vacuum of space quickly
extinguished leaving glowing metal and gas behind.


Debris was
floating everywhere and slamming into energy shields. Occasionally just enough
to cause a shield to weaken and allow an energy beam to penetrate causing
damage.


-


Jeremy felt
the Avenger shake violently and more red lights appeared on the damage
control console. The lights briefly dimmed and then returned to full
brightness. 


“Energy beam
hit near secondary engineering,” reported the damage control officer. “I’m
sealing off the affected compartments.”


“Ship
operations are unimpaired,” reported Ariel as she quickly assessed the damage.


“Creevak fleet
has finished passing through our fleet and is on a course for the
battlestation,” reported Kevin with worry in his eyes since both Katie and
Kelsey were on the station.


Jeremy felt
shaken from the intensity of the battle. “Contact Rear Admiral Barnes and have
her intercept the Creevak vessels. I don’t want them to reach the station.” He
couldn’t afford to have the station damaged though he was pretty certain the
station’s energy shield would be able to protect it.


“Message
sent,” replied Lieutenant Lantz. “Rear Admiral Barnes is moving her fleet out
to intercept.”


Jeremy let out
a deep breath. Looking at the tactical display, he could see he had lost some
ships. “How many did we lose?”


Aaliss turned
toward Jeremy. “Two dreadnoughts and twelve battlecruisers. Most ships are also
reporting some damage ranging from light to heavy.”


Jeremy winced.
He had lost too many valuable ships. Losing the two dreadnoughts was really
going to hurt as he had no way to replace them. The construction bays in the
battlestation were not large enough to build a dreadnought. “How many Creevak
vessels got through?”


“Quite a few,”
replied Ariel. “Our sensors are detecting fourteen of their battleships and
twenty-two battlecruisers surviving. Most of them are damaged to some extent.”


Jeremy took a
deep breath. That was too many ships for Rear Admiral Barnes to handle. “Let’s
get our fleet turned around and see if we can close the distance with the
Creevak fleet. If we can hit them from the rear while Rear Admiral Barnes
engages them from the front we should be able to finish them off before they
can fire on the battlestation.” This battle greatly worried Jeremy. The Creevak
had finally came up with a strategy which might actually work. If they had used
a larger fleet, there was no doubt they might have reached the station and
fired upon it.


-


Rear Admiral
Barnes was moving her fleet away from the battlestation. The station’s energy
shield was fully activated as well as the ones around the Indomitable Class
battlestations. Kathryn had four dreadnoughts and ten battlecruisers to try to
stop the inbound Creevak fleet.


“Range to the
enemy fleet?”


“Four million
kilometers and closing rapidly,” replied Captain Reynolds. “We have fourteen of
their dreadnoughts and twenty-two of their battlecruisers inbound. Most of
their battlecruisers are showing signs of extensive damage.”


Kathryn took a
moment to study the tactical display. “They will probably try the same tactics
with us as they did with Fleet Admiral Strong and attempt to blow right past
us. I want all dreadnoughts to focus on the Creevak battleships. We can’t let
any of them get through. Our battlecruisers will fire on the Creevak
battlecruisers. In their damaged state it should help to even things out.”


Kathryn quickly
formed her fleet up into a fighting formation. She placed her four dreadnoughts
and the New Horizon in the center with the ten battlecruisers around
them. “Captain Travers, inform the Indomitable Class battlestations they’ll
have to take out anything that gets through us.”


Moments later
Travers spoke. “Message sent and acknowledged.”


-


The two fleets
continued to close and once again the Creevak sent their battlecruisers on
ahead. There were twenty-two of them and they formed up into four groups of four
and one group of six with the battleships trailing behind.


-


“Damn!”
uttered Kathryn, seeing the Creevak fleet formation. “We’re going to have to
take out the battlecruisers first. All ships will fire on the battlecruisers
using all weapons available. Once they are destroyed we’ll focus on the
battleships.”


“Some may get
through,” warned Camlin. 


“I know,”
replied Kathryn, biting her lip. “But there’s nothing else we can do.”


“Contact in
four minutes,” reported Captain Reynolds. “No change in rate of closure. It
appears the Creevak are going to attempt to run right through us.”


Kathryn leaned
back in her command chair. She looked pensively at the tactical display trying
to come up with a way to stop all the Creevak ships. With the vessels she had
under her command she just didn’t see any way it could be done.


-


The Creevak
ships quickly closed the range. As soon as they were in firing range the New
Horizon and the four dreadnoughts with her began firing their blue energy
spheres. All Creevak battlecruisers in the first two waves were struck and
began to lose power. The third wave nearly made it to the fleet before they
were destroyed. The fourth wave actually made it to the fleet and the fighting
became even more intense.


-


Kathryn
grimaced as one of her battlecruisers and one of the Creevak battlecruisers
collided, causing a massive explosion which destroyed both vessels. Ships were
firing broadsides at each other from just a few kilometers’ distance. In some
cases energy screens were nearly touching the warships were so close.


“We’ve lost
two battlecruisers and the Sigma has suffered heavy damage,” reported
Captain Reynolds.


“Order the Sigma
to pull back to the battlestation,” ordered Kathryn. She didn’t want to lose
one of her dreadnoughts.


The New
Horizon shook violently but her energy shield stayed up.


“We took six
antimatter hits to our energy screen,” reported Camlin. “We’ve also been hit by
several of the silver energy beams but they failed to penetrate.


On the main
viewscreen, one of the Creevak battleships was in trouble. Two of its massive
spires had been destroyed and there were large rifts in its hull. Fires could
be seen inside and explosions were hurling hull material into space.


Several
antimatter and dark matter energy beams struck the vessel, opening up even more
compartments to space. Suddenly the ship began shaking violently and a massive
explosion blew it apart.


“Some of them
are getting through,” reported Captain Reynolds. “Fleet Admiral Strong and his
fleet are almost in range but they’re going to have trouble firing on the
Creevak ships because they’re mixed in with our formation.”


“Reverse
course,” ordered Kathryn. “Keep those Creevak warships within weapons range.”
She had to destroy more of them!


“Reversing
course,” replied Sible as her hands flew over her console and she communicated
the course change to the other AIs in the fleet.


-


Jeremy watched
as the two fleets remained intermixed still firing upon one another. He was
aggravated because if his ships fired they might hit some of Rear Admiral
Barnes’ ships. “Stay on their tail,” he ordered. “If we get an opportunity to
take out a Creevak vessel we’ll do it.”


Turning his
attention to the main viewscreen, he saw one of Rear Admiral Barnes’
battlecruisers was under heavy fire from a Creevak battleship. The battleship’s
silver energy beam smashed through the already weakened energy shield and
blasted a huge hole in the ship’s hull right above Engineering. The Originator
battlecruiser seemed to hesitate and then lost all power. A Creevak antimatter
missile finished destroying the ship as it vanished in a massive fireball of
antimatter energy.


Jeremy
clenched his fists, feeling helpless. There was nothing he could to but let the
battle play itself out. Every moment they were coming closer to the
battlestation and the Indomitable Class battlestations which protected it.


“Some of the
Creevak ships are going to make it to within firing range of the
battlestation,” said Aaliss as she ran some swift calculations.


“The
Indomitable Class battlestations should be able to handle them,” added Ariel.
“All of them are armed with the blue energy spheres.”


-


“We’re not
going to be able to stop them all,” announced Camlin as she watched the
progress of the battle with the New Horizon’s sensors.


Kathryn nodded.
She had already guessed that. “All ships, this is the flag. Hold your current
position but keep firing on the Creevak vessels. The Indomitable Class
battlestations will have to handle the ones that get through.” Kathryn shifted
her gaze to the viewscreens. In all the previous battles this was by far the
farthest the Creevak had ever gotten. It did not bode well for future
incursions.


-


The Creevak
vessels began to pull away from the defending Originator fleet. Six battleships
and four battlecruisers had managed to make it through. All were damaged and
several barely had the power to stay up with the rest of the ships. Weapons
fire was still pummeling them from behind as they neared the massive
battlestation and the smaller battlestations which defended it.


-


“Stand by to
fire,” ordered Rear Admiral Jones from the massive Command Center inside the
battlestation. “Indomitable Class battlestations are to fire their blue energy
spheres followed by their other weapons. I don’t want any of those Creevak
ships to get past them.”


“Message
sent,” replied the communications officer.


Rear Admiral
Jones studied the tactical display for a moment. “Have our own weapons on
standby. If any of those ships get past the stations I want them destroyed. Use
of all weapons is authorized.”


“Energy shield
is at 98 percent,” reported the tactical officer. “Weapons are ready to fire.”


Jones nodded,
his eyes switching to the viewscreens showing the smaller battlestations and
the battle about to begin.


-


The Creevak
entered weapons range of the smaller battlestations and immediately opened
fire. From the stations, streams of the blue energy spheres appeared and
hurtled toward the Creevak vessels. 


Massive
explosions covered the energy shields of two of the battlestations as the
Creevak hit them with a barrage of antimatter missiles. Silver energy beams
played over the energy screens seeking a weakness. In rapid succession, the
eight Indomitable Class battlestations hit every Creevak vessel with the blue
energy spheres. All eight stations had used their gravity drives to move around
the battlestation so they formed a protective umbrella on the side the Creevak
were approaching from. With a sudden massive explosion one of the Indomitable
Class battlestations blew apart as several silver energy beams penetrated,
leaving a hole in the shield for several antimatter missiles to penetrate.


Moments later
the battle ended as the Creevak vessels lost their energy and the last
battleship was turned into black space dust.


-


Jeremy shook
his head. This victory had been expensive. They would have to come up with some
new strategies for future battles. They couldn’t afford to lose ships like
this. “Take us in. It’s going to take some time to repair all of the damage to
our vessels.”


-


Inside the
habitat the all clear was sounded. With relief in their eyes both Kelsey and
Katie stepped outside, seeing everything was returning back to normal.


“I wonder what
happened?” said Katie.


“We’ll know
shortly,” answered Kelsey. “Jeremy normally contacts me as soon as the Avenger
gets back.”


Katie looked
worried. “I wonder if we lost any ships.”


“I hope not,”
Kelsey replied. “We can’t afford any ship losses. Let’s go back inside; I’m
sure Jeremy will be calling shortly.” 


The two went
back inside to wait for a call from their husbands. In many ways they were glad
their children were not with them so they didn’t have to go through this.
Still, both couldn’t help wondering what their kids were doing and if they
would ever see them again.











Chapter Ten


 


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen had returned to the Communications and Transport Hub with his fleet
of juggernauts. The tests and war games had been a huge success.


Looking at the
main viewscreen, Race watched as the last juggernaut came through the swirling
vortex and the vortex shut down.


“What’s next,
Admiral?” asked Commander Olsen.


Race leaned
back in his command chair and smiled. “Give all crews a few days off and then
we’ll begin running some war games with dreadnoughts and battlecruisers
involved.” 


Commander
Olsen nodded. “How soon before we see some action?”


“It will be
awhile yet. We need to finish building a few more dreadnoughts before I’m ready
to launch any attack against the Eternals.”


“When you give
the order, we’ll be ready,” promised Olsen.


Race knew it
would still be a few years before he was ready to attack the Eternals’ home
galaxy. He would only get one shot at this and it had to work. If it failed,
the Eternals would fortify their galaxy to the point another attack would be
doomed to failure.


-


The next day
Race was in the Tower meeting with some of the members of the Originator
Council. He had just finished giving his report on how well the juggernauts had
functioned in the tests and war games.


“I have a
question,” said Councilor Metrecs. “Why have we not committed any of the
juggernauts to some of the battles against the Eternals? It seems to me they
would give us a decisive advantage.”


Race nodded
and looked over at Councilor Trallis. He had told Trallis several years back of
his plans for the juggernaut fleet. Trallis looked thoughtful and then nodded.
“It is time to tell the rest of the council of our plan.”


Race took a
deep breath. “All of our current estimates project the war against the Eternals
to continue to drag on indefinitely. We’re talking about hundreds or possibly
thousands of years. Eventually the Eternals are going to control so many
galaxies any resistance against them will be futile. We could eventually see
our fleets pushed back to within our Dyson spheres. Our galaxies would fall to
the Eternals.”


The council
was quiet. Most of them had already suspected this.


“So, is there
a plan to change the course of the war?” asked Metrecs. He looked expectantly
at Race.


“Yes, we’re
going to take the juggernauts and a large fleet of dreadnoughts and battlecruisers
and attack the Eternals’ home galaxy.”


There was a
stunned silence in the council room. A look of shock was on many of the faces
of the different council members. This was a radical approach to the war none
of them had been expecting.


“Attack the Eternals’
home galaxy?” said Councilor Roan, looking perplexed. “How can we do that? The
losses in such an attack will be massive.”


Race nodded.
“Perhaps, but if we win we can bring this war to a halt. The biggest part of
their population is in that galaxy. We can force them to come to the peace
table and they will have no choice but to agree to our demands.”


“Maybe,”
answered Councilor Dreel doubtfully. “There are still a lot of Eternals who are
not in their home galaxy. I’m not certain conquering their home galaxy will end
the war.”


“Perhaps not,”
replied Race. “But most of their primary shipyards and training facilities are
in their home galaxy. Destroying those would at a minimum shift the war to our
advantage. It will also take them time to come up with a countermeasure against
our juggernauts. By the time they do that we can retake many of the galaxies
they now control even if they don’t consent to a peace agreement.”


Councilor
Fells looked thoughtful. “The hyperspace interdiction stations are still in orbit
around their galaxy. Any chance they can be reactivated?”


Race looked
over at Councilor Lamar Rosen who was a specialist in hyperspace and
intradimensional physics.


“Maybe,”
replied Rosen as he thought over the question. “If we equipped them with dark matter
power sources we could possibly broadcast a hyperspace signal strong enough
which would prevent hyperspace travel throughout their galaxy. It would be so
powerful they wouldn’t be able to override it.”


“Only problem
is we would have to defend them from attack,” pointed out Councilor Garson who
was an Alton.


“Not
necessarily,” replied Rosen. “We can broadcast the signal in all directions and
prevent hyperspace travel for thousands of light years. They would have no way
to reach the stations.”


“How do we
protect the stations in case the Eternals do manage to reach them?” persisted
Councilor Garson.


“The stations
would be operated by military AIs and defended by warrior robots with a
self-destruct on board,” replied Rosen. “If the Eternals ever managed to reach
one of the stations it will self-destruct, keeping the dark matter converter
technology a secret.”


Race looked
around the council table. “Then we have a tentative plan. We use the
juggernauts and part of our fleet to secure the Eternal galaxy. While we’re
doing that other units will be repairing the interdiction stations and getting
them ready to be brought back online. If the Eternals refuse to accept our
conditions for peace, we’ll pull our fleet out and activate the stations,
isolating the Eternal galaxy.”


“How soon?”
asked Councilor Tureen.


“Two to four
years,” replied Race. “We still need to build more juggernauts as well as dreadnoughts.
We also need to train more crews but the Fleet Academy and the advanced fleet
training center should be able to handle that.”


Councilor
Fells spoke since he was a specialist on the Anti-Life or the Eternals as they
now preferred to be called. “If we can turn on the interdiction stations there
is a good possibility we would be able to reason with the surviving Eternals.
With the majority of their population cut off from their Empire the others
would be forced to listen to our demands. I suggest we begin working on exactly
what those demands will be.”


Councilor
Trallis nodded. “Dazon, why don’t you gather a team and prepare a list of
demands? One for the Eternals in their home galaxy and another for those
outside. We may find we need both.”


Councilor
Trallis looked at the other councilors. “Is there anyone who objects to Fleet
Admiral Tolsen’s plan to attack the Eternals’ home galaxy?”


No one
replied.


Trallis
nodded. “Then it’s decided. Sometime in the near future we will launch an all
out attack to attempt to end this war by conquering our enemy’s home galaxy.”


“I have a
question,” said Councilor Barnes. Barnes was planning to retire shortly as he
was getting too old for all of this. “What of the anomaly in the Makuul Galaxy?
Has there been any progress on rescuing our people who are trapped in the
Creevak universe?”


Councilor
Rosen answered. “As of yesterday we have still not been able to access or send
a message to the other universe. Work on a space drive is continuing and there
is some hope in another few years we may have a working prototype and can send
a ship through to see if anyone is still alive.”


“They’re alive!”
insisted Barnes, his eyes narrowing. “Between Fleet Admiral Strong and my
daughter they will have found a way to survive. We must rescue them.”


“And we will,”
promised Councilor Trallis. “It’s just the research is very complicated. We
have had to develop an entirely new field of mathematics as well as several new
sciences to deal with the existence of other universes. In time we will be
ready to send a ship through and then we’ll know what happened to Fleet Admiral
Strong and those with him.”


“I believe
they survived as well,” said Fleet Admiral Tolsen. “If they didn’t then I think
we would have seen more incursions by the Creevak. Since Fleet Admiral Strong
went through there has not been a single one. Something or someone is stopping
the Creevak from coming through and there is no doubt in my mind that it is the
fleet admiral.”


“My clan
brother would never give up. He has a one hundred and seventy kilometer
battlestation armed with heavy weapons to serve as his primary base,” expressed
Grayseth in his loud booming voice. “When it is time to send the rescue mission
I intend to lead it. My people are dedicated to finding a way to bring my clan
brother and the others back. They are waiting for us and we must not let them
down. I will not give up seeking a way to rescue them.”


Councilor
Trallis nodded. “I understand everyone’s frustration with the lack of progress.
Until Fleet Admiral Strong found the Makuul Galaxy and the anomaly, there had
been no confirmed scientific evidence passage between universes was even
possible. We are dealing with completely new fields of science and
unfortunately, it takes time to develop them to the point where we can make
sufficient assumptions to allow us to build a space drive to penetrate the intradimensional
space fields which keep the different universes apart.” Councilor Trallis
paused and looked at Councilor Barnes and Councilor Grayseth. “While progress
has been slow there has been some. We estimate we’re still two to four years
away from developing a functional space drive that will allow us to travel to
the Creevak universe.”


“Two to four
more years,” said Councilor Barnes with a look of deep sadness in his eyes.
“During that time Fleet Admiral Strong and my daughter will no doubt be
battling the Creevak to keep them and their people alive. We are asking them to
do the nearly impossible.”


Grayseth’s
large brown eyes moved over to gaze at Councilor Barnes. “My clan brother and
your daughter have been performing miracles throughout their careers. It is
what they are known for. They will survive and will be waiting for us.”


Councilor
Barnes slowly nodded his head. “I hope you’re right my friend. I worry every
day that it might already be too late.”


No one replied
as they all knew in their hearts there was a good chance that, due to the time
which had already passed, Fleet Admiral Strong and the others might have
already been killed by the Creevak.


-


Several months
later Jason and the others were standing in the construction bay holding their
advanced scout. The ship was finally finished and the Alton and Originators
involved with its construction had already taken the ship out on several test
flights to ensure all the systems worked properly. Now it was time to take a
more extended flight.


“What are you
going to name her?” asked Angela, looking at the sleek vessel.


 The ship was
three hundred meters long and shaped like an arrowhead. It was fifty meters
wide at its widest point and thirty meters from the bow of its hull to the
stern. Near the bow a large blister was visible which housed the Command
Center. The Command Center was protected by the strongest battle armor the
Originators could produce. Numerous weapon turrets, projectors, and missile
hatches were also visible. Angela knew the ship had two triplex energy shields of
a new nature which should be able to protect the ship from any conceivable
attack. The ship was powered by two dark matter converters with an antimatter
reactor as an emergency backup.


Jason and
Clair looked at each other. They had been talking about a name for days now and
still hadn’t come up with a satisfactory one.


“We don’t
know,” replied Jason with a deep sigh. “We want it to be something special.”


Angela smiled.
“How about the Liberator? You designed this ship to someday free your
parents and the others from the Creevak universe. I think Liberator
would be a fitting name.”


Jason and
Clair slowly nodded their heads.


“I like that,”
said Clair, putting her hands on her hips and gazing at the ship.


“So do I,”
chimed in Andrea.


The others all
nodded their agreement.


“Then we have
a name,” said Angela. “Let’s go aboard your ship and take a quick tour.
Tomorrow we can take her out for a short trial run and then later in the week,
if everything is working satisfactory, we can make the longer trip to New Tellus.”


-


Going on board
the Liberator, they found Clarissa, Leeda, and Colonel Brenda Wilde
waiting for them.


“Welcome to
your new ship,” said Brenda with a pleasant smile. “I understand you named her
the Liberator.”


Jason looked
at Clarissa knowing where that information had come from. The neural link all
the kids had allowed them to communicate with any of the AIs instantaneously.


“Yes, Angela
picked it out and we decided it was appropriate,” replied Jason.


“I’m happy you
asked me to go along,” said Leeda. She was a red haired Originator AI and had
been involved with helping to find all the Originators who had been in stasis.
Now she was ready for a new undertaking and being on this new ship sounded
exciting as well as intriguing.


The group
walked through the ship feeling impressed. Reaching Engineering they stopped to
talk to the two AI engineers responsible for keeping everything running. Mason
was here as well since he was going to be the chief engineer for the ship.
Lucas was the assistant engineer but currently wasn’t in Engineering.


“How’s
everything going?” asked Jason. 


“Great!”
exclaimed Mason, his eyes lighting up. “Every system on this ship is the most
modern the Originators and the Altons have. Ragale and Deeria have been
explaining how some of these systems work. I’m finding all of this
fascinating.”


Colonel Wilde
looked around Engineering at all the gleaming equipment and control panels. “Do
you have enough Engineers?”


Mason nodded.
“For now. If we were going somewhere that might involve combat I would feel
better with a couple more to help if the ship sustains any damage.”


Jason used his
neural implant to make a note of that and suspected Clarissa and Leeda were
doing the same. “We can do that. I was already wondering about that myself.”


“What’s that
empty space over there for?” asked Angela, seeing a large void in one section
of Engineering.


Jason looked
at Clair.


“It’s for the
new space drive that’s being developed to go to the Creevak universe,” answered
Clair, waiting for her mother to explode. Clair was surprised when all her
mother did was nod.


“That’s still
a few years in the future.”


The group
continued to walk through Engineering with Mason explaining what everything
was. Jason was surprised at how much Mason already knew. Of course, Jason had
sent him the engineering specs on the ship shortly after asking Mason and the
others to join as part of the crew. Jason also knew Mason had been spending a
lot of his free hours from the academy on the ship learning its systems.


After touring
Engineering, they made their way through the ship inspecting it as they went.
They stopped and examined the crew quarters and the med bay. Carly was there
speaking with the two medical AIs who were part of the crew.


“We have all
the latest medical equipment including some medical nanites,” explained Carly.
“We should be able to handle any medical emergency. Of course if it’s something
we can’t handle we have some stasis chambers we can use to keep a crewmember
asleep until we return to the hub or another Originator Dyson sphere or base.”


Angela looked
at Carly and had to smile. It was hard to imagine a Carethian as a medic though
from what Angela had been told Carly was going to be a good one when her
studies were complete. For now she would be learning from the head medical AI,
Teena, while she was on board the ship.


They continued
on their tour passing the armory where the five warrior robots were stored as
well as armor for Colonel Wilde, Sergeant Everett Metz, and Corporal Sandra
Carton. They finally reached the Command Center and stepped inside the most
modern facility the Originators had ever built. All consoles could be operated
either by hand or neural link.


-


Mitch Hudgens
was seated in front of the helm and navigation console running through some
simulations Clarissa had set up earlier. Seeing the others entering the Command
Center Mitch paused the current simulation and stood up. “Commander,” he said
looking at Jason.


“Not yet,”
replied Jason, smiling. “I still have a few years yet before I get there.”


“Never-the-less
as far as we’re concerned you are the Commander,” said Clair. “Even if you
don’t have that rank yet.”


Angela looked
around the group and couldn’t help but smile. She well remembered the first
time they all went with Jeremy on the first Avenger and what a thrill it
had been to be out in space. That had been a long time ago and now it was time
for their children to feel that same excitement.


“All of you
have the temporary rank of ensign and if you do well over the next few days
those ranks will be permanent,” Angela informed them. “Jason, your rank will be
that of commander in training. If you show you have the necessary abilities
that rank will be confirmed upon your graduation from the Fleet Academy. Other
higher ranks will also be bestowed upon your crew at that time as well.”


They spent
some time examining all the consoles and running a few system checks. The
entire crew had been using simulators for weeks to familiarize themselves with
the ship. Now it was time to put those simulator sessions to the test.


Angela looked
around at Jason and the others in the Command Center. “Tomorrow we will take a
short trip to the nearest Originator-controlled galaxy and inspect several of
the bases as well as make a close flyby of the Dyson sphere in that galaxy. We
will leave at 0600 so I suggest everyone get a good night’s sleep because the
next few days will be busy. I think you will be surprised at how busy you’re
going to be between all the damage control drills and battle scenarios we’re
going to run. If you want to act like grownups I’m going to treat you like
grownups. Once this ship takes off don’t expect me to treat any of you any
differently than I would a regular ship’s crew.”


Jason felt his
breath catch in his throat. Was this Angela talking? She sounded more like a
commanding officer. “We understand,” replied Jason. Sometimes he forgot
everything Angela had been through and the battles she had been in.


“Take four
hours to check out your consoles and make sure the ship is ready for tomorrow’s
flight. Remember, we leave at 0600 and if you’re late the ship won’t be here.”


-


Angela left
leaving Jason and the rest on their own. She wasn’t worried as both Clarissa
and Leeda would keep a close watch on everything. With a hidden smile, Angela
realized she was actually looking forward to the training drills. She needed to
get away from the hub and her day-to-day routine. Angela still went to the
Tower nearly every day and worked in the large Communications Center. She was
very knowledgeable about what was going on in the Originator galaxies as well
as in Eternal space. 


-


Jason took his
seat in the command chair and took a deep breath. It was time to begin working
at becoming a commander so someday he could rescue his parents. “Okay everyone,
this is what we’ve been training in the simulators for. Everyone take your
stations and I want a systems report on this entire ship. When we take her out
in the morning I don’t want to have to return because we overlooked something.”


Jason noticed
Clarissa had taken up a position just behind him and on his left side. Leeda
was in a similar position on his right side. He knew if he had any questions
they were both there to answer them. Jason also knew Clarissa was a fully
trained military AI and fully capable of commanding and fighting this ship
entirely on her own if the circumstance ever arose.


“Communications
are online and functioning normally,” reported Elizabeth.


“Science
station is fully operational and all necessary information has been
downloaded,” reported Clair as her hands moved over her console.


“Computer
systems are online and indicating all ship functions are normal,” added Andrea.


“Weapon
systems are offline but ready to activate if needed. We have a full load out of
antimatter and dark matter missiles,” reported Braleseth. Colonel Wilde was
sitting next to Braleseth watching as he worked his control console.


“Sensors are
online but they’re not working very well here inside the construction bay,”
Mathew informed Jason.


“Helm and
Navigation are operational,” reported Mitch.


“Damage
control system is online and everything is in the green,” reported Logan.


Jason
acknowledged the reports. “Clarissa, take control of the ship’s systems and
load a simulation. It’s time for us to get some practice using the ship’s
actual systems.” 


Clarissa
acknowledged the command over the neural link. “This will be a basic damage
control scenario. Be prepared for the unexpected.” 


With that
Clarissa plunged the ship into darkness until the emergency lights came on. On
the damage control console several red lights appeared as well as some amber.
She was controlling the ship’s systems to simulate a failure of the defensive
screens resulting in the ship being struck by an asteroid. She was curious to
see how the young people handled the emergency.


-


Jason’s face
turned white as the main power died and the emergency lights came on. Alarms
were sounding and red and amber lights were appearing on the damage control
console. “What happened?” He was surprised at how realistic this was.


“Shields
failed,” answered Braleseth as his hands flew over his console.


“Asteroid
strike near Engineering,” added Ethan who was monitoring the ship’s systems.
“It’s cut several of the power couplings. Engineering is working on it.”


“We also have
four compartments open to space,” Logan informed Jason. “I’ve closed the
emergency bulkheads.”


Jason looked
over at Mathew. Where there was one asteroid there was a good chance of others.
“Mathew, anything else on the sensors?”


“Affirmative,
Jason. We have a number of small asteroids which have strayed into our course.
We need to change our heading immediately.”


“Without main
power we can’t use the gravity drive,” said Mitch. “I’m going to attempt to use
the ship’s thrusters to move us away from the asteroids.”


Mitch
activated the ship’s thrusters, slowly pushing the Liberator out of the
path of the incoming asteroids. 


The ship moved
away but not fast enough. Suddenly the ship vibrated sharply and more alarms
began sounding. Additional red and amber lights appeared on the damage control
console.


“Asteroid
strike near cargo storage hold three,” reported Lance.


“What’s in
storage hold three?”


“Consumables,”
replied Ethan. “About a fourth of our food supply is in there.”


Suddenly the
lights brightened as main power was restored.


“Energy
shields are energizing,” reported Braleseth.


“Gravity drive
is operational,” added Mitch. “I’m putting some distance between us and those
asteroids.”


“Mathew, keep
a close watch on the sensors,” ordered Jason. “With our shields up we should be
safe but I want us to stay away from any asteroids for the time being.”


Jason noticed
the ship was vibrating slightly. “What’s causing that vibration?”


Logan checked his damage control console before answering. “We have a twelve-meter hole in
our hull where the first asteroid struck and a four-meter hole where the second
one hit. We’re losing atmosphere through the second hole. I would guess the
seal in the interior cargo hatch must be compromised.”


“Seal off the
corridor,” ordered Jason. Almost instantly the vibration died away. “Can we
make the transition into hyperspace?”


Mitch nodded.
“Yes, but I would recommend checking our hull integrity first and making sure
the repairs to the power couplings are going to hold. We don’t want the power
to fail while we’re in hyperspace. We could drop out too near a sun or in the
middle of deep space.”


Jason quickly
passed the order and waited until Engineering reported the power couplings were
fine and it should be safe to enter hyperspace.


Logan quickly checked the ship’s hull integrity from his console. “With the emergency
bulkheads in place we are in no immediate danger. I would recommend we put in
at an Originator facility for repairs.”


“Mitch,
where’s the nearest Originator base?” Jason knew most Originator galaxies now
had at a minimum four functioning bases if not more.


“Two thousand
and seventy light years.”


In times past
that would have been a journey of several days or longer, however, with the
enhanced hyperdrive the Liberator was equipped with they could be there
in a few hours. “Set a course and take us there,” ordered Jason. “Elizabeth, send a hyperspace message to the base informing them of our situation and our
need for repairs.”


A few moments
later Elizabeth responded. “Message sent and acknowledged.”


“Entering hyperspace,”
said Mitch as he activated the Liberator’s hyperspace drive.


The ship
instantly made the transition into hyperspace and the simulation ended.


“Not bad,”
said Clarissa. “There are a few things I would have done differently and you
probably went into hyperspace too soon. At a minimum you should have sent part
of the crew to do a visible check of the damage.”


For the next
hour Clarissa went over what they had done right and what they had done wrong.
Then she had them run the simulation again with a few changes thrown in.
Clarissa was determined to make this crew into the best one in Originator
space. They were young but impressionable. Lessons learned now would stay with
them into adulthood. The crew on this ship were the future leaders for the Originators,
Altons, Humans, and Carethians who lived in the Dyson sphere. However, that was
one aspect of their training the crew wasn’t aware of and wouldn’t realize
until they were much older.











Chapter Eleven


 


The next
morning the entire crew except for Angela were on board the Liberator a
good hour before the scheduled time. They had quickly checked the ship out and
confirmed that all systems were ready for the test flight.


The hatch to
the Command Center suddenly opened and Angela stepped inside. She was wearing a
commander’s uniform and had the posture of a superior officer.


“Commander on
deck!” shouted Colonel Wilde as she stood and saluted. The rest of the crew
followed her lead and did the same.


“As you were,”
replied Angela. She saw the startled looks on some of the faces. “I have a rank
of commander though I very seldom wear the uniform. All of the Special Five,
except for Jeremy, have that rank when we’re in command of our own ships. We
have very seldom exercised that privilege though I thought in this circumstance
I would do so.”


Jason started
to get up to relinquish the command chair to Angela.


Angela shook
her head. “No, Jason. You are still in command. I will only take over in case
of an emergency I think you can’t handle.” Angela smiled and looked around at
the crew. “It’s time to give this ship a thorough test. Jason, the ship is
yours; take us out.”


Jason nodded
and turned toward Mitch. “Take us out to the Accelerator Ring.”


Mitch leaned
forward and began touching icons on the helm control. He was also using his
neural link to pass commands on to the navigation computer.


-


Inside the
observation room of the construction bay, Councilor Grayseth stood watching as
the Liberator raised up from its dock and began to slowly move out of
the large bay. He missed the days when he had commanded a dreadnought and was
going out on dangerous missions to support Jeremy. He knew the best chance of
ever rescuing Jeremy and the others was with the young people on board that
ship. He had already decided to do whatever was necessary to protect them. In
another year or two he would resign as the Carethian Councilor and choose
another to take his place. Already a special task group of heavy dreadnoughts
was under construction which he planned on commanding. That task group would be
used to protect the Liberator when it attempted to make the flight to
the Creevak universe. Only a few of the higher ups knew of his plan, including
Fleet Admiral Tolsen.


With a deep
sigh, Grayseth saw the sleek vessel move out of the construction bay and head
toward one of the Accelerator Rings. Two of his cubs were on board that vessel
and Grayseth felt pride knowing someday they would be part of a very special
command crew.


-


Jason sat
tensely as the Liberator moved slowly out of the construction bay and
then much faster as it set a course for the Accelerator Ring. On the main
viewscreen, the ring swelled from a small dot to a massive ring filling most of
the screen.


“Send the
activation signal,” ordered Jason, leaning forward in his command chair.


Mitch did so
with his neural link and instantly the Accelerator Ring lit up with energy.
Soon a swirling blue vortex filled the interior of the massive ring. “Course is
set and we can enter the ring at any time.”


“Take us in,”
ordered Jason. His hands clinched into fists as the Liberator moved
forward and into the heart of the swirling vortex.


-


Angela was
sitting at one of the consoles which was not normally manned. It allowed her a
good view of the Command Center. She saw that Colonel Wilde was watching
closely as well. She wondered if the young people knew they never would have
been allowed to take the Liberator out without qualified adults and AIs
on board. Clarissa had secret orders to take over the ship’s systems at the
first sign of trouble Jason and the others could not handle. Angela didn’t
expect that to happen but she wanted to be prepared in case it did.


She felt the
ship make the transition into hyperspace and rapidly accelerate. It was only a
few hours’ travel to the nearest Originator-controlled galaxy. Angela had
chosen this one because it had a Dyson sphere as well as eight large Originator
bases. If there were any problems it would be easy to call for help. Also, with
such a large Originator presence in the galaxy there was almost no possibility
of running across an Eternal warship.


-


Clair could
feel the excitement in the Command Center. Jason, Andrea, Elizabeth, and Mathew
could be communicated with using the neural links. It allowed for private
conversations and they all had learned how to keep their private thoughts
sealed off from one another.


Looking over
at Jason, she could see the excited smile on his face. This was the first step
in someday going to rescue his parents. That goal had limited all of their
childhoods, forcing them to grow up much quicker than other children. It was a
sacrifice they had all made willingly because they knew what was at stake. While
other children were playing games and going to sporting events they were
running battle simulations and practicing flying starships. Their childhood had
been like no other. Their teachers were Originators and Altons. They had
Clarissa who made sure any questions they asked were answered to their
satisfaction. Jason was also Clair’s best friend and confident. Perhaps someday
they would be more but that was for the future.


With a deep
sigh, Clair turned back to her science console. The Liberator was
capable of scanning nearly fifty light years in all directions. The only
objects the sensors were picking up were a few isolated stars and some small
intergalactic gas clouds. To pass the time she decided to take readings on
those though she knew that by now other ships had done this hundreds if not
thousands of times.


“Isn’t this
exciting?” sent Andrea over the neural link. “We’re actually in charge
of a spaceship!”


Clair grinned
to herself. Andrea was only fourteen and had a tendency to get excited about
everything new. Clair could tell from Andrea’s thoughts that she was highly
excited. “Andrea, you need to shield your thoughts better. Your excitement
is bleeding through.”


“Sorry,”
replied Andrea. “I just never thought they would actually let us leave the
construction bay since we’re so young.”


“Don’t
forget, Angela, Colonel Wilde, Clarissa, and Leeda are all here in the Command Center with us. It’s not like we’re flying the ship by ourselves.”


“Nursemaids,”
answered Andrea. “I understand the need for now but once we’re older we’ll
be on our own.”


“When we’re
older,” agreed Clair. “For now let’s just enjoy this trip and being in
the Command Center of the Liberator.” Clair turned back to her console. She
wanted to take advantage of every moment she was on this ship.


-


Jason sat in
his command chair moving his eyes across the Command Center. Everyone was busy
working at their consoles. He knew most of what they were doing was very
routine and at some point would even become boring. For now, everything was new
and interesting. Leaning back, Jason wondered how long it would be before the
new space drive would be finished. Rumors said another two to four years. He
hoped not. He wanted it now! His parents had been stranded in the Creevak universe
for over eleven years. He could barely remember what they had been like. He
often found himself playing back video clips of when they were all much younger
and together. He had also found numerous news clips of his parents dealing with
their long military careers.


“We have a
communication from Originator base E-17C,” reported Elizabeth. “They are
requesting we investigate a sensor anomaly at the edge of their sensors.”


Jason was
confused. The Originator base should have a number of battlecruisers available.
He wondered why one of them couldn’t be used.


“The base
commander says they have sent several battlecruisers to investigate but they
have been unable to detect anything. The commander is hoping with our new
advanced sensor array we can determine if anything is actually there.”


Jason looked
over at Angela, seeing a neutral look on her face.


“You’re the
commanding officer,” she said. “It’s your decision.”


Taking a deep
breath, Jason looked back over at Elizabeth. “Inform the base commander we’ll
drop out of hyperspace close to their anomaly’s last reported position and do a
full scan. Also request several of their battlecruisers stay close by in case
they’re needed.”


Elizabeth nodded and sent the message. “They acknowledged the message and four
battlecruisers will be on station if we need them.”


“Very well,
send the coordinates of the anomaly to Mitch’s console. Mitch, modify our
course and drop us out of hyperspace two hundred thousand miles from the
anomaly’s last recorded position. That should keep us out of potential combat
range while we use our sensors to scan the space around us.”


Everyone was
looking at Jason waiting for orders.


“We need to be
at Condition One before we drop out of hyperspace,” Jason said. “I want our
energy shields up and all weapon systems online. As soon as we drop out of
hyperspace, we need to take scans of the surrounding space to see if we can
spot this sensor ghost. It most likely is nothing but there is a small chance
it could be an Eternal battlecruiser operating in stealth mode. If it is, we
will not engage but inform the Originator battlecruisers of the enemy’s
location and let them deal with it.”


Jason could
feel the rising tension in the Command Center. This was not supposed to be a
combat mission but suddenly everything had changed. It was a stark reminder not
to take anything for granted on any mission, even a test flight like this one.


-


It was a few
minutes to hyperspace dropout and the ship had just gone to Condition One.


“I’m detecting
the four Originator battlecruisers,” reported Mathew. They’re in a diamond
formation and holding their current position.”


“I have a
message from the military AI commanding the battlecruisers,” reported Elizabeth. “She reports no further contacts but still requests we do a thorough scan of
the region of space where the anomaly has been spotted.”


Jeremy nodded.
“Mathew, I want a full sensor scan as soon as we drop out of hyperspace. If anything
is out there I want it found.”


“Yes,
Commander,” replied Mathew.


“Exiting
hyperspace,” reported Mitch.


The Liberator
dropped out of hyperspace and immediately began scanning the surrounding space
with all of its sensors. Its energy shields popped into being and the ship’s
weapon systems were searching for a target to lock onto.


“I have a
sensor contact,” reported Mathew excitedly. “It’s in stealth and is moving
directly toward us.”


“Elizabeth, contact the Originator battlecruisers and inform them of their target’s
location.”


Mathew shook
his head. “They won’t have enough time. The contact will reach us before the
battlecruisers can.”


Jeremy glanced
over at Angela but she was ignoring him. “Elizabeth, try to contact the unknown
and inform them if they don’t respond we will be forced to open fire.”


For several
minutes Elizabeth sent various messages including a first contact package but
there was no response.


“Unknown is
still closing and I’m detecting a power surge,” warned Mathew.


“How long
before the battlecruisers get here?”


“They’re
inbound but the unknown will beat them by several minutes.”


Jason knew he
had no choice. If this was an Eternal vessel it had to be stopped. “Braleseth,
target the unknown with a dark matter missile. It may not destroy them but it
should allow us to identify whoever this is.”


“Missile
targeted. Unknown has entered firing range.”


“Launch
missile,” ordered Jason. He could feel sweat on his forehead. This was the
first time he had actually ordered a weapon of war used against an enemy. 


“Missile
launched and on target.”


Jason looked
up at the main viewscreen which was focused on an area of space directly in
front of them. Nothing was visible except a large number of stars. Suddenly a
brilliant blast covered the screen and then gradually began to clear.


“Target’s
gone,” said Mathew with confusion in his voice. “We must have destroyed it.”


Something
wasn’t right. Jason looked suspiciously over at a smiling Angela. “What did we
just destroy?”


Angela
laughed. “A stealth target drone. I arranged for the commander of this base to
set up a live action scenario. I wanted all of you to feel what it was like to
go into combat and all of you did quite well. How did you figure it out?”


Jason looked
over at Clarissa and Leeda. “Neither Clarissa or Leeda said anything and if
this had been a real enemy there is no way Clarissa would have stayed quiet.
Also, was that a real dark matter missile we fired?”


“No, it was a
dummy. The blast you saw was the self-destruct on the target drone. Go ahead and
set a course for the base and we’ll make a close pass before continuing on to
this galaxy’s Dyson sphere. From there we will use one of the sphere’s
hyperspace vortexes to send us back to the hub. Once we return, Clarissa and I
will go over what you did right and wrong in this scenario. Then in a few more
days we’ll take a longer trip to New Tellus.”


Turning his
attention back to the main viewscreen he saw the explosion had completely died
away. He also saw on the tactical display the four Originator battlecruisers
had changed course and were on their way back to the base.


“Set a course
for the base,” ordered Jason. “Follow the battlecruisers.”


-


The Liberator
changed its course and fell in line with the battlecruisers. In a little
less than an hour they reached the massive Originator base responsible for
sending out patrols in this section of this galaxy. The base was massive
covered in domes, repair bays, weapon turrets, and missile hatches. There was
one dreadnought and ten battlecruisers in low orbit around the base to add to
its defense. Dozens of other ships were docked to the station awaiting for
orders to be deployed.


“The base
commander just sent her congratulations on finding and destroying the stealth
target drone,” reported Elizabeth. “She wants to know if we would like to
inspect the base.”


Jason shook
his head. “Thank her for the offer but we’re going to go on to the Dyson sphere
and then return to the hub.” Jason also wanted to spend some time reviewing the
sensor readings and videos of the destruction of the target drone. He wanted to
know what he could have done differently before Clarissa and Angela pointed it
out.


-


It took nearly
four hours of travel in hyperspace for the Liberator to reach the Dyson
sphere. The Dyson sphere in this galaxy was an exact duplicate of the ones in
other galaxies and at the hub. There were several fleets of Originator warships
patrolling the star system and the Liberator had to identify herself
before she could approach the Dyson sphere and use one of its hyperspace
vortexes to send them back to the hub.


-


The next day
the Liberator was docked to one of the shipyards and most of the crew
had returned to the Dyson sphere. Jason and Clair were still on board along
with Clarissa and Leeda.


“We have two
days before we go to New Tellus,” said Clair. “I wonder if my mom will have any
more surprises for us?”


“Maybe,”
replied Jason.


“I believe it
will be more damage control drills than anything else,” said Clarissa. The blonde
haired AI was very protective of the children. “It will help to determine if
more crewmembers need to be added.”


“We already
know we need several more AIs in Engineering.”


-


Leeda had
remained quiet through most of the trip the previous day spending her time
observing the interactions between the various crewmembers. She was surprised
that the Originator Council had allowed these young people access to such an
advanced ship. “I am confused as to why all of you were allowed to take this
ship out. You are not an experienced crew and this is a very advanced ship.
What am I missing?”


“I’ll answer
that,” said Clarissa. “The parents of most of these young people are the
greatest heroes to ever come from the Federation. You know as well as I what
Fleet Admiral Strong has accomplished in the past. These young people have
undergone some very special training since they were very young. They are more
qualified to fly this vessel than most of the more experienced crews in either
the Federation or Originator space. However, because of their inexperience some
adults have been included in the crew. Colonel Wilde, Sergeant Metz, Corporal
Carton, and Angela. In addition I am a trained military AI and have
participated in numerous fleet battles. You have been chosen because of your
work with finding the Originator stasis facilities and your general scientific
knowledge. We have a number of other AIs on board in Engineering and in the Med Bay.”


“I
understand,” replied Leeda. Clarissa had also sent Leeda a list of some of the
training the children had been involved in over her neural implant. “I will do
everything I can to help.”


“Thank you,
Leeda,” said Clair. “It means a lot to all of us.”


-


Clarissa
looked over at Jason and Clair who were almost standing shoulder to shoulder.
Jason was a little bit taller than Clair but Clair’s figure was starting to
fill out really well. Clarissa wondered how much longer it would be before
Jason noticed Clair was not the little girl he had always known but was turning
into a beautiful young woman. Clarissa hoped that would be several years yet.
“One thing I would recommend is adding more combat robots. While this ship is
small compared to most Originator warships it is still quite large.”


“How many?”
asked Jason. This was an area he felt Colonel Wilde and Clarissa would be more
familiar with.


“I will talk
to Colonel Wilde but I would recommend five to ten more.”


Jason nodded.
“Sounds reasonable. Should we add any more Marines?”


“A few more,”
suggested Clarissa. “I will speak to the colonel about them as well.”


Clair looked
at the two empty science consoles next to hers. “I would like to see an Alton and an Originator science officer added too. There are times we may find their
knowledge useful.”


Jason added
those to the list. He strongly suspected over time there would be others.


-


Later Jason
and Clair were on the way home. Clarissa and Leeda had stayed on board the Liberator
as they had a few more things they wanted to take care of.


“That cruise
was exciting!” said Clair with a huge smile on her face. “Mom made it extremely
interesting with that target drone exercise.”


“She did,”
replied Jason. “But it also made me think about what if that had been an
Eternal battlecruiser. We could not have destroyed it.”


Clair looked
at Jason. She could see he was thinking about something. “What are you wanting
to do?”


Jason took a
deep breath. “I want a blue energy sphere projector put on the Liberator.”


Clair’s face
turned pale. “They won’t allow it. We’re too small of a warship. The only ships
which have the blue sphere energy projectors are the juggernauts, the Dominator,
and the New Horizon.”


“That may be,
but if we’re going to eventually travel to the Creevak universe we’re going to
need the blue energy spheres for protection.”


There was
silence from Clair for several moments as she thought it over. She knew Jason
was right. “The only person who might be able to talk the council into allowing
a blue energy sphere projector on the Liberator is Mom.”


“There’s one
other person who might be able to help,” said Jason. “Councilor Grayseth wants
to rescue my parents just as badly as we do. If we ask him I’m sure he will
help.”


“So, we send
Mom and Councilor Grayseth to the council with our request?”


“That’s the
idea. It’s our best shot at getting a projector.”


Clair looked
out the small window next to her on the shuttle that was taking them to the
Dyson sphere. She wondered how she was going to bring this up with her mother.
Jason had the easier job with Grayseth as Clair was certain he would support
the idea. Leaning back in her seat she began rehearsing in her head the
arguments she would use with her mother. She knew this was not going to be
easy.











Chapter Twelve


 


Commander
Zafron stared worriedly at the ship’s main tactical display. Over the last few
months Eternal resistance had greatly increased. They were also taking great
pains to avoid any traps where the forty-kilometer battlestations might be
involved. The Eternals were now sending in battlecruisers to scan and even
search a star system before committing their fleets which had doubled in size.
Now in most battles he was finding the Originator fleets to be outnumbered by
two or even three to one.


“What are we
looking at?” asked Zafron as he gazed at the tactical display.


Kazak was
standing just in front of the commander and on his right side. “The Eternals
have a large fleet base in orbit of the fifth planet. There is evidence of
asteroid mining as well as mining sites on several of the smaller moons. So far
the sensors have located 4,237 Eternal battlecruisers.”


Zafron stood
and walked up to stand directly in front of the large tactical display. “Switch
the display to holographic. I want to see a three dimensional image of the
system.”


Instantly a
large holographic image appeared beside him showing the system’s planets,
moons, asteroids, and even some of the larger comets. There were several large
groupings of red threat icons near the fifth planet which represented Eternal
warships. A larger red icon represented the fleet base.


“This Eternal
admiral is clever,” said Kazak. “If I’m reading the sensors correctly he has
placed a number of small asteroids in orbit of the fifth planet. All appear to
be heavily armed and protected by energy shields.”


Commander
Zafron spent some time examining the hologram seeking a weakness in the Eternal
defenses. There were none he could see. He had three thousand battlecruisers
and four hundred dreadnoughts in his fleet. It was a sizable force but not
strong enough to take this system. “We must call in a battlestation. It can
safely exit hyperspace outside of any Eternal weapons range. We’ll use it to
take out the asteroid bases while our fleet concentrates on the Eternal
warships.”


“This could be
dangerous for the battlestation. If we lose, it we will have no way to escape,”
pointed out Kazak. “It will be trapped here.”


“It is a risk
I’m willing to take. This is the Eternals’ primary base in this galaxy. If we
destroy it the galaxy will be ours.”


“We could call
in one of our other fleets,” suggested Kazak.


Commander
Zafron shook his head. “All other fleets are engaged against Eternal forces.
This is our all out push to take this galaxy from the Eternals. If we fail here
it will set us back years in taking this galaxy.”


Kazak
understood. War was always a gamble and unpredictable. “I will prepare the
fleet; call in the battlestation.”


-


Two hours
later a massive spatial vortex formed and the forty-kilometer battlestation
exited the swirling blue energy field. As soon as it exited, the
battlestation’s energy shield snapped into place and the hatches on its
hundreds of missile tubes slid open.


“Take the
fleet in,” ordered Commander Zafron, his eyes focused on the massive viewscreen
encircling the Command Center.


“Eternal
warships are moving in closer to the asteroid bases,” reported Captain Grayson.
“Energy shields are now up around all eight of the asteroids.”


Commander
Zafron studied the tactical display as the battlestation moved toward the fifth
planet on its gravity drive. “Have the battlestation target the asteroid bases
first and then the shipyard. We’ll handle the warships.”


-


The Originator
fleet formed up into a massive open cone formation and began moving toward the
planet.


“The Eternals
have not moved,” reported Kazak, feeling perplexed. “They have the numbers and
should be coming out to meet us. I fear something is not right.” Kazak checked
the Dominator’s sensors to see if there were perhaps other Eternal
fleets in hiding somewhere. They showed nothing abnormal.


“Battlestation
is nearly in range,” reported Captain Grayson.


Suddenly on
the large viewscreen, one of the asteroid bases started moving.


“Those things
have gravity drives,” said Major Donaldson from Tactical.


Commander
Zafron shifted his gaze to another section of the viewscreen now showing a
magnified view of the ten-kilometer asteroid. “Where’s it going?”


Kazak turned
toward the commander with a look of concern on his face. “Directly toward the
battlestation. I estimate a 94 percent probability it’s going to attempt to
ram.”


Zafron’s face
turned pale. “Captain Franklyn, contact the battlestation and warn them of the potential
threat. The station is to focus all of its weapons on that asteroid!” He
couldn’t allow the station to be rammed.


On the
viewscreen, the asteroid was increasing its speed, heading directly for the
battlestation. Suddenly the battlestation opened fire with all of its weapons
including its dark matter missiles. The energy shield of the asteroid lit up
from the weapons fire and began flickering. Counter weapons fire from the
asteroid was taking out some of the incoming missiles but most of them were still
getting through. All at once two massive explosions struck the asteroid’s
surface, blasting out huge glowing craters. The asteroid’s energy field
collapsed, allowing more dark matter missiles and energy beams to ravage the
asteroid’s surface. The asteroid suddenly blew apart sending debris across
space, some of it smashing into the energy shield of the battlestation but
failing to penetrate.


“Three more of
the asteroid bases are now moving toward the battlestation,” reported Captain
Grayson. “The Eternal fleet has formed up into a wedge formation and is
starting to come out toward us.”


“They’re
trying to prevent us from going to the aid of the battlestation,” stated Kazak.
“What should we do?”


On the
viewscreen, the Eternal fleet was now coming directly toward the Originator
fleet at high speed. It was clear they wanted to force an engagement before the
Originator fleet could go to the aid of the battlestation. Zafron realized he
was now in a bad tactical situation. If he moved toward the battlestation, it
would put his fleet at a disadvantage as its cone formation would no longer be
facing the oncoming Eternals. There wasn’t time to adjust the formation before
the Eternals arrived.


“Stay on our
present course,” ordered Commander Zafron. He knew he was putting the
battlestation at risk but he had no other option. For once the Eternals had
pulled him into a trap which might just work. He must destroy a major portion
of the Eternal fleet before he could go to the aid of the battlestation.


-


The three
asteroids rapidly closed with the battlestation. Just before they reached
weapons range ten Eternal battlecruisers came from behind each one and formed up
into a wedge formation in front of each. As soon as they reached weapons range,
the battlecruisers began firing on the battlestation and the station
immediately returned fire. Space was lit up with explosions with the
battlecruisers shielding the asteroids from incoming weapons fire. Massive
explosions struck the energy screens of the battlecruisers and in only a matter
of a few seconds they began to go down. First one battlecruiser and then a
second blew apart from the intense weapons fire. Others were seeing their
screens wavering and weapons fire was beginning to penetrate. More Eternal
battlecruisers exploded, sending flaming debris across space.


Explosions
began to penetrate to the asteroids which were now very close. Dark matter
explosions covered the energy screens with the surviving Eternal battlecruisers
trying to stay in front of the asteroids to intercept the mass of incoming
missiles.


Suddenly one
of the asteroids blew apart, shredding the four battlecruisers trying to
protect it. A large piece of the shattered asteroid struck the energy shield of
the battlestation causing it to waver briefly. When it did several Eternal
antimatter missiles penetrated, striking the surface leaving glowing craters
several kilometers deep.


The surviving
Eternal battlecruisers all joined together in front of the largest of the two
surviving incoming asteroids. The larger asteroid was a good twelve kilometers
in diameter. The battlecruisers formed a protective umbrella in front of the
asteroid and turned all of their weapons on the battlestation.


The commandeer
of the battlestation, seeing one of the two incoming asteroids was no longer
defended by the battlecruisers ordered all of his weapons to fire at the
asteroid. It only took a few seconds to knock the asteroid’s energy shield down
and blow it into thousands of glowing pieces using dark matter missiles. Once
again several large pieces slammed into the energy shield of the battlestation
allowing several more Eternal antimatter missiles to penetrate. The surface of
the battlestation facing the last of the asteroids was now pockmarked by
glowing craters from antimatter missiles. Worse, many of the station’s
offensive and defensive weapons on that side had been destroyed. The commander
quickly ordered the station to rotate in order to bring its undamaged half to
face the last asteroid.


Unfortunately,
the asteroid was already too close. The last two surviving Eternal
battlecruisers pulled away just as the asteroid slammed into the energy shield
of the battlestation. The sheer mass of the asteroid overloaded the shield,
causing it to fail. In a massive explosion of kinetic energy, the asteroid
slammed into the already damaged surface of the battlestation. The resulting
blast blew the battlestation apart, sending masses of flaming debris across
space. The two fleeing eternal battlecruisers were struck by the debris and
instantly destroyed. When the explosions died down all that was left of the
asteroid and the battlestation was a twisted mass of glowing wreckage with a
few secondary explosions still demolishing what little was left of the
structure.


-


Commander
Zafron’s fleet was already heavily engaged with the Eternals when the
battlestation blew up. Looking at the viewscreen, he could hardly believe what
he had just witnessed.


“We must
withdraw,” said Kazak as he ran a projection on defeating the Eternal fleet.
“Even with the use of our blue energy spheres there is only a 32 percent chance
of us achieving a victory. Even then we will have lost the majority of our
fleet.”


Zafron was
silent for several moments. The massive viewscreen was lit up from the
explosions pummeling both fleets. He could see ships dying, both Originator and
Eternal.


“Commander?”
asked Kazak as he fired another stream of the blue energy spheres toward a
group of Eternal battlecruisers that were launching wave after wave of
antimatter missiles toward the Dominator. The ship shook violently,
threatening to throw Kazak to the deck.


Zafron let out
a deep breath. His eyes shifted to Kazak. “Take us out of here. The fleet is to
return to base.”


Kazak
instantly communicated with the other AIs in the fleet and the Originator fleet
reversed course and accelerated away from the Eternals. A few moments later all
ships which could made the transition into hyperspace.


Commander
Zafron leaned back in his command chair. He had lost! There was no doubt the
Eternals would redouble their efforts to drive the Originator forces out of
this galaxy. He would have to return to base and decide on his next move. It
was very possible that shortly this galaxy would become untenable.


Kazak stood
impassive. He was not accustomed to losing. It angered him that the Eternals
had managed to destroy the battlestation. In hindsight, they should have taken
the Dominator and a small escort of dreadnoughts to attack the asteroid
bases. With the blue energy spheres the asteroids could have been destroyed
when they were first detected. It was a tactical error they must not make
again. Of course, they had never imagined the Eternals using the asteroids as
they did. There was a chance even using the Dominator’s blue energy
spheres the asteroids might not have been destroyed before they reached the
battlestation.


-


Six hours
later the Dominator and her fleet dropped out of hyperspace near the
sole remaining battlestation in the galaxy they were currently in. Commander
Zafron listened as the battlestation’s commander reported the results of the
other fleet battles going on throughout the galaxy. The news was not good.
Massive Eternal fleets had appeared and in almost every case the Originator
fleet had been defeated. What was left of the fleets were on their way back to
the battlestation for repairs.


“We must leave
this galaxy,” said Commander Zafron. He looked at the large Accelerator Ring
nearby. “As soon as all fleets have reported in we’ll send the battlestation
through followed by our ships. We’ll detonate the ring, ensuring the Eternals
don’t recover any of its technology.”


It was
difficult for Zafron to admit the need to leave this galaxy. He greatly feared
this marked a turning point in the war against the Eternals. It might be
necessary to consolidate his forces to ensure the other galaxies he had taken
from the Eternals were not in danger. Once he was satisfied that had been taken
care of then maybe he could go back on the offensive. Zafron retried to his
quarters to review the recent battle and study what had gone wrong.


-


Forty hours
later all the fleets were back and the true magnitude of the defeat was
evident. Of fifteen thousand ships he had committed to the battles only seven
thousand had returned. He gazed at the Accelerator Ring as it activated and the
battlestation used its gravity drive to dive into its swirling blue center.
After the battlestation had gone through the fleets began entering. Commander
Zafron had the Dominator wait until last. As the massive warship entered
the swirling vortex, Commander Zafron wondered if he would ever return to this
galaxy. He hoped so for if he didn’t that meant the war was going against the
Originators.


-


The Dominator
entered the vortex and a few minutes later dark matter explosions destroyed the
Accelerator Ring. The war in this galaxy between the Originators and the
Eternals was over.


-


Several days
later in the Eternals’ home galaxy the Council of Eternals was meeting. They
had just received the report of the destruction of one of the Originators’
large battlestations and the successful reconquest of that particular galaxy.


“The
Originators are suffering massive losses since we increased the size of the
fleets in the galaxies where battles are taking place,” reported Second Leader
Zabian. “I have sent additional fleets to ensure we drive the Originators out
of all the galaxies they are attempting to take from us. I expect within the
year all of them will be safely back in the Empire.”


“What about
the dark matter missiles?” asked First Leader Fehnral.


“They are
nearly ready to be deployed. The first fleets equipped with the new missiles
should reach the galaxies in question sometime in the next three to four
months,” answered Second Leader Nolant. “When they do the Originators will be
forced out of those galaxies very quickly.”


Second Leader
Queexel asked a question. “What do we do after that? Once we have control of
all the galaxies currently being contested do we attack the Originator
galaxies? It seems the possession of dark matter missiles would give us a strategic
advantage with our numerical superiority in warships.”


“It might also
greatly expand the war,” cautioned Second Leader Cabell. “We know the
Originators have a large fleet reserve and can build entire war fleets quickly
inside their Shrieels.”


Fehnral slowly
nodded his head in agreement. “Now is not the time to attack the Originators’
galaxies. We shall continue to expand and keep the Originators penned to the
galaxies they have always controlled. Sometime in the future we will turn our
forces on the Originators and take the Shrieels. Until then we will also
continue to build up our fleet so when we turn on the Originators it will be
with overwhelming force. We are the Eternals and it is our right to control
this universe.”


The others
nodded their agreement. They were the future and no one would stand in their
way.











Chapter Thirteen


 


Jeremy and
Kelsey were in the Command Center of the battlestation. Rear Admiral Barnes was
currently with the fleet ready to respond if the Creevak came down the slot again.
All of the repair and construction bays on the battlestation were full as ships
damaged in previous battles were being repaired.


“We’re losing
ground,” said Jeremy as he studied the latest fleet reports. “We need the
construction bays to repair our ships which is preventing us from building new
ones.”


Rear Admiral
Jones nodded. “Yes, however, we’re running low on materials for ship
construction anyway and there are no mineral bodies close by we can mine.”


On the large
viewscreen, several of the Indomitable Class battlestations were visible as
well as some of the Originator battlecruisers and dreadnoughts. One of the
larger screens was focused on the event horizon of one of the two black holes.
The event horizon looked like a dark shadow surrounded by a bright
ring of light. It was also a killer for anything that
came too close.


“We’ve lost a lot of ships over the last
few months,” said Jeremy worriedly. “If this keeps up the Creevak will soon be
firing their weapons at the battlestation.”


“The station’s very heavily defended,”
responded Rear Admiral Jones. “So far we haven’t used our offensive weapons
against the Creevak. When we do it should give them pause about attacking this
station.”


Kelsey shook her head. “They’ll just
keep coming back with bigger and bigger fleets. At some point they’ll overwhelm
us. They’ve been studying us now for several years. They know our weapons and
tactics. We could face a large all out attack at any time.”


Jeremy looked up at the tactical
display. There were a number of them showing different views of the area around
the black holes and the slot. “What if we mine the slot with antimatter mines?
We have the capacity to build them.”


Jones frowned and slowly nodded his
head. “Yes, but they’ll need some type of propulsion system to keep them in the
slot and not get dragged into one of the black holes. While the gravity pull is
not as bad in the slot it is still present.”


“We’ll put some of our scientists and
technicians on the problem. If we can mine the slot from one end to the other
it might buy us some time.”


“Time for us to be rescued?” asked
Jones, his eyes shifting to Jeremy.


Jeremy nodded. “We need to hold out for
as long as possible to give the people in our home universe the time they need
to develop a method to get to us. They have to be getting closer every day.”


“I hope so,” said Kelsey with sadness in
her eyes. “Last week would have been Jason’s sixteenth birthday. We’re going to
miss his childhood.”


Jeremy didn’t reply. He felt much the
same but he knew if he voiced it Kelsey would become even more upset.


Turning back toward Rear Admiral Jones,
Jeremy asked his next question. “How’s our inventory of dark matter missiles
holding out?”


“We’re getting low. Our stockpiles have
been reduced to about 43 percent. As you know we have no way to build dark
matter weapons though we can build fusion and antimatter ones.”


“I want to add more blue sphere energy
projectors to the station. Can we build more?”


“It’s a matter of power,” replied Jones.
“We would need to build more antimatter power plants. I would have to speak to
the Engineers to see if we have the necessary materials.”


-


Kelsey looked
worriedly at Jeremy. “You think we’re going to run out of dark matter missiles
before we’re rescued.”


“Yes,”
answered Jeremy. “If these attacks continue, even with mining the slot, the
Creevak are eventually going to reach this battlestation. We need to start
preparing for that day.”


Looking up at
a viewscreen showing the New Horizon, Kelsey wondered how much longer
the exploration dreadnought would last. It had already been damaged in several
battles. It was their most powerful ship and they were growing more dependent
on it with every passing day. She shuddered to think what it might mean when
the last of their warships was destroyed by the Creevak.


-


Jeremy and
Kelsey spent another hour talking to Rear Admiral Jones and making plans for
the station’s defense. They even discussed what would need to be done in case
the station was boarded by Creevak troops. However, they still had no idea what
a Creevak even looked like. They continued to refuse to communicate and no
prisoners had ever been taken.


-


Later the two
returned to their home inside the habitat. Jeremy was making it a habit to be
there every other week. He was rotating commanding the fleet with Rear Admiral
Barnes to allow everyone some time off. It was difficult staying on combat
alert year after year.


Kelsey walked
into the kitchen trying to decide what to cook for supper. Fried chicken and
mashed potatoes sounded good. She had some fresh green beans she had picked up
the day before. The farms in the habitat were still producing an abundance of
food though beef was starting to be rationed. Kelsey wondered how Kevin was
dealing with that since hamburgers were still his favorite food.


“Should we
invite Kevin and Katie over?” It had been several days since she had seen Katie
though they talked nearly every day.


“Let’s just
have a quiet night at home,” suggested Jeremy. “I’m worried this conflict with
the Creevak is only going to get worse and we might find spending time alone is
going to get more difficult.”


Pausing,
Kelsey looked at a large picture on one of the walls of the kitchen. It was of
Jason when he was four years old. A tear formed in the corner of her eye as she
realized how much older Jason was now. She had missed most of his growing up.
She didn’t get to see him play in any ball games or been able to go to any of
his school activities. Most of the time Kelsey tried not to dwell on it but it
was harder now that Jason had turned sixteen and she knew it was only going to
get worse.


Jeremy walked
up behind her and put his arms around her waist. “Thinking about Jason, aren’t
you?”


Kelsey nodded.
“Yes, I can’t help it.” She turned around to face Jeremy. “What if it’s years
yet before we get back?”


“It won’t be
years,” promised Jeremy. “I’m sure the people back home are close to solving
the problem of rescuing us. Any day I expect to see Grayseth come charging
through a new anomaly to the rescue. I know my clan brother and he will never give
up on us.”


“I know,”
replied Kelsey as she opened the freezer to take out some chicken. “It’s just
so frustrating. I wish this was over.”


“We all do,”
replied Jeremy. “We just have to hang in there until we can be rescued.”


Kelsey stopped
and looked at Jeremy. “Unless the Creevak destroy the battlestation first.”


Jeremy didn’t
reply. Their situation was getting worse with every attack. He was beginning to
worry himself about what would happen first. Would they be rescued or would the
rescue force find a destroyed fleet and battlestation with the Creevak waiting
for them?


-


Rear Admiral
Kathryn Barnes was sitting in the Command Center of the New Horizon with
her eyes focused on the tactical display. So far it was only showing the large
Creevak fleet which was always present just outside the slot. Over the past few
months the Creevak had reduced the defending fleet down to seventeen dreadnoughts,
sixty-four battlecruisers, and six Indomitable Class battlestations. At any one
time now many of the ships of the fleet were undergoing repairs in the
station’s large repair and construction bays.


“It seems
quiet today,” said Camlin as she brushed her brown hair away from her eyes.


“For now,”
agreed Kathryn. Looking up at the main tactical display, she could see fourteen
dreadnoughts and forty-three battlecruisers of the fleet surrounding her. The
rest of the ships were either being repaired or waiting for repair.


Kathryn leaned
back in her command chair and thought about the last few years. They had now
been trapped in the Creevak’s universe for a little over four years. Back home twelve
years had passed. Fortunately, due to the life extension drugs available from
the Altons and the Originators they had aged very little and the same would be
true back home. However, Kathryn was worried about her father. Their
relationship had steadily improved over the years and she really missed their
talks and going out for evening meals. She knew he would be doing everything in
his power to find a way to send a rescue mission. He would also be worried to
death.


“We have
another Creevak fleet inbound,” reported Captain Reynolds. “It just appeared.”


Standing up,
Kathryn approached the tactical display. A second group of red threat icons was
approaching the slot. “How long before it gets here?”


“It will be
another twenty minutes before they reach the slot.”


“Can you
identify the types of ships in that fleet?”


“Not until
they get closer. From this distance it appears there are nearly two hundred
warships in that formation.”


Kathryn felt
her heart stop. This was a much larger attack than any of the previous ones.
“Contact Fleet Admiral Strong and inform him. We’re going to need the Avenger
and every ship we can muster to stop them short of the battlestation. Get Rear
Admiral Jones on the comm. I need to speak to him.”


If all of
those ships came down the slot at once they were going to take some heavy ship
losses. It had become evident to Kathryn over the last few battles that the
Creevak were trying to wear them down. She still didn’t understand why they
didn’t send in a really large fleet and try to end this once and for all. There
was something about the way the Creevak fought that didn’t make a lot of sense
to her. Then again the Creevak were a totally alien life form and this was a different
universe.


“I have Rear
Admiral Jones on the comm,” reported Captain Travers.


Kathryn
nodded. She wanted to talk to Jones about the strategy for the upcoming battle.
Kathryn was fairly certain if enough Creevak battleships were in this formation
some of them would get through to the battlestation.


-


Jeremy and
Kelsey had just gone to bed when the comm unit on the bed stand began beeping.


“Not again!”
mumbled Kelsey, pulling the blanket up over her. She had planned on a nice
romantic evening. When that particular comm unit went off it was never good
news.


Jeremy reached
over and answered it. “This is Fleet Admiral Strong.”


“Fleet
Admiral, we have a large Creevak fleet inbound which will soon be entering the
slot,” reported Rear Admiral Jones. “Rear Admiral Barnes is calling up all of
our ships that are capable of fighting. She says we’ll need the Avenger.”


Jeremy sat up.
“I’m on my way. Put a call out for the crew to report immediately.” Jeremy knew
it would take over an hour for the crew to reach the shuttle bays on the
station. There was a good chance part of the crew wouldn’t make it before the Avenger
had to leave.


“What is it?”
asked Kelsey. She suspected it had to do with the Creevak.


“It’s the
Creevak. They have a large fleet heading toward us. We’re going to need every
available ship to stop them.”


Kelsey crawled
out of bed and started dressing.


Jeremy watched
for a moment and then started dressing as well. “You don’t have to get up.”


Kelsey shook
her head. “There’s no way I could sleep with you involved in a fleet battle. I
wonder if there’s time for me to reach the New Horizon?”


“Maybe,”
replied Jeremy. “Do you want to come with me?”


“I think so.
If this is as serious as it sounds we’re going to need everyone.”


“There’s an
aircar on the way. It will take us to one of the shuttle bays.” It was the only
way to get to the Avenger and the New Horizon in time. The
aircars were capable of high speeds and there were special tunnels throughout
the battlestation that could be used to get from one section to another.


-


Soon both
Jeremy and Kelsey were in the aircar which tore through the air at maximum
velocity. It approached the wall of the habitat and a large hatch slid open.
The aircar entered and continued to accelerate as it headed toward the shuttle
bay. Behind it other aircars were doing the same.


Kelsey watched
the metal walls fly by and she slowly shook her head. “This is one thing I
don’t think I will ever get used to. I get dizzy just watching the walls go
past.”


Jeremy
laughed. “I feel the same way. I know this aircar is being piloted by an AI but
I feel at any moment we could end up plastered against the wall.”


The two
continued to watch out the front window as the aircar zoomed along the passage.
It had to pass through several large protective metal hatches before it finally
began to slow and then entered one of the large shuttle bays. Other aircars
were entering from other hatches and setting down as well.


Getting out of
the aircar, Jeremy turned and kissed Kelsey. “See you when this is over.”


“Don’t do
anything reckless,” replied Kelsey.


Both quickly
hurried across the bay to the waiting shuttles. It was time to go to war.


-


Jeremy arrived
in the Command Center of the Avenger and saw most of the command crew
was already there.


“Creevak fleet
has entered the slot,” reported Ariel. “We are facing two hundred and nineteen
ships. Current scans indicate forty-two of their battleships and the other one
hundred and seventy-seven are battlecruisers. We are twenty-three minutes from
the Creevak vessels being in combat range.”


Jeremy took a
minute to study the tactical display. While he was doing that Kevin came in and
took his seat at the sensor console.


“Katie?”


“On the New
Horizon,” replied Kevin as his hands moved over one of the screens above
his console.


“Jeremy, we
are too badly outnumbered,” said Ariel with her arms crossed over her chest.
“If we get too far away from the battlestation and the Indomitable Class
battlestations we may lose most of our fleet.”


Ariel paused
and then continued. “We need to use the firepower from the battlestation to
destroy this Creevak incursion. They have never faced the power of the
battlestation. We need to pull back around the station and allow it a clear
field of fire and that includes the Indomitables.”


This
suggestion made Jeremy extremely nervous. The battlestation was their only base
and it served as the home to all the crews of the ships. Not only that there
were over sixty thousand people on board the station. “Can the battlestation
withstand the firepower of that fleet?”


“It should be
able to,” replied Aaliss. “It will have a range advantage with its blue energy
sphere projectors. There are hundreds of them on the station.”


Jeremy looked
back at the tactical display and the green icons representing his fleet. Some under
command of Rear Admiral Barnes were already forming up to engage the Creevak.
“Alright, pull everyone back around the battlestation leaving it a clear field
of fire. Lieutenant Lantz, get me Rear Admiral Barnes and Rear Admiral Jones on
the comm. We have a battle to plan.”


-


The Creevak
fleet continued to come down the slot. As in the most recent attacks, the
battlecruisers were in a staggered formation across the front of the fleet with
the battleships following behind.


The Originator
ships had pulled back to form a defensive ring around the battlestation leaving
the heavily armed station a clear field of fire. Inside the station, Marines
rushed to their security assignments and for the first time all the combat
robots were deployed. The corridors rang with the heavy footsteps of the
eight-foot tall robots.


In the
station’s Command Center, Rear Admiral Jones waited tensely for the Creevak to
enter weapons range.


“Four more
minutes,” reported the sensor officer.


“All weapons
online,” reported Major Breedlow from Tactical. “Energy shield is at 98
percent.”


“Standby,”
ordered Jones. “We’ll do this just as we have in the drills. Target the Creevak
battlecruisers with our blue energy spheres. If there is an opportunity to hit
one of their battleships, take it. We need to make this battle as short as
possible. Damage control, seal off all the corridors and tunnels leading to the
habitat. If the Creevak land troops or some type of combat robots we don’t want
them to be able to reach it.”


Jones looked
up at the large viewscreens showing the approaching Creevak fleet. They were
heading directly for the station. He doubted if they would even fire on Fleet
Admiral Strong’s ships. Their target was the station and their intent was to
destroy it.


-


Jeremy was
watching the approaching Creevak fleet. “All ships, pick your targets
accordingly. They will be concentrating on the battlestation. We can use that
to our advantage. All dreadnoughts are to fire upon any Creevak battleship
which allows itself to become a target. Battlecruisers are to focus on damaged
Creevak battlecruisers and use antimatter missiles to finish them off. Dark
matter missiles can be used but use them sparingly.”


-


The Creevak
continued to close and suddenly the Creevak fleet split. The battleships accelerated
and headed toward the Originator warships while the battlecruisers headed
directly for the battlestation.


-


Rear Admiral
Jones cursed when he saw the Creevak divide their fleet. He had no choice but
to focus his weapons on the inbound battlecruisers. Fusion and antimatter
missiles were nothing to laugh about.


“Take out
those battlecruisers!”


“Weapons
firing,” reported Major Breedlow. Next to him six other tactical officers were
operating consoles.


“Detecting
missile launches,” reported the sensor officer.


“Activate
defensive measures,” ordered Jones, leaning forward with his eyes focused on
the viewscreens.


Instantly blue
energy spheres began shooting out of the projectors on the surface of the
battlestation. Hundreds of the deadly blue spheres struck the Creevak
battlecruisers’ energy screens and began draining their energy. However, in
their staggered formation it was impossible to hit all of them. Some came
through and began launching more fusion and antimatter missiles at the large
battlestation.


From the
station, defensive weapons fire managed to destroy nearly 40 percent of the
inbound missiles and then massive explosions began to strike the powerful
energy shield protecting the battlestation.


“Shields are
holding at 84 percent,” reported Major Breedlow. “Should I divert more power to
the shields?”


“No, keep the
power directed to our weapons,” replied Jones. “We won’t redirect any power
unless the shield strength drops below 50 percent.”


On the
viewscreens, Creevak battlecruisers were being turned into space dust as the
blue energy spheres began attaching to ship hulls. Nearly every ship had been
struck but many were still managing to fire their weapons at the battlestation
before their power died.


“Should we use
our dark matter missiles?” asked Major Breedlow.


Rear Admiral
Jones studied the tactical display and then answered. “No, our blue energy
spheres seem to be doing the job. Hold off unless the situation changes.”


-


Jeremy watched
as the Creevak battleships made a run toward his warships. “Fire blue energy
spheres,” he ordered.


Instantly from
the Indomitable class battlestations and his dreadnoughts blue energy spheres
were launched toward the incoming battleships.


A number of
the battleships were struck by the blue spheres but the incoming battleships
were traveling so fast they quickly entered weapons range. Fusion and
antimatter missiles were launched at the Originator forces including the silver
and red energy beams.


-


“Incoming
weapons fire!” warned Kevin as the Avenger shook from multiple missile
impacts to the energy screen.


“Energy shield
is holding,” reported Major Preston.


Looking at the
viewscreens, Jeremy could see they were lit up with weapons fire. A sudden
flash of light to the side of the screen drew his attention.


“We just lost the
Lexus,” Kevin said. “She took several hits from the silver energy beams
and then an antimatter missile finished her off.” The Lexus was a
battlecruiser.


On the
screens, several of the Creevak battleships were starting to lose their form as
they had been struck by multiple blue energy spheres.


“Continue to
hit them with everything we have,” ordered Jeremy. “Unlimited use of dark
matter missiles is authorized.” Jeremy had to stop the ship losses. The dark
matter missiles would do no good if he didn’t have the ships to launch them.


The battle
grew in intensity. Glancing at one of the viewscreens showing the
battlestation, he could see steady streams of blue energy spheres pouring into
the attacking Creevak battlecruisers. The station’s energy screen was lit
brightly from multiple detonations of fusion and antimatter missiles.


Looking at
another screen, he saw the dreadnought Bremington was under heavy
attack. The dreadnought’s energy screen was radiating brightly and even
wavering in several spots as dozens of antimatter missiles slammed into the
energy shield. All at once three of the Creevaks’ silver energy beams
penetrated, blasting out huge glowing holes in the side of the ship. The energy
shield fluctuated for a moment and then went down. Instantly two Creevak
antimatter missiles detonated against the hull forming two blazing suns. When
they died away all that was left of the dreadnought was some glowing and
twisted wreckage.


“Bremington
is down,” confirmed Kevin grimly


Jeremy’s eyes
narrowed. It hurt every time he lost a ship. “All ships are to hold their
current positions and continue to fire on the Creevak. I want all of their
ships destroyed!”


-


Kathryn winced
as she saw another Originator battlecruiser explode. They were taking losses,
losses they couldn’t afford. “Any ship heavily damaged is to pull back behind
the battlestation.” Maybe that would save a few vessels.


-


Kelsey was
busy talking to the other ship commanders and keeping track of their battle
damage. If she felt one was in danger it was her responsibility to order it to
safety. Looking over at Katie, Kelsey noticed the pale look on her friend’s
face. She wondered if Katie felt ill or was worried about something. She would
ask her once this battle was over.


Kelsey turned
her attention back to her duties. The military AI in charge of one of the
battlecruisers was reporting heavy damage. Without hesitation Kelsey ordered
the ship to withdraw to safety. Glancing at the tactical display, she saw even
with ordering ships to pull back they were still losing vessels. Her eyes
strayed to a viewscreen focused on the Avenger. Its screens looked to be
on fire from the sheer number of missile hits the dreadnought was taking.
Suddenly a silver energy beam penetrated the flagship’s energy shield, blasting
out a large glowing hole close to the bow. Kelsey knew from the location of the
damage a portion of the Avenger’s crew had probably just died. Her
breath caught in her throat hoping the Avenger would be okay and Jeremy
would make it through this.


-


Jeremy hung on
to his command chair as the Avenger shuddered violently from an internal
explosion. His eyes went to Ariel who was monitoring the condition of the ship.


“We took an
energy beam hit to the bow,” the dark haired AI reported. “We have a large hole
in the hull and the beam penetrated through six decks. There was a secondary
explosion from plasma buildup. We have twenty-seven compartments open to
space.”


“Crew losses?”
Jeremy knew there had to be some.


“Twenty-two
plus a number of AIs.”


“Damage
control teams are en route,” reported the damage control officer. “Emergency
bulkheads have sealed off the damage though we are still streaming some
atmosphere. We may have seal damage in a few of the emergency bulkheads. I’ll
have the damage control teams check.”


Shifting his
eyes to the viewscreens, Jeremy could see most of the Creevak battleships had
been hit by the blue energy spheres. This battle was nearly over. On another
screen, the battlestation was wiping out the last of the Creevak
battlecruisers. From what Jeremy could tell no Creevak weapons had penetrated
the station’s screens.


The last two
Creevak battleships turned and began accelerating away. There was no point in
pursuing them and risking more ship losses. “Let them go,” he ordered. “We need
to assess our damage and prepare for the next attack.”


Kevin looked
over at Jeremy. “How soon?”


Jeremy shook
his head. “I don’t know but I suspect it will be much larger than this one. The
Creevak know what type of formation it takes to reach us now. They also have a
good idea of the strength of our weapons. Their days of probing our defenses
are probably over.” 


Jeremy was
worried. If the Creevak sent a thousand ships down the slot, including a large
number of battleships, they might just succeed in overrunning Jeremy’s defenses
and destroying the battlestation. He had to speak to Rear Admiral Jones. They
needed to mine the slot as soon as possible or all of them might not live to
see a rescue.


-


Kelsey and
Katie were in their quarters on the New Horizon. The battle was over and
the fleet was assessing the damage it had received. Kelsey had spoken briefly
to Jeremy and had been assured everyone in the Command Center was okay.


“Katie, is
there something bothering you?”


Katie slowly
nodded her head. “It was this battle. The Creevak actually managed to attack
the battlestation. The next attack will probably be even worse. What if we
can’t stop them? If there is a rescue someday they might find all of us dead!
We might never get to see our children again.”


So this was what
was bothering Katie. “We don’t know what our future will be. I’m sure Jeremy is
working on a plan to deal with the Creevak attacks. We just need to hold out
until help comes.”


“What if it
doesn’t?”


Kelsey let out
a deep breath. This was something she was worried about as well. “It’s a risk
we have to take. We don’t know what the future holds.” Kelsey reached out and
took Katie’s hands. “We’ve been through a lot in the past. There were other
times we thought we were going to die but we pulled through. We’ll pull through
this time as well.”


“I sincerely
hope so,” replied Katie with a weak smile. “I want to see my twins someday even
if they are all grown up.”


“We will,”
promised Kelsey. “Jeremy won’t let us down.” 


Kelsey knew
she was making a promise she might not be able to keep. She didn’t know if they
had ever been in this much danger before. Kelsey just hoped Jeremy could come
up with something to keep them safe until they were rescued. She prayed that
would come soon since she was deeply afraid no matter what Jeremy came up with
they would not be able to hold out much longer. The Creevak were intent on
killing them and Kelsey wasn’t sure they could prevent the Creevak from doing
just that.











Chapter Fourteen


 


One year later.


 


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen looked at the latest report from Commander Zafron. He leaned back
and closed his eyes. This wasn’t what he had expected. The Eternals had struck
all the galaxies Commander Zafron had taken in recent years with overwhelming
force and was driving the Originator fleets back. What had really shaken him
were the reports of the use of dark matter missiles and dark matter energy
beams by the Eternals.


Sitting back
up he pressed the comm button on his desk. “I want Rear Admirals Cross and
Cowel in my office as soon as possible. Also contact Councilor Trallis and
Councilor Jackson. Tell them it’s an emergency.”


All of Race’s
plans had just been thrown out the window. He realized he should have expected
it. The Eternals had qualified scientists just as good as the Originators.
After a few moments’ thinking he placed a call to Lyla Kadda, the Originator
who was in charge of building the juggernauts. He needed to know where they
were on construction and how many were ready for immediate combat. The
timetable on attacking the Eternals’ home galaxy had just been moved up.


-


Two hours
later everyone Race had requested was in his office. He had already briefed
them on the Eternals’ use of dark matter weapons.


“This is a
disaster,” said Councilor Jackson bleakly. “Commander Zafron won’t be able to
hold those galaxies against the size forces the Eternals are committing. I
recommend we pull all of our forces back including the battlestations rather
than risk heavy ship losses and possibly losing several of the battlestations.”


“I’ve already
sent the order,” replied Race grim faced. “We’re going to lose a lot in the
withdrawal but Commander Zafron estimates he can save 60 to 70 percent of his
forces and all of the battlestations. He is also making sure all the
Accelerator Rings are destroyed.”


Councilor
Trallis had a look of grave concern on his face. “What do we do now? If they
possess dark matter weapons, it’s only a matter of time before they discover
the dark matter energy converters. Once that happens we’ll never be able to
defeat them.”


Race looked
over his desk at Councilor Trallis. “Where would their research stations for
dark matter be located?”


“In their home
galaxy,” replied Trallis. “Nearly all of their military research is done there.
They prefer to keep it close to home where they can keep an eye on
developments.”


Race nodded.
“Then I think we have no choice but to move up our attack on the Eternals’ home
galaxy. We must strike before they develop the dark matter converters.”


Councilor
Trallis’s eyes opened wide. “Since they’ve developed dark matter weapons do we
dare attack their home galaxy? It will be even more heavily defended now than
ever before.”


“Even more
reason to attack it now,” said Councilor Jackson. “If we don’t we may never get
another chance. If the Eternals develop a dark matter power source they might
very well attack and drive us out of all of the galaxies we control penning us
inside the Dyson spheres. Right now we have an advantage with the dark matter
converters and the juggernauts. I vote that we use them.”


Councilor
Trallis was struggling with attacking the Eternals home galaxy after hearing of
their development of dark matter weapons. “How many juggernauts do we have that
could be used in the attack?”


“Two hundred
and forty-two are ready and four more will be within the next month,” answered
Race. “It will take us that long to finish planning the attack and get all the
fleets ready to go through the new Accelerator Rings.”


“We’ll have to
send a large number of Originator construction ships as well,” said Councilor
Trallis. “It will be necessary to build a number of Accelerator Rings near the
Eternals’ home galaxy to get our ships back home as well as modify and repair
the primary hyperspace interdiction stations.”


“We could
build the rings near one of the hyperspace interdiction stations,” suggested
Councilor Jackson. “We’re going to arm them heavily anyway and they can help
protect the rings.”


Race looked
over at Councilor Jackson. “We’ll leave a fleet of dreadnoughts and
battlecruisers there as well to make sure the rings stay safe.”


Trallis let
out a deep sigh. While he felt uncomfortable agreeing to this attack he could
see the wisdom of taking the chance. If it was successful, it could give the
Originators a decisive advantage in the war and even bring the Eternals’
conquering of new galaxies to a stop. There was a small chance it could even
stop the war. He wasn’t sure what the other councilors would think of this
development.


“I’ll call a
full meeting of the council for the day after tomorrow and we’ll take a vote.
We’ll also need to know the exact number of ships we’re going to commit. I know
we’ve been building large fleets inside the Shrieels for this very purpose. Are
we willing to take the risk of losing all of those warships?”


“This is war,”
replied Race evenly. “If you always play it cautious you will never win.
Sometime you have to take a risk or a gamble to change the direction of the
war.”


Councilor Jackson took a deep breath and then spoke. “While I support the attack, you must realize
if the attack fails the Eternals will throw everything they have at us.”


“I admit we’re
taking a huge risk but this is a one time opportunity. We may never get another
one like this again.”


Rear Admiral
Lindsey Cowel looked at the fleet admiral. “How long will transit time be from
the hub to the Eternals’ home galaxy?”


“A little over
three days,” answered Race. Have you identified the targets we need to hit?”


Rear Admiral
Braedon Cross nodded. “We’ve identified two hundred and twelve primary targets
and eighteen hundred secondary targets.”


Race blinked
his eyes. “That’s a lot.”


“It gets even
worse,” added Lindsey. “If you drop down to third level targets there are an
additional twelve thousand more.” 


“As soon as we
hit their home galaxy, the Eternals are bound to summon home every war fleet
they can that’s within range,” said Cross. “Fortunately they don’t have
Accelerator Rings so it will take days for reinforcements to get there. We
estimate we have a seventy-two hour window minimum before the nearest war fleets
can get back to the home galaxy.”


“I want a list
of all the targets we need to strike in that seventy-two hour window. I suspect
the reinforcements will come in piecemeal and we can deal with them as they
arrive. We will probably have close to a week to accomplish our mission goals.”
Race looked around the small group. “Does anyone have any more questions?”


Councilor Jackson nodded his head. “We all do, but I suspect it will be best for us to wait until
the council meeting so we don’t have to go over everything twice. It will also
give Fleet Admiral Tolsen time to go over his attack plan which will allow him
to brief all of us in more detail.”


They spoke for
a few more minutes and then everyone except Rear Admirals Cross and Cowel left
Race’s office.


“Let’s go over
what you’ve come up with,” said Race. “We know how many juggernauts we’re going
to have as well as the number of fleet units we’re going to commit. I don’t
want to spread ourselves too thin in this attack.”


Lindsey handed
Race a small computer card with all the information they had come up with and
the plans they had made to allow them to take over the Eternals’ home galaxy.
“It’s all here,” she said. “We’ve been working on this for years it seems like.
Anytime we’re here at the hub and not with our fleets we’ve been putting time
in. Surprisingly there was quite a bit of information about the Eternals’ home
galaxy in the computers here. Most of the information was gathered when the
hyperspace interdiction system was first put in.”


Race looked at
the two admirals. “No doubt some of this has changed since then. We’ll need to
scout the entire Eternal galaxy for any new sites which need to be taken out.
We can assign some battlecruisers to do that. With our long-range sensors we
should be able to detect all of their major power sources.”


“Keep in mind
we have no idea how many worlds in that galaxy are inhabited by the Eternals,”
said Lindsey uncomfortably. “It could be thousands.”


Race knew
Lindsey was right. Even with the ships he planned on taking there was no way
they could conquer all of the Eternal worlds. There were probably too many of
them. His goal had to be to neutralize their primary worlds and research
facilities.


“We may have
to have to capture some Eternal installations,” Race said after a few moments
of thought. “That means we need to take some Marines and a large number of
combat robots. We need to find information which will lead us to all of the
primary targets in that galaxy.”


“That’s going
to be risky,” said Braedon with a frown on his face. “They’re bound to be
heavily defended and the Eternals’ warrior robots are extremely dangerous.”


“I know but
it’s the only way we’re going to get accurate information on what’s in the
Eternals’ galaxy. Even using the battlecruisers to scan their star systems
we’ll probably still overlook some key installations.”


For the next
several hours the three of them reviewed the information that had been put
together as well as the attack plan and what it would take to get it
accomplished.


When they were
finished Race knew he had a huge nearly insurmountable task in front of him.


-


Early the next
morning Race was inside the Command Center of the Armageddon speaking to
Commander Olsen.


“So, we’re
actually going to do it?”


Race nodded.
“We’re running out of time. With the Eternals now having dark matter weapons
it’s going to make this attack even more dangerous. However, we have to go now
before they can develop a dark matter power source.”


“How much time
do we have to get ready?”


“Four weeks,
then we’ll take the fleets through the new Accelerator Rings and launch our
attack.”


On the large
viewscreens of the Armageddon dozens of other juggernauts were visible
as well as numerous Originator structures. Spacecraft and shuttles were visible
moving about and one of the large Accelerator Rings activated as a small fleet
of warships left the hub.


“It’s amazing
what’s been built here,” said Olsen as she watched the viewscreens. “I can sit
here for hours just watching. It’s frightening sometimes the power the
Originators have.”


Race had to
agree. “Yes, it is. Just keep in mind the Eternals have the same power and
control a much greater portion of the universe.”


“How long do
you expect us to be in the Eternals’ galaxy?”


Race let out a
deep sigh. “It’s hard to tell. It could be anywhere from seven to ten days. If
we stay longer than ten days there’s a good chance our forces could be
overwhelmed.”


Commander
Olsen turned away from the viewscreens to face Race. “We’re going to take some
major losses; we may even lose some of the juggernauts.”


“The fighting
will be heavy,” acknowledged Race. “We have no idea of the size of the fleet
units guarding the Eternals’ galaxy. It could be in the hundreds of thousands.
Not only that but we expect all of their planets to be sitting behind massive
defensive grids.”


“So, why did
you come over to the Armageddon today?”


Race was
silent for a moment. “I’m promoting you to the rank of rear admiral. I also
need you to attend a meeting tomorrow of the Originator Council. Since you’ve
been on board the Armageddon for a number of years your input into what
we’re getting ready to do could be invaluable.”


Olsen had
never been to a council meeting though she did know who most of the council
members were. “I’ll be there. Is there anything I need to bring?”


Race nodded.
“Bring some of the videos of our time at the Hawthorne test range. I want to
show the entire council what our juggernauts are capable of.”


“You don’t
think the entire council will be in favor of our attack?”


Race shook his
head. “No, I think there’s going to be a lot of questions that need to be
answered before the council will fully approve the mission.”


“I’ll get the
videos ready,” promised Olsen. 


“Then I’ll see
you in the morning. There will be some other fleet admirals in attendance as
well.”


-


Rear Admiral
Olsen watched as Fleet Commander Tolsen left the Command Center. She turned
toward Marvell who was standing near one of the tactical consoles. “What do you
think?”


“It will be a
difficult mission. We will face heavy resistance in the Eternal galaxy. These
fleet battles will no doubt be the largest we’ve ever fought. There is also no
guarantee of victory.”


Rear Admiral
Olsen already suspected that. This was a roll of the dice and anything could
happen.


Marvell then
spoke again. “By the way Admiral, you’re out of uniform.”


-


The next day
Fleet Admiral Tolsen was in the Tower in the Originator council chambers. All
council members were present as well as others whose input might be needed.
These included Originator and Alton scientists as well as a number of fleet
admirals.


“We’re here
today to give final approval for the attack on the Eternals’ home galaxy,”
began Councilor Trallis. “As all of you know the Eternals have developed dark
matter weapons and are currently forcing Commander Zafron out of all the
galaxies he has taken from the Eternals over the last few years.”


“We knew
eventually they would develop dark matter weapons,” said Councilor Garson, an Alton. “I’m just surprised it came so quickly.”


Councilor Jackson shook his head. “It’s not that surprising. They’ve seen our ships using those
weapons for a while now. They knew the technology existed and have now found a
way to duplicate it.”


“How long
before they develop the dark matter converters?” asked Councilor Metrecs.


Councilor
Trallis looked over at Councilor Rosen. He was more familiar with this aspect
of dark matter research. 


“A year, maybe
two,” replied Rosen. “They are probably working on it even as we speak.”


This wasn’t
good news. There was no doubt once the Eternals developed the dark matter
converters as an energy source the war would turn even more in favor of the
Eternals.


“So, what are
we going to do?” asked Dazon Fells. “I can promise you once the Eternals
develop a better power source they will turn every ship they have against us.”


“We attack,”
said Fleet Admiral Tolsen. “We attack their home galaxy and destroy their
research facilities. Even if we succeed we can set their dark matter research
back by decades.”


Immediately
several of the council members began talking. Each one was trying to make a
point.


“Perhaps we
should pull all of our forces back to the Shrieels and the hub,” suggested
Councilor Roan.


“If we do,
we’ll be trapped here from now on,” replied Councilor Dreel.


“But we have
enough room in the Shrieels to last us forever,” pointed out Roan. “If we
attack the Eternals’ home galaxy we’ll lose tens of thousands possibly hundreds
of thousands of people and that’s not including the AIs.”


Councilor
Trallis stood up and looked around the council table. “The Eternals were once
Originators long ago. We brought this scourge upon our universe. It is our
responsibility to bring their war of conquest and aggression to an end at any
cost. Who knows how many trillions of lives have already been lost?”


“How many
ships are we planning on committing to this operation?” asked Councilor Dreel.


Race had
already checked on the numbers available and what would be left behind to
defend the Dyson spheres. “We will be taking all of the juggernauts,
seventy-four thousand dreadnoughts, and three hundred and ninety thousand
battlecruisers. Most of these are of recent construction. That will leave
nearly twenty thousand dreadnoughts and five hundred thousand battlecruisers to
defend the Dyson spheres.”


Councilor
Grayseth stood up. “My people learned long ago that sometimes you must take
huge risks for future rewards. In this case we are speaking about preventing
the Eternals from spreading across thousands of galaxies and disrupting the
lives of unknown trillions of beings. If the rest of the council agrees I
suggest we send more ships. We can build ships quickly and we’ll have more
juggernauts available shortly to defend the hub and the Dyson spheres. This
will be a Great Hunt and we do it for the betterment of all of our people as
well as those of other worlds.”


Race smiled to
himself. For Grayseth these were very elegant words. He wondered if the huge
bear had learned that from Jeremy.


“We would risk
much by committing parts of the fleet that are supposed to protect the
Shrieels,” objected Councilor Castille.


“Would we?”
questioned Councilor Dreel. “The defenses of the Shrieels and those here at the
hub are designed to repel major attacks. We would still have our shipbuilding
capability. Even if disaster was to strike and we lost most or all of the
attacking fleets, we could make up the losses in five to seven years. I also
suggest we send more ships. It is time for us to end this war once and for
all!”


“Rear Admiral
Olsen, I must congratulate you on your promotion,” said Councilor Trallis. “Is
the juggernaut fleet ready for combat?”


Madelyn felt a
little uncomfortable with all the council members looking at her. Public
speaking was not her thing. She took a deep breath and then spoke. “It is
ready. All of the ships and crews have participated in war games and other
fleet maneuvers. We are ready to take the war to the Eternals.”


“There is one
thing that concerns me,” said Councilor Castille. “All of the juggernauts are
equipped with the blue energy sphere projectors. It is our greatest secret and
our most powerful weapon. As long as the Eternals do not know how to construct
a projector our Shrieels are nearly invulnerable to any attack they might make.
What precautions have been taken to ensure this technology is not captured by
the Eternals?”


Madelyn looked
at Race who nodded. “Each juggernaut is equipped with a dozen dark matter
self-destruct devices. The devices can only be set off by the ship’s commanding
officer or the ship’s military AI if the commander has been injured or killed.
There is also a fail-safe device which can be activated by the ship’s computer.
If the vessel falls below 80 percent combat effectiveness a countdown will
begin to automatically detonate the self-destructs. The only people who can
stop this process are the commanding officer and the lead military AI.”


Councilor
Castille nodded to herself. “Seems as if you have covered everything.”


-


For the next
two hours they discussed the plan and asked questions of several of the
scientists in the room as well as the fleet admirals. At times the questions
became very detailed. Finally everyone seemed satisfied and the motion was made
to take a vote.


“Let’s vote,”
said Councilor Trallis. “All in favor press the green icon in front of you. All
opposed press the red one.” Councilor Trallis reached forward and pressed the
green icon on the small computer screen in front of him and then looked at
another screen that was recording the votes. Most of the council voted for the
attack with only two pressing the red icon to oppose it. Trallis knew Councilor
Roan who was a medical doctor had been one of those opposed. One of the Altons
had been the other. “The vote has been taken and the motion has been passed.
Now let’s discuss the number of ships and resources to be committed to this
attack.”


More
discussion followed with some of it heated. The biggest concern was making sure
the Shrieels were adequately defended.


“We have our
bases and fleets in all of our galaxies,” pointed out Councilor Dreel. “If
necessary we could replace all the ships going on this mission with ships from
our bases.”


“Councilor
Dreel does have a point,” said Councilor Jackson. He had been quiet for most of
the discussions. “Keep in mind those bases have all been updated and those
fleets are designed to keep those galaxies free of Eternal interference. They
are a very good defense against the Eternals attacking any of the Dyson
spheres.”


Councilor
Trallis turned toward Jackson. “You have experience as a fleet admiral and are
now a councilor. How many ships would you suggest sending from the Shrieels to
add to the fleet we already plan to send?”


Jackson stood and looked at all the councilors whose attention was now focused on him.
“You must keep in mind with the forces Fleet Admiral Tolsen is suggesting we
commit even if we lose the battle we are going to inflict tremendous losses on
the Eternals. It will be years before they could retaliate. During that time we
will have built up a new fleet of juggernauts and replaced nearly all of the
ships lost in battle. For that reason I suggest we send an additional two
hundred thousand battlecruisers and ten thousand dreadnoughts with the fleet.
That will leave us a little over three hundred thousand battlecruisers and twelve
thousand dreadnoughts to protect the Dyson spheres.” 


This brought
about more discussion and in the end it was decided a compromise was needed.
The final decision was to send one hundred and fifty thousand additional
battlecruisers and seventy-five hundred dreadnoughts.


“Is that going
to be sufficient?” asked Councilor Trallis, addressing Race.


Race nodded
his head. “Yes, that’s closer to what we originally planned. It is unfortunate
the Eternals’ development of dark matter weapons has forced us to speed up our
timetable by several years.”


“How soon will
you leave?” asked Councilor Lillad.


“The end of
the month,” replied Race. “It will take that long to gather all the ships and
make sure they’re adequately supplied. We’re also waiting for a few more
juggernauts to be finished in the construction bays.”


“Then it’s
decided,” said Councilor Trallis in a grave voice. “This time it will be us
violating the agreement with the Eternals and launching an attack. Let us hope
we are doing the right thing.”











Chapter Fifteen


 


Jason was back
home in his room doing homework. Rear Admiral Marks had given him some
assignments she claimed would make him a better commander. He let out a deep
sigh as he stared at the information on his study desk. The screen was showing
several pages of what some commanders did to ensure discipline on their ships.
Most of it was boring reading but it was necessary if he wanted to become a
ship commander some day. Yawning, he realized it was getting late and he had to
be at the Fleet Academy early in the morning. Using his neural link he sent a
message to Clair.


“It’s
nearly bedtime, Jason,” she said in a tired voice.


“I know. I
just wanted to know if you’re ready for tomorrow’s exercise.” Jason
suddenly turned red as he realized Clair was in the shower and he was seeing
through her eyes. This was only possible when someone didn’t have their
thoughts properly shielded. He hadn’t realized Clair was so developed. She was
gorgeous! For a moment he was at a loss for words. “I’ll see you in the
morning,” he hastily sent as he cut the neural link He hoped Clair wouldn’t
realize what had just happened.


-


Clair wondered
why Jason cut the link so quickly. She hadn’t even had time to reply. Suddenly
she realized she hadn’t shielded her thoughts when Jason spoke to her. “What
did he see?” she wondered. Clair blushed as she realized she was naked in the
shower covered in soap and water. She hastily finished her shower and putting
on her nightshirt, went to bed. Clair decided she was not going to ask Jason
what he saw; it would be embarrassing and it was her fault for not shielding
her thoughts. It was something she was constantly getting onto Andrea about.
Now she had done the exact same thing only with Jason.


Closing her
eyes she tried to go to sleep. Idly she wondered if Jason had liked what he
saw. That was something else she definitely wasn’t going to ask.


-


The next day
Jason was in his class studying past fleet battles and the decisions made by
commanding officers. He had noticed Clair had been unusually quiet this morning
though she hadn’t brought up the previous night’s incident. Jason hoped she
hadn’t noticed but with Clair one never knew.


“Mr. Strong,”
said the military AI teaching the class. “In this battle why did the Federation
fleet not flee the battle when they were clearly outnumbered?”


Jason knew
this answer. “This battle occurred before hyperspace drives were advanced
enough to make the transition into hyperspace while still in the gravity well
of a planet. To do so might have damaged some or all of the hyperdrives in the
fleet stranding them in space.”


“Correct.
However, all of you need to keep in mind that even today a large enough gravity
well could have an adverse effect on a hyperdrive.”


“There are
fail-safes built in now,” pointed out Layla Bell. “The fail-safes will activate
if it is unsafe to use the hyperdrive.”


The military
AI nodded and smiled. “Correct, but sometimes in a battle those fail-safes have
to be overridden. Would you be able to do that knowing you might strand your
crew in deep space?”


Layla was
silent as she thought it over. “I don’t know,” she answered truthfully.


“What about
you, Mr. Strong.”


“If it would
lead to victory, possibly. Also, if the ship was in danger of being destroyed
it might be better to risk being stranded in deep space. At least then you have
the possibility of repairing the hyperdrive or being able to communicate with
another ship to come to the rescue.”


“Interesting
answer, Mr. Strong. Keep in mind that in a battle decisions must be made
swiftly and the wrong ones can result in the death of your entire crew. That’s
why we discuss scenarios such as this one. I will say there is no right or
wrong answer. The circumstances themselves determine what you must do.”


Jason nodded
his head in understanding. The AI was reminding him the commander’s decisions
could result in the death of those around him. That was why between the Advanced Fleet Training Center and the Fleet Academy so much emphasis was placed on training
and learning what to do in scenarios they might encounter in real life.


-


Later Jason
met Clair and the others for lunch before they began their afternoon classes. 


“Clair sure is
quiet today,” commented Andrea, looking over at Jason. “What did you do to
her?”


“Nothing,”
stammered Jason, his face turning slightly red.


“Behave,
Andrea,” said Clair, doing everything she could to prevent her face from
blushing. From Jason’s reaction it was clear he had seen something through the
neural link.


About that
time Braleseth and Carly appeared, both carrying fully laden trays of food.


Braleseth sat
down and picked up his fork and knife with a satisfied smile. “At least they
feed you well here.”


Jason laughed.
Both bears had a tendency to overeat. “How were your morning classes?”


“Fun,” replied
Braleseth as he stuffed a large piece of meat into his mouth and began chewing.
“We ran a simulation where I got to fly a space fighter and take on pirates.
It’s supposed to sharpen your reflexes and quicken your responses during an
actual battle. I shot down seven pirate ships before they finally got me.”


“What about
you, Carly?” asked Clair. She was still avoiding looking directly at Jason.


“We practiced
doing autopsies of various species in a simulation,” she said as she ate a
small piece of meat. Carly was a little more dainty with her eating than
Braleseth was. “It was very interesting.”


“We just
practiced repairing communication consoles,” complained Elizabeth. “It was
extremely boring. I could do it with my eyes closed.”


Mathew had a
huge bowl of chocolate ice cream in front of him


“Is that all
you’re eating?” admonished Elizabeth. “Angela would throw a fit if she saw you
with that huge bowl of ice cream.”


Mathew
grinned. “That’s why I eat it here where she can’t see.”


Taking a deep
breath, Clair turned to face Jason. “Have you thought of a Lieutenant
Commander?” They had decided they needed one when Jason wasn’t in the Command Center and since Clair had discovered she wasn’t comfortable being in command.


Jason slowly
nodded his head. “There’s a girl in one of my command classes who I think will
fit in really well. Her name is Layla Bell and she’s very smart.”


“I know her,”
said Clair approvingly. “She’s in one of my science classes. She’s also the
same age we are.”


Jason was glad
to hear Clair approve of his choice. “We’re taking the Liberator out
again next week and I’ve invited her to come along. This will be the first time
we take the ship out with a full crew.”


Everyone
looked at one another. They tried to take the ship out on short cruises at
least once every month. Most of the time Angela went with them, however every
once in a while she allowed Colonel Wilde and Clarissa to supervise the
activity on the vessel with Jason in command.


“I understand
they’re finally making progress on the space drive to get us to the Creevaks’
universe,” mentioned Braleseth. “I heard it might be ready for testing sometime
next year.”


Jason nodded.
It had been thirteen years since his parents and the others vanished into the
anomaly. “I heard the same thing though Angela says she hasn’t heard anything.”


“She may be
trying to keep it a secret so as not to raise our hopes,” said Mathew. He could
barely remember his parents. He had only been four when they vanished.


Clair looked
down at the chicken salad she was eating. “Maybe, or perhaps the progress on
the space drive is just a rumor.”


“I’ll ask my
dad,” said Braleseth with his mouth full of food. “He should know.”


“See what he
can find out,” said Jason. “I’ll let Mitch and the others know we’re taking the
ship out next week.” Mitch and his friends were still at the academy enrolled
in advanced courses though they had graduated. All had been given the ranks of
lieutenant.


The close-knit
group finished eating and started going their separate ways to their classes.
Clair stepped in front of Jason, stopping him.


“We need to
talk about what happened last night.”


Jason face
began to flush. He knew exactly what Clair was talking about. “It was an
accident.”


“I know,”
replied Clair. “It was more my fault than yours but I think it would do us both
good if we talked.”


Jason let out
a deep sigh. He suspected this would be a very uncomfortable conversation.
“Okay, when we all get home from the academy and are finished with our homework
assignments.”


Clair nodded
and turning, headed for her next class. 


Jason did the
same. He was in no hurry for the day to end.


-


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen was in his office in the Tower. He had just received a report from
Commander Zafron. He had pulled all of his forces back to the first galaxy he’d
taken from the Eternals. He had four battlestations and nearly twenty thousand
warships with him. Zafron was contemplating trying to hold that galaxy against
the Eternals. The rest of his forces had all been sent back to
Originator-controlled space.


“Maybe we
should,” said Councilor Jackson. “It would keep the Eternals’ attention there
and not on what we’re getting ready to do.”


Race was
looking out the window at the busy city below. In the distance, he could see
other cities now inhabited by Humans. All Humans who wanted to come to the hub
were here and the camps in the Dyson sphere in Shari space had long since been
torn down. A little over two billion humans had elected to come to the hub.
There were also over six billion Altons as well as five million Carethians.


“We have a
great future ahead of us here,” said Race as he watched the numerous aircars
flying about. “We just need to get this problem with the Eternals taken care
of.”


There was a
knock on his door and Councilor Grayseth entered. “Greetings,” roared the large
bear. “I come with a question.”


Race came and
sat back down. He had a strong suspicion what Grayseth wanted. The bear had a
knack for discovering things before most of the rest of the council. “If it’s
about the space drive to reach the Creevak universe the answer is yes, it
should be ready for trials sometime soon.”


“I want to take
a rescue fleet through,” said Grayseth, folding his large arms across his
massive chest. “I have a special fleet of dreadnoughts being built for just
that purpose. However, I want approval from the council to place blue energy
sphere projectors on the ships.”


Race closed
his eyes. He felt a headache coming on. “The council will never approve such a
risk. We had a hard enough time getting approval for the Liberator. Even
then the ship will not be equipped with the projectors until the drive is
ready.”


The bear’s
large brown eyes focused on Race. “I must go through with a well armed fleet.
Not only do I need to rescue my clan brother and the others but I must keep the
children safe as well.”


“That little
ship of theirs is nearly as powerful as a dreadnought,” pointed out Councilor
Jackson. “It’s the most advanced ship in our fleet.”


“Never-the-less
it is my responsibility to keep them safe. I would expect no less from my clan
brother.”


With a deep
sigh, Race slowly nodded his head. “We’ll speak to the council about this after
our attack on the Eternals. If it is successful they might be much more willing
to allow the projectors to be installed on your dreadnoughts.”


This seemed to
satisfy Grayseth. “I am going to use a juggernaut for my command ship. Once the
fleet is gone I will chose one to modify for my people. The rescue of my clan
brother will be led by Carethians and I want one of the juggernauts modified
for our use.”


Race had to
smile to himself. Grayseth wasn’t asking permission to use a juggernaut, he was
telling Race he was going to. “I think that can be arranged once this attack
against the Eternals is over with.” Race wanted to see Jeremy and the others
rescued as much as anyone else. With each passing day and no sign of the
Creevak, Race was more convinced than ever that Fleet Admiral Strong had to be
responsible.


-


Later that
night Jason was in his room sitting on his bed. He had just finished his
homework and turned off his study desk. There was a gentle knock on his door.
“Come in.”


Clair came in
shutting the door behind her. “Hello Jason, can we talk?”


“Sure,”
replied Jason, patting the bed next to him. “Sit down.”


Clair came
over and sat down next to Jason. “I’m sorry I embarrassed you.”


Jason was
silent for a few moments before he replied. “I just wasn’t expecting you to
have your guard down.”


Clair laughed.
“I don’t keep it up all the time and I don’t worry about you. We’ve been so
close over the years it’s hard to keep things from you at times.”


“I
understand,” replied Jason. “I have the same problems. I guess I just didn’t
realize how much you’ve started to change.”


Clair stood up
and posed putting her hands on her hips and making her breasts stand out more.
“You mean these. I guess they have really grown the last year or two. Mom says
I’m probably going to be like her.”


Jason tried
not to stare. He was just beginning to realize how beautiful Clair was. For all
these years he had just taken her for granted. “We’re getting older, we’re all
changing.”


Clair came and
sat back down next to Jason, nearly touching him. She put her hands in her lap
and smiled. “I have to get on Andrea all the time for not keeping her mental
guards up. That’s one bad thing about the neural links. You can reveal a lot
about yourself without meaning to.”


Jason nodded.
“Yes, we all need to be careful. Not very many Humans have the implants.”


Standing up,
Clair looked at Jason with a curious look. “I’m almost afraid to ask, but how
much did you see?”


Taking a deep
breath, Jason answered. “Everything.”


Clair blushed
but nodded her head. “I thought so. I don’t mind since it was you but don’t
tell anyone, especially Mom. She would have a fit.”


“I know. It
will be our secret.” There was no way Jason was going to tell. “We’d better go
to bed; we’re going to have a long day tomorrow. We have a flight simulation to
run in one of the simulator rooms and we’ll probably have an audience.”


In recent
months anytime Jason and his group ran a simulator drill many of the other
students came to watch as Jason’s team was now the highest rated one.


Clair
hesitated and then asked Jason one more question. “I have to ask. Did you like
what you saw?”


Jason’s face
turned red. “Yes.”


Clair smiled.
“Good, I was hoping you did. I’ll see you in the morning.” With that Clair
stood up and left the room.


Jason now
really felt confused. Why had Clair asked him that last question? She even
seemed pleased with his answer. He shook his head. Girls still confused him.


-


The next
afternoon Jason entered simulator room one to see his entire crew was present.
Even the new additions to the crew were there. “Why are all of you here?” he
asked. Colonel Wilde had no reason to be going through this. He also saw
Zambian Burr their Originator science officer and Adel Kriel, the Alton science officer.


“Orders from
Rear Admiral Marks,” replied Colonel Wilde. “She has a special scenario she
wants us to go through. Wilde gestured toward the galleries which were full of
students and even some fleet officers. “I noticed several fleet admirals in
that bunch. Whatever she’s done it’s a big deal.”


“Then let’s
not screw this up.” Jason looked around at the others. “Is everyone ready?”


“Let’s rock,”
said Mitch with a grin. “This ought to be fun.”


Jason saw
Layla Bell come into the simulator room looking nervous. “I was told I was
taking part in this simulation.”


“Sorry,”
replied Jason. “I had planned on taking you out on the Liberator next
week and letting you get used to the ship. I’m not sure myself what’s going on
but Rear Admiral Marks is behind this.”


“Let’s go,”
said Mathew. “I’ll bet we get to kill some Eternals.”


Everyone went
over and lay down on the simulator couches. Each one had a neural implant which
linked them to the simulation equipment. In moments they found themselves in an
exact duplicate of the Liberator.


“All departments,
report,” ordered Jason as he sat down in the command chair. A second command
chair was on his left side and Layla tentatively sat down.


“I’m not sure
what I’m supposed to do,” she said nervously.


“Just observe
for now,” replied Jason. “If you see anything I’m doing wrong let me know.”


“Jason, this
is odd,” said Braleseth. “According to my weapons console this ship is equipped
with two forward blue energy sphere projectors.”


A chill passed
over Jason. “Turn on the viewscreens and let’s see what’s out there.”


Instantly the
screens lost their static and the stars appeared. However, directly in front of
them was a swirling dark area with tinges of purple in it.


“That’s an
anomaly,” said Clair as she studied the readings on her console.


“It’s more
than that,” added Zabian. “It’s a direct connection with the Creevak universe.
That anomaly matches the one in the Makuul Galaxy.”


“I’m detecting
a reverse gravity wave of tremendous strength heading for us!” shouted Mathew.
“It’s going to push us into the anomaly.”


The ship
suddenly shook violently and the lights dimmed briefly. “Go to Condition One,”
ordered Jason. “Colonel Wilde, have the combat robots assume their security
positions. We don’t know what we’re about to face but I want to be ready for
anything.” Jason knew the robots would soon be leaving the armory where they
were stored and taking up positions throughout the ship to protect key areas.


“We’re nearing
the anomaly,” warned Mathew. The viewscreen was now filled with the swirling
maw of the anomaly.


“We’re going
in,” said Clarissa. “I don’t know how long the transition will take.”


Leeda stepped
forward. “Someone had to activate the anomaly, it might be the Creevak.”


The ship shook
violently as they began entering the anomaly. “Stand by on weapons,” ordered
Jason, leaning forward his eyes glued to the large viewscreen. “We might be in
a battle situation when we come out. Braleseth, have the blue energy sphere
projectors ready.”


The Liberator
entered the anomaly and the lights dimmed, nearly going out. The shaking of
the ship seemed to go on forever and then they were through.


“Contacts!”
yelled Mathew. “I have four Creevak battlecruisers and two Creevak battleships
directly ahead.”


“Energy
shields are up,” reported Braleseth. “I have a target lock with the blue energy
shield projectors.”


“Fire,”
ordered Jason. “Mitch, plot us a course either through those Creevak ships or
around them. We’re not going to stay here and fight unless we have to. Mathew,
see if you can find the battlestation. Elizabeth can you get the battlestation
or any of our ships on the comm?”


On the main
viewscreen, two blue energy spheres struck one of the incoming Creevak
battlecruisers. The Liberator began accelerating and weaving as it
headed directly toward the Creevak vessels. Silver and red energy beams lanced
out to strike the Liberator’s energy screens.


“Primary
screen holding at 83 percent,” reported Braleseth. “Launching dark matter
missiles.”


“I’m going to
try to take us through the two battleships,” said Mitch. “They won’t be able to
fire on us without hitting one of their own vessels.”


“Inbound
fusion and antimatter missiles,” warned Mathew as his sensor console lit up
with red warning lights. 


The
viewscreens suddenly dimmed as massive amounts of energy washed across the
ship’s energy screens.


“Primary
energy screen is down to 42 percent,” warned Braleseth as he fired two more
blue energy spheres at another battlecruiser. The first was already being
turned into space dust.


“I have the
battlestation on my sensors!” yelled Mathew excitedly. “It’s surrounded by
Creevak warships and there’s heavy fighting going on.”


On the
viewscreen, Jason tensed as the Liberator darted between the two Creevak
battleships and headed toward the besieged battlestation. “Do we have
communications?”


Elizabeth shook her head. “No, all communications are being jammed.”


Jason looked
at the large viewscreen now showing the battlestation. Hundreds of Creevak
warships surrounded it and a long-range duel was being fought. The
battlestation’s energy shield was lit up like a nova from the numerous
explosions and fields of black space dust were everywhere indicating destroyed
Creevak ships. “Do you see any Originator warships or Indomitable Class
battlestations?”


“No,” replied
Mathew worriedly. “There are no signs of either.”


“Destroyed,”
said Adel who was the Alton science officer. I’m detecting pieces of wreckage
which most likely came from Originator warships as well as the Indomitables.”


Jason stared
at the viewscreen. “Is there any way we can dock with the station?”


Clair shook
her head. “No, if they drop their energy shields to let us in the Creevak will
do considerable damage to the station.”


Studying the
station Jason could see several deep glowing pits where Creevak missiles had
already struck. He took a deep breath. As much as he wanted to rescue his
parents to attempt to do so in this situation would be suicide. “Mitch, turn us
around and take us back through the anomaly.”


“Jason, we
can’t leave them!” protested Elizabeth. “We may never get this chance again.”


“We have to,”
answered Jason firmly. “There’s nothing we can do. We have to go back through
the anomaly and see if we can bring back a fleet. With more firepower maybe we
can rescue them.”


The Liberator
turned around and headed back toward the Creevak warships near the anomaly.
Weapons fire erupted around the small advanced scout, lighting up its energy
shield. The Liberator fired back, hitting another battlecruiser with two
energy spheres. Several of its dark matter missiles exploded against the shields
of the battleships and then they were through the enemy ships and on a path to
the anomaly. The Liberator entered the anomaly and soon found itself
back in the home universe. As soon as that happened the simulation ended. The
entire scenario had lasted about forty minutes.


When Jason
woke up he found Rear Admiral Marks standing there with a smile on her face.
“Congratulations, you did the right thing. You didn’t let your feelings for
your parents override your common sense. The only correct solution in this
scenario was to return and bring back help.”


“This could
really happen,” said Clair in understanding.


Rear Admiral
Marks nodded. “It’s a very likely scenario. That’s why when you take the Liberator
through the anomaly you will be supported by an entire war fleet of dreadnoughts
commanded by Councilor Grayseth in a juggernaut. We feel it’s the only
reasonable way to guarantee a successful rescue.”


“An entire war
fleet!” repeated Jason, stunned by the announcement. “I always assumed we would
go by ourselves.”


“You still may
as a scout,” explained Rear Admiral Marks. “The only real mistake you made in
this scenario was not using your ship’s advanced stealth capabilities. In a
real life situation you would activate your stealth fields and transit to the
Creevaks’ universe. You would scan the area searching for the battlestation and
other Originator vessels. Once you found them and after you gathered as much
tactical data as possible you would return for Grayseth’s fleet. That is how we
will rescue your parents.”


Jeremy nodded.
“May we use a conference room to review this scenario to discuss what we did
wrong and can do to improve upon it?”


“Yes, and not
only that but Rear Admiral Hailey Mann has volunteered to assist in your
debrief. She is waiting for you in conference room two.”


Jason only now
realized how serious everyone was taking the rescue of his parents and the
others. He should have known as Rear Admiral Marks had been with his dad for
years.


-


The group all
went to the conference room where Hailey was waiting.


“Good
evening,” she said with a smile. “You did surprisingly well in your simulation.
Much better than I expected. As some of you know we expect to launch a rescue
mission to the Creevak universe sometime in the next year or two. It is now the
general consensus of the Originator Council as well as the General Staff that
Fleet Admiral Jeremy Strong and at least some of his forces which were pulled
into the anomaly still survive. It is the only logical explanation for the
Creevak not being seen again.”


Jason felt
excited. Rear Admiral Mann was only confirming his belief his parents were
still alive.


“Now, let’s go
over the simulation you just completed. There are many things you did right and
a few you did wrong. In a battle situation mistakes must be held to a minimum
if you hope to survive.”


Jason leaned
forward, curious to hear what the rear admiral had to say. Looking around he
saw the others were just as interested. Jason felt pride as he realized he
finally had the crew he needed to take the Liberator into the Creevak
universe. There was no longer any doubt in his mind that someday they would
indeed rescue his parents.











Chapter Sixteen


 


Commander
Zafron gazed at the Dominator’s large tactical display with growing
concern. The Eternals had arrived and brought a massive fleet.


“Forty-three
thousand Eternal battlecruisers detected,” reported Kazak. “I’m also detecting
hundreds of what appear to be cargo ships.”


“How large are
those cargo ships?”


“Two
kilometers in length with a diameter of three hundred meters.”


“Put one up on
the viewscreen.” Zafron was curious as to what the Eternals were up to.


On the screen
a large cylindrical vessel appeared. The ship had a number of large hatches but
did not appear to be armed.


“Does it have
an energy shield?”


“It does,”
replied Captain Grayson. “It also appears to be fully loaded.”


“Rammers,”
suggested Major Donaldson. “I bet those cargo ships are designed to ram our
battlestations.”


Kazak slowly
nodded his head. “That’s a reasonable assumption and the only logical reason I
can see for the Eternals bringing so many cargo ships. It is something they
have never done before.”


Gazing at the
viewscreen Commander Zafron issued an order. “Contact all four of the
battlestations and warn them about possible rammings. We’ll assign one hundred
dreadnoughts to each to reduce the danger of them being rammed.”


“Eternals are
forming up into a massive half globe formation,” Kazak informed the commander.
“The cargo ships are forming up behind their warships.” 


On the massive
viewscreen that encircled the Command Center, Commander Zafron could see the
two large Accelerator Rings in the system. Each was protected by over one
thousand battlecruisers with a few dreadnoughts mixed in.


“Kazak, form
the fleet up into a cone formation with the apex of the cone forward. Dreadnoughts
will be scattered throughout the formation.” It was easier for Kazak to set up
the formation as he could communicate with the other military AIs in the fleet
with his neural implant.


“We’re going
to be outnumbered by at least two to one,” said Major Donaldson. “I’m not sure
even with the battlestations this is a battle we can win.”


Commander
Zafron turned toward the major. “Perhaps not, but we can still inflict some
major losses on the Eternal fleet before we withdraw through the rings.”


Donaldson
nodded and turned back to his console.


“Get me Rear
Admiral Kane and Rear Admiral Collins on the comm. I need to explain my plan to
them.” Commander Zafron had two rear admirals currently with the fleet. Rear
Admiral Collins was responsible for the battlestations and Rear Admiral Kane
was responsible for a major portion of the fleet Zafron was getting ready to
lead into battle.


As soon as
Kane and Collins were on the comm Zafron explained his battle plan. “Once the
odds shift too much in favor of the Eternals we will leave. The battlestations
will go through the rings first covered by the fleet and then we’ll take the
ships through. We have to make certain both Accelerator Rings are destroyed.”


“Self-destruct
charges have been set and I have several military AIs checking them now to
ensure we can destroy the rings,” replied Collins.


After Zafron
finished talking to the rear admirals he turned his attention back to the
viewscreen. He had spent years taking these galaxies from the Eternals and now
they were driving him out. He felt anger at the amount of time he had wasted as
all of his gains were being taken away. “Kazak, I want the Dominator at
the center of the formation. I want to be able to hit as many Eternal ships as
possible with the blue energy spheres.”


Kazak stood
straight in his red high-collared fleet uniform. “I will ensure we inflict the
maximum losses possible.”


Commander
Zafron nodded. He expected no less from Kazak.


-


The two fleets
began to close. The Eternals were determined to completely annihilate the
Originator fleet including all four battlestations and particularly the Dominator.


Admiral Trope
was in charge of the Eternal fleet and he had developed several special plans
for this battle. One was the cargo ships he had brought which were completely
filled with water. They would be used as battering rams against the four
Originator battlestations. He also had a large number of small assault shuttles
inside his battlecruisers. These were filled with Eternal soldiers as well as
warrior robots.


“Are we ready
to initiate our attack?”


“Yes,
Admiral,” replied Trope’s second in command. “Everything is ready for you to
give the order.” 


Trope was
standing near the ship’s main tactical display. His powerful eight-foot tall
form was in perfect shape for an Eternal. “How soon before we’re in attack
range of the Originator fleet?”


“Seventeen
minutes,” replied the sensor officer. “We have a two to one advantage in
ships.”


Trope nodded.
“Yes, but they have their battlestations.” A situation he planned on remedying.


-


The two fleets
continued to close and soon were within combat range. Instantly intense weapons
fire broke out from both fleets. Explosions lit up space as antimatter and dark
matter warheads detonated against energy shields. Energy beams from both sides
probed screens, seeking a weakness. The weapons fire was so intense ships on
both sides began to die.


-


Kazak studied
the sensor data and then turned toward Commander Zafron. “Our energy shields
are better than theirs but with their development of dark matter weapons our
advantage in weapons fire has been greatly diminished. The only significant
advantage we have are the blue energy spheres which only the Dominator
possesses.”


“We must use
them to our advantage. Fire them into the center of their formation and let’s
see if we can weaken it. Perhaps we’ll get lucky and hit their flagship.”


The Dominator
was already firing its blue energy sphere projectors. Already over a dozen
Eternal vessels had been struck. Kazak adjusted the ship to target only those
vessels in the center of the Eternal formation.


Commander
Zafron looked at the tactical display, which was covered in red and green
icons. A worrisome number of green icons were disappearing. This battle could
not continue long at this ferocity or nothing would be left of either fleet.


-


Admiral Trope
nodded to himself as he saw the Originator fleet attack just as he expected.
“Launch the assault shuttles. They know their targets. Send in the cargo ships
as well. Let’s see how the Originators react from being attacked on three
different fronts.” Admiral Trope sat down to watch the developments. If his
plans worked, he would smash the Originator fleet, destroy the Dominator,
and take control of at least one of the Accelerator Rings.


-


From a large
number of Eternal battlecruisers small assault shuttles left the docking bays.
Each assault shuttle held ten soldiers and twenty warrior robots. The small
shuttles had an energy shield and two small weapon turrets for defense. The
shuttles rapidly accelerated and headed toward the Accelerator Rings.


Behind the
fleet, the cargo ships suddenly accelerated and made the transition into
hyperspace. They were far enough away from the battle not to be affected by the
tremendous amount of weapons fire.


-


“We have a
problem,” said Captain Grayson as he saw what the Eternals were doing on his
sensors. “The Eternals have launched nearly eight thousand small assault
shuttles and they are all heading toward the Accelerator Rings. Their cargo ships
have just made the jump into hyperspace.”


“Inform Rear
Admiral Collins of what’s coming toward him. His priority is protecting those
two Accelerator Rings.”


Commander
Zafron felt the Dominator shudder as multiple dark matter warheads
detonated against its powerful energy shield.


-


Rear Admiral
Collins saw the inbound assault ships. They were coming in fast and heading
straight toward the Accelerator Rings. Fortunately, each ring was protected by
one thousand Originator battlecruisers.


At the same
time the Eternal cargo ships began exiting hyperspace nearly in attack range of
the battlestations. As soon as they orientated themselves the six hundred cargo
ships accelerated toward the four battlestations with the intent of ramming the
massive structures.


-


The dreadnoughts
defending the battlestations were the first to open fire. Dark matter missiles,
antimatter missiles, dark energy projectors, and antimatter cannons all were
sent toward the incoming cargo ships. The energy screens of the cargo ships
began to glow brightly as they became awash in energy.


Then the
battlestations began firing. Hundreds of missiles were launched and energy
beams lanced out toward the deadly projectiles hurtling toward the stations.
Energy shields were rapidly overloaded and the cargo ships began to explode,
spreading glowing debris across space. They died by the dozens but still they
came. It was obvious the cargo ships were computer controlled with no living
beings on board. There were no attempts to dodge or deviate from their courses.
The cargo ships came straight toward the battlestations. Even when they were
destroyed much of the wreckage stayed on course requiring more weapons fire to
either destroy or deflect it.


“Those ships
are nearing our energy shield,” warned the sensor officer.


“Increase the
rate of fire!” ordered Collins, leaning forward in his command chair and
clenching his fists. On the viewscreens, he could see a mass of wreckage and
inbound Eternal cargo ships. There were thousands of pieces of wreckage
hurtling toward the battlestations and a number of nearly intact cargo ships.


“Brace for
impact,” called out the sensor officer as a large piece of wreckage slammed
into the energy shield. 


The shield
wavered but held. Then a nearly intact cargo ship slammed into the shield
causing part of it to overload. In several areas the energy shield failed and
large pieces of wreckage crashed into the battlestation.


Collins felt
the station shake slightly from the impacts. Numerous amber and red lights were
appearing on the damage control console. Frantic calls for help were coming in
from different sections of the battlestation. There were reports of secondary
explosions and even losses of power in some areas.


Looking up at
a viewscreen, he saw an intact Eternal cargo ship slam into one of the other
battlestations, leaving a deep glowing pit. A number of large secondary
explosions created even more damage. Then it was over as the last of the
wreckage was blown apart before it could cause any more damage.


“Status of the
station?”


“We have heavy
damage to some of the outer regions,” reported one of the damage control
officers as he tried to filter out the damage reports into something sensible.
“I would estimate we are still 60 to 70 percent combat capable.”


On the
viewscreens, one of the battlestations looked extremely battered. “Status of
the other battlestations?”


“Station Vixen
is reporting 40 percent battle-capable. Station Luxor is reporting
nearly 82 percent functional. Station Centauri is reporting only 22
percent combat capable with a lot of out of control fires. They are having
power problems and may not be able to keep their energy shield up much longer.”


Collins took a
deep breath. They could not allow a battlestation to be captured and with over
eight thousand Eternal assault shuttles inbound he could not take that risk.
“Order them to evacuate and set the self-destructs. All other stations and
ships to move off to a safe distance.”


“Message
sent,” reported the communications officer.


“Eternal
assault shuttles are heading for the Accelerator Rings,” called out one of the
sensor officers. “They will be there in another twelve minutes.”


Rear Admiral
Collins quickly weighed his options. “Have all of our defending dreadnoughts
except those helping in the evacuation of battlestation Centauri to head
for the rings. We must not allow the Eternals to capture one.”


Collins leaned
back in his chair. His eyes strayed to several of the viewscreens showing the
fleet battle. Space was lit up with massive explosions. It was difficult to
tell who was winning by looking at the screens. With a heavy sigh, he turned
his attention to getting his battlestation and the others repaired as much as
possible while they had a brief respite. He was also concerned about the
evacuation of battlestation Centauri.


-


Commander
Zafron winced when he heard the news one of the battlestations was going to be
abandoned and destroyed. All the others had received some damage. The Eternal
attack had been much more successful than he expected.


“This is a
disturbing development,” said Kazak as he hit two more Eternal battlecruisers
with the blue energy spheres. “We must come up with a countermeasure to protect
the battlestations.”


“We will,”
promised Zafron as he saw several of his battlecruisers being blown apart by
Eternal dark energy beams. His eyes strayed to the console in front of him
which was keeping track of his ship losses. As near as he could tell he was
losing three ships for every two Eternal vessels his fleet was destroying.


“We must fall
back to the Accelerator Rings,” said Zafron as more friendly green icons
representing Originator ships vanished from the tactical display. “We’re losing
too many ships too fast.”


“The Eternal
assault shuttles will reach them first,” pointed out Kazak.


Commander
Zafron studied the tactical display, seeing his formation was beginning to come
apart due to ship losses. “We must pull back while we still have a large part
of our fleet. We can activate the rings and send the battlestations through and
most of the fleet while a select group of dreadnoughts and the Dominator
fight a rearguard action.” His plan of inflicting major losses on the Eternals
had been blown away with the damage done to the battlestations. It was time to
salvage what he could from this battle.


-


The Eternal
assault shuttles hurtled forward at a mad pace. They were weaving and turning
at wild angles attempting to avoid inbound weapons fire. Each Accelerator Ring
had over a thousand Originator battlecruisers defending it as well as the
dreadnoughts sent by the battlestations. Explosions started to appear
everywhere as energy beam fire from the battlecruisers and dreadnoughts began
eliminating the assault craft. Sometimes a dark matter or antimatter missile
would take out half a dozen at a time.


The shuttles
were not firing back but intent on reaching the rings and delivering their
cargo of soldiers and warrior robots. The weapons fire became more intense the
closer they came to their targets. Space was full of exploding shuttles as
Originator weapons fire blew them apart in fiery explosions which quickly died
out. Hundreds of assault shuttles were now being destroyed every few seconds
but over eight thousand had started the attack.


A number of
shuttles reached the Originator fleet formations and began to go through them.
More shuttles died as the Originators fired every weapon they had trying to
destroy the weaving and gyrating shuttles. A few shuttles passed through the
fleet and headed straight for the rings.


-


On board the
command battlestation, the antics of the shuttles were observed. “Some are
going to reach the rings,” warned the sensor officer.


Rear Admiral
Collins stood up and walked over to stand in front of the tactical displays.
“How many?”


“Forty to
fifty at least,” replied the sensor officer. “We can’t fire on them now for
fear of hitting the rings.”


Collins took a
deep breath. If the Eternals managed to land upon either of the rings they
could learn valuable information about the technology rather quickly. “Is there
anything we can do to stop them?”


The station’s
tactical officer shook his head. “No, they’re too close to the rings.”


Collins went
back to his command chair and sat down. “Contact the military AIs on the rings.
It Eternal assault shuttles set down on either ring and if they can’t be eliminated
we will have to activate the self-destructs.”


The entire
command crew stared at him in shock.


“We can’t risk
allowing them access to that technology.”


Lanoak, the
military AI in the Command Center, nodded. “It is a necessary decision. I have
passed the order on to those who need to know.”


“We’ll be
stranded here,” warned the tactical officer. “As damaged as our stations are we
may not be able to hold out against the Eternals.”


Rear Admiral
Collins smiled. “Commander Zafron wanted to inflict heavy losses on the Eternal
fleet and that’s exactly what we’re going to do.”


-


Several more
of the Eternals’ assault shuttles were destroyed before they reached the rings.
Unfortunately there were too many of them and seventeen landed on one
Accelerator Ring and nineteen others on the second. As soon as they were down
troops and warrior robots began disembarking. They were met by Originator
military AIs and Originator combat robots.


-


“The Eternals
have landed on both rings,” reported  Lanoak. “There is already heavy fighting
and the Eternals are forcing our AIs and combat robots back. They will soon
have access to the internal sections of the rings.”


Rear Admiral
Collins let out a deep sigh. What he was about to do might condemn the crews of
his battlestations to death but the Eternals must not have access to the
intricate technology of the rings. “Detonate the self-destructs.”


Turning his
attention to the main viewscreen, he watched as massive explosions began to
tear the two rings apart, vaporizing the more sensitive areas. In mere moments
the rings were nothing more than glowing debris with a few clouds of drifting
plasma.


“Rings
confirmed destroyed,” reported Lanoak.


Collins
nodded. He felt a huge knot in his stomach. His battlestations only had gravity
drives and there was now no way for them to escape. “Have the battlecruisers
and dreadnoughts fall in around the stations. We’ll need their firepower when
the Eternals arrive.”


-


Admiral Trope
broke the armrest on his command chair as he saw the two rings explode. He felt
anger swell up inside him and then began to calm down as he reminded himself he
was a superior being and not prone to emotions. At least the Originator
battlestations were trapped in this system and he could destroy them. All four
were severely damaged. He wished he had brought more cargo ships. Another
assault similar to the last would probably finish them off.


He noticed on
the main tactical display that the Originators were now in retreat. Their fleet
was falling back toward the battlestations. “We will pursue and destroy them.”


-


Commander
Zafron had watched in dismay as the Accelerator Rings were destroyed.


“The Eternals
managed to land both troops and warrior robots on each,” explained Kazak. “They
were about to gain entry to the internal parts of the structures.”


“Then Rear
Admiral Collins did what was necessary,” replied Zafron. It also meant the
battlestations could not leave this system. “We will pull back to the
battlestations and see if we can encourage the Eternals to turn away.” Zafron
knew if they did not then in all likelihood all four of the battlestations and
a sizable portion of his fleet were doomed.


-


The two
battling fleets moved slowly toward the waiting battlestations. Ships on both
sides were being destroyed in the furious exchange of weapons fire. The top
section of a dreadnought exploded and debris started drifting away from the
ship. Secondary explosions shook the vessel and several more sections of the
hull blew apart, opening up more compartments to space. An Eternal dark matter
missile arrived, turning the once powerful dreadnought into a small fiery nova.
Destruction such as this was going on in both fleets. This was space war and it
was brutal.


-


The Dominator
and her fleet finally reached the battlestations. Looking at the tactical
display, he could see the battlestation Centauri was in the middle of
being evacuated. The battlestation looked as if it was about to come apart.
Huge sections of the hull facing the Dominator had massive craters which
were still glowing. Even a few secondary explosions were still occurring.


“Contact Read
Admiral Collins and see how much longer before everyone is off the Centauri.”


The Dominator
shook violently and several red lights appeared on the damage control console.


“Slight shield
overload,” reported the damage control officer. “Hull was not penetrated.”


“Rear Admiral
Collins says the evacuation will be done in about ten more minutes. A few of
the military AIs have volunteered to stay on board. They’re going to rotate the
battlestation so its undamaged side will be facing the incoming Eternals. They
will set off the self-destructs when the station is no longer combat capable.
At the moment they are up to 32 percent functional.”


Zafron nodded.
“I approve. We need every weapon we have if we want to try to stop the
Eternals.”


The
battlestations had formed up into a line and now the fleet was taking up
positions around the stations, leaving them a clear field of fire. If the
battle before was intense it was about to get a lot worse.


-


Rear Admiral
Collins waited tensely for the Eternals to come within weapons range. All
battlestations had rotated so their undamaged sections faced the incoming
enemy.


Lanoak turned
to face the admiral. “The Eternals are almost in range. Sensors indicate they
still have a fleet of nearly thirty-four thousand ships.”


“Commander
Zafron?”


“Nine
thousand.”


Collins
frowned. That meant Commander Zafron had already lost over half of his fleet.
“Hit the Eternals with everything we have. Hold nothing back.”


“Eternals are
firing,” reported the senior sensor officer.


“We are
returning fire,” responded Lanoak.


-


Space exploded
with weapons fire. It was so thick ships were occluded from the sheer number of
explosions. The Eternals had an advantage in ships and pressed forward, trying
to break the Originator fleet formations around the battlestations. Originator
battlecruisers were dying like moths in a flame the firing was so intense.
However, with the added firepower of the battlestations numerous Eternal ships
found their shields stripped and their hulls being blasted apart. Ships on both
sides were now being destroyed in huge numbers.


-


Admiral Trope
stood in front of the tactical display sending orders to his fleet. He was
searching for weaknesses in the Originator formations to exploit. Whenever he
found one he adjusted his fleet formation to take advantage of it.


“We are
winning,” announced his second in command. They are still losing ships at a far
faster rate than we are and their battlestations are not at full power.”


On one of the
viewscreens, the most heavily damaged battlestation was taking energy beam hits
and a few missile strikes to its hull. It would not last much longer.


Admiral Trope
did not care for the number of ships he was losing but the victory was his if
he pressed on. That was exactly what he intended to do.


-


Rear Admiral
Collins was speaking to the military AI in charge of the Centauri when
the comm suddenly filled with static. Switching his gaze over to a viewscreen,
he saw the battlestation start to come apart. Multiple dark matter missile
impacts were shattering the forty-kilometer station. Suddenly a dozen massive
explosions in the heart of the station blew it apart, sending flaming debris
across space, some of it impacting the energy shields of the defending
Originator ships as well as the nearest battlestation.


“Those were
the self-destructs,” Lanoak informed the admiral.


Collins took a
moment to study the tactical displays. It was obvious even with the firepower
from the damaged battlestations they were losing the battle. If this continued
Commander Zafron would lose his entire fleet. With a deep sigh, Collins knew
what he must do. “Get me Commander Zafron on the comm.”


-


“Commander, I
have Rear Admiral Collins on the comm,” said Captain Franklyn.


Zafron activated
his comm unit. “Admiral.”


“Commander
Zafron, you must take your remaining warships and withdraw. My battlestations
will cover your retreat.”


Zafron felt
his heart stop. “Your battlestations cannot survive without my warships.”


“They can’t
survive with them either. You must take what remains of your fleet and withdraw
so you can fight another day. This battle is no longer winnable.”


“Then we must
evacuate your battlestations.”


Collins was
quick to respond. “There is no time for that! You must leave and leave now!”


Zafron
hesitated. He knew Rear Admiral Collins was right. There was not enough time to
evacuate the stations without losing the rest of his fleet. “Very well, we will
withdraw. It has been an honor serving with you. You’re a fine admiral.”


“Thank you,
Commander. Get to safety and someday destroy the Eternals!” The line went
silent. Collins had returned to fighting his battlestations.


“Kazak,
communicate with all the AIs. We are leaving. Ships are to reverse course and
head behind the battlestations. Once we can safely make the transition into
hyperspace we shall do so.”


“Message
sent,” confirmed Kazak. “We do have several hundred vessels too damaged to make
the transition into hyperspace.”


Zafron nodded.
“They will stay and help defend the battlestations.” There was nothing else
they could do. At least they would die fighting.


The Dominator
fired one last round of blue energy spheres and then reversed course, followed
by the rest of the fleet ships which were capable of making the transition into
hyperspace. The remaining ships formed up around the three battlestations.


-


Rear Admiral
Collins watched as the Dominator and the rest of the fleet disappeared
into hyperspace, leaving them alone with the Eternals. Collins felt some
satisfaction in knowing at least part of the fleet had escaped though they had
a long trip in hyperspace to reach the nearest galaxy with a Dyson sphere or an
Accelerator Ring.


“Eternals are
closing,” reported Lanoak.


Collins
nodded. “Yes, they are. It should make them easier targets. Let’s see how many
we can destroy before they blow our battlestations apart.”


-


Admiral Trope
saw the majority of the surviving Originator fleet flee into hyperspace,
escaping his forces. “Target the remaining warships and those three battlestations.
We will destroy them and claim our victory.”


The Eternal
vessels moved closer, pummeling the few Originator warships and the three
stations with weapons fire. The warships went down first as the sheer firepower
of the Eternal fleet overwhelmed them. Then the Eternals focused all of their
firepower on the three stations. First one and then a second blew apart under
heavy bombardment from the fleet. Then all that was left was one and the full
might of the Eternal fleet was turned against it.


-


Rear Admiral
Collins felt his battlestation shake severely as Eternal weapons began to
penetrate its ever weakening energy screen.


“We won’t last
much longer,” said Lanoak. “We’ve lost nearly 74 percent of our combat
effectiveness as well a number of our power systems.”


The lights
suddenly dimmed and stayed dim. The officers in the Command Center looked over
at the admiral.


“It’s over,”
he said simply. “We gave it our best shot.”


The station
began shaking violently and several explosions could be heard in the distance.
“Lanoak, activate the self-destructs. Our days of fighting are over and it’s
time for us to rest.”


Lanoak nodded
and sent the signal that would activate the dark matter self-destructs in the
heart of the station. He had no regrets. He had performed his duty as a
military AI of the Originators.


-


Admiral Trope
was watching the viewscreens when the last battlestation suddenly blew apart,
spreading debris across space. The battle was over and he had won. It had been
costly but he had demonstrated once again the superiority of the Eternals over
the Originators.


“Send a
message back to the council,” he ordered. “Inform them the last galaxy the
Originators took from us has been recaptured. We are victorious.”


Trope was
satisfied with the victory. Now he hoped the council would go ahead and order
him to attack the Originators in their home space. It was time to eliminate
them once and for all.











Chapter Seventeen


 


In the Creevak
universe Jeremy was looking worriedly at the tactical display in the Command Center of the Avenger. There was a large fleet of Creevak warships getting
ready to come down the slot.


“Are we ready
for them?” asked Kevin.


“I hope so,”
replied Jeremy. “The entire slot is mined and we can’t make anymore.” Twice in
the last few months the Creevak had tried to come down the slot. Each time they
had been stopped by the mines. Now the battlestation had run out of the
resources to make more.


On the
tactical display, the Creevak ships entered the slot with the battlecruisers in
a staggered formation followed by the battleships. In the last two attacks once
the battlecruisers had been destroyed the Creevak battleships had pulled back.


“Twenty
minutes until they hit the first mine,” said Ariel. The dark haired AI was
focused on what the Creevak were doing. Every time they came down the slot it
gave her an opportunity to observe their tactics.


“Fleet is
ready if they break through,” reported Aaliss.


-


The Creevak
continued to advance, cautiously probing in front of them for the mines they
knew were there. The stealth material the mines were made out of made them
nearly impossible to detect.


Time passed as
they neared the first mines. Suddenly one of the Creevak vessels erupted in
antimatter fire as a mine detonated against its energy screen. More mines rushed
toward the vessel and soon a multitude of detonations signaled the end of the
crab-shaped craft as it was blown apart.


The other
Creevak battlecruisers were now firing their point defense weapons nonstop
trying to detonate the mines before they struck their vessels. Some mines were
hit but it was next to impossible to cover every cubic meter of space in the
slot. Small explosions indicated destroyed mines but many more were still
striking the Creevak battlecruisers.


-


Jeremy and
Kevin watched as the Creevak ships died. Ship after ship was destroyed as they
stubbornly came down the slot.


“Those ships
have more point defense weapons than the last group,” Aaliss was quick to point
out. “I would estimate a 50 percent increase.”


Ariel turned
toward Jeremy, her dark eyes showing concern. “I have calculated they will
almost be able to clear the slot of mines. Their next attack will break
through.”


Jeremy took a
deep breath. He had expected this eventually. The mines had only been a
delaying tactic. He had a few more in reserve and then it would be up to his
ships to stop the Creevak, a task they might have a difficult time doing if
they were too outnumbered.


“They’re
persistent, I’ll say that,” commented Kevin.


-


The Creevak
battlecruisers continued down the slot with the battleships trailing. Their
point defenses were firing constantly and occasionally hitting a few mines
which set off small explosions. The Creevak were leaving a trail of destroyed
or heavily damaged battlecruisers behind them as they stubbornly continued down
the slot. Mines were constantly attaching to their energy shields and
detonating, releasing massive amounts of antimatter energy. Eventually the
shields failed allowing the mines to attach to the ships’ hulls destroying
them.


-


“The Creevak
have navigated nearly half of the slot and have lost almost three fourths of
their battlecruisers,” reported Ariel, her eyes focused on the tactical
displays. She was also watching through the ship’s sensors.


“Their
battleships could blast their way through,” warned Aaliss. 


Jeremy had
already thought of this. That was why his fleet was positioned in the slot
where the mines ended. Drumming his fingers on the armrest of his command
chair, Jeremy thought about what else could be done to keep the Creevak away
from the battlestation. He greatly feared it was only a matter of time before
they broke through in sufficient numbers to overwhelm the fleet and attack the
station in force. Without thinking, his eyes wandered over to a viewscreen
which was always kept focused on the area where the anomaly once was. It had
been thirteen years back home since his forces had gone into the anomaly though
only a little over four years had passed here in the Creevak universe. That
should have been enough time for the Originators to mount a rescue. The fact
they hadn’t greatly concerned Jeremy. It was possible there was no way to
breach the space between the universes without the power of the two black
holes. If that was true then they would never see home again.


“They’re stopping!”
Kevin pointed out, looking confused. “Why?”


Ariel spent a
moment studying the current location of the Creevak. “At a guess I would say
they plan on staying at their current location until more ships arrive. They’ve
cleared out over half of the slot and with additional battlecruisers they can
break through without endangering any of their battleships.


Jeremy stared
at the tactical displays. It was evident the Creevak had adjusted their attack
strategy once more. He suspected Ariel was right and more ships would soon be
arriving.


-


Kelsey was
sitting in the command chair of the New Horizon. Rear Admiral Barnes was
in the habitat of the battlestation recovering from an illness. She had fallen
sick with one of those rare forty-eight hour viruses even Originator and Alton
medicine could not completely cure.


“They’ve
stopped,” reported Camlin as she watched the Creevak fleet through the ship’s
sensors.


On the main
tactical display, a large group of ships suddenly broke off from the Creevak
fleet that was always hanging back watching the slot. This was the first time
they had observed this behavior.


“I’ll bet
those are more battlecruisers,” said Captain Reynolds. “They’re going to use
them to finish blasting the mines out of the slot so they can reach us.”


Kelsey nodded.
That’s what she thought also. Kelsey felt a little nervous as this would be the
first time she had commanded the New Horizon during a battle in the
Creevak universe. She tried not to let her nervousness show.


“Weapons
status?”


“All weapons
systems are online,” reported Major Weir.


On the
tactical display, the new group of red threat icons was entering the slot and
traveling at high acceleration toward the Creevak ships already in the slot.


“Kelsey,” said
Katie who was sitting at the computer systems console. “What are the rest of
those Creevak ships doing?”


Kelsey looked
at the tactical screen and her breathing stopped. The rest of the large fleet
was following the first section into the slot. “This could be an all out
attack.”


The New
Horizon was sitting in the middle of the six remaining Indomitable Class
battlestations. They were in a circular formation with the exploration dreadnought
in the center. Their job was to stop any Creevak vessels that got past Jeremy.
Looking at the tactical display Kelsey greatly feared she was going to be
facing a large number of Creevak ships shortly. She didn’t see how Jeremy could
stop such a large fleet.


-


“We have a
problem,” announced Ariel. “The large Creevak fleet which normally guards the
entrance to the slot is on the move. It has divided into two sections. The
first one consists of nearly two hundred and sixty battlecruisers. The next
section contains eighty-nine battleships.”


Jeremy’s face
turned pale. That many ships along with those already in the slot would blow
right through the rest of the mines and probably his fleet as well. “Pull us
back to where the New Horizon and the Indomitables are. We’re better
fighting together than separately.”


This could be
the end of his fleet. Jeremy knew six Indomitable Class battlestations, the New
Horizon, the Avenger, fifteen dreadnoughts, and the thirty-two
remaining battlecruisers would not be able to stop the Creevak fleet. Leaning
back in his command chair, Jeremy thought over his options. None of them were
good.


-


Time passed
and the two Creevak fleets joined up. The battlecruisers passed through the
first set of battleships and joined the other battlecruisers waiting to
continue through the minefield. For several minutes the battlecruisers
hesitated and then they opened fire on the space ahead of them. Red energy
beams, fusion missiles, and even antimatter missiles detonated ahead of the
fleet as it slowly moved forward.


-


“They’re being
more methodical this time,” said Ariel. “I estimate they’re destroying a little
over 42 percent of the mines.”


Jeremy was
afraid of that. Just the sheer amount of firepower they were pouring into the
slot would guarantee they hit some of the mines. “If all of their battleships
get through what are the chances of us winning?”


“Between the
two fleets there are one hundred and thirty-two battleships. I would also
estimate at least two hundred of their battlecruisers will survive as well.
Against those odds we only have a 3 percent chance of victory.”


Jeremy winced.
He had been afraid of that. “Aaliss, with the power the battlestation has for
its gravity drive, how close can it come to one of the black holes?”


Aaliss looked
surprised. “I will have to consult with several of the Originator scientists on
the battlestation. Give me a few minutes.”


Kevin walked
over to stand next to Jeremy. “What are you thinking? I always get nervous when
I see that look on your face.”


“If we move
the battlestation closer to one of the black holes the Creevak might not be
able to reach it.”


Everyone in
the Command Center grew quiet. Their eyes shifted to a viewscreen which was
always focused on one of the black holes.


“Are you
talking about abandoning all of our ships and the Indomitables?”


“Maybe,”
replied Jeremy. “It depends on what Aaliss finds out.”


A minute or
two passed and then Aaliss spoke. “The battlestation can nearly reach the event
horizon. We would have to go into a very close orbit but the scientists on
board the station don’t believe the Creevak would be able to reach us. They don’t
have the power to do so.”


This was what
Jeremy had hoped. “Ariel, contact all of the ships. I want all crews to
evacuate to the station. I also need some AIs to volunteer to stay on board and
fight the ships. We need to buy time to get the station moved.”


“That won’t be
a problem,” said Aaliss. “All the AIs have their thought engrams downloaded
regularly so in a way none of them will die. I do the same thing.”


“Are we going
to evacuate all the ships?” asked Kevin, his eyes widening.


Jeremy shook
his head. “No, we’ll dock the New Horizon and the Avenger inside
the battlestation in the repair docks as well as two other dreadnoughts. We may
need them in the future.”


“Which two
dreadnoughts?” asked Ariel.


“The Nightfall
and the Beacon. Their commanders have a very good combat record.”


“I’ll send the
orders,” said Ariel. “How soon are we going to dock with the battlestation?”


“We’ll let
everyone else evacuate first,” Jeremy replied. “Then the Avenger, New
Horizon, Nightfall, and Beacon will dock with the station.”


-


Several minutes
passed as Jeremy’s orders were swiftly carried out.


On the main
tactical display, a number of small green icons were visible leaving some of
the dreadnoughts and the Indomitables. 


“As soon as
we’re docked I’m going to order Rear Admiral Jones to start moving the
battlestation closer to the black hole.”


Kevin shook
his head. “Does anything good ever happen when we get too close to a black
hole?”


Jeremy smiled.
“First time for everything.”


-


While the
crews of the Originator fleet evacuated the Creevak continued to blast their
way through the slot. They were still losing battlecruisers but not at nearly
the rate they were before. The greatly intensified firepower was having the
desired effect. The battleships formed up into an attack formation knowing they
would soon get their chance at the waiting enemy warships.


-


Kelsey watched
as the last of the crews evacuated the Indomitables. She wasn’t sure what
Jeremy was planning other than the New Horizon, the Avenger, and
two other dreadnoughts were supposed to dock inside the construction bays of
the battlestation. She was a little apprehensive about this as the New
Horizon would barely fit inside a dock.


Kelsey looked
over at Camlin for an explanation. With her neural implant, which allowed her
to communicate with other AIs, she was certain Camlin knew what was going on.


“We can’t win
the battle,” stated Camlin, folding her arms across her chest. “Fleet Admiral
Strong is going to use the rest of the fleet and the Indomitable Class
battlestations to fight a rearguard action while everyone else evacuates to the
large battlestation. Once everyone is on board he’s going to take the
battlestation down into a close orbit of the black hole just above the event
horizon. The Originator scientists believe if we do that the Creevak will not
be able to reach us with their ships or weapons.”


“That sounds
crazy!” exclaimed Katie, sounding frightened. “Has Jeremy lost it?”


“No, it sounds
just like him,’ Replied Kelsey. “It’s the only plan he can come up with to keep
us alive until we’re rescued. If we stay where we are, the Creevak will
eventually destroy the battlestation and everyone on board, including us.”


-


Katie looked
at one of the smaller viewscreens focused on the event horizon of one of the
black holes. She shuddered wondering what would happen if the battlestation
fell into it. It was something she didn’t want to think about. Taking a deep
breath she began calling up information about black holes and event horizons on
her computer console.


-


Jeremy watched
intently as the Creevak neared the end of the minefield. All the ships and
Indomitables had been evacuated. The New Horizon and the other two
dreadnoughts were safely tucked away inside the battlestation. With a deep
sigh, he gave the order to dock the Avenger. “Take us inside. We dare
not wait any longer.” 


Jeremy knew
Rear Admiral Jones was frantically making preparations to move the
battlestation closer to the black hole. A number of Originator and Alton
scientists were currently working on just how close they could take the station
while leaving a slight margin of safety. Jeremy had no desire to find out what
it would be like to pass through the event horizon. He had heard too many
stories and theories, none of which he wanted to test.


“We’ll be
safely docked in five minutes,” reported Lieutenant Striker. 


On the main
viewscreen, a massive hatch opened revealing the lighted interior of the
construction bay. The Avenger slowly moved inside and settled down on
the docking clamps which would hold the massive heavy dreadnought in place.


As soon as the
ship was docked and powered down, Jeremy hurried out of the Command Center
along with Ariel and Kevin heading to the larger Command Center in the
battlestation. Jeremy knew he was about to take a huge risk but if it worked it
could buy them a lot of time, perhaps enough to get rescued.


-


The Creevak
broke through the last of the minefield and immediately formed up to assault
the fleet and battlestations which were waiting for them. The lead military AI
on one of the Indomitable Class battlestations had taken over command. “Let
them close to point-blank range and then we’ll hit them with everything we
have.” The weapons would be more effective the closer the Creevak were to the
ships and battlestations. The AI was intent on causing as much damage to the
Creevak fleet as possible.


-


The Creevak
ships crept closer to the waiting fleet and stations. They formed up into a
large crescent formation with the battleships scattered throughout. There were
two hundred and twelve of the crab-shaped battlecruisers and one hundred and
thirty-two battleships. As soon as they were in range all of the Creevak
vessels opened fire with their silver and red energy beams. Fusion and
antimatter missiles were launched as well.


As soon as the
Creevak opened fire the Originator forces replied. All thirteen remaining
dreadnoughts and the six battlestations fired their blue energy spheres,
primarily targeting the battleships in the Creevak formation. Antimatter and
dark matter energy beams probed the Creevak formation, seeking weaknesses in
energy screens. Hundreds of dark matter and antimatter missiles launched,
hurtling toward their targets.


Space exploded
with light as massive explosions washed over energy screens and energy beams
flicked out, seeking targets. Dozens of Creevak battleships were hit by the
blue energy spheres which rapidly drained the ships’ energy shields and then
attached to the hulls of the warships. Areas of black space dust began to form
as the molecular structure of the atoms holding the ships together began to
come apart.


-


On board the
large battlestation Jeremy, Kelsey, Katie, and Kevin all arrived in the Command
Center to find Rear Admiral Jones and Rear Admiral Barnes both there waiting
for them. Shilum Torre, Arian Pantol, Nomar Krill, and Andram Muce were also
there.


“We’ve had to
adjust the energy screens around the battlestation to protect us from the
higher gravity pull we’re going to experience near the event horizon,”
explained Andram.


“How close can
we come to the event horizon?” asked Jeremy. This was a dangerous tactic he was
attempting and could end in disaster for all of them.


“We can’t go
too close,” cautioned Arian, “or we risk being substantially effected by the
extreme gravity of the black hole. If we get too close we will experience a
slowing down of time due to the intense gravity. The time dilation will get
worse the closer we come to the event horizon. I would recommend we come no
closer than fifty thousand kilometers. The adjustments we’ve made to our energy
screens will protect us to a point, but even at that range we’re going to
experience a slight slowing down of time. We won’t notice it but anyone outside
the gravity field of the black hole will.”


“How much of a
slow down?” asked Kevin sharply. “For every year that passes here now three go
by at home.”


Andram drew in
a sharp breath. “Double that. When we go into close orbit of the event horizon
for every year that passes here six will pass at home.”


“Six years,”
said Katie, her eyes wide with shock.


“It’s not as
bad as it seems,” said “Shilum. “To us rescue will come a lot faster. We may
only spend a few months or more in orbit before someone comes for us.”


“Let’s hope
so,” said Rear Admiral Barnes.


 


Jeremy turned
his attention to the many viewscreens in the Command Center. The battle between
the Originator forces and the Creevak was intensifying. It was also obvious the
Originators were not winning. “Rear Admiral Jones, let’s get this battlestation
moving. It’s not going to be safe to stay here much longer.”


Everyone sat
down and waited tensely for the station’s gravity drive to activate. The
station vibrated slightly and on the viewscreen, the event horizon on one of
the black holes began to grow larger.


“This won’t
take long,” commented Lindale, the female AI at the helm controls. There were
two other AIs next to her to assist if needed.


On several of
the other screens, the space battle was being displayed. It was still brutal
with ships exploding into fiery wreckage on each side.


-


The Creevak
were steadily pushing forward, bringing more weapons to bear on the Originator
forces. One of the battlestations saw its energy shield battered down and then
intense weapons fire ripped the station apart, setting off its self-destructs.
Several Originator battlecruisers were in the process of having compartments
torn open to the vacuum of space by red and silver energy beams.


In the Creevak
fleet, a growing number of battleships were being turned into black space dust
as the remaining Originator dreadnoughts and battlestations focused on
eliminating as many as possible before they were destroyed. 


The battle
continued to grow in intensity as the Creevak fleet nearly merged with the
Originator forces. Ships were now firing on one another from only a few
kilometers’ distance. Energy screens in some cases were nearly touching. Dark
matter, fusion, and antimatter explosions seemed to be tearing space apart as
they were occurring by the hundreds every second. Another battlestation blew
apart as its shield was overloaded, leaving its hull vulnerable to attack.


Creevak
battlecruisers were dying too as dark matter missiles smashed their screens
into oblivion. Whenever a screen failed the ship was turned into a small nova
almost immediately.


-


Jeremy watched
impassively as his fleet fought to its death. Not once did a single ship back
down or try to pull back. Each died taking the maximum number of Creevak
vessels possible along with them. Several Originator battlecruisers even rammed
Creevak warships, destroying both vessels. Jeremy found it hard to swallow as
he saw his forces being eliminated. In a massive explosion which took several
Creevak battlecruisers with it the last battlestation blew apart. From the size
of the explosion, Jeremy guessed the command AI had detonated the station’s
remaining dark matter missiles all at once.


“That’s it,”
said Kevin as he gazed at the tactical displays. “Our fleet’s gone.”


-


Kelsey looked
over at Jeremy and took his hand in hers. She knew how hard this must be on
him. Even though only AIs had died, he still considered them his
responsibility.


“All AI
engrams were successfully downloaded,” reported Aaliss. “No AI actually died.”


Kelsey nodded.
“I just wish this hadn’t been necessary.”


“It’s the
Creevak,” said Ariel. “They won’t communicate and their disregard for other
intelligent life reminds me of the Simulins.”


“Every
universe seems to have their Simulins,” remarked Rear Admiral Barnes. “Our
galaxy has the Simulins and this one has the Creevak. I don’t know which is
worse.”


“At least the
Simulins have been dealt with,” said Kevin. “The only galaxy they still control
is their own.”


Letting go of
Jeremy’s hand Kelsey walked over to Katie who was staring at the screen showing
the event horizon they were fast approaching. “Are you okay?”


Katie looked
at Kelsey almost in a daze. “I don’t know. I did some research on time dilation
while we were docking the New Horizon. If we get to close to the event
horizon instead of a year or two passing before we get rescued it could be a
hundred or even a thousand.”


Kelsey felt
shaken at this revelation. If that were to happen then she would never see
Jason again and Katie wouldn’t see her twins. “Andram and the others have made
the calculations. I’m sure we’ll be okay. I trust them.”


With a nod
Katie forced a smile. “So do I but it’s still frightening what we’re getting
ready to do and the risk we’re taking.”


Kelsey didn’t
reply. She was scared as well and she strongly suspected everyone else in the
Command Center felt the same way.


-


The
battlestation continued to move closer to the black hole. The Creevak pursued
for a few hours and then stopped when the pull of the black hole’s gravity
became too dangerous for them to proceed any further. They launched a few
missiles at the receding station but the extreme gravity threw them off course
and soon destroyed them.


The
battlestation continued to move closer to the maw of death which was so close
it almost seemed as if it could reach out and grab the station. The station’s
gravity drive was moving the station into a stable orbit around the black hole.
While the gravity drive could take them there and keep them in orbit, there was
no guarantee it could take them back out again.


Jeremy stared
at the one of the main viewscreens in the Command Center. The screen was lit up
from the bright light surrounding the event horizon’s accretion disc. This was
caused by gas, dust, and other stellar debris which had come close to the event
horizon but not fallen in. The particles were spinning and had been accelerated
to tremendous speeds by the gravity of the black hole. This was causing the
particles to release gamma rays, x-rays, and heat as they smashed into each
other.


“An eerie
sight, isn’t it?” commented Kathryn with her arms folded across her chest. “I
hope we did the right thing.”


“It was our
only choice,” replied Jeremy in a softer voice. “If we had stayed where we were
the Creevak would have eventually destroyed the station. At least this way we
still have a chance.”


“A slim one,”
said Kelsey, stepping back over next to Jeremy. “But it’s better than none.”
Taking a deep breath, Kelsey asked her next question. “So, what do we do now?”


Looking around
the Command Center Jeremy saw a large portion of the crew watching him and
waiting for an answer. “We wait. We wait for rescue.” 


Jeremy just
hoped that wasn’t too long. The battlestation was well built and capable of
self-repair but he didn’t know how long it could handle the stresses of being
so close to a black hole. He looked over at a screen showing the stress on the
triplex screen which protected the station. It was still in the green and
Jeremy hoped it stayed that way. If the screen failed they would all die quiet
gruesome deaths from the effects of the heavy gravity pulling at the shield.


“What are the
Creevak doing?”


Rear Admiral
Jones checked several of the tactical displays. “They’ve stopped pursuing us.
It’s evident they can’t handle the high gravity and their weapons are
ineffective because of it. For now we seem to be safe.”


Jeremy looked
at Katie, Kelsey, and Kevin. “Why don’t the three of you go to the habitat? I’m
going to stay here for a few hours and monitor everything. When I’m satisfied
we’re perfectly safe I’ll join you.”


The three
looked at each other and nodded. “We’ll stay,” announced Kelsey. “We’ve been
through so much together we might as well stay for this. Once we’re all
satisfied the battlestation is secure then we’ll all go to the habitat.”


Jeremy smiled.
Even though they were far from home and in dangerous straights it still felt
good to have family and friends who could be counted on. “Very well, we’ll all
stay.”


-


Kathryn nodded
to herself. She had expected no less from Kelsey, Katie, and Kevin. They were
special people and whether they knew it or not just their presence gave others
confidence. Kathryn felt pleased she was now part of this special group as
well. Sitting down, she gazed at the viewscreens. She would stay as long as
they did. It was the right thing to do.











Chapter Eighteen


 


Jason and the
others were on board the Liberator taking a trip to New Tellus. This
time they were on their own and taking Councilor Tureen back to the Federation
where he was going to meet with the Federation Council. Afterward, they were to
take him to the Alton home world where he had other meetings planned. Overall,
they would be gone for nearly a month.


The Liberator
was waiting in line to use one of the new Accelerator Rings.


“There sure
are a lot of ships coming in,” commented Lieutenant Commander Layla Bell. “I
don’t think I’ve ever seen so many ships at the hub before.” One of the big
Accelerator Rings was lit up and a fleet of battlecruisers was coming through.


“Something big
must be going on,” suggested Clair, looking at the viewscreens. “I asked Mom
about it and she told me not to worry and not to snoop.”


“Your mother
is very wise,” said Councilor Tureen who was in the Command Center. “I would listen to her if I were you.”


Jason looked
over at the councilor. He was very old even for an Alton and rumors were in
another year or two he would be retiring. “You know what’s going on, don’t
you?”


Councilor
Tureen nodded. “Yes. If you must know it’s a big operation against the
Eternals. I suspect Clarissa and Leeda both know what’s about to happen. There
are too many AIs on the ships arriving from other Dyson spheres who know. It’s
also the reason I’m going to the Federation as well as back to the Alton home world, Albania.”


“It’s our turn
next,” announced Mitch as his fingers touched several icons on his helm
console. “We’re going through one of the new Accelerator Rings.” 


On the main
viewscreen, the forty-kilometer Accelerator Ring lit up and a swirling blue
vortex formed.


“Take us in,”
ordered Jason. He still wanted to ask Councilor Tureen some questions.


The Liberator
accelerated forward, hitting the center of the ring and instantly vanished from
the Communications and Transport Hub. With the new Accelerator Ring and the
special hyperspace engines the Liberator was equipped with it would only
take the ship a little over two days to reach New Tellus.


“And we’re
off,” said Mathew. “Sensors are clear.”


“Hyperdrive is
working within set parameters,” reported Ethan


The viewscreen
now showed a sea of galaxies which were slowly moving. It was an awe-inspiring
sight knowing each of those galaxies represented billions of stars.


“What is Fleet
Admiral Tolsen planning?” asked Colonel Wilde.


“It’s a major
attack against the Eternals and that’s all I can say,” replied Councilor
Tureen. “That’s all anybody knows except the commanders of the juggernauts and
some of the AIs.”


“All departments
reporting normal operations,” reported Ethan from his systems console.


Clair looked
over at Jason. “Mom was very evasive as well. I guess we’ll find out when we
get back. From the fleet movements we saw the attack can’t be too far off.”


Elizabeth
turned toward Clarissa. “And what do you know?”


Clarissa
smiled. “I have a suspicion as to what’s going on. However, it’s best for now
that we don’t worry about it. This ship is not involved in the attack and we
have a very important mission taking Councilor Tureen to the Federation and
Albania. I don’t believe anyone currently on board, except for Adel, has been
to the Alton home world.”


“It’s a
beautiful planet,” said Adel from her science console. “There’s no pollution
and the cities look like towers of glass. We’ve even copied some of the artwork
we found in the City of Lights. I would be pleased to take everyone on a tour
once we get there.”


An excited
look crossed Elizabeth’s face. “I think we would all like that.”


Clair nodded.
“I believe we should take advantage of our time by seeing some of the planets
in the Federation and Alton space. We don’t know when we might get to come back
again.”


“We’ll see all
we can,” said Jason. “We have nearly a month.” Jason was hoping that soon they
would get confirmation from the Makuul Galaxy a breakthrough had been made on
the new space drive to reach the Creevak universe. Being away from the hub for
a month would help take his mind off that.


“I would like
to see Careth,” said Braleseth. “It’s my people’s home planet and I have never
been there.”


“Perhaps we
can arrange that,” said Jason. He wondered what a planet inhabited solely by
bears would be like. He had been to several of the cities on the Dyson sphere
the Carethians inhabited but not an entire planet.


“We would need
an escort,” said Colonel Wilde. “There are still parts of the old Hocklyn
Empire which are a little dangerous to travel through.”


Clair took in
a deep breath. “I want to see the monument at the Fleet Academy on the Moon.”


The Command
Center grew silent. They knew all the graduates of the Fleet Academy were
required to climb to the top of the small hill at least once during their stay
to see the monument.


-


Jason was
making a tour of the ship with Clair and discussing what they wanted to do
while in Federation and Alton space. They were walking down a corridor in the
center of the ship which led to Engineering.


“I finally
feel like the ship is ours,” said Clair as they stopped and checked out the med
bay. “I think Mom is finally feeling comfortable with us taking the Liberator
out by ourselves.”


Stepping
inside the med bay they found Carly, Teena, and Jeela going over a roster of
the crew of the ship. Teena and Jeela were both medical AIs and very talented. 


“How’s it
going?” asked Jason.


Carly looked
up and smiled, baring her large incisors. If one didn’t know this was how
Carethians smiled it would scare the average person to death. “Great! We’re
going over the ship’s roster to see if there are any special medications we
might need if the ship ever goes into combat. As you know we have Humans,
Originators, Altons, and Carethians on board so we need to make sure we have
the proper medications to treat everyone.”


“Carly is
doing very well,” said Teena, the head medical AI and responsible for training
Carly. “She will make a fine doctor and surgeon when her training is complete.”


“Let’s just
hope we don’t need the med bay anytime soon,” said Clair as she looked at all
the equipment in the large room. There were several smaller treatment and
operating rooms off to the side. The med bay was equipped with the most modern
medical equipment known to Originator and Alton science.


Clair walked
over to stand next to Carly. “Braleseth wants us to go to Careth while we’re in
the Federation.”


“Careth,”
responded Carly, looking thoughtful. “That’s something I hadn’t considered but
it could be a lot of fun.”


“We may try,”
said Jason. “I would also like to travel to the old Federation worlds. I
understand they’re becoming much more developed now. We could stop by Careth on
the way there.”


“We’d better
get down to Engineering,” said Clair, tapping Jason on his arm. “Mason and
Lucas are expecting us. They’ve probably been wiping down their equipment all
morning long.”


Jason smiled
and nodded. “Let’s go. I haven’t made it down to Engineering since our last
trip.”


-


Clair and
Jason continued through the ship. They passed several of Colonel Wilde’s
Marines who were on normal patrol duty. It was strange seeing heavily armed
Marines walking through the corridors of the ship but Colonel Wilde had
insisted on it as part of her security routine. At least for now the combat
robots were stored in the armory. They would not be activated unless the ship
became involved in a combat situation.


They finally
reached Engineering and it was much as Jason and Clair expected; everything was
spotless. Mason and Lucas were there as well as six AIs. Rabale and Deeria were
the two head AI Engineers and capable of repairing every system on the ship.


“Commander,”
said Mason, seeing Jason and Clair. “Welcome to Engineering.”


Jason nodded.
“What is on your schedule for the next two days?”


“We’re
checking all of our systems,” replied Mason. “We’re calibrating everything to
work at maximum efficiency and we can’t do that to some of the systems unless
they’re actually working.”


Jason’s eyes
wandered over to the large void space in Engineering where someday the space
drive to travel to the Creevak universe would be. He was growing more impatient
with every passing day to rescue his parents. Too much time was passing and he
didn’t know how much longer they could survive in the Creevak universe.


“We may be
making some side trips while we’re in the Federation and Alton space.”


“Careth and
maybe the old Federation worlds,” explained Clair.


“What about
the City of Lights on the old Alton home world?” suggested Lucas. “I’ve always
wanted to go there. It’s supposed to be a marvel of advanced technology. It is
rumored to even rival the cities the Originators have built.”


This brought
about a response from Rabale. “I would like to see that as well. It’s hard for
me to imagine anyone building something comparable to the Originators but if
anyone could it would be the Altons.”


“That would be
a long trip,” said Jason. However, he wouldn’t mind seeing the City of Lights.
Maybe he would see about arranging it.


Mason and
Lucas walked them through Engineering explaining everything they wanted to
accomplish on this trip. When they were finished, Jason felt satisfied the two
had designed a well-planned series of system tests and checks. Jason wanted the
Liberator to operate at top efficiency as it would need to do so when it
eventually traveled to the Creevak universe.


-


The Liberator
continued to hurtle through intergalactic space, passing by numerous galaxies
on its way to the Federation. On board, the crew went about their normal duties
familiarizing themselves with the ship and falling into a routine.


Clarissa was
carefully watching each crewmember and AI to ensure everyone was melding
together as a crew. She knew how important trust could be in a battle
situation. With Jason’s permission she had set up a few damage control drills
as well as one battle scenario. So far everyone was doing well and there had
been no problems. Using the ship’s sensors she watched the passing galaxies. Her
life in the old Federation of worlds seemed like so long ago. Thinking about
those times only caused her to miss Ariel even more. She was as anxious to
rescue Jeremy and the others as Jason was. 


-


The Liberator
exited the Accelerator Ring in the New Tellus System. Instantly, warning alarms
began sounding as the tactical displays lit up with red threat icons. After a
moment the alarms quieted as all the red threat icons turned green.


“We have
clearance to dock with New Tellus Station,” reported Elizabeth. “Fleet Admiral
Crown and Senator Brown are waiting for us in conference room one.”


Jason’s eyes
widened. He had not been expecting to meet anyone. He turned toward Councilor
Tureen who had a pleased smile on his face.


“Your last
visit to New Tellus with Angela was sort of unexpected,” he explained. “This
one has been planned for awhile so it’s not surprising they want to meet the
children of the Special Five as your parents are known in the Federation.”


“Is it going
to be like this wherever we go?”


Councilor
Tureen nodded. “Most likely. It will be a big moral boost to the Federation to
see all of you on the media stations.”


Clair’s face
turned pale. “We’ll have to be careful about what we say.”


“Don’t worry,”
Councilor Tureen said. “I’ll be there to help out most of the time. One other
thing; because of the classified information we’re going to discuss with the
fleet admiral and Senator Brown only you children, Clarissa, Leeda, and Colonel
Wilde will be allowed to attend this first meeting. Everyone else will get to
meet the fleet admiral and senator later. I believe the senator is hosting a
special dinner for everybody this evening.”


“We’re not
royalty,” sputtered Mathew.


Councilor
Tureen was silent for a moment and then replied. “To the people of the Federation
you are. Keep that in mind in your actions and your words.”


Jason stood up
and looked at the others. “Everyone put on your dress uniforms and we’ll meet
at the main airlock in twenty minutes. Mitch, take us in to New Tellus Station
and get us docked.”


-


Mitch eased
the Liberator into the open hatch of the huge space station and
shipyard. New Tellus Station was sixteen kilometers in length and eight in
width and contained six massive construction bays which could produce any size
ship the fleet required as well as twelve repair bays. The shipyard was covered
in offensive and defensive weapons with the firepower of a dozen dreadnoughts.
Forty Type Two battlestations surrounded the station as well as over four
hundred antimatter energy beam satellites.


Watching the
viewscreens and the sensors, Mitch very carefully set the advanced scout down
on the designated landing pad. On the viewscreens, he could see a large number
of curious people watching as the ship settled down smoothly into its place. 


“We’re down,”
he reported.


“Good job,”
praised Jason. Mitch was proving his reputation as a top notch pilot and
navigator every time he piloted the Liberator. Jason had already changed
into his dress uniform. “Lieutenant Commander Bell, the Command Center is
yours.”


“Yes,
Commander,” Layla said as she came over and sat in the command chair.


“As soon as we
conclude our meeting everyone will be allowed to go on board New Tellus
Station,” added Jason. With a nod he left the Command Center to meet the others
who were already waiting at the main airlock.


-


As they left
the ship Clair could not help but notice how many people there were and they
all seemed to be watching them. “We’re definitely being noticed,” she
sent to Jason over her neural implant. “We had all better be on our best
behavior.”


“I noticed,”
responded Jason. “Keep in mind that while we’re in Federation space we’re
actually representing our parents who are big heroes here.”


-


Several
officers were waiting at the foot of the ramp to greet Councilor Tureen. “We are
pleased to see you, Councilor,” said the major who was the highest ranking
officer present. “Fleet Admiral Crown and Senator Brown are waiting for you and
your group in conference room one.”


“Thank you,
Major,” replied Councilor Tureen. “If you will lead we will follow.”


-


The major led
them through the large station taking several turbo lifts and short corridors
until they finally reached conference room one. Stepping inside they found a
number of Federation officers as well as Senator Brown.


Everyone except
Councilor Tureen came to a stop and saluted Fleet Admiral Crown.


“As you were,”
said Crown, returning the salute and smiling. “There are drinks on the table
over there if you want something. If not have a seat and we’ll get this meeting
underway.”


Soon everyone
was seated at the table. Fleet Admiral Crown took a moment to look around at
all the new faces. He noticed Jason strongly resembled his father and Clair
looked just like her mother. There was no doubt these were indeed the children
of the Special Five. “The Originator Council asked for this meeting to inform
the Federation of its next move against the Eternals. I must remind everyone in
this room anything mentioned is classified and will not leave here. Is that
understood?”


Everyone
nodded, including the AIs.


Councilor
Tureen stood with a grave look on his face. “Fleet Admiral Race Tolsen has come
up with a plan to potentially end the war against the Eternals.”


“What! How?”
asked General Madison Wilcox in a stunned voice. “I thought we were too badly
outnumbered.”


“We are,”
replied Councilor Tureen. “All of you have seen our juggernaut warships. They
have all been armed with the most advanced weapons we have including the blue
energy spheres. Fleet Admiral Tolsen intends to take our entire fleet of
juggernauts plus over half a million battlecruisers and eighty thousand dreadnoughts
to attack the Eternals’ home galaxy. While he is doing that another force will
repair and modify the hyperspace interdiction stations surrounding their galaxy
and prepare them for activation. Once Fleet Admiral Tolsen has eliminated
selected targets in the Eternals’ galaxy, and there are a large number of them,
we will give them the choice of unconditional surrender or the loss of
hyperspace travel.”


Silence held
the room as everyone realized the massive undertaking Fleet Admiral Tolsen was
planning. It was a daring attack and one which if it worked could indeed end
the war. However, if it failed it would be a disaster for the Originators and
even the Federation.


“How soon is
the attack planned?” asked Fleet Admiral Crown.


“Within a few
weeks. The fleets are already gathering at the hub and are nearly ready to
depart. The trip will take three to four days using our new Accelerator Rings.”


Fleet Admiral
Crown looked worriedly around the group. “This is a dangerous tactic Fleet
Admiral Tolsen is taking. It’s a huge risk that could have tremendous rewards
or end in complete disaster. We have no idea how heavily the Eternals’ home
galaxy is defended.”


“They have
never faced ships like our juggernauts,” pointed out Councilor Tureen. “We
expect them to be the deciding factor in the battle.”


-


For the next
three hours the fleet officers in the room asked questions and made arguments
for and against the attack. Finally Senator Brown called the meeting back to
order.


“I’ve sat here
quietly and listened to all the arguments for and against the attack. May I
remind everyone here we have very little say about what the Originator Council
and Fleet Admiral Tolsen decide to do. The attack is going to occur whether we
like it or not. What we need to decide is if we are going to support this
attack. I for one approve of it. It’s the only tactic we have to possibly
prevent this war from lasting for decades or even longer.”


General Wilcox
looked over at Jason. “Commander Strong, you’ve been quiet during this
discussion and I can understand the reasons why. You’re very young and
inexperienced but you’re still your father’s son. What do you think he would
do?”


Everyone
turned toward Jason, waiting for an answer.


“He would
attack,” Jason said with conviction. “This plan of Fleet Admiral Tolsen’s
sounds exactly like something my father would do. Don’t forget the fleet
admiral worked with my father for years.”


“That’s good
enough for me,” said General Maddox. “I vote to support the attack.”


After a little
bit more discussion everyone else voted to support the attack as well.


“When will you
tell the Federation Council?” asked Senator Brown.


“That’s my
next stop,” answered Councilor Tureen. “I intend to go to Earth and then on to
speak to my people.”


Senator Brown
nodded. “And what about the rest of you?”


Jason
hesitated and then answered. “We have several places we would like to see while
we’re here in the Federation. We’ve talked about the Fleet Academy, Careth, The
City of Lights, the old Federation of Worlds, and possibly a trip to see the
Altons.”


“That’s a good
plan,” said Senator Brown. “It is good for young people to explore their
roots.” Senator Brown turned toward Fleet Admiral Crown. “Do you have a
suitable escort for the Liberator?”


Fleet Admiral
Crown smiled. “I do. Four Originator dreadnoughts and six battlecruisers
arrived yesterday. They’re to escort the Liberator wherever Commander
Strong wants to take her.”


Jason’s eyes
widened at this news. He had not been aware of the escort. This sounded
suspiciously like Angela’s handiwork.


-


Several hours
later they were all down on the surface of New Tellus being treated to a
reception and meal at the planetary governor’s mansion. There was a large crowd
gathered outside to catch a glimpse of the children of the Special Five. There
were even a number of media crews filming the event for broadcast across much
of the Federation.


“Is it going
to be like this everywhere we go?” asked Andrea, gazing out the window of the
large dining room they were in.


Someone behind
them laughed. Turning they saw the governor himself, Jeffrey Goddard. “Yes, I
don’t believe you have any idea of just how popular your parents are here in
the Federation.”


Jason let out
a deep sigh. “We don’t have this problem back at the hub. It’s going to take
some getting used to.”


“I sort of
like the attention,” sent Clair over her neural implant. “It could be a
lot of fun.”


Recently Jason
had noticed that Clair was sending him more private messages than in the past.
He wondered if this had anything to do with him catching her that time her
mental guard was down. “You would think that,” he sent back.


“You need to
go to some of our resorts while you’re here,” suggested the governor. “Your
parents had several they preferred including one located on the ocean.”


Clair sent
Jason a picture of her standing near the water in a skimpy black bikini. “That
sounds like fun. Let’s do it.”


“That sounds
like something we might do,” Jason replied to the governor. “Do you know which
resort on the ocean was our parent’s favorite?”


“I do,” said
Clarissa who was standing close by. “Ariel and I went with them on several
occasions though at that time we did not have a physical body.”


“I’ll speak to
my secretary and have her make arrangements for your crew to spend several
nights there,” said the governor. “Now, if you will excuse me I need to go
speak to Councilor Tureen.” With a friendly smile the governor turned and
walked off.


Jason
immediately turned toward Clair. “You need to behave. What’s gotten into you
recently?”


Clair laughed.
“You didn’t like seeing me in a bikini?”


Jason shook
his head. He had no idea what Clair was up to. Walking away Jason headed toward
Braleseth who was eyeing the food being brought out.


-


“Clair you
need to be careful,” said Clarissa. “Jason may not yet be ready for a change in
the relationship between the two of you.”


Clair turned
toward Clarissa. “What do you mean?”


Clarissa
smiled. “You know what I mean; I saw the picture you sent Jason. You seem to
forget neither of you can keep what you send on your neural implants from me.”


Letting out a
deep sigh, Clair watched Jason who was now speaking with Braleseth. “I know. I
think all Jason has on his mind at the moment is rescuing his parents.”


“As it should
be,” replied Clarissa. “You both are still very young. Give his feelings toward
you time to develop. In time I’m sure they will.”


Clair nodded.
“Clarissa, don’t tell Mom I have those kind of feelings for Jason.”


“I won’t,”
promised Clarissa with a smile. “For now it will remain our secret. Clarissa
walked off, leaving Clair standing by the window next to Andrea who had an
excited look on her face.


“What was all
of that about?”


Looking at her
younger sister Clair chose her answer. She had forgotten for a few moments that
Andrea had been standing there listening to everything. “You don’t say a word,”
threatened Clair. “As far as you’re concerned you did not hear anything.”


Andrea slowly
nodded. “Okay, but I’m glad you like Jason.”


Clair shook her
head and decided to go sit down. It was nearly time to eat as others were also
beginning to take their seats.


-


Jason was
sitting near the head of the table next to Councilor Tureen with Senator Brown
and Fleet Admiral Crown across from him. Governor Goddard was sitting at the
head of the table. Jason now understood why Angela had spent so much time
teaching all of them how to act at a state sponsored dinner. She must have
known that at sometime in the future they would all need that knowledge.


Governor
Goddard stood and made a short speech welcoming the crew of the Liberator
and Councilor Tureen. Then Councilor Tureen stood and with a smile on his face
said a few words. After that it was time to eat and the conversation at the
table turned to smaller conversations. 


Jason found
himself speaking across the table to Fleet Admiral Crown. 


“You must go
to the Fleet Academy,” said the fleet admiral. “It was founded by your
grandparents and you most definitely need to see the monument.”


“We intend
to,” replied Jason, taking a sip of the ice water in front of him. He was
careful to set the crystal glass back down exactly from where he had picked it
up. “I’ve seen videos of the monument but we all want to go there.”


Fleet Admiral
Crown nodded. “I’ve been to the monument several times. You know the wreck of
the original Avenger is still there. Part of it has been restored but
most of the ship is just as it was when it crashed.”


“That’s
something else we want to see,” replied Jason as his food was brought out and
set in front of him. It was a small Cornish game hen with dressing, potatoes,
and carrots.


Fleet Admiral
Crown picked up his fork and knife and started expertly carving his game hen.
“When you’re ready to go there let me know and I’ll arrange for a suitable guide
to show you around.”


“Sound fine to
me. We’re going to spend a few days here on New Tellus while Councilor Tureen
conducts some meetings. Then we’re taking him to Earth to meet with the
Federation Council.”


“We’ll be here
for four more days,” said Councilor Tureen who had been listening.


Jason smiled.
“That gives us time to hit the beach and see some of New Tellus.”


Fleet Admiral
Crown laughed. “I wish I was your age again. There’s so much you’re going to
see and experience. Just do what you can to enjoy it while you can.”


Jason knew
this was good advice. He looked over at Clair who was talking with General
Maddox. Colonel Wilde was sitting on the other side of the general. His mind
wandered to the picture of Clair standing on the beach in a black bikini. With
a deep sigh, he turned back to his meal and started carving his game hen. He
would worry about Clair and her strange behavior later; right now he was hungry
and it was time to eat.











Chapter Nineteen


 


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen gazed at one of the large viewscreens on the Armageddon.
Everywhere he looked were fleets of warships. In another two days the last of
the fleets would be ready and then they would set out for the Eternals’ home
galaxy.


“It will be a
massive battle,” said Marvell. “Even back in the original war with the
Eternals, there were never fleets as large as these committed to a single
battle.”


On one of the
viewscreens, a number of construction ships were visible. These were the ships
along with their escorts which would repair and modify the hyperspace
interdiction stations as well as build the Accelerator Rings needed to escape
the Eternals’ Galaxy before the interdiction stations were activated.


Rear Admiral
Olsen approached Race. “All juggernauts report ready. Target data had been downloaded
to each vessel and they will soon be joining their respective fleets.”


Race nodded.
He had divided the juggernauts into five ship squadrons and each primary attack
fleet would have two full squadrons of them. That would allow him to hit eight
targets at once with the fleets at his disposal. The first targets were all either
research facilities or important Eternal systems. Of course much of the
information they were using was thousands of years old. It was for that reason
a select group of battlecruisers would make a quick survey of the Eternals’
galaxy.


“What do you
think the Eternals reaction will be to our attack?” asked Olsen.


“Disbelief,”
answered Marvell. “They consider their galaxy safe from attack and won’t even
consider an attack as a possibility. We should be able to achieve complete
surprise with our initial assaults.”


Turning away
from the viewscreens, Race looked at the military AI. “That’s what I think too.
If we hit them hard and fast we may be able to knock out a considerable number of
targets before they realize we’re even there.”


“Do we have
any clue how many ships they’ll have in their galaxy?” asked Olsen. She was
greatly concerned they might be outnumbered.


“They’re not
expecting an attack and we believe they sent many of their vessels to attack
and hold the galaxies in which Commander Zafron has been fighting.”


Rear Admiral
Olsen looked at a viewscreen showing the Dominator. The ship had only
arrived a few days earlier. “Will Commander Zafron be going?”


Race shook his
head. “No, Commander Zafron will be staying here at the hub. Most of the ships
in his surviving fleets need repairs and even the Dominator could use
some time in a repair yard. His manned crews at the moment are not in any shape
to fight. They need some downtime and rest.”


“I spoke to
Kazak earlier,” said Marvell. “The last battle was brutal. They lost all four
of their battlestations as well as a sizable portion of their fleets.”


“They used
cargo ships to ram the battlestations,” said Race. “We’ll have to adjust our strategy
to account for that in future actions including the one in which we’re about to
engage.”


-


Later Race was
making a quick tour of the assembled fleets in a small shuttle. They passed by
massed fleets of battlecruisers, dreadnoughts, the construction ships and even
a few juggernaut squadrons. Race wondered what Jeremy would think of all of
this. From the latest reports he had received from the Makuul Galaxy, the space
drive to penetrate to the Creevaks’ universe should be ready for its
preliminary test in another few months. He had kept this a secret and reported
instead it would be closer to another year. The reason for that was he didn’t
want a certain group of young people rushing off to rescue their parents.


He had the AI
piloting the shuttle cruise over to another large construction yard. The
shipyard produced dreadnoughts and there were currently one hundred and ten of
them close to it. These were the special dreadnoughts built for Grayseth to
take to the Creevak universe. As soon as the next juggernaut came out of the
construction yards, it would be assigned to Councilor Grayseth as his new
flagship. At that time the huge bear planned on resigning from the council and
taking the entire fleet to the Makuul Galaxy.


Race just
hoped when the time came Grayseth would succeed in rescuing Jeremy and the
others from the Creevak universe, assuming they were still alive.


-


In the Eternal
Galaxy on the planet Gardell the Council of Eternals was meeting. They had just
finished reviewing the reports of the successful retaking of all the galaxies
the Originators had wrested from them in the past few years.


“Admiral Trope
has shown great tactical ability in how he has dealt with the Originators and
their battlestations,” announced First Leader Fehnral. “He is requesting we
send more ships so he can start the conquest of Originator space.”


“If we attack
Originator space I suggest we attack galaxies which don’t contain a Shrieel,”
said Second Leader Nolant. “Those will be the weaker galaxies and harder for
the Originators to reinforce.”


Several other
councilors nodded their heads in agreement.


“We have
waited too long to attack,” said Second Leader Tarmal. “The longer we wait the
stronger the Originators and their Human allies become.”


“We became
stronger as well,” pointed out Fehnral. “Last year alone we brought forty new
galaxies into our Empire.”


“That is so,”
replied Second Leader Cabell. “However, I am concerned we may be expanding too
fast. Communication with our outlying galaxies is becoming difficult because of
the time delay caused by such vast distances. We are working on new and better
communication methods but we are still several years away from constructing a
successful system.”


Fehnral looked
around the large conference table. Everyone seemed to be in agreement about
attacking the Originators’ galaxies. “Second Leader Zabian, I want you to
gather a large fleet of our warships and proceed to the galaxy Admiral Trope is
currently in. Once there launch some stealth vessels into Originator space to
determine the best targets. I will give the order to temporarily stop our
expansion and reassign those fleets to the task. It will be your responsibly to
assign those ships their targets in Originator space.”


“Then this
will be the beginning of all out war against the Originators?” asked Second
Leader Queexel.


“Yes, it is
time we take Originator space for our own. When we have conquered their
galaxies we will offer the Originators a conditional surrender. If they agree
to pull all of their remaining people and forces back to just one Shrieel and
turn all the others over to us we will consider the war to be over. They will
be allowed to live out their lives in peace.”


“What about
the Humans?” asked Second Leader Barrant. “I don’t see them agreeing to any
peace terms.”


“It’s actually
quite simple. We will take their galaxy and leave only one of their worlds
intact. We will give them the option of being confined to that single solar
system and they can never venture out of it. If they refuse to accept those
terms we will destroy the system and eradicate their race completely.”


The meeting
lasted for several more hours as the plans to attack Originator space were
finalized and put into motion. If all went as planned within a year the threat
from the Originators and Humans would be eliminated.


-


Back on New
Tellus, Jason and the rest of his crew were on the beach at a resort unlike any
he had ever been before. The sand was pristine and the water crystal clear
until the depths caused it to change to a dark azure blue.


“No wonder our
parents came here,” said Andrea as she sipped a strawberry slush. She was
wearing a blue bikini and laying out catching the sun.


Braleseth was
indulging himself. He had a plate full of sandwiches he was slowly devouring
one by one with a pleased look upon his face.


“Jason,”
Clair sent over her implant.


Looking toward
Clair, Jason saw her standing in knee-deep water in a skimpy black bikini which
hid very little. He felt his face flush. “Clair, you should be better
covered up. You’re exposing way too much!”


Clair smiled.
“Look around the beach. There are women everywhere that are showing a
lot more than I am. There are even few going completely topless.”


“You don’t
need to,” Jason quickly said. Clair’s antics were starting to get to him.
However, he did have to admit she looked good in her bikini though he wasn’t
going to tell her that.


Clair came out
of the water and sat down next to Jason with her back facing him. She handed
him a bottle of suntan lotion. “Will you put some on my back? I don’t want to
get sunburned.”


With a deep
sigh, he put lotion on his hand and began rubbing it across Clair’s back.


-


Clarissa was
standing a few feet away keeping an eye on everything. She had been
particularly interested in watching Clair and Jason. “Don’t overdo it,”
she cautioned Clair over her implant. “You might scare him off.”


Looking around
the beach, Clarissa saw the rest of the crew were either in the water or
relaxing. With a frown, she saw Lieutenant Commander Bell come up to Jason and
Clair. Layla was wearing a white bikini just as skimpy as the one Clair had on.
She also filled it out quite well.


-


“This beach is
great!” said Layla, stopping and stretching. “The water is perfect and the food
is awesome.”


“It is nice,”
replied Jason grinning. He hadn’t realized how pretty Layla was until now. “I’m
glad we decided to come here.”


“They’re
getting together a volleyball game down farther on the beach. Want to go play
on one of the teams?”


Jason nodded.
“Sure, sounds like fun.” Jason stood up and left, going down the beach with
Layla.


Clair stared
at the two with eyes that could kill as she realized how easily Layla had taken
Jason from her.


“Looks as if
you have some competition,” commented Andrea as she rolled over to get some sun
on her back.


“Shut up!”
replied Clair, letting her aggravation come through. 


She lay back
and closed her eyes trying to relax. Clair had no interest in watching Jason
and Layla play volleyball. She could already imagine all the jiggling and
bouncing that would be going on. 


-


Two days later
at the Communications and Transport Hub, the final preparations for attacking
the Eternals’ home galaxy were nearly finished. The fleets were organized and
lined up to go through the Accelerator Rings. Each admiral had been assigned a
series of primary and secondary targets. These would probably change as the
galactic survey was completed by the battlecruisers.


Councilor
Trallis and Councilor Jackson were both in the Command Center of the Armageddon
speaking with Fleet Admiral Tolsen.


“I’m leaving
Commander Zafron and Rear Admiral Leanne Kane here in case they’re needed,”
Tolsen informed the two. “While I’m not expecting the Eternals to move against
any of our galaxies I would rather play it safe than regret it later. Massie is
available as well if she’s needed.” Massie was semiretired but in an emergency
could be called back to active duty.


“When are you
leaving?” asked Councilor Trallis.


“Late
tomorrow,” replied Race. “All of the fleet units are present and the
juggernauts have been assigned to different fleets. We’ll drop out of
hyperspace just inside the Eternals’ galaxy and then separate going to our
different targets. The construction ships and their escorts will drop out of
hyperspace close to the hyperspace interdiction stations they are to repair.
I’ve assigned forty juggernauts to help keep the Eternals away from the
interdiction stations while they’re being repaired and modified. We can also
use those as a reserve force if needed.”


Councilor
Jackson looked around the large Command Center. There were double the control
consoles as compared to what was in a dreadnought. “Sounds as if you’re ready.
With a little luck we may finally see an end to this ugly war.”


“We have two
sets of conditions for the Eternals’ surrender,” said Trallis. “One for their
total surrender and another if we have to quarantine the Eternals’ galaxy.
Councilor Fells is convinced the Eternals will not agree to a surrender and we
will have to activate the hyperspace interdiction stations.”


This did not
surprise Race at all. “If we can take their home galaxy out of the equation I
firmly believe we can retake the rest of their Empire.”


“I agree,”
said Trallis. “It will mean a few more years of fighting but at least the end
of the war will be in sight and the universe can return to a more peaceful
existence.”


“Maybe,” said
Councilor Jackson. “Don’t forget we still have the Creevak to worry about and
there is a large universe out there. We will still face threats in the future
we can’t even imagine now.”


“Well said,
Councilor,” responded Trallis, smiling. “You sound more like an Originator
every day.”


Councilor
Jackson laughed. “I guess I’ve been around your people too long. With all the
new schools and the advanced education systems we’ve adopted in a few years all
of us will sound more like Originators.”


“I have a
message from Rear Admiral Mann,” interrupted Rear Admiral Olsen. “She reports
her fleet is ready and has assumed the point position to enter the vortex
first.”


“Rear Admiral
Cross and Cowel are reporting ready as well,” added Marvell from his position
at Tactical. “All fleets are now in position and are only waiting upon the
arrival of a few crewmembers who are on Shrieels and in the construction yards.
All crews should be at 100 percent by morning.”


Race nodded.
“I want all final checks finished and a report on the status of all ships.”


“Message
sent,” replied Captain Annette Flax.


Councilor
Trallis seemed satisfied with the preparations. “I shall be going now. The
entire council will be watching your departure from the Tower on the large
viewscreens in the council chambers.”


“I wish I were
going,” said Councilor Jackson. “But I’m getting too old to be traveling all
over the universe. Good luck, Admiral; I hope your mission meets with complete
success.”


Race watched
as the two councilors left the Command Center. He had a few more things he
needed to do and then he was going to return to the Tower and spend some time
in the Communications Center listening to reports from across Originator space
to ensure there were no potential threats before he left with the fleets.


-


Jason felt a
little bit in awe as the Liberator went into orbit above the Moon. They
had arrived through the Accelerator Ring in the Moon’s orbit. Their ten escorts
had stayed near the Accelerator Ring as there was virtually no threat of the Liberator
being attacked in the Solar System.


On one of the
viewscreens, Earth was visible. The blue-white planet filled the screen and
everyone looked at it, knowing what it represented.


“That’s where
it all began,” said Clair as she stood up and walked over to stand directly in
front of the screen. “Earth is the birthplace of the Human race.”


“The shipyard
says they will have a docking slot for us shortly,” reported Elizabeth. “They
are moving a battleship out of the way.”


“That wasn’t
necessary,” replied Jason. 


“I told them
that but the controller told me it was.”


On one of the
smaller viewscreens, a large Federation battleship could be seen undocking and
moving away from the shipyard. There were three shipyards around Earth and this
massive one above the Moon.


-


A few minutes
later they were cleared to dock and Mitch slid the Liberator smoothly
into the docking slip. “That was easy. I can’t wait to get down to the Moon. I
want to see the Fleet Academy, the Avenger, and the monument.”


“We all do,”
replied Jason. For some reason Jason was feeling nervous about going to the
monument. His grandfather and grandmother were both buried there. He felt a
lump grow in his throat and knew this was something he needed to do.


“Docking port has
been extended and we can disembark at any time,” reported Lieutenant Commander
Bell.


“Place all
ship systems on standby. Leeda you will have command of the ship while we’re
gone.”


“I’ll stay on
board as well,” said Colonel Wilde. “I’ve been to the Fleet Academy as well as
the monument before.”


Jason was
surprised but nodded. “Very well, then you will be in charge until we get back.
We should only be on the Moon for a day or so at most.”


Colonel Wilde
smiled. “Take your time. You don’t know when we might be back this way again.”


-


Everyone going
down to the Moon met at the main hatch and were soon inside the large space
station where they were surprised to be met by Senator Lisa Karls of Horizon.


“Hello,” said
Senator Karls, greeting everyone. “I’m here to escort Councilor Tureen to the
meeting of the Federation Council. I’ve also arranged for a suitable escort for
the rest of you to the Fleet Academy. The commandant of the academy has
quarters for all of you and has set up a meal to celebrate your coming to the
Moon. The cadets are excited at the opportunity to meet all of you.”


“Another
party,” sent Clair. “I wish they would just leave us alone.”


Jason smiled.
“Thank you. We would like to meet the cadets as well and see what’s different
between the academy on the Moon and the one we have on the Dyson sphere.” Jason
didn’t answer Clair. She had been unusually quiet since they had spent the day
on the beach. He wasn’t sure what he had done but it had to be something.


-


They were
escorted to a shuttle which took them to the landing field at the Fleet
Academy. The Fleet Academy itself was located in a huge crater fully enclosed
by a large dome.


“That’s a big
dome,” said Clair.


“It covers the
Avenger as well,” commented Mathew.


“Look at all
of those weapon emplacements on the ridge around the crater,” said Braleseth as
he pointed to several very large turrets.


“It’s part of
Earth’s defense,” explained Clarissa.


 As they were
exiting the shuttle they were met by the academy’s commandant, Admiral Joshua
Styles.


“Welcome to
the Fleet Academy,” said Styles as he introduced himself. “If you will come
with me we’ll get you settled into your quarters and then I’ll be glad to take
you on a tour of the academy. I think you’ll be impressed with what we’ve
accomplished here.”


“Thank you,
Admiral,” replied Jason. “We’ve been looking forward to this visit.”


“And you must
be Clarissa,” said the admiral with a smile. “I’ve always wanted to meet you.”


Clarissa
smiled politely and shook the admiral’s hand. “I’m glad to be back. It’s been a
number of years.”


“Things have
changed,” Admiral Styles replied. “I believe you will be impressed by the
changes we’ve made.”


The admiral
led them to a turbo lift which took them underground and then to a small tram
that quickly took them to the dorm they would be staying in. This was a small
dorm built especially for guests. The rooms were large and comfortable.


-


Admiral Styles
allowed everyone time to get settled in and then began the tour. They went
through several dorms, lecture hulls, simulator rooms, and a mock up of a
Federation ship used for drills. Everywhere they went the cadets stared at the
group with wide eyes when they realized who they were. There were also several
media crews with them, however the crews had been told by the admiral they
could accompany them but could not ask any questions or interfere with the
tour.


The most
exciting part of the tour was their visit to the original Avenger. The Avenger
was a light cruiser of the original Human Federation of Worlds. It was also the
ship in which Ariel’s AI persona had resided.


As the group
stepped into the Avenger’s Command Center Jason tried to imagine what it
must have been like back then. The Avenger had been one of the first
ships to encounter the Hocklyns. Shortly afterward all out war between the
Hocklyn Empire and the Human Federation of Worlds had erupted.


“How much of
the ship has been restored?” asked Lieutenant Commander Bell.


“About 60
percent,” answered Admiral Styles. “The bow section was so heavily damaged in
the crash it was decided to leave it as it was. Most of the rest of the ship
was restored, including the landing bay and the ship’s living quarters. At the
present time the ship is used as a museum with regular tours.”


“Strange to
think the crew was killed by the flu and not in a space battle,” said Clair,
looking around. She had read in the history books about the Spanish flu and how
many people it had killed.


“Yes,” agreed
Admiral Styles. “The ship was involved in a number of battles against the
Hocklyns and managed to survive only to end up crashing here.”


Jason looked
around imagining his and Katie’s grandfathers standing right here in this
Command Center speaking to Ariel. It was here history had been made with
Earth’s first contact with an extraterrestrial spacecraft. It had all happened
after Jason and Greg had crash-landed on the Moon.


Walking around
the Command Center Jason studied the consoles. Most had small plaques on them
detailing what they were. Near the hatch was an explanation of what had
happened here and why it was so important to the Human race.


“This is so
remarkable,” said Elizabeth. “Can you imagine what it must have been like being
part of the crew on this ship?” She reached out and touched one of the
consoles.


“They saw the
end of the original Human Federation of Worlds,” said Clarissa with great sadness
in her voice. “When the Hocklyns and AIs attacked they showed no mercy. They
very nearly wiped us out. If not for Fleet Admiral Streth they would have.”


The group
spent another hour going through the ship and asking questions. Jason knew his
father had spent considerable time on the Avenger as well as here at the
Fleet Academy. He wanted to learn everything he could.


-


Later that
evening they were in the academy’s main dining hall. Only teachers and senior
cadets were allowed to attend. However, the entire event was being broadcast to
the rest of the academy as well as on several media stations covering the
dinner from Earth.


Admiral Styles
made a short speech welcoming Jason and the others and explained how important
it was to maintain good relations with the Originators and the other races in
the universe. He then asked Jason to say a few words.


“Don’t
screw this up,” sent Clair with a laugh.


Jason stood up
and smiled. “I have always wanted to come to Earth and the Moon. So much of my
family history resides here. My father and my grandfather both were here. The
same goes for others in my group who are with me tonight. You know our parents
as the Special Five. We know them as our moms and dads.”


Jason’s face
took on a serious look. “One thing that being my father’s son has taught me is
to never give up and always expect the unexpected. The universe is a huge place
with hundreds of millions of different species out there, some we have already
encountered and many more still waiting to be discovered.” Jeremy paused and
slowly looked around the large dining hall. Everyone was focused on him and his
words.


“As all of you
know thirteen years ago my father and many others were stranded in the Creevak
universe. We are still working on a way to rescue them. Some of you saw the
ship we arrived in. It is the most advanced ship ever built by the Originators.
It is with that ship we hope in the next year or two to travel into the Creevak
universe and see if my parents and the others trapped with them are still
alive. In my heart there is no doubt in my mind they are.”


“You will
rescue them!” someone shouted.


“You’re the
Special Seven!” someone else yelled. “You’re going to find them!”


Jason looked
at Admiral Styles who was smiling and slowly nodding his head.


“I sincerely
hope so and as far as being special goes, we are the same as everyone else
here. We make mistakes, we argue and our teachers and officers discipline us.”
Jason paused again, looking at the waiting cadets. “I want to thank all of you
for the warm welcome we have received. After we’ve had our meal we’ll be
available to answer any questions you may have. Feel free to come up and talk
to us; we would really enjoy the opportunity to get to know you better.” With
that Jeremy nodded and sat back down.


The room
erupted in applause and yelling.


“Not bad,”
sent Clair approvingly. “You may make a good leader yet.”


-


After the meal
hundreds of senior cadets lined up to ask questions. Some were simple questions
such as what was it like living on a Dyson sphere. Others were questions about
what the Originator Fleet Academy was like. A surprisingly large number asked
about what was being done to rescue the members of the Special Five trapped in
the Creevak universe.


Jeremy and the
others did their best to answer the cadets’ questions. Several of the female
cadets asked Clair if she was dating anyone. Clair only smiled and answered she
had no one in particular as of yet.


Braleseth also
found himself inundated with questions about being the tactical officer on the Liberator.
He answered the best he could while wolfing down more dessert.


Finally the
questions were over and Admiral Styles called an end to the evening, ordering
the cadets to return to their dorms as they still had regular classes the next
day.


-


Clarissa was
pleased with how the crew of the Liberator had handled themselves. She
had listened as Mitch explained to several cadets how he came to be part of the
crew on the ship by killing Jason in a battle simulation. Jason and Clair both
did an admirable job fielding questions and appearing to be in control. Overall
this was a good learning experience for the young crew.


Being on the
Moon brought back many memories to Clarissa. Ariel had spent years here trapped
on the crashed Avenger. Even afterward she had remained, being a guide
and mentor to Jason’s grandfather and even Jeremy. She well recalled some of
the antics Ariel had pulled on the cadets to help with their learning. Ariel
also nearly scared Katie to death when she was forced to reveal herself.
Clarissa smiled to herself. In many ways, the Solar System felt like home to
her. She just wished Ariel were here with her.


-


The next day
Jason and the others were standing on top of the high rim above the crater which
contained the Fleet Academy. From this location his grandfather had first set
his eyes upon the crashed Federation light cruiser Avenger and set
history into motion. 


“It’s hard to
believe that’s the Fleet Academy,” Clair spoke from Jason’s side, gazing down
at the crater and the multitude of buildings. Some were truly massive, jutting
up over thirty stories from the lunar surface.


An artificial
dome covered the entire crater and the immediate area next to it. There was
even a scattering of greenery around the Fleet Academy where grass and trees
were growing. From their lofty location above the crater people could be seen
out walking from building to building or just out for a casual afternoon
stroll. Outside the dome, Jeremy could see weapon turrets and other
emplacements on the dark, desolate surface; a stark reminder as to why the
Fleet Academy was here.


Turning, Jason
gazed at the front of a large granite obelisk that towered nearly ten meters
above him. On its face were depicted two men; Admiral Jason Strong and Greg
Johnson. 


A short
inscription read, “From this site, men from the planet Earth first gazed upon
the Avenger. This discovery sent the human race to the stars.” 


Jason’s
grandfather and grandmother were buried on the far side of the obelisk as well
as a few others who had been important during those early days.


“It’s hard to
imagine what they must have thought when they saw the wreck of the Avenger,”
said Mathew. “Can you imagine standing here and seeing the wreck scattered
across the crater?”


“It’s what
started our expansion into space,” said Andrea. “I’ll bet those days were
exciting.”


“These days
now are exciting enough for me,” replied Elizabeth.


Jason took one
last look at the headstone which marked his grandparent’s final resting place
and then started down the stairs toward the Fleet Academy. A set of wide stairs
had been cut into the slope to make access to the obelisk easy. Every student
at the academy was required to make the trip to the obelisk at least once since
it was an important part of their history.


“We’re going
back to the Liberator in the morning,” said Jason as they descended the
steps. I spoke to Councilor Tureen earlier and he’s catching an Alton ship back
to Albania. He will let us know when he’s ready for us to pick him up. He said
at a minimum we have three weeks to do whatever we want.”


“Careth!” said
Carly excitedly. “I want to see Careth!”


“The City of
Lights,” added Andrea. “I want to see the underground computer center.”


“I want to see
the artwork there,” said Clair. “I understand it’s breathtaking.”


Jason nodded.
“Sounds as if we have a plan. We’ll head to Careth first and then on to the
City of Lights.”


Once all of
that was over with it would be time to pick up Councilor Tureen and head back
home. By then the attack against the Eternals’ home galaxy would be over. Jason
hoped it was a success. If it failed it could even threaten the eventual rescue
of his parents if resources had to be pulled back to rebuild the fleet.











Chapter Twenty


 


Race watched
tensely as Rear Admiral Mann and her fleet began to pass through the
Accelerator Ring. Three more of the forty-kilometer Accelerator Rings were
activated as well. Rear Admirals Cowel, Cross and Admiral Lukel were also
beginning to go through the rings. Each one commanded a fleet of twenty
thousand battlecruisers, five thousand dreadnoughts and ten juggernauts. It
would take nearly two hours for all of the ships to pass safely through the
rings. Once in intergalactic hyperspace, they would form up into a defensive
formation for the long four-day trip to the Eternals’ home galaxy.


Behind the
first set of fleets four more were already lined up waiting to pass through the
rings as soon as the first fleets were safely through. Admiral Baasil, Calmat,
Bachal and Rear Admiral Lane each commanded an identical fleet of twenty
thousand battlecruisers, five thousand dreadnoughts, and ten juggernauts.


Behind them
were twenty smaller fleets consisting of one thousand battlecruisers, one
hundred dreadnoughts, one juggernaut, and two construction ships. These were
the vessels which would work on repairing and modifying the hyperspace
interdiction stations.


Next were the
two thousand battlecruisers that would explore the entire Eternal galaxy
seeking more targets for the fleet.


After those
ships went through Race was taking the next one through. This fleet would use
all four of the Accelerator Rings as it consisted of one hundred thousand
battlecruisers, twenty thousand dreadnoughts, and thirty juggernauts. Race
intended to use this fleet to attack the Eternals’ home system of Gardell.


Once Race and
his fleet were finished passing through thirty-five smaller fleets consisting
of one juggernaut, one hundred dreadnoughts, and one thousand battlecruisers
would pass. These smaller fleets were assigned to hit possible Eternal research
facilities found by the battlecruisers which would be searching the Eternals’
galaxy for targets.


The rest of
the remaining battlecruisers, dreadnoughts, and juggernauts and would serve as
a reserve force to replace any ships lost by the primary attacking fleets.
Admiral Bryan Andrews would be responsible for dispersing fleet units to the
various admirals as needed. He also had several other officers to aid him in
those decisions.


-


It was nearly
five hours before Fleet Admiral Tolsen saw the Accelerator Ring in front of him
light up signaling it was time for the Armageddon and the other ships in
her fleet to begin passing through the rings. Taking a deep breath, Race
watched as the Armageddon raced into the Accelerator Ring. All ships in
the fleet were being navigated by Originator AIs. It was necessary due to the
high speeds the ships had to use to enter the rings. If they didn’t go through
quickly it would take forever to get over six hundred and twenty thousand ships
through the rings. As it was the ships were passing through each ring three or
four at a time. It was a little risky but the AIs seemed to be handling the
transitions easily enough.


Race felt the
transition into hyperspace as the Accelerator Ring and the ships’ hyperdrive
engines accelerated the ship.


“We’ve
achieved intergalactic speed,” confirmed Becka.


“Other ships
are forming up around us,” added Major Burns.


The ships
would vary their speed somewhat in intergalactic hyperspace to allow the fleet
to come together. Currently Race was forming a massive globe so when the fleet
eventually came out of hyperspace it would be in a solid defensive formation.
That was why it was going to take four days to reach the Eternals’ galaxy
instead of three.


On the ship’s
main viewscreens, other galaxies could be seen. They appeared to be moving
whereas in reality it was the Armageddon and the ships with her which
were traveling at a very high speed.


-


It was nearly
six hours before the last of Race’s fleet caught up with the Armageddon.
The tactical display was now covered in green icons. Each one represented one
hundred Originator ships. The only ships showing as individuals were the Armageddon
and the other juggernauts.


“I hope this
works,” said Rear Admiral Olsen as she gazed at the screen.


“I have run
numerous simulations,” Marvell informed them. “There are too many unknowns in
the coming battles to be able to determine the end result of our attacks. We
don’t know the strength of the Eternal defensive grids around their planets,
how well their orbital infrastructure is defended but most of all we have no
idea of the size of the fleets we’re going to be facing.”


Race turned
toward Marvell and smiled. “Then this should be an interesting challenge. We’ll
adjust our strategy as the situation warrants.”


“I should also
inform you if you Humans were not on the Originator Council and on the Dyson
sphere at the hub the Originators would never risk an attack such as this on
their own.”


“That’s why
we’re doing it. If the Originators wouldn’t do something like this themselves
then the Eternals will not be expecting it either. By the time our fleets begin
to drop out of hyperspace and launch their first attacks, it will be too late
for the Eternals to summon help from other galaxies. Help will be days away and
during that time I intend to crush all resistance.”


Marvell slowly
nodded his head. “A daring plan and because of the unpredictability of Humans
it may just work.”


“Finally,”
said Rear Admiral Olsen. “I’ve been waiting for just one of you military AIs to
say we have a reasonable chance of victory.”


“We deal in
facts and logic,” replied Marvell. “Perhaps I have been around Humans for too
long.”


Race turned
his attention back to the tactical displays and the viewscreens. They had a
four-day trip and then the biggest battles ever fought between the Eternals and
the Originators were going to occur. He was taking a big gamble and billions
perhaps trillions of lives depended on the outcome of the battles in the
Eternals’ galaxy. Race just prayed he wasn’t making a colossal mistake.


-


 


Several days
later in the Milky Way Galaxy, the Liberator and its escorts dropped out
of hyperspace in the Careth star system. The system was comprised of ten
planets and several small asteroid fields. There were two planets in the liquid
water zone and three outer planets which were Jupiter sized gas giants. The
other five planets were small and used by the Carethians as mining outposts.


Jason was
surprised at the number of ships in the Careth System. There were hundreds of
green icons on the tactical display.


“Why do they
have so many warships?” asked Clair.


Colonel Wilde
stepped away from the tactical display. “They’re out here by themselves and
consider themselves part of the Federation. The Federation has several major
bases on the other planet in the liquid water zone. It serves as a stopping
point between the Federation and the old Hocklyn Empire.”


“But there’s
not much left of the Empire,” pointed out Mathew, looking confused.


“They hate
us,” explained Colonel Wilde. “We have restrictions on their surviving worlds
as to what type of ships they can have. We have small squadrons of ships that
continuously patrol their remaining systems to make sure they’re not in
violation of any parts of the treaty that ended the war. Careth was once
conquered by the Hocklyns and much of its population eliminated. It is a lesson
they will not forget. I believe the Carethians have over one thousand warships
in their defensive fleets and one of the strongest defensive grids outside of
the Federation.”


The Liberator
and its escort continued to move toward Careth. They were quickly contacted and
enthusiastically told they could go into orbit.


Colonel Wilde
laughed. “If you thought your receptions in the Federation were overboard wait
until you see what the Carethians will do. To them your parents are like Gods.
They would risk their entire planet without hesitation if they thought it would
bring the rest of the Special Five home. Fleet Admiral Strong is considered to
be a clan brother to Grayseth who is the most powerful leader Careth has ever
produced. They will go wild when the seven of you set foot on the planet.”


“Great!” said
Clair, frowning. “I was hoping for some peace and quiet and a simple tour.”


Colonel Wilde
shook her head grinning. “Not going to happen.”


-


The Liberator
was allowed to dock with the large orbiting space station handling space
traffic for the planet. Going on board they found a number of other races
present dominated by the sheer number of Carethians which were everywhere.
Everyone stopped working to watch as the crew of the Liberator passed on
their way to the landing bay to catch a shuttle to the surface.


“We’re
drawing a lot of attention,” Clair sent to Jason.


Jason smiled
and sent a message back. “Yes we are, but do you see how much Braleseth and
Carly are enjoying all of this?”


The two bears
were waving and smiling and occasionally pausing to talk to other Carethians.


The group
finally reached the landing bay and boarded a waiting shuttle. The shuttle took
off and headed toward the planet.


“I wonder
what’s waiting for us down on Careth?” asked Mitch.


“The entire
planet will be waiting on us,” answered Braleseth. “This is our home world and
it was saved by Jason’s father. We’ll be given the key to the planet. We could
ask for a battleship and they wouldn’t hesitate to turn it over.”


“We’re not
asking for a battleship,” admonished Carly. “A nice meal maybe, but not a
battleship.”


The shuttle
rapidly descended and landed just outside the capital city. The group
disembarked and were met by a number of Carethian dignitaries.


“Welcome to
Careth,” said the largest bear in a deep voice. “I am sub governor Banoor and
will be your guide while you are on Careth. We are all pleased you have come to
visit our planet.”


“Thank you,”
replied Jason. “We have all been excited about coming here. We have heard much
about your planet. Grayseth speaks of it often.”


This seemed to
please Banoor immensely. “We all respect clan leader Grayseth. He is our
greatest leader. We hope someday he can return for a visit.”


“My father
would like that,” answered Braleseth. “He is currently serving as a councilor
for the Originators and will soon be taking a fleet to attempt to rescue
Jason’s father and the others who are trapped in the Creevak universe.”


“As he should.
Grayseth understands honor and what being a clan brother means. We are fully
confident he will succeed in his mission.”


-


They were all
loaded into aircars and taken on a brief aerial tour of the city. The city was
massive with squat buildings made of heavy stone. The tallest was only about
ten stories high. When they were finished with the tour they landed at what
appeared to be a huge open air stadium.


“We have
prepared a feast to celebrate and honor your visit,” explained Banoor.


Jason and the
others were led into the stadium to a massive roar from the crowd. On the
stadium field hundreds of tables were lined up piled high with steaming plates
of food.


“Now this is
what I call a feast!” exclaimed Braleseth, seeing numerous plates piled high
with various meats.


Banoor led
Jason and the others to the center of the field where they were seated at the
head table. There were other dignitaries there including government officials
and military officers. There were even other Humans who were working on Careth
including the Human ambassador.


Careth
Governor Lanbold sat at the head of the table and smiled hugely upon seeing
Jason and the others. “Welcome to Careth! We are pleased you have come to visit
our world.”


“We’re pleased
to be here,” Jason replied politely. 


“Let’s eat!”
rumbled Braleseth.


Governor
Lanbold laughed. “So much like your father. Let the feast begin.”


Clarissa sent
a message to all the group who had neural links. “Be on your best behavior.
This feast is being broadcast across the planet on every media station. Your
visit is a very big deal to the people of Careth.”


“So don’t
spill food on your clothes,” warned Clair, looking over at Andrea.


Andrea
frowned. “That was an accident last time.”


“Even so,
be careful.”


Jason was
watching Braleseth who was sitting next to him. The bear was piling his plate
up with large pieces of meat.


“We don’t have
this type of meat on the Dyson sphere,” Braleseth explained. “I want to try
everything.”


“Just don’t
make yourself sick,” cautioned Jason as he put a much smaller portion on his
plate. There was an assortment of fruits and vegetables on the table, some of
it prepared especially for Humans.


As they ate
their meal, the governor and others took turns telling stories of Grayseth and
Jeremy Strong and how they had saved Careth.


It embarrassed
Jeremy at the hero worship the Carethians were lavishing upon his father.


“Don’t
worry about it,” sent Clarissa, seeing Jason looking uncomfortable. “You
must accept the fact your father and mother are both heroes to the Federation
and to Careth. Some of their accomplishments are nearly impossible to believe
but I saw many of them myself.”


The meal
continued and afterward there was entertainment. The entertainment went on well
into the evening and it was evident to Jason that the Carethians were having a
great time. 


Finally
everything came to an end and Jason and the others were taken to their quarters
in a part of the city reserved for Humans. There was a very nice motel with
massive suites which had been reserved for them.


-


Jason settled
down in his room and walking over to the window looked out at the night sky.
There were far more stars visible here than on Earth as Careth was closer to
the galactic center. Looking up at the stars, he sent a message to Clair over
his neural link. “Have you looked up at the stars?”


“What?”
replied Clair. “No, I was just getting ready for bed.”


“Go look,”
sent Jason.


A moment later
Clair replied. “There are a lot of stars! When you first contacted me I
thought you were hoping to see me naked again.”


“Clair!”
sent Jason. “That was an accident.”


“True,”
replied Clair. “But you did enjoy it. Do you want another look?”


Jason shook
his head and shut his implant down. Was Clair actually flirting with him? He
wasn’t sure what to make of her recently. Jason left the window to go take a
shower and then off to bed. From what Banoor had said he had a full day of
activities planned for them tomorrow.


Later as Jason
lay in bed he couldn’t help thinking about Clair. Was she wanting a deeper
relationship with him? Jason was at a loss as to what to do. His experience
with girls was minimal. He had focused all of his energy into preparing himself
to rescue his parents. With a deep sigh, he knew there would be no
relationships for him until after his parents were rescued. Then he would take
the time to think about exactly what Clair meant to him.


-


In her room,
Clair was smiling to herself. She enjoyed embarrassing Jason and she had been
prepared to send him a mental picture of herself in some very skimpy clothes. 


“Be careful,”
came Clarissa’s thoughts. “Jason isn’t ready for a relationship yet. In time
he will be. He’s too focused on rescuing his parents.”


“How will I
know the right time?”


Clarissa
laughed in Clair’s mind. “Don’t worry, you will know.”


Clair went and
took her shower and afterward posed in front of the mirror. She smiled; her
body was definitely filling out with curves in all the right places. Pulling on
a nightshirt she headed to bed.


-


Early the next
morning they all got together for breakfast downstairs. Jason had a full plate
of eggs, toast, hash browns, and bacon. Looking over at Braleseth he had to
shake his head. Braleseth’s plate was overloaded with sausage, bacon, and
several large pieces of ham.


Braleseth
grinned as he stuffed two sausage patties into his mouth. “Meat makes you grow
strong.” With that he flexed the muscles on his right arm.


“Braleseth,
eat and quit showing off,” said Carly, feeling embarrassed. She had a much more
modest plate of meat with a few fruits mixed in.


“We’re going
to see some of the underground cities today,” Elizabeth announced. She was
eating a bowlful of strawberries. “It’s where the Carethians took refuge when
the Hocklyns attacked.”


“We built a
hidden fleet there as well,” added Braleseth. “I’ve always wanted to see the
cities. My father has spoken to me about them several times.”


Jason was
sitting across from Clair. She was wearing a skirt and blouse and looked very
nice. “What do you want to do today?”


Clair smiled.
“The tour sounds great. I would like to learn more about Careth. Banoor
mentioned taking us to several large museums this afternoon.”


Jason nodded.
This morning Clair seemed more like her normal self which was a relief. He
wondered if anyone else had noticed how 

Clair had been flirting with him. He looked over at Andrea, noticing the smile
on her face. Of course Andrea would suspect something was going on; Clair was
her older sister.


“They have a
large natural history museum,” mentioned Mitch. “I looked it up last night.”


“We’d better
finish eating,” said Elizabeth. “We’re supposed to meet Banoor out front in
thirty minutes. We don’t want to be late.”


Jason returned
to eating his breakfast. Elizabeth was right. He wanted to make a good
impression on the bears.


-


The group was
taken on board several aircars and spent the day touring the planet and going
to museums. Jason and Clair both found the history of the bears to be highly
interesting. They spent hours in the museums asking questions with Banoor and
the museum curators explaining what some of the displays signified.


Carly and
Braleseth looked at everything with keen interest as this was their history.
They stared in shock at one display showing the primitive ancestors of the
Carethians. They looked like massive carnivorous bears such as you would find
in the zoos on Earth.


“Were we
really like that?” asked Carly, staring at the display.


Banoor nodded.
“Yes, we were once quite primitive. We hunted wild animals and lived in caves
or underground lairs. It took us hundreds of thousands of years to emerge from
barbarism to our current level of civilization.”


Carly stared
at a display showing two bears trying to bring down a huge animal with tusks.
“I’m glad I didn’t live back then.”


Braleseth was
standing next to Carly, staring at the exhibit. “I’m starting to understand why
our father takes us out on the hunt. It is indeed part of our heritage.”


“Yes, it is,”
said Banoor. “I took my own cubs out on their first hunts when they were very
young. It is a Carethian tradition and one we need to continue.”


Andrea was
also looking at the exhibit. She looked over at Carly. “If I were to run into
one of your ancestors I think I’d faint.”


Carly laughed.
“I think I would too.”


-


After their
tour was over they returned to the motel. They were all tired after a full day
of activities and were in a dining room reserved just for them.


“I hope all of
you enjoyed your tour today,” said Banoor as he sat down with a full plate of
food.


Jason nodded
his head. “Yes; we learned a lot.”


“I learned a
lot about my ancestors,” said Carly as she took a bite out of a large red fruit
she was holding. “I think our father will be pleased to hear what you showed
us.”


Braleseth
nodded enthusiastically. “We need to speak to father about building a Carethian
museum on the Dyson sphere. It is something we don’t have.”


“That’s a good
idea,” said Jason, nodding his head. “I don’t think we would even have to ask
the council as long as it’s built in the Carethian habitat.”


Clair was
sitting next to Jeremy. “Let’s stay for another day. There’s still a lot we
haven’t seen.”


“Yes!”
squealed Carly. “Let’s stay another day.”


Jason looked
over at Banoor.


“That would be
great,” he said smiling. “I can easily set up a whole series of places for us
to go tomorrow. Not only that, the people have been thrilled about seeing your
interest in our history and our planet.”


“Very well, we
can stay one more day.”


-


Later Jason
was in his room watching the media channels. Several were showing videos of
Jason and the others on their tours. There was a hesitant knock on his door and
getting up, Jason walked over and opened it. Clair stood there looking a little
flustered.


 “Can I come
in?”


“Sure,”
replied Jason as he let Clair into his room.


Clair went
over and sat down on the sofa, indicating for Jason to come sit next to her. “I
wanted to apologize if I’ve been embarrassing you recently. I guess I’m just a
little confused.”


Jason sat down
next to her and took Clair’s hand. “Clair, you know you’re a very special
person. “What do you want of me?” Jason decided just to ask.


Clair let out
a deep sigh. “I don’t know. All of us have been so wrapped up in our training
we haven’t had time for much of a social life. None of us have done any dating
and we very seldom go out anywhere.”


Jason realized
a lot of this was his fault as he had been pushing everyone to learn as much as
they could and encouraged them to enter the Fleet Academy at a very young age.
Jason squeezed Clair’s hand. “I guess it’s my fault. All I’ve been able to
think about since I was very young is rescuing my parents. I guess I forgot we
all need normal lives as well.”


“What’s on the
viewscreen?” asked Clair, seeing it was on.


“Mostly videos
of us.”


“Mind if I
stay awhile and watch them with you?”


“That would be
fine,” replied Jason, reaching over and picking up the remote control. “I
wouldn’t mind some company.”


For the next
several hours they sat on the sofa watching videos and making small talk.
Finally Clair stood up and smiled at Jason. “I’d better get back to my room. We
both need to get some sleep.”


Jason nodded.
“I’m glad you came to my room. It’s nice having you around. I’ll see you in the
morning.”


-


As Clair
walked back to her room Clarissa sent her a message. “That was better. You
just need to give him some time.”


This made Clair
feel better. As she entered her room she found Andrea waiting for her. 


“I want to
know everything that happened! Did he kiss you? Did you kiss him?”


Clair let out
a deep sigh. Sisters! “We just watched videos.”


“That’s all?” 


Clair laughed.
“Yes; what did you expect?”


Andrea dropped
her eyes. “I don’t know. Maybe a little more.”


“We’re still
too young for any of that.”


“Okay, I
guess,” said Andrea, sounding disappointed. “But I still want to hear every
little detail.”


Clair shook
her head. “There’s nothing to tell. Now go back to your room and go to sleep.
We need to be up early in the morning.” Clair watched as Andrea left. In the
back of her mind she wondered if anything would ever happen between her and
Jason. She did wish that they had at least kissed. However, that was something
she was not going to initiate. That had to be Jason.


-


In
intergalactic space, Fleet Admiral Race Tolsen sat nervously in the Command
Center of the Armageddon. In another few hours the first of his fleets
would be dropping out of hyperspace in the Eternal galaxy. He had just eaten a
light lunch as he expected to be in the Command Center for quite some time.
Fortunately, there was an office connected to the Command Center where he could
go and get some rest if needed.


“It’s about to
begin,” said Rear Admiral Olsen. “Rear Admiral Mann will be dropping out of
hyperspace shortly.”


Race nodded.
“Let’s just hope the Eternals don’t know we’re coming.”


“We’ll know
shortly.”


Race’s eyes
moved to the tactical display. It was covered in green icons. More than he had
ever seen before. He wondered how many of those ships represented by those
friendly icons would be returning with him.


-


Time passed
and it was time for Rear Admiral Mann to drop out of hyperspace in the Eternal
Galaxy.


“And so it
begins,” said Rear Admiral Olsen softly.


Race did not
reply. The war between the Originators and the Eternals had just moved up to
the next level.











Chapter Twenty-One


 


Rear Admiral
Hailey Mann waited tensely as the Victory made the transition from hyperspace
to normal space. She felt the ship make the shift and suddenly the viewscreens
were full of stars, Eternal stars.


“Status!”


“The rest of
the fleet is exiting hyperspace,” reported Captain Horatio Adams.  “No enemy
contacts.”


They had
exited space in what they believed to be a safe area near their first target.


On the
viewscreens, she could see thousands of Originator warships appearing including
the massive juggernauts.


It took a few
minutes for the entire fleet to emerge.


“Formation is
a little ragged,” reported Commander Erick Sutherland, frowning. “It’s going to
take us a few minutes to tighten it up.”


“Do it,”
ordered Hailey. “Caria, how far are we from our first target?”


“Twelve point
seven light years.”


Hailey smiled;
they were exactly where they were supposed to be. By now Admirals Cowel, Cross,
and Lukel would be dropping out of hyperspace near their targets as well. “Have
the Eternals detected us?”


“It’s
possible,” replied Captain Adams. “However, since this is their galaxy and they
consider it safe they may not be scanning this far out from their system. Even
if they are they will probably assume it’s just one of their own fleets.”


Hailey leaned
back in her command chair and paused as the fleet tightened up its globe
formation. She had no idea what awaited them in the target system. This would
be the first time someone had attacked the Eternal Galaxy since the Originators
did it long ago.


“Fleet is
ready and at Condition One,” reported Commander Sutherland.


Taking a deep
breath, Hailey issued her next order. “Caria, take us into hyperspace and put
us twelve million kilometers from our target. Captain Adams, as soon as we drop
out of hyperspace I need to know what we’re up against. I want detailed scans
of the entire star system.” The target system had supposedly been one of the
first systems colonized by the Eternals. 


The fleet
quickly made the transition into hyperspace and headed toward the system. 


-


Hailey kept
her eyes on the tactical display as they neared their target. Already it was
lighting up with red threat icons. There were hundreds of Eternals ships in the
system as well as numerous orbital structures around three of the planets.


“There is
definitely a defensive grid around two of the planets,” reported Major Marks.
“We may find that to be standard for all of the Eternals’ inhabited worlds.”


“Five minutes
until emergence,” reported Caria as her hands moved deftly across her console.


Time seemed to
pass quickly and suddenly the Victory was back in normal space. Almost
instantly alarms on the sensor console began sounding and red lights were
flashing.


“Eternal
battlecruisers detected!” reported Adams. “I’m getting a clarification on the
numbers now.”


Commander
Sutherland was examining the sensor readings. “There are seven planets in the
system. Planets two and three show massive populations of Eternals. Planet four
seems to contain huge industrial areas. We are detecting numerous mining
operations on the other planets and moons.”


“Sensors
confirm two hundred and twelve Eternal battlecruisers in the system,” reported
Adams. “The other ships appear to be cargo and mining craft. There are also a
number of orbital stations around all three planets. Some are shipyards and
others are space-based manufacturing facilities.”


Hailey quickly
picked out the primary targets. “We’ll divide the fleet into three sections. I
want all of the Eternal battlecruisers destroyed and then the orbital
infrastructure above all three planets is to be eliminated.”


“There is a
defensive grid around all three planets,” cautioned Adams. “The grid around the
manufacturing planet is the weakest of the three.”


“We have
sufficient ships to smash them,” replied Hailey as she studied the tactical
displays. “Particularly with the juggernauts. We’ll simply overwhelm the grids
and then scan all three planets for any targets which need to be neutralized.”
Hailey had no problem with taking Eternal lives, especially after what they had
done to the Federation and the Alton worlds. To her there was no such thing as
an innocent Eternal.


-


The fleet was
quickly divided into three sections and sent against their respective targets.


On the second
planet, the Eternal in charge of planetary defenses was hastily summoned to the
deep underground Command Center.


“What is it?”
he demanded, angry at being disturbed from his afternoon meal. His nanites
instantly began to calm him down.


In the Command
Center there were red lights flashing and alarms sounding.


“Turn those
off and give me a report.”


The Eternal at
the main sensor panel turned toward the planetary defense commander with a look
of confusion on his face. “We’re detecting a massive fleet of Originator
vessels. It just dropped out of hyperspace and is currently dividing into three
attack sections. Each one is aimed at one of our primary planets.”


“How many
ships?” The commander wasn’t overly concerned. His warships and defensive grids
could easily handle a few thousand Originator vessels.


“Over twenty
thousand and there are ten large vessels of a type we’ve never seen before.
Each is twenty kilometers in diameter and the energy readings from them are
nearly off the scale.”


The commander
sat down in his command chair feeling concerned. An all out attack by the
Originators had not been forecast. “Contact other nearby systems and request
they send us their battlecruisers. We must destroy this fleet before it does
irreparable damage to this system.”


The commander
waited as the communications officer sent the messages. After a few minutes the
communications officer turned toward the commander. “Three other nearby systems
are being attacked by similar forces. We’re not going to be able to get very
many reinforcements before the Originator fleets are in range of our planets.”


“Then send a
priority message to Gardell and inform the council of what is occurring. This
may be an all out attack by the Originators.”


The commander
then began issuing orders. “Sound the general alarm for everyone to take cover
and activate all three defensive grids as well as the planetary-based
defenses.”


The commandeer
was uncertain how well some of those units would function as they were
extremely old and there was no record of any race attacking the Eternals’
galaxy for tens of thousands of years.


-


Hailey’s
section of the fleet led by four juggernauts rapidly approached the second
planet. A small fleet of Eternal battlecruisers was moving to intercept.


“Move up some
dreadnoughts and battlecruisers to support the juggernauts,” she ordered. “I
don’t want them taking any damage at this early stage of the attack.”


Commander
Sutherland quickly did as Hailey ordered.


On the primary
tactical display, several squadrons of dreadnoughts and battlecruisers broke
off from the main fleet to take up positions around the juggernauts.


Hailey leaned
forward as her advance group of ships neared the Eternal vessels. She was
watching the main viewscreen which was focused on the juggernauts. Suddenly
from the juggernauts numerous blue energy spheres appeared, darting at
incredible speed toward the approaching Eternal battlecruisers. In moments every
Eternal vessel had been hit with multiple spheres.


Hailey watched
as the enemy vessels were rapidly reduced to black space dust. “I want all
ships to stay out of range of the Eternal weapons in their defensive grid. We
have a range advantage with our blue energy sphere projectors; let’s make use
of that. We’ll circle the planet just out of their weapons range and destroy
their defensive grid with the projectors.” Hailey was determined to fight his
battle on her terms, not the Eternals’. With a wolfish smile she watched as her
fleet neared the planet.


-


The fleet went
into a distant orbit and unleashed a hail of blue energy spheres on the
defensive grid. The grid fired every weapon it had trying to destroy the deadly
spheres but to no effect. The spheres merely absorbed the energy being directed
at them. In just a few minutes all that was left of the defensive grid was a
thin layer of black space dust circling the planet. 


-


In the
underground Command Center, the planetary defense commander was stunned at how
easily the Originators had annihilated his ships and defenses. He was getting
reports from the other two planets of similar failures to inflict damage on the
attacking fleets.


“Gather all
the sensor data we can and send it to Gardell. Perhaps the council can come up
with a plan to deal with this attack by the Originators.”


“What about
us?” asked the Eternal at the sensor console. “We only have the planetary
defensive cannons left and they’re ancient.”


The commander
shook his head. “They’re useless. The Originators will not come within range of
the weapons. If it is our destiny to die today then we will die. We are
Eternals and have no fear of death.”


-


“Destroy all
of the orbital structures,” ordered Hailey evenly. “I want the planet scanned
to determine major industrial areas. We will destroy them as well.”


On the
viewscreens, once again blue energy spheres were launched at the dozen large
orbital stations. They struck powerful energy shields but promptly drained them
of their power. Then they continued on to attach to the hulls of the stations.
Hundreds of Eternal shuttles and evacuation pods fled the dying stations and
headed toward the planet. Hailey instructed the ships not to fire on them.


Hailey watched
expressionless as the huge orbital structures were slowly turned into drifting
space dust. Shipyards and production facilities simply ceased to exist.


“We have
detected over seven hundred targets on the ground which need to be destroyed,”
reported Captain Sutherland.


“We can’t use
the blue energy spheres against the planet,” pointed out Major Marks. “We have
detected a few land-based defensive installations that will be able to fire on
us if we move in closer to use our regular weapons.”


Hailey
considered her options. “Have ten dreadnoughts move into a closer orbit and
destroy all of those targets, including the defensive installations, with their
antimatter weapons. Their energy shields should be able to protect them from
any incoming fire.”


“There are
seven spaceports on the planet’s surface,” added Captain Adams. “Several are
very large.”


Taking a deep
breath, Hailey looked over at Major Marks. “Put a fusion warhead in the middle
of each one.”


“Yes,
Admiral,” replied Major Marks. “I’m transmitting the order now to one of the
dreadnoughts.”


“Put the planet
up on the viewscreen.”


On the
viewscreen, the dreadnoughts were moving closer to the planet. Energy beam fire
suddenly erupted from the surface to splash harmlessly against the dreadnoughts’
energy screens. Beams of light flashed down toward the planet silencing the
enemy weapons fire. Time after time the beams flashed down as the ten dreadnoughts
orbited the planet, destroying infrastructure, factories and military bases. In
the end, seven fusion missiles struck the planet where the major spaceports were.
Huge mushroom clouds rose up into the atmosphere as destruction spread across
the landscape.


“It’s done,”
reported Commander Sutherland. “The other two fleets are reporting all targets
destroyed as well.”


“Send out some
battlecruisers to destroy all the mining operations in this system. When that
is done we’ll move on to our next target.”


Hailey looked
down at the planet. She had no idea how many millions of Eternals had just
died. This was war and the Eternals were only receiving what they had dished out
to so many others. Hailey knew over time she would come to regret what she was
doing but the survival of the Originators and the Human race were at stake and
she wasn’t going to hesitate doing the job assigned to her.


-


On the planet
Gardell an emergency meeting of the Council of Eternals was being held. Not all
of the councilors were present but those who were could scarcely believe what
they were hearing. The admiral in charge of the ships protecting the Gardell
System was speaking.


“The
Originators have attacked four of our primary star systems with large fleets,”
reported Admiral Bassoon. “From the sensor data we have received each attacking
fleet consists of twenty thousand battlecruisers, five thousand dreadnoughts
and ten battlestations of a new type. The new battlestations are twenty
kilometers in diameter and heavily armed with their blue energy sphere weapons.
In the four systems they attacked they stayed out of range of our ships and
planetary defense weapons and used the blue spheres to annihilate all
opposition. They then destroyed all orbital infrastructure, production
facilities on the planets, and mining operations in the systems. The four star
systems are now useless to us and will take a massive amount of rebuilding.”


“How could
this happen?” demanded Second Leader Queexel. “We have lost a number of
valuable shipyards in those attacks.”


“As well as
some key research facilities,” pointed out Second Leader Tallard.


“These attacks
are probably going to continue,” said Second Leader Barrant. “It is obvious
they have developed a new class of warship and believe that gives them a
sufficient edge to attack us here in our own galaxy.”


First Leader Fehnral
turned toward Admiral Bassoon. “What forces do we still have in our galaxy to
deal with this attack?”


“Unfortunately
the Originators picked an ideal time to attack us. “Second Leader Zabian and
Second Leader Tarmal have left with a major fleet to attack the Originators in
their space. We can recall the fleet but it will be well over a week before it can
return. We can also summon forces from the nearer galaxies but those will take
days to reach us as well.”


“What do we
have here in our own galaxy?”


Admiral
Bassoon shook his head. “Not enough. We have forty thousand warships in this
system or in the systems surrounding us. Most of our other systems have
anywhere from a few battlecruisers to several hundred.”


“How could
this happen?” demanded Second Leader Cabell. 


“We’ve sent
too many fleets away from the home galaxy recently,” answered Admiral Bassoon.
“We sent a large number to Admiral Trope to attack the galaxies the Originators
took from us and even more just left with Second leaders Zabian and Tarmal.”


“What are we
going to do to stop this Originator attack?” asked Second Leader Queexel.


“I can recall
all the battlecruisers from our other systems in this galaxy,” answered
Bassoon. “If I form them up into one large fleet that would give us nearly
fifty thousand battlecruisers plus the forty thousand we have to defend this
system and several of the nearby systems.”


First Leader Fehnral
made a quick decision. “Recall them, however we will not commit the forty
thousand ships currently defending this system and the other nearby systems.
You are to take the fifty thousand battlecruisers as soon as they are gathered
and attack these Originator fleets.”


Admiral
Bassoon bowed his head. “I will do so but I must warn you, even fifty thousand
of our battlecruisers may not be enough to stop these fleets of the
Originators.”


“Even so, it
will substantially weaken them allowing the forty thousand ships we still have
here to finish them off. You have your orders.”


Admiral
Bassoon turned and left the council chambers.


“He will
fail,” predicted Second Leader Queexel. “I recommend we pull all forty thousand
of those ships back to protect Gardell. With our orbital defenses plus that
fleet we should be safe here.”


First Leader Fehnral
agreed with Queexel’s assessment. “Very well. We will send out the recall order
immediately.”


-


The Armageddon
dropped out of hyperspace near one of the hyperspace interdiction stations. On
the screen, the massive station became visible as the rest of the fleet began
dropping out of hyperspace.


“Contact Rear
Admiral Mann; I want to know the current status of the attacks.”


“It will take
nearly ten minutes for all of our ships to exit hyperspace,” reported Rear
Admiral Olsen.


“No enemy
ships within detection range,” reported Major Burns. “The only foreign object
on the sensors is the hyperspace interdiction station.”


Race watched
as the rest of the fleet exited hyperspace and formed up around the Armageddon
and the station. Several Originator construction vessels dropped out of
hyperspace and immediately moved toward the station to begin updating it.


Finally
Captain Annette Flax turned toward the admirals. “Rear Admiral Mann reports
complete success in the first attacks. They are currently en route to their
second target. She reports the other fleets have met with success as well.
There have been no fleet losses though several ships in some of the fleets have
reported minor damage. They are sticking to the battle plan and using the blue
energy sphere projectors to annihilate their targets from a distance.
Resistance so far has been light.”


“Remarkable,”
said Marvell, his brow wrinkling in a frown. “I would have thought there would
be more resistance. This is the Eternals’ home galaxy.”


“We took them
by surprise,” said Rear Admiral Olsen. “They haven’t had time to respond to our
attacks.”


“Let’s hope
they don’t for awhile,” said Race. “It will give us an opportunity to inflict
heavy damage to their shipyards and war production infrastructure.”


The main
viewscreen was focused on the Eternals’ galaxy of which they were just outside.
At the moment he had eight fleets attacking Eternal targets. There were also
several thousand battlecruisers exploring the galaxy seeking more targets for
the fleets. Soon the smaller fleets would arrive and launch their attacks
against all known research facilities.


“How soon
before we attack the Eternals’ home planet?”


“In a couple
of days,” answered Race. “I want the Eternals to respond to the attacks our
admirals are currently conducting. Hopefully that will weaken the defenses
around Gardell. If not we’ll still go in and just have to accept whatever fleet
losses they can inflict on us. It is imperative we take Gardell and hold it.
Once we have it, the Eternals will be forced to deal with us.”


Race tried to
relax in his command chair. Reports were now coming in constantly of the
attacks being carried out by the eight Originator fleets. More ships were still
due to drop out of hyperspace in the next few hours. He had been told it would
take approximately three weeks to get all the hyperspace interdiction stations
back on line. For three weeks he had to hold the Eternals’ home galaxy and keep
those stations safe. He suspected it was going to be no easy task.


-


All around the
Eternals’ galaxy, Originator fleets and construction vessels were dropping out
of hyperspace around the hyperspace interdiction stations. Crews quickly went aboard
and began making modifications. Dark matter converters were installed,
antimatter turrets were added, and the energy fields were strengthened. In the
stations’ Command Centers a new version of the interdiction field was
downloaded on the computer systems.


Dreadnoughts
docked with the stations and unloaded both military and regular AIs whose
responsibility would be to maintain the stations once the interdiction fields
were turned on. In addition, several hundred combat robots were assigned to
each station as well.


-


Rear Admiral
Mann was attacking her third Eternal star system. This one was the same as the
others. The inhabited planets had massive defensive grids but only small fleets
for defense. Once again Hailey stayed outside the Eternals’ weapons range and
laid waste to their fleet, the defensive grids, all orbital structures, mining
operations, and planetary infrastructure.


“We’re
starting to get reports in from the battlecruisers assigned to explore this
galaxy,” reported Commander Sutherland. “We’re going to have to add quite a few
more targets.”


Hailey nodded.
This didn’t surprise her. “At some point the Eternals are bound to send a large
fleet against us. They can’t continue to allow us to destroy their star
systems.”


“We caught
them with their pants down,” replied Sutherland. “There is a chance they don’t
have the ships available.”


“I doubt that.
This is their home galaxy and they’re bound to have one or two large fleets
somewhere.”


Commander
Sutherland could not disagree. “So what do we do until they commit that force?”


“Continue to
attack. We destroy as many of their star systems as we can until they put a
force in front of us large enough to make us stop.” Hailey intended to make the
Eternals pay for their attack on the Federation. They were going to learn
Humans were not a race to take lightly.











Chapter Twenty-Two


 


As Hailey
expected she began receiving reports from several of the battlecruisers
exploring the Eternal galaxy of a large enemy fleet moving toward her position.
She had wondered how long it would take the Eternals to respond to her attacks
on their star systems; now she knew. To be on the safe side she contacted
Admiral Andrews and requested ten thousand additional battlecruisers and five
thousand more dreadnoughts be sent to her position immediately. When the enemy
fleet arrived she intended to be ready. She sent a message to Fleet Admiral
Tolsen informing him of the impending attack.


She also sent
a message to Rear Admiral Cowel who was in a nearby system to bring her fleet
as well. If this was the Eternals’ primary defensive fleet in this section of
their galaxy, it was essential it be destroyed. With the addition of Cowel’s
fleet and her ten juggernauts, Hailey was confident she could annihilate the
Eternal fleet.


“Do we know
its composition?” asked Commander Sutherland.


Hailey shook
her head. “No; we had two exploration battlecruisers encounter it. The size of
the fleet is being estimated at between thirty to sixty thousand warships.”


“A sizable
fleet.”


“We’ll form up
into a globe formation and wait for our reinforcements and Rear Admiral Cowel.
With a little luck they’ll arrive before the Eternals do.” Hailey hoped they
did or she would end up being badly outnumbered and in an atrocious tactical
situation.


-


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen had just been informed of the large enemy fleet moving toward Rear
Admiral Mann. He had also been told about the reinforcements she had called in.


“The Eternals
picked the wrong rear admiral to attack,” he said with a pleased smile. Hailey
was one of his best admirals. “She’ll make mincemeat out of their fleet.”


“Mincemeat?”
repeated Marvell, looking confused.


Rear Admiral
Olsen smiled. “It’s a Human saying meaning the Eternals are getting ready to
have their asses handed to them.” Olsen saw that Marvell still looked confused.
“To explain it better, Hailey should easily defeat the Originator fleet.”


“Oh,” replied
Marvell. “I will study Human idioms so I will better understand in the future.
All races have their own little sayings.”


Marvell turned
toward the fleet admiral. “Our latest reports indicate the Eternal fleet
consists of slightly over fifty thousand of their battlecruisers.”


Race was
surprised it wasn’t bigger. Where were the larger Eternal fleets he had been
expecting to encounter? “Instruct our survey ships to keep watch for any
additional Eternal fleets. There must be more somewhere.”


“Unless they
were needed elsewhere,” suggested Rear Admiral Olsen.


This comment
worried Race. What if the Eternals had chosen this time to launch an attack
against Originator space? It would make sense after taking back all the
galaxies Commander Zafron had wrested from them.


“Send some
battlecruisers to Gardell and survey the system and those around it,” ordered
Race. “I want to know what type of fleet units the Eternals have guarding their
home system.”


“I’ll send the
orders,” replied Rear Admiral Olsen as she headed toward the communications
console.”


“Becka, plot
us a course for Gardell. As soon as Rear Admiral Mann is finished engaging the
Eternal fleet now heading toward her we will enter hyperspace and launch our
attack against the Eternals’ home system.”


“Yes,
Admiral,” replied Becka as she turned to her console to begin the hyperspace
calculations.


 “The first of
the interdiction stations should be ready to activate within forty-eight
hours,” reported Captain Flax.


So far
everything was going according to plan. Race just wished he knew where the
Eternal fleets were he had expected to encounter. Something just didn’t feel
right.


-


Rear Admiral
Mann was relieved when the reinforcements she had requested from Admiral
Andrews arrived. She quickly incorporated them into her fleet.


“Rear Admiral
Cowel will be here in another forty minutes,” reported Lieutenant Sparks.


Hailey would
be glad when Cowel arrived. With her additional ten juggernauts Hailey felt
confident she could deal with the incoming Eternal fleet. “Keep me posted. Do
we have the Eternals showing up on our sensors yet?”


Captain Adams
shook his head. “No, they’re still too far out. Current computer estimates
place them at about one hour and twenty minutes out.”


Hailey took a
minute to examine the tactical display. She was examining the system to locate
the best place to engage the Eternals. She preferred open space away from any
planets. Planets allowed for too many variables in a battle. “Caria, take the
fleet and position it twenty million kilometers from planet four. That will
give us sufficient maneuvering room and a full range of coverage for our
sensors.”


“What type of
battle formation?” asked Commander Sutherland.


“Keep us in a
globe formation until we determine where the Eternals are going to exit
hyperspace. Then we will form into an open cone formation for the engagement
with the juggernauts spaced around the outer edge of the cone. That will give
them an open field of fire for their blue energy spheres.”


Commander
Sutherland nodded. “This Eternal fleet is large enough that we won’t be able to
destroy it before it can close to within weapons range. We’re going to take
some losses.”


Hailey was
aware of that. “We need to caution the juggernauts to be prepared for possible
rammings. That’s the only way the Eternals can destroy one and it won’t take
them long to figure that out, particularly after how they destroyed Commander
Zafron’s battlestations.”


“The
juggernauts are much more maneuverable than a battlestation,” Sutherland
pointed out.


“That may be,
but even a juggernaut will have a hard time dodging a dozen Eternal
battlecruisers intent on ramming.”


Haley felt the
Victory make the transition into hyperspace and then a few moments later
drop back out.


“We’re in
position,” reported Caria.


Nodding Hailey
leaned back in her command chair. Now all they could do was wait.


-


Time passed
and Rear Admiral Cowel’s fleet dropped out of hyperspace close to where Hailey
had her fleet formed up. After consulting for a few minutes Cowel joined her
fleet with Hailey’s and then they continued to wait for the Eternals to show
up.


Hailey felt
tense as the time for combat neared. Her eyes shifted back and forth from the
tactical display to the viewscreens. On the tactical display, the Eternal fleet
was now visible, filling it with a mass of red threat icons. On the Victory’s
viewscreens, she could see Originator battlecruisers, dreadnoughts and a few of
the massive juggernauts. Hailey knew this was the calm before the storm.


-


 


The Eternal
fleet continued to get closer and finally on board the Victory alarms
began sounding as the Eternal fleet dropped out of hyperspace.


“Fifty one
thousand seven hundred ships,” reported Captain Adams. “They are forming up
into one of their standard line formations.”


Hailey looked
at the tactical display showing the thousands of red threat icons. “Orientate
our fleet to face theirs and form up into our attack cone. Juggernauts are to
fire their blue energy sphere projectors as soon as the Eternals are in range.”


“All ships are
at Condition One,” reported Commandeer Sutherland. “It will take us about two
minutes to adjust to the cone formation.” That was one advantage to having AIs
at the helm. They could conduct precise fleet maneuvers very quickly.


-


Admiral
Bassoon gazed at the large tactical display in front of him. The Originators
had greatly reinforced the fleet he had picked for his initial target.


“We are facing
fifty thousand Originator battlecruisers, fifteen thousand dreadnoughts, and
twenty of their new mobile battlestations,” reported the Eternal at the sensor
console. “They are forming up into a cone formation facing our fleet.”


“Where are the
mobile battlestations?” asked Bassoon. These concerned him the most because of
the reported tremendous firepower they possessed in the blue energy spheres.


The tactical
officer examined his sensor readings and then reported. “They are scattered on
the periphery of their formation.”


Bassoon knew
if he could not destroy those massive stations his fleet would be annihilated.
“Assign two hundred battlecruisers to attack each one. If weapons fire cannot
penetrate their shields then the commanders are ordered to ram the Originator
vessels. They must be destroyed!”


The
communications officer quickly sent off the orders. “Ship commanders have
affirmed your orders.”


Admiral
Bassoon shifted his gaze to the viewscreen showing the massed Originator fleet.
He wondered how the council could have made such a colossal mistake by
weakening the defenses of the home galaxy so much to make an attack such as
this possible. He wasn’t sure how many ships the Originators had committed to
this attack. But one thing he was certain of as a commanding officer; the Originators
had come here to end the war and if enough Eternal fleets didn’t make it back
to the home galaxy shortly they might just succeed.


“All ships
advance,” he ordered. “It is essential we close to combat range as rapidly as
possible. We will merge with the Originator fleet and fight ship-to-ship. That
should reduce the advantage they have with their blue energy spheres.”


“Losses will
be heavy,” warned his second in command.


Bassoon did
not reply. He expected to lose his entire fleet in this battle. The only thing
he could hope to do was cause enough damage to force the Originator fleet to
withdraw.


-


The two fleets
closed rapidly. As soon as the Eternals came within range the twenty
juggernauts opened up with their blue energy spheres, sending several thousand
toward the incoming enemy ships.


-


“They’re not
slowing down,” warned Commander Sutherland as he watched the tactical display.
“I believe they plan on penetrating our formation and fighting at close range.”


“Damn!” said
Hailey, frowning. “That will minimize the juggernauts’ use of the blue energy
spheres.”


Sutherland
nodded. “That it will but those juggernauts are armed with other weapons as
well. They have the firepower of forty dreadnoughts and because of their power
situation their weapons are much more powerful.”


Turing her
attention back to the viewscreens, Hailey could see the blue energy spheres
striking the energy shields of numerous Eternal battlecruisers. Their shields
flickered and then died as the spheres drained all of their energy. Then the blue
spheres seemed to fall toward the unprotected hulls of the battlecruisers. 


“They’ll be
within firing range in another few seconds,” warned Captain Adams.


On the
viewscreens, the juggernauts were still pouring a steady stream of energy
spheres into the advancing Eternals. The first ships to be stricken were
already showing signs of coming apart as black space dust could be seen where
ship armor had been a few seconds earlier.


“We should
have stayed in our globe formation,” lamented Hailey. “It’s better suited for
the type of combat we’re about to engage in.”


“They’re in
range!”


Immediately
the Eternal fleet erupted with weapons fire as energy beam fire hit the
Originator fleet. It was followed up with antimatter and dark matter missiles.


“Return fire!”
ordered Hailey, clenching the armrests of her command chair. She knew the
fighting was about to become brutal.


The
viewscreens were now lit up with massive explosions and the flickering of
energy beam fire. Both sides were attacking with every weapon at their
disposal.


“Admiral, the Kronus
reports the Eternals are trying to ram the juggernauts.”


“Damn!”
exclaimed Hailey, her eyes showing worry. “Assign additional dreadnoughts to
help protect the juggernauts. We can’t lose any of them at this stage of the battle.”


-


In the Eternal
fleet hundreds of battlecruisers were being turned into black space dust by the
blue energy spheres. As the two fleets merged, the firing of the blue spheres
slackened and nearly died. It was now too dangerous for the juggernauts to fire
the energy sphere projectors without the risk of hitting a friendly ship. They
switched to more conventional weapons of which they had an abundance. Missile
hatches slid open and energy weapon turrets extended from the hulls.


The Eternals
were now losing multitudes of battlecruisers to regular weapons fire as energy
shields were overloaded. Antimatter and dark matter missiles blew vessels apart
in brilliant fireballs of pure destruction. Energy beam weapons tore open
compartments to the vacuum of space and occasionally caused a ship to break
apart.


-


In the
Originator fleet ships were also dying. Battlecruisers saw their shields
stripped from the intense weapons fire. Eternal energy beam fire riddled the
hulls of numerous vessels, destroying them. Eternal antimatter missiles and
dark matter missiles were playing havoc in the Originator formation as ships
were torn apart from the massive blasts.


On the rim of
the formation, seven Eternal battlecruisers were on a high speed collision
course with one of the juggernauts. Intense weapons fire from the juggernaut
and the defending dreadnoughts shredded three of the incoming battlecruisers. A
fourth was hit with multiple blue energy spheres. A fifth blew apart just short
of the juggernaut’s energy screen. The massive ship suddenly moved to the side,
causing one of the incoming battlecruisers to miss and be destroyed by weapons
fire. The seventh battlecruiser adjusted course at the last minute and slammed
into the energy shield of the juggernaut. The battlecruiser blew apart as every
warhead on board exploded. The sheer ferocity of the blast blew a hole in the
juggernaut’s powerful energy shield, allowing the armored hull to take a mighty
hit from the released energy.


-


The juggernaut
shook violently and in the Command Center a number of red warning lights
appeared on the damage control console.


“Energy shield
is back up,” reported a shaken tactical officer.


“We have a
hole nearly a kilometer deep and two kilometers wide in our hull,” reported one
of the military AIs standing near Commander Wilson. “AIs in the vicinity report
secondary explosions are still occurring.”


Commander
Wilson felt stunned his vessel had suffered such damage. “What’s our combat
capability?”


“We’re still
at 62 percent and we have lost a few power systems. We can’t take another hit
like that one.”


“Contact Rear
Admiral Mann and inform her I’m pulling the Gorgon back to initiate
repairs.”


A minute
passed and then the communications officer reported. “We’re ordered to pull
back to a safe distance. Four dreadnoughts will provide an escort in case we’re
attacked again.”


Commander
Wilson nodded. Their combat role in this battle was over. “Acknowledge the
orders and move us to a safe distance. There’s nothing more we can do here.”


-


Hailey bit her
lip as she watched the Gorgon withdraw on the viewscreen. A highly
magnified view showed the glowing pit in her hull. She was surprised the
juggernaut had survived.


The Victory
suddenly lurched as the ship was shoved violently sideways. Warning alarms
began sounding and Hailey was certain she could hear the sound of explosions.


“We took
several energy beam hits to the hull amidships,” reported Commander Sutherland.
“A pair of dark matter missiles slammed into our energy screen, causing it to
weaken in one area. The shield is back up to full strength and I’ve ordered
four battlecruisers to help cover us while we assess the damage.”


“How are the
other juggernauts doing?” Hailey was concerned they might be attacked the same
way the Gorgon had been.


“The Hydra
and Callisto both have been the targets of ramming attacks but they
managed to destroy their attackers before any damage could be done.”


Hailey was
deeply concerned about the danger of more ramming attacks against the
juggernauts. “Warn all the juggernauts we have confirmed attempts at ramming
and to remain vigilant.”


Turning her
attention back to the tactical display, Hailey could see multiple green icons
swelling up and vanishing. She wasn’t certain but it seemed to her as if the
red icons were vanishing faster.


On one of the
viewscreens, an Eternal battlecruiser was being ripped apart by energy beam
fire from several dreadnoughts. An antimatter missile finished the ship as a
massive energy fireball suddenly appeared where the vessel was. When the
fireball dissipated all that remained was some twisted wreckage and a couple of
small streams of glowing gas.


Looking at the
other viewscreens, all Hailey could see were dying ships. The firing was so
intense no ship could long survive under such firepower. “All ships are to
press the attack. I want this Eternal fleet destroyed!” Hailey leaned forward,
her eyes focused now intently on the tactical display as she issued more
orders. This battle had a long ways to go before it was over.


-


Admiral
Bassoon looked at the viewscreens in amazement. Everywhere he looked, it seemed
space itself was on fire. Never had he been in a battle this intense.
Fortifying himself, he forced his nanites to help control his emotions. An
Eternal did not make decisions based on emotions. Decisions were made with
logic and clear thinking.


“We’ve already
damaged one of their new battlestations. Order more ships to make ramming
attacks. We must destroy them, not damage them.”


“It will cost
us a large number of battlecruisers to destroy just one of those vessels,”
warned his second in command.


“It is
essential some of those battlestations be destroyed. For everyone we destroy
that is one less available to attack Gardell. We do this for the continuation
of the Eternals and our rightful place as rulers of this universe.”


“As you
command,” replied the second officer.


Bassoon turned
his attention back to the viewscreens. He wanted to observe the next attacks on
the Originators’ mobile battlestations.


-


All of the
juggernauts were under heavy fire. Their screens were lit up like a star. The
juggernauts were also firing their antimatter cannons, dark matter beams,
gravitonic cannons as well as launching missiles nonstop. All around the
besieged warships Eternal battlecruisers were being blown apart.


Near the
juggernaut Odin a line of Eternal battlecruisers suddenly broke through
the intense wall of defensive and offensive fire. Twenty battlecruisers hurled
themselves at high speed toward the juggernaut.


-


In the Command
Center of the massive vessel warning alarms began sounding.


“Rammers
inbound,” warned the sensor officer.


“Helm, try to
keep us out of their way,” ordered Commandeer Prescott.


The Originator
AI at the helm nodded. “I will try, Commander. But there are a lot of them and
it’s difficult to plot their courses.”


Prescott gazed
at the large viewscreens showing the inbound enemy battlecruisers. “Do your
best. Tactical, concentrate our fire on those inbound Eternal battlecruisers.
Communications, order our dreadnought escort to do the same.”


On the viewscreens,
Prescott watched as the first three Eternal battlecruisers were blown apart,
sending flaming wreckage in all directions. The next two died quickly as well.
However, each battlecruiser they destroyed was closer to the juggernaut than
the last.


Between the
dreadnoughts and the juggernaut five more Eternal battlecruisers were turned
into miniature suns and then the eleventh one hit the huge ship’s energy
screen. The screen radiated brightly and then a tremendous explosion tore a
huge gap in the screen as the battlecruiser’s antimatter and dark matter
arsenal detonated.


The juggernaut
shook violently as some of the energy from the explosion struck the hull,
blasting out a huge glowing crater. In the Command Center alarms began sounding
and red lights started flashing. On the main viewscreen, a second Eternal
battlecruiser flashed through the hole in the energy screen and slammed into
the glowing pit left by the previous one. Upon impact all of its antimatter and
dark matter warheads detonated.


In the Command
Center Commandeer Prescott was nearly thrown to the deck. The Odin was
shaking violently and the damage control console was rapidly becoming covered
in red warning lights. A number of alarms were sounding as well.


“We have
suffered critical damage,” reported the military AI standing next to Commander
Prescott. 


“Energy shield
is down!” shouted one of the tactical officers. “We can’t get it back up. We’ve
lost too many power stations.”


In the
distance, Prescott could hear explosions. The explosion seemed to be steadily
coming closer. “Order the dreadnoughts to get to safety.” Prescott knew his
command was dying. It was only a matter of time now.


On one of the
still functioning viewscreens, another Eternal battlecruiser appeared slamming
into the juggernaut. The last thing Commander Prescott saw was a bright flash
of light as his command blew apart.


-


“Odin
is down,” reported Captain Adams in a stunned voice. “She was rammed by at
least three Eternal battlecruisers.”


“So, they’ve
discovered a way to destroy the juggernauts,” said Commander Sutherland.


“They have to
get to them first,” replied Hailey with a determined look in her eyes. “Assign
ten more dreadnoughts to each juggernaut. We must stop these ramming attacks!”


-


Admiral
Bassoon nodded in satisfaction as he saw one of the Originators’ mobile
battlestations die. He had shown they could be destroyed; now he would destroy
more of them. He quickly began issuing orders to more of his battlecruisers. If
he could destroy all of the large mobile stations this battle could be
considered a victory.


-


Hailey saw the
battle begin to shift as more and more Eternal warships began targeting the
juggernauts. “Send a message to Rear Admiral Cowel. Her new orders are to use
whatever is necessary to defend the juggernauts.”


“We could have
them withdraw,” suggested Commander Sutherland.


Hailey shook
her head. “No, we need their firepower. They’re destroying a hell of a lot of
enemy battlecruisers and they’re forcing the Eternals to bunch up, making them
easier targets.”


-


The battle
continued to rage. It had now changed in its complexity. The Eternals were
focusing on destroying the juggernauts and the Originator ships were trying to
keep them from doing so. Ships on the opposing sides were now so close together
that they were basically firing broadsides at one another from a distance of
only a few kilometers. Occasionally energy screens brushed one another and
collisions were becoming more common.


Four dreadnoughts
and six Eternal battlecruisers were locked in a close range duel. Massive
explosions covered the energy screens of each vessel. Energy beams probed for a
weakness in the shields seeking a path to strike the vulnerable ship hulls. 


Suddenly a
dark matter beam penetrated the weakened energy screen of one of the Eternal
battlecruisers, blasting out a huge hole in the hull. A large section of the
ship’s hull started drifting off into space. Several secondary explosions were
visible ripping open more compartments. A dark matter missile flashed through
the hole in the energy screen, detonating in the damaged section of the ship.
Instantly the ship was turned into a miniature nova.


The energy
screen on one of the Originator dreadnoughts suddenly failed under the heavy
bombardment of Eternal dark matter missiles. Half a dozen missiles then struck
the hull, sending the ship into oblivion.


The Eternals
were still trying to ram the juggernauts. The juggernaut Sampson found
itself the target of dozens of Eternal battlecruisers all intent on ramming.
Explosions and energy beams filled space as the juggernaut and the defending
dreadnoughts and battlecruisers tried to destroy the inbound Eternal vessels.
Huge explosions designated the location of dying Eternal battlecruisers but the
survivors continued to hurtle toward the juggernaut. Twenty Eternal warships
died in the mad rush before the first manage to strike a glancing blow to the
juggernaut’s energy screen. The screen wavered but managed to stay up. Three
more Eternal battlecruisers were blown apart just before they could strike the
energy shield, sending large pieces of debris flying everywhere. Then three
battlecruisers which were nearly wrecks from the heavy weapons fire slammed in
the energy shield at nearly the same time. Instantly the shield failed and the
massive explosions from the three destroyed vessels crashed into the Sampson’s
hull, splitting it open. In a powerful explosion, the juggernaut blew apart.


-


We just lost
the Sampson,” reported Captain Adams grimly. “It was the victim of a
massive suicide run by dozens of Eternal battlecruisers.”


“They’re
getting desperate,” said Commander Sutherland with a grim look on his face.
“There’s no doubt they’re focusing on our juggernauts.”


Hailey winced
at hearing she had lost another juggernaut. She looked at the tactical display
and could see there were now far fewer red threat icons than there were
earlier. There were also far fewer green icons as well. Both fleets were
suffering heavy losses. However, it appeared to her the firepower from the
juggernauts was having a deciding effect. The battle would not last much
longer.


-


Admiral
Bassoon knew the battle would soon be over. He had already lost nearly 80
percent of his fleet. “Order all of our remaining ships to ram an Originator
vessel.” He looked over at his helm officer. “And that includes this one.” It
was better to die here then to return to the council in failure.


-


In space, the
Eternal vessels suddenly turned and rammed the nearest Originator warship.
Space was lit up from the massive explosions of colliding vessels. In the space
of a few minutes nearly seven thousand Originator battlecruisers and dreadnoughts
died as well as every single remaining Eternal vessel. The Eternals did manage
to take out one more juggernaut plus damaged several others and then the battle
was over.


-


Hailey was
stunned by the ferocity of the Eternals’ suicide attack. It had been something
she was not expecting.


“We lost the Vanguard
and three other juggernauts are reporting substantial damage,” reported
Commandeer Sutherland as he began receiving damage reports from the fleet. His
face suddenly turned white and he looked over at Hailey. “Admiral, the Trident
was rammed by an Eternal battlecruiser and destroyed. There were no survivors.”


Hailey drew in
a sharp breath. The Trident was Rear Admiral Lindsey Cowel’s flagship.
“Reform the fleet into a globe formation and let’s begin to assess our losses.
I need to send a report to Fleet Admiral Tolsen.” She would also report the
death of Lindsey. Lindsey had been a very good fleet officer. Her loss would be
greatly felt.


-


On board the Armageddon,
Race listened as Rear Admiral Olsen reported on the losses in the most recent
battle.


“The Eternals
lost over fifty thousand ships,” reported Olsen. “From what Rear Admiral Mann
is reporting not a single Eternal ship survived. She also suffered significant
losses as well. Twenty-two thousand battlecruisers, seven thousand two hundred
dreadnoughts, three juggernauts, and Rear Admiral Cowel died when her ship was
rammed by an Eternal battlecruiser.”


Race nodded.
He hated hearing about Rear Admiral Cowel’s loss. She had been instrumental in planning
this attack. “We need to study the tactics the Eternals used in this battle. We
may face the same when we attack the Gardell System. Inform Rear Admiral Mann
she is to have the survivors of Rear Admiral Cowel’s fleet join hers. Also have
Admiral Andrews send sufficient replacement vessels to bring Hailey’s fleet up
to full strength. She is to remain where she is for a full day before resuming
her attack on Eternal targets. All of her damaged ships, including any damaged
juggernauts are to be sent to Admiral Andrews’ location to undergo repair. He
has some Originator construction ships which can be used to repair any damage
her ships have suffered. He will send additional juggernauts to replace the
ones damaged and destroyed.”


Rear Admiral
Olsen acknowledged the orders and went over to the communication console to
begin sending them.


Leaning back
in his command chair Race let out a deep sigh. They had lost a lot of good people
today and perhaps the toughest battle was still in front of them. Tomorrow,
after he had studied the reports from Rear Admiral Mann, he would take his
fleet to attack the Eternals’ home world. It was time to bring this war to an
end.











Chapter Twenty-Three


 


The following
day Race was standing in front of one of the large tactical displays in the Armageddon.
It was time to launch the attack on the Eternals’ home world. Several
battlecruisers had been sent on ahead to scan the system as to the disposition
of Eternal forces. Race was feeling anxious for their return and to find out if
the large fleets of Eternal vessels he was expecting to face in this galaxy
were in Gardell’s System.


“We’re ready,”
reported Rear Admiral Olsen.


Race gazed at
the viewscreens. As far as he could see were Originator warships lined up and
ready to depart. This would be the most important battle fought so far in the
war between the Eternals and the Originators. Race could feel the pressure he
was under to win this battle since it could be the turning point in the war.


“All
juggernauts are ready and have been informed of possible rammings in the
Gardell System,” added Marvell. 


Plans had been
made to protect the juggernauts. Each juggernaut had one hundred dreadnoughts
and two hundred battlecruisers assigned to intercept possible rammers.


Looking over
at Becka, Race gave the order. “Helm, take us to the Eternals’ home planet.” It
was time to teach the Eternals the true meaning of the word war.


On the
viewscreens, ships began to vanish as they made the transition into hyperspace
for the journey to the Eternals’ home star system.


-


On Gardell,
word had reached the Council of Eternals of the loss of Admiral Bassoon’s
fleet.


“He lost
everything,” said Second Leader Queexel. 


“That he did,”
replied First Leader Fehnral. “However, he did manage to destroy three of the
Originators’ mobile battlestations and thousands of their warships. That
particular fleet has been reduced to near impotence.”


“That may be
so but we know there are other Originator fleets in our galaxy. What of them?”
asked Second Leader Nolant.


First Leader Fehnral
paused for a moment before answering. Some of the answers he didn’t know.
“There are at least six more major Originator fleets active in the region where
Admiral Bassoon fought his battle. As soon as adequate forces arrive from our
nearby galaxies those will be dealt with. In the meantime we have pulled all of
our remaining ships back to Gardell as a precaution.”


“What about
Second Leader Zabian and Second Leader Tarmal? Are their fleets being recalled
as well?”


Fehnral turned
toward Second Leader Cabell. “As a precautionary measure they have been
recalled. We will delay the attack on Originator space until we are satisfied
we have sufficient forces to protect our galaxy as well as launch the assault.”


Second Leader
Barrant spoke. “I am concerned about the damage the six Originator fleets will
cause before we can destroy them. Should we send our remaining ships to attack
those fleets? We are losing valuable systems even as we speak. There have also
been isolated attacks on a large number of our research facilities by smaller
Originator fleets.”


“I considered
that,” replied Fehnral. “However, we don’t know if the six fleets we are aware
of are the only ones which remain in our galaxy. There could be more lurking
about we don’t know about. The smaller fleets that have been reported are a
problem and will be dealt with. There have also been unconfirmed reports of
Originator battlecruisers being spotted throughout our galaxy.”


“Surveying our
systems for more attacks,” suggested Second Leader Queexel. “It is what I would
do if I had other assets waiting to be committed.”


“Then you
believe there are more Originator ships in our galaxy somewhere?” asked Second
Leader Nolant.


Queexel nodded
his head. “Yes, I believe the attacks in our galaxy have only begun.”


It was quiet
around the council table. For the first time in many years the councilors
realized they were vulnerable. Had they become so overconfident in their
superiority that they had let their guard down? 


“All we can do
is wait,” said First Leader Fehnral. “The first fleets from our nearest
galaxies will be here in a few days with more after that.”


“Let’s hope
they get here in time,” said Queexel.


Fehnral did
not reply. He was almost certain they would not.


-


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen sat in his command chair watching the viewscreens as the stars slid
by. He was taking thirty juggernauts, one hundred thousand battlecruisers, and
twenty-thousand dreadnoughts to the Eternals’ home system. He was still waiting
for reports from the battlecruisers sent ahead as to what was waiting for them.


“How bad is
this battle going to be?” asked Rear Admiral Olsen.


Race took a
deep breath and then replied. “Bad. I expect the Eternals’ home world to be
heavily defended by both warships and an orbital defense grid. There will
probably be some type of defensive battlestations in orbit. They’ll throw
everything they have at us to keep us from the planet.”


“We need to
win this battle,” said Olsen. “That’s why we came here.”


Race nodded.
“Yes, we need to take the planet and then hold it while our construction ships
finish repairing the hyperspace interdiction stations. It will take at least
another two weeks before that’s complete.”


Olsen was quiet
for a few moments as she thought over Race’s words. “The Eternals have probably
already called for reinforcements. Even if we defeat the Eternals at their home
world there will be more fleets arriving soon.”


“Fleets we’ll
have to fight unless the Council of Eternals agrees to surrender.”


“Dazon Fells
does not believe they will.”


“Let’s hope
he’s wrong,” replied Race. His eyes shifted back to the viewscreens. It helped
to calm him watching the fleet move past the stars. 


-


The massive
fleet of Originator warships flew through hyperspace heading for Gardell. At
Gardell, two Originator battlecruisers were scanning the system from long-range.
After a few minutes the battlecruisers detected Eternal battlecruisers heading
in their direction. Without hesitation, the two military AIs turned their ships
around and headed back to where Fleet Admiral Tolsen was. They would report to
him on their findings and then join his fleet formation.


-


Eternal
Admiral Macross stared at the two receding contacts. They had been identified
as Originator battlecruisers. “They wouldn’t be scouting us unless they plan on
attacking.”


“Probably
soon,” said Second Officer Tarbon. “They must know we have summoned support
from our other galaxies. They will want to strike before those fleets can arrive.”


“Send several
stealth cruisers out along the course of the Originator battlecruisers and
let’s see what they can find. If they find an Originator fleet inbound they are
to report back immediately.”


Second Officer
Tarbon looked over at Admiral Macross. “You expect them to find one, don’t
you?”


Macross
nodded. “Yes, and probably quite a substantial one. We must begin making our
preparations for an all out battle. The Originators and their Human allies are
coming to conquer our home world, no doubt in an attempt to end the war once
and for all.”


“All remaining
fleet units except the ones in the far reaches of our galaxy have come here to
Gardell.” Second Officer Tarbon looked at the viewscreens showing thousands of
Eternal battlecruisers. “I have spoken to the military leaders on Gardell and
it will be three more days before the first fleet units from the nearest
galaxies arrive.”


“By then this
battle will be over. I don’t believe the Originators would attack unless they
think they can be victorious. With their new mobile battlestations they may be
correct. We must find a way to destroy those stations if we want to survive
this battle.”


“Admiral
Bassoon used many of his battlecruisers to ram the mobile stations. From his
reports, before his ship was destroyed, he managed to take out three of them
and damage several more.”


Admiral
Macross folded his powerful arms across his chest. “Summon all of our available
cargo ships in this system and the nearby ones. Have their holds filled with
water to increase their mass. We can use them to ram the Originators’ mobile
battlestations and leave our battlecruisers to do the fighting.”


Second Officer
Tarbon bowed slightly. “As you command. I will issue the orders.”


Macross
returned to studying the viewscreens and the large tactical displays. It was
time for him to come up with a battle plan to stop the Originators. The future
of the Eternals depended on it.


-


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen sat tensely in his command chair on board the Armageddon.
The two battlecruisers he had sent ahead to scout the Eternals’ home world had
just reported in. The news wasn’t good. There was a fleet of nearly forty-two
thousand Eternal battlecruisers in the Gardell System. The planet itself was
protected by a massive defensive grid along with a large number of powerful
battlestations. 


“That’s going
to be a tough nut to crack,” commented Rear Admiral Olsen as she studied the
sensor scans from the battlecruisers. “Those battlestations are ten kilometers
in diameter and heavily armed.”


“They probably
have gravity drives as well,” said Race. “That will give them some
maneuverability.”


“It will take
our juggernauts to take them out. That means they’ll have to come dangerously
close to the planet. The battlecruisers didn’t get close enough to scan
Gardell’s surface but I expect it’s covered in weapon emplacements.”


Race nodded
his agreement. “We still have an advantage with our blue energy spheres. I
suspect the Eternals will use their fleet to force a ship-to-ship engagement
the same way they did with Rear Admiral Mann. When we arrive we’ll put our
juggernauts at the front of our fleet formation and use their blue energy
spheres against the Eternal fleet. When the Eternal fleet gets in range, we’ll
pull the juggernauts back to the rear of the formation so they can’t be rammed.
We’ll call them back up again when we reach the planet and need to take out the
orbital defenses.”


Rear Admiral
Olsen quickly replied. “That’s a good plan. We’ll take more losses in our
regular fleet units but we can’t afford to lose too many of the juggernauts or
we might not be able to break through the planetary defenses.”


“Contact the
rest of the fleet including the juggernauts and inform them of the change in
plans. We also must be aware the Eternals may have other surprises’ waiting for
us; after all this is their home system.”


Race relaxed
in his command chair. There was nothing else he could do until they reached the
Eternals’ system. Idly he wondered what his sister Massie was doing. She had
confided in him before he left that she and her husband wanted to have a baby.
He smiled to himself wondering how that was going and if soon he would be an
uncle. He knew it would thrill his parents, especially his mother who was
impatient to have grandchildren.


-


 Time passed
and Eternal Admiral Macross received word from his stealth cruisers of the
makeup of the inbound Originator fleet. His face paled when he realized what he
was up against. One hundred thousand battlecruisers, twenty thousand dreadnoughts,
and thirty of the massive mobile battlestations.


“I never
expected them to attack with such a large fleet,” said Second Officer Tarbon.
“We’re going to be heavily outnumbered.”


“How many
cargo ships do we have ready?”


“Four hundred
at the moment and we’ll have another couple of hundred in the next two hours.”


Macross looked
to see the current location of the Originator fleet. It was traveling at a
speed far greater than what an Eternal fleet could move. “They will be here in
four hours. That’s how long we have to prepare the cargo ships. If necessary we
can use the empty ones as decoys.”


“Should we
inform the council of the size of the Originator fleet?”


Macross
nodded. “Yes, I’ll take care of that. I’ll also inform them it might be wise to
move to the underground Command Center. It’s several kilometers underground and
should keep them safe.”


Second Officer
Tarbon’s face turned pale. “You expect the surface of Gardell to be bombed?”


Macross took a
moment to answer. “Possibly; this battle may be one we cannot win. If the worst
comes to pass at least the council will be safe.”


“The Humans
will land troops and their combat robots,” said Tarbon. “The council may not be
safe even in the underground Command Center.”


“They only
have to hold out until our fleets from the nearest galaxies begin to arrive.
Those fleets can free Gardell and force the Originators out of our galaxy.”


Second Officer
Tarbon returned to his duties. He had the unnerving impression Admiral Macross
did not expect to win the coming battle.


-


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen could sense the growing tension in the Command Center as the Armageddon prepared to drop out of hyperspace. Long-range sensors had
detected the Eternal fleet gathered near Gardell and it seemed to be waiting.


“They know
we’re coming,” said Marvell. “We must have been detected by one of their
stealth battlecruisers.”


“What are
those other red threat icons over to the side?” asked Rear Admiral Olsen.
“They’re too small to be Eternal battlecruisers.”


Major Burns
readjusted his sensors and then answered. “Cargo ships. I’m detecting nearly
two thousand cargo ships in that formation.”


“Rammers,”
said Olsen. “Those ships are there to ram our juggernauts.”


Race nodded.
“We were halfway expecting this. Inform the fleet the Eternals have potentially
two thousand cargo ships to use as rammers against the juggernauts. They also
may use some of their battlecruisers as well.”


Race thought
over the coming battle. This was too important to screw up. If he won and if
they could conquer Gardell, the war might be over. If not the advantage would
at least be shifted over to the Originators.


“Becka, drop
us out of hyperspace two million kilometers from the Eternal fleet. I want to
see what formation they go into before we set up in one. Rear Admiral Olsen,
take the fleet to Condition One.”


-


Rear Admiral
Olsen made the Condition One announcement to the entire fleet. As she did red
lights started flashing and klaxons began sounding. The crews on all ships
rushed to their battlestations. Across the fleet department heads reported combat
ready. Marines and combat robots took up security patrols in all the fleet
ships in case the Eternals managed to board. Bulkheads closed and damage
control teams assembled. The fleet was ready for war.


-


Minutes passed
and the Armageddon dropped out of hyperspace. Around the flagship
thousands of other Originator vessels were appearing as well. In just a few
minutes the entire fleet was assembled and assumed a globe defensive formation
as it waited to see what the Eternals were going to do. They didn’t have long
to wait as the Eternals rapidly formed their fleet into a flat disc formation
five ships thick facing the Originator fleet.


-


Race quickly
decided on the formation he wanted his fleet in. “Form up into a war cylinder,
juggernauts at the front. As soon as the Eternals are in combat range the
juggernauts will drop to the center of the formation.” That way they would
still be able to use their heavy weapons while protected by layers of
Originator warships.


-


Eternal
Admiral Macross shifted his eyes to the tactical display. He was already moving
his fleet out with the cargo ships trailing behind. As soon as his fleet was in
engagement range, he would use heavy weapons fire to protect the cargo ships as
they attempted to ram the Originators’ mobile battlestations. If he could
destroy them early in the battle, the advantage might shift to his fleet.


“They have
placed their mobile battlestations in the front of their formation,” Second
Officer Tarbon informed Macross. “They may be planning on using them to blast
their way through our formation and attack Gardell.”


“Won’t work
when we throw our cargo ships at them. We’ll use the empty cargo ships first as
decoys with a few of the loaded cargo ships mixed in. When the Originators are
fully engaged with the decoys we’ll send the rest of the loaded cargo ships at
them. If we can destroy their mobile battlestations we should be able to break
their formation. When we do they will be at our mercy.”


“Weapons range
in twelve minutes,” Sensor Officer Callast informed the admiral.


Macross
nodded. He was already accessing his nanites to clear his mind so he could make
the most logical decisions in the coming battle. The fate of the Empire might
well rest with his fleet and its battle with their ancient enemies, the Originators.


-


“Blue energy
spheres ready to fire,” reported Marvell. “All the other juggernauts report the
same.”


“Hit them as
hard as you can,” ordered Race. “We’ll only have a few seconds before we have
to withdraw to the center of the formation.” Race was tempted to keep the Armageddon
at the front of the cylinder but knew if he did, the Eternals would concentrate
their weapons fire and rammers on the juggernaut to try to destroy it. Even the
Armageddon would not survive long under such an intense attack.


“Combat range
in four minutes,” reported Major Burns. “The Eternals have put their cargo
ships behind their formation.”


Race had
already noticed that. “They will hit us with them when we’re fully engaged
hoping some of them will get through. Inform all ships any cargo ships that
come through the Eternal formation are priority targets.”


Captain Flax
quickly sent the message to the rest of the fleet.


Race turned
his attention to the tactical displays showing the advancing Eternal fleet.
Race had the numbers and with the juggernauts superior firepower.


“Standby to
engage. I want as many Eternal battlecruisers as possible hit with the blue
energy spheres before we’re forced to withdraw to the center of the formation.”


“Two minutes
to engagement range,” said Major Burns in a calm voice.


On the
viewscreens, the Eternal battlecruisers were now visible. The four-kilometer
long ships were quite impressive and looked extremely deadly.


-


In space, the
two fleets continued to close. Finally, the Eternal fleet crossed over into the
engagement range of the juggernauts’ blue energy spheres. From thirty
juggernauts nearly six thousand spheres were fired in rapid succession from the
hundreds of blue energy sphere projectors on their hulls.


The spheres
moved at tremendous speed and almost instantly began striking the energy
shields of the Eternal ships.  The spheres quickly drained the energy from the
shields and dropped onto the hulls. At the same time the Eternal fleet reached
effective combat range of the Originator fleet and retaliated with a hail of
weapons fire.


As soon as the
first barrage of blue energy spheres were fired the juggernauts began dropping
back into the safety of the center of the cylinder of warships. When the
weapons fire from the Eternal fleet reached the forward ships in the cylinder,
the juggernauts were no longer there.


In the Eternal
formation, the deadly blue energy spheres had struck several thousand ships.
Some ships were struck by two or three spheres and others by only one. It
didn’t make a difference; any ship struck by an energy sphere was doomed.


-


Eternal
Admiral Macross stared in frustration at the retreating mobile battlestations.
Even his nanites were having a hard time controlling his seething emotions.


“They’re
moving to the center of their formation,” Second Officer Tarbon informed the
admiral. “From there it’s going to be very difficult to reach them.”


“They knew we
were going to ram them,” uttered Macross.


“At least
they’ve stopped firing their blue spheres.”


“For now,”
replied the admiral. “Continue to advance. We will allow them to penetrate the
center of our attacking disk. At that time we will collapse our formation and
merge with theirs. That should cause confusion in their formation and allow us
to clear a path to the mobile battlestations. When we do we’ll send the cargo
ships in.” On the viewscreens, several thousand Eternal battlecruisers were
being turned into black space dust. Escape pods were already being used as the
crews tried to escape.


-


On Gardell in
the mammoth underground Command Center, First Leader Fehnral and the rest of
the council watched the large viewscreens as the two fleets dueled above them.


“See how the
Originators blue energy spheres turn our ships into dust?” pointed out second
leader Tallard. “The molecular bonding of the electrons in the atoms is being
torn apart somehow.”


“I don’t
understand how,” said Second Leader Cabell. “What we’re seeing should be
impossible given the laws of physics as we know them.”


“How did the
Originators come up with such a weapon?” asked Fehnral. He had believed all of
his long life the Eternals were superior yet here was a weapon calling that
belief into question.


Neither Cabell
or Tallard answered back.


Fehnral turned
his attention back to the viewscreens; the two fleets were now exchanging heavy
weapons fire and he could see hundreds of Eternal warships dying. He didn’t
understand how that was possible. Eternals were supposed to be superior!


-


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen watched the viewscreens tensely as the Originator cylinder began to
penetrate the disc formation of the Eternals. Almost instantly the disc
formation came apart and began merging with the Originator formation.


“What are they
doing?” asked Rear Admiral Olsen in surprise.


“We have an
advantage in firepower. By merging with our formation, it becomes more of a
ship-to-ship situation. I also suspect they’re doing this to try to break our
formation so they can attack our juggernauts.”


The
viewscreens were now covered in explosions as tens of thousands of antimatter
warheads and dark matter warheads detonated every second. Energy weapons
flashed as they tried to find weaknesses in energy shields. Ships on both sides
were being blown apart, sending wreckage flying across space.


“What do we
do?” asked Rear Admiral Olsen, shaken by the savagery of the fighting. “Should
we change to a globe formation?


Race shook his
head. “No, stay as we are. The Eternals will take substantial losses trying to
reach our juggernauts. We’ll let them try and see what happens.” Race’s eyes
were glued to the tactical displays as he tried to gauge the progress of the
battle. At the moment both sides were pummeling each other.


-


The Eternals
were now fighting a desperate battle against superior numbers. Eternal
battlecruisers were firing broadsides at Originator battlecruisers and managing
to destroy hundreds. However, the Originator dreadnoughts were doing the same
thing to the Eternal battlecruisers. Heavy broadsides of energy weapons and
dark matter missiles were routinely overloading energy shields and exposing the
vulnerable ship hulls to weapons fire. Whenever that happened the Eternal ship
was either quickly riddled by energy beam fire or blown apart by an antimatter
or dark matter missile. Space was full of small nova-like explosions
designating the demise of numerous warships.


-


Eternal
Admiral Macross felt his flagship shake violently as several Originator
battlecruisers targeted it. A few red lights appeared on the damage control
console. He quickly passed orders to several nearby Eternal battlecruisers and
the two enemy vessels were quickly eliminated.


“Computer
estimates indicate we will not be able to penetrate to the center of their
formation with sufficient forces to substantially damage or destroy their
mobile battlestations,” reported Second Officer Tarbon.


Macross could
already see that on the tactical display. He was losing ships at a much faster
rate than he had expected. “Call in the cargo ships. We’ll use them to clear a
path. Hold back several hundred of the loaded ones to use against the mobile
stations.” It was the only plan Macross could think of which might lead to an
Eternal victory. On one of the main viewscreens, Originator antimatter beams
were tearing an Eternal battlecruiser apart.


-


Behind the
attacking Eternal fleet, the cargo ships began to move. Slowly at first and
then with more and more acceleration. The ships were robot controlled with no
living crewmembers. As the ships neared the battling fleets weapons fire from
Originator warships began pummeling the cargo vessels. They died by the
hundreds as they had no energy shields. The ships roared into the battling
fleets, occasionally colliding with an Originator warship. Hundreds more died
as intense weapons fire began to rake the incoming cargo vessels.


-


“Here they
come!” called out Rear Admiral Olsen as warning alarms began sounding on the
sensor console.


Race watched
as the cargo ships were rapidly being eliminated. As he studied the tactical
display, he saw nearly two hundred cargo ships coming in directly behind the
first wave. “Watch those in the rear,” he ordered. “Those will be the dangerous
ones.”


On the
viewscreens, heavy weapons fire was blowing the cargo ships apart. Even some in
the second wave were now being targeted.


“Not many are
going to get through,” said Rear Admiral Olsen with relief in her voice.


“Marvell,
instruct the other juggernauts to switch their weapons fire to the incoming
cargo ships. They must be destroyed before they can ram!”


-


As the first
Eternal cargo ships began to break through the layers of defending Originator
ships they finally came within range of the juggernauts. The firepower of
thirty juggernauts was completely overwhelming. In ones and twos and then by
the dozens the cargo ships were blown apart well short of their intended
targets. In a matter of just a few minutes the attack by the cargo ships was
over. Not a single one had made it through the intense weapons fire to ram one
of the powerful juggernauts.


-


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen had to smile. The Eternal gambit to ram his juggernauts with the
cargo ships had failed. “Captain Flax, send the order for Operation Starburst.
Marvell, inform all military AIs on the juggernauts to stand by to fire their
blue energy sphere projectors. It’s time we brought this battle to a close.”


The message
went out to all the ships of the fleet and almost instantly they changed their
orientation and hurtled away from the battle, leaving the surprised Eternals
alone with the juggernauts. As soon as all the Originator warships were clear,
the juggernauts began launching blue energy spheres at the nearest Eternal
warships. Hundreds were struck and soon were powerless as they began to be
turned into black space dust.


-


Eternal
Admiral Macross was stunned with the sudden withdrawal of the Originator fleet.
It made no sense to him until hundreds of his ships were struck by the deadly
blue energy spheres.


“All ships, we
must destroy those mobile battlestations even if we have to ram them!” he
hurriedly sent out to his warships.


On the
viewscreens, he watched as the thirty mobile battlestations moved close
together and formed a tight globe formation. With a cold sensation running down
his back, he knew this was going to be a problem.


-


The Eternal
fleet was down to fewer than twenty thousand vessels. They hurled themselves at
the globe of juggernauts in a calculated attempt to destroy them. The
juggernauts put up a nearly impenetrable zone of fire. Any ship which entered
that zone was almost instantly destroyed. Additionally, the juggernauts were
still firing the blue energy spheres at an alarming rate.


Hundreds and
then several thousand Eternal battlecruisers were destroyed before the first
one made it though and its flaming wreckage slammed into the energy screen of
one of the juggernauts. Over the course of the next few minutes more and more
Eternal battlecruisers managed to close and ram.


Suddenly, in a
massive explosion, the juggernaut Tribune exploded as half a dozen
Eternal battlecruisers managed to slam into the energy screen and then the ship
itself. Other Eternal ships were now penetrating the defensive fire and
slamming into the shields and hulls of the juggernauts.


The Atlas saw
its energy shield battered down and then two Eternal battlecruisers slammed
into its hull, creating several deep glowing craters. Another Eternal
battlecruiser struck the center of one of the craters, splitting the juggernaut
in two. Secondary explosions from the intense damage finished the ship off.


-


“We’ve lost
the Tribune, Atlas, Hermes and the Demeter,” a
stunned Major Burns reported from his sensor console. 


“Other
juggernauts are reporting severe damage,” added Captain Flax.


Race nodded.
“Order the fleet to reengage. It’s time to finish this.” The Eternals were now
bunched up and in a poor strategic situation.


-


The Originator
fleet returned and poured their weapons fire into the bunched Eternal fleet.
Thousands were blown apart before they could respond to this new attack. They
were now pinned between the deadly juggernauts and the Originator fleet. The
space where the Eternal fleet was had now become a killing field.


-


Eternal
Admiral Macross watched the viewscreens as his fleet died. He had been
outmaneuvered at every turn. Suddenly his flagship shook violently and the
lights dimmed.


“We just took
several energy beam hits to Engineering,” reported the damage control officer.
“We’re losing power.” The ship shook violently again and continued to shake as
it was hit by more weapons fire.


Admiral
Macross watched as the consoles in the Command Center died one by one as they
lost power. The viewscreens and the tactical displays dimmed and then faded out
to nothing.


“It’s over,”
he said, leaning back in his command chair. “We have failed.”


“But we’re the
superior race,” said Second Officer Tarbon, his face in shock. 


Macross looked
over at his second officer. “Are we?”


With that the
flagship blew apart, sending flaming debris across space.


-


The battle
lasted for a few more minutes as the last Eternal battlecruisers were blown out
of space. When it was over the victorious Originator fleet reformed and began
to conduct repairs.


-


“What did we
lose?” asked Race. He knew a large number of Originator vessels had been
destroyed in the battle. The range for most of the battle had just been too
close.


Rear Admiral
Olsen turned away from her command console. “We lost four juggernauts with
another eight reporting major damage. The others are all repairable. We also
lost twenty-three thousand battlecruisers and six thousand two hundred dreadnoughts.
There are also a large number of damaged vessels.”


Race blinked
his eyes; the losses were much heavier than he had expected. “Contact Admiral
Andrews and arrange for replacement ships. Send the eight damaged juggernauts
back to him along with a suitable escort. We’ll stay in this location for two
hours before we advance upon the planet.”


-


First Leader Fehnral
gazed wordlessly at the viewscreens. The defending Eternal fleet was no more.
The Originators had destroyed it.


“What do we do
now?” asked Second Leader Queexel.


“We have
powerful orbital defenses as well as the battlestations,” advised one of the
military officers.


“Useless,”
said Second Leader Cabell. “The Originators will use the blue energy spheres
from their remaining mobile units to destroy the defensive grid and the
battlestations. There is nothing we can do to prevent it.”


Second Leader
Tallard shifted his gaze to First Leader Fehnral. “Are we defeated?”


“For now,”
replied Fehnral. “In time our returning forces will drive the Humans and
Originators from our galaxy. Until then we must survive. This complex is hidden
and deep below ground. It is defended by our best troops as well as thousands
of our warrior robots. We’ll still be here when our fleets arrive. When they do
we’ll turn our full power on the Originators and ensure they can never do something
like this again.”


-


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen watched as the remaining juggernauts went into a high orbit above
Gardell and began eliminating the defensive grid and the large battlestations
defending the planet. The Eternals had no weapons which could reach or endanger
his ships. 


After nearly
an hour of constant firing the last battlestation was destroyed. He then had
the juggernauts turn their weapons on the shipyards and manufacturing
facilities that orbited the planet. There were over one hundred of those. In
time, those too were eliminated.


Race watched
as flaming debris fell across the planet with most of it burning up in the
atmosphere. Some of the larger pieces managed to smash into the ground, causing
considerable damage from their kinetic force.


“Major Burns,
scan the surface of the planet for targets. I want to destroy all military
facilities and major manufacturing areas.”


“Captain Flax.
See if you can contact the Council of Eternals. Set the broadcast on an
automatic loop until they answer. Inform them we will continue to bombard their
planet until we receive a response.”


Race leaned
back in his command chair. He had the upper hand and once the reinforcements
from Admiral Andrew arrived he planned on keeping it for several weeks. At that
time if the Council of Eternals refused to surrender Race would take his fleets
and leave the galaxy and turn on the hyperspace interdiction stations, taking
away faster than light travel from the Eternals of this galaxy. Race wondered
if Fleet Admiral Strong would approve of what he was doing. Race hoped sometime
in the near future he would know the answer to that question.











Chapter Twenty-Four


 


Above the
surface of Gardell, Fleet Admiral Race Tolsen sat in his command chair as his
fleet bombarded the surface of the planet. They had located fourteen large
spaceports on the surface. A fusion missile had been used against each one,
creating widespread damage. Massive mushroom clouds were visible rising above
the surface of the planet high into the atmosphere. Other military targets were
being hit by antimatter beams and kinetic weapons.


“I want the
planet’s power off,” said Race as he looked over at Rear Admiral Olsen. “We
will do to them what they have done to so many others.”


Rear Admiral
Olsen bit her lip and then asked a question. “Is this necessary? We are killing
millions of them.”


“It is the
only way to make them comprehend. They only understand superior force. You have
to realize there is no such thing as a civilian Eternal. They are all involved
in the war effort.”


Race turned
his eyes back to the viewscreens. He did not care for what he was doing and
knew he would have nightmares over his actions for years to come but they had
come here to end the war. His actions might be responsible for saving billions
or even trillions of lives in the future.


-


On Gardell in
the underground Command Center, First Leader Fehnral was watching the
viewscreens showing the destruction above. He clenched his fists in silent rage
as he watched eons of work being destroyed by the Originators. Forcing himself
to take deep breaths, he called upon his nanites to restore order to his mind
and calm his emotions.


“Should we
respond to their calls for communication?” asked Second Leader Nolant. “Our
planetary infrastructure is being destroyed.”


“We are
Eternals,” replied First Leader Fehnral. “We will not agree to surrender. There
are tens of thousands of worlds in this galaxy inhabited by Eternals. Even the
loss of Gardell will not seriously hamper our Empire or stop its expansion.”


“We’re still
several days away from our first fleets returning,” said Second Leader Queexel.
“It will take time for us to gather enough fleets to drive the Humans and
Originators out of our galaxy.”


Second Leader Cabell
stood and walked over to stand in front of the largest viewscreen. A huge
mushroom cloud was rising from the capital’s main spaceport and much of the
city was on fire. Smoke and ash were everywhere. “Our latest reports indicate
we have seven other Originator fleets conducting attacks in our galaxy. Each
fleet is destroying one or two of our star systems each day. Smaller fleets are
attacking our research facilities and other key installations. It will take us
years, possibly decades to rebuild what they are destroying. They are setting
our scientific research behind by decades as well with all the destruction they
are doing.”


“We will take
losses,” conceded Fehnral. “However, in the end we will be victorious and soon
our massed fleets will fall upon Originator space, ending their threat once and
for all. What they destroy, we can rebuild.”


-


Days passed
with no response from the Council of Originators. During that time several
small fleets of Eternal battlecruisers arrived from the nearer galaxies. The
fleets consisted of several thousand ships each and were easily dealt with.


“It’s only a
matter of time before they gather a much larger fleet,” said Rear Admiral Olsen
worriedly. “What do we do when that happens?” The fleet was now back up to full
strength with the reinforcements Admiral Andrews had sent, including additional
juggernauts.


Race gazed at
the viewscreens. Gardell was now covered in a dark layer of clouds and ash. All
power stations on the planet had been taken out as well as much of the
planetary infrastructure. No matter what Race’s fleet did the Council of
Eternals remained silent. “They’re not going to surrender. Dazon was correct in
that assumption.”


“Then we
interdict this entire galaxy from hyperspace?”


“Yes,” replied
Race. “I spoke to a few Originator scientists. There are a few more primitive
faster than light space drives which won’t be affected but their speeds are far
less than what can be achieved in hyperspace.”


Marvell came
over to stand by the two. “I have received confirmation all Eternal settlements
and mining operations on the other planets and moons of this system have been
eliminated. Our Marines and combat robots have also captured a major research
facility in the system. We now know where all of the Eternals’ major research
centers are.”


“We’ll send
that information to Admiral Andrews and he can disseminate it to the smaller
fleets assigned with destroying those facilities.”


“It will take
several weeks to destroy all of those research centers,” pointed out Marvell.


“We’ll destroy
what we can in the time we have remaining.” Race knew he was being brutal but
the Eternals had to be taught a lesson. “I’m sending some of the other
juggernauts to nearby star systems. They have orders to eliminate all orbital
structures they find. We’ll leave the planets alone.”


“Will they be
escorted?”


Race nodded.
“Yes; each one will have twenty dreadnoughts and one hundred battlecruisers for
additional protection. I want to reduce the Eternals’ ability to build warships
in this galaxy as much as possible. We have also found additional targets from
our survey of this galaxy. I have contacted Admiral Andrews and he is sending
squadrons of dreadnoughts escorted by battlecruisers to take them out.”


“How much
longer until the hyperspace interdiction stations are ready?”


“Ten days,”
answered Race. “We’re working on them as quickly as we can. Some have required
more updating and repairs than expected.”


Rear Admiral
Olsen wasn’t surprised. “We should have expected that. It’s been what, over a
thousand years since the Eternals managed to turn them off?”


“Are we
repairing all the stations?”


Race shook his
head. “No, only the primary ones. Many of the others are only repeater stations
for the signal. There are over one hundred thousand of those. The Originators
are contacting all of those stations to ensure they are still functional. All
are equipped with auto repair features.”


“The science
of the Originators still astonishes me,” said Olsen. “The things they can do
and just consider commonplace is remarkable.”


“We’re a part
of that now.” Race gazed at the viewscreens. He had pretty much destroyed this
world though he knew the science of the Eternals could bring it back. It was a
haunting sight he would always remember.


-


More days
passed and the fleet battles became larger and larger. The Eternals were now
waiting and combining their fleets.


Race took a
deep breath and listened to the losses from the latest battle. He had lost over
two thousand battlecruisers and dreadnoughts though they had managed to destroy
all of the attacking Eternal warships.


“Still no
response from the Council of Eternals,” said Rear Admiral Olsen. “Do you think
there’s a chance they may be dead?”


“No, I’m
certain they’re in an underground bunker somewhere on the planet. If I knew
where we would send down troops and combat robots to take it.”


-


Several days
later Race was in the ship’s cafeteria eating when the alarms started sounding.
Almost immediately Rear Admiral Olsen’s voice came over the ship’s
communication system. “All hands go to Condition One. I repeat, we are going to
Condition One. A large Eternal war fleet has been detected entering the system.
Combat is imminent.”


-


A few minutes
later Race entered the Command Center with his eyes going immediately to the
tactical displays. Two of the them were covered in red threat icons. “How
many?”


“Over two
hundred thousand and we’re still counting,” answered Olsen. “I think we found
the missing fleets.”


“They may have
been on their way to attack Originator space,” suggested Marvell. “That would
explain the absence of Eternal warships we noticed when we first arrived in
this galaxy.”


The Originator
fleet was nearly up to full strength. Race had a few of the juggernauts and
their escorts out attacking nearby targets. “Stand by to withdraw. The
hyperspace interdiction stations will be finished tomorrow. It will take us
longer than that just to reach our departure point.”


“What about
that?” asked Olsen, pointing at the tactical displays showing the rapidly
advancing Eternal fleet.


“They will be
in range in twenty minutes,” Major Burns informed them.


“Time for us
to leave. Becka, set a course for the Accelerator Rings. It’s time for us to
leave this galaxy. Our mission here is complete. Captain Flax, contact all
fleet admirals currently engaged in combat operations and order them to the
Accelerator Rings; same for the smaller task groups. They are to start going
through as soon as they arrive. Admiral Andrews is to keep sufficient ships
around the rings to protect them until we get there. Then we’ll go through and
set them to self-destruct.”


-


First Leader Fehnral
watched the tactical display with a satisfied look upon his face. Second Leader
Tarmal had finally arrived with most of the ships sent to attack Originator
space. Second Leader Zabian had continued along with a fifth of the fleet to where
Admiral Trope was waiting.


“The
Originators are powering up their hyperspace drives,” reported one of the
military officers. “I believe they’re preparing to leave. Should I order the
fleet to pursue?”


Fehnral shook
his head. “No, their warships are much faster than ours and we would never
catch them. I want the fleet to secure this system and the surrounding systems.
Once we assess the damage we’ll see about driving them out of our galaxy. We
also need to wait for more of our fleets to arrive. When we attack I want it
done with overwhelming force.”


Fehnral turned
his attention back to the tactical displays and viewscreens just as the
Originator fleet began to vanish into hyperspace. The Originators had failed
their mission. If they believed the Eternals would offer to surrender, they had
seriously underestimated the Eternals’ desire for universal domination. While
the Originators and their Human allies may have caused considerable damage
across the Eternal galaxy, they had failed in their primary objective. The war
would continue but now it would be all out war with the Eternals determined to
completely annihilate the Originators. Leaving some or all of them alive on one
of the Shrieels was now not an option.


-


Two days later
the Armageddon dropped out of hyperspace near the busy Accelerator
Rings. Two of the forty-kilometer rings had been built near one of the
hyperspace interdiction stations.


On the
viewscreens of the ship, Race could see Originator warships passing through the
active rings to return to the Communications and Transport Hub.


He was
surprised to see Rear Admiral Hailey Mann’s flagship and fleet standing guard
around the rings.


“I
volunteered,” she explained once Race contacted her. “I wasn’t going to leave
until you returned.”


“Is everything
ready to activate the hyperspace interdiction field?”


“Yes, once
we’re safely through the rings and they have been detonated the military AI in
charge of this station will send the activation signal. It will take eight
hours to propagate through all the stations and for the field to start
establishing itself. Once it’s up hyperspace travel and most hyperspace
communication within the Eternals’ galaxy will be impossible.”


Rear Admiral
Olsen looked over at Race. “Will that mean we’ve won the war?”


Race shook his
head. “No, but we will have won a decisive battle. It should give us the
advantage in future battles, particularly if we begin to deploy our juggernauts
in future attacks against Eternal-held galaxies.”


Looking at the
viewscreens, Race smiled. “Let’s go home. We’ve done what we came here to do.”


-


Six hours
later the Armageddon went through the Accelerator Ring. Soon afterward
there were no Originator ships left around the now quiet set of rings.


The military
AI inside the large hyperspace interdiction station pressed several red buttons
on the control console in front of him. Immediately several well placed dark
matter warheads detonated, destroying the two Accelerator Rings.


The military
AI then turned to face the other AIs in the Command Center with him. In all
there were nearly one hundred on the station as well as over two hundred combat
robots if they were ever needed. “It is time to activate the field imprisoning
the Eternals. Everyone to your consoles and begin initiating the activation
procedure.”


An hour later
a signal left the station and was transmitted to all primary hyperspace
interdiction stations as well as the repeater stations. Simultaneously all the
stations began broadcasting the field which would eliminate hyperspace travel
in the Eternals’ home galaxy.


-


It was ten
hours later that the Council of Eternals started receiving concerned messages
from across their galaxy. Ships were not able to enter hyperspace and most of
the hyperspace communication channels were failing as well.


“What’s
happening?” demanded Queexel, allowing his emotions to show.


“It’s the
Originators,” uttered Second Leader Cabell who was studying some readings sent
from one of the Eternals’ outer worlds. “They have turned on a hyperspace
interdiction field. In another few hours hyperspace travel in our galaxy will
be impossible.”


“Can we jam
it?” asked Second Leader Nolant.


Second Leader
Tallard shook his head. “This isn’t like a field generated by a ship. The only
way to eliminate it is to send ships to the stations and turn it off manually.”


“But that will
take thousands of years without hyperspace travel,” protested Queexel. “We
should have destroyed those stations a thousand years ago.”


First Leader Fehnral
gazed at the tactical displays showing the fleet Second Leader Tarmal had
returned with. Very soon it would be rendered useless when the interdiction
field reached the Gardell System. “Don’t forget there are other methods of
interstellar travel. Unfortunately, they are much slower than hyperspace.
Travel between the stars of our galaxy instead of being measured in hours or
days will now be measured in weeks or months or even longer.”


Fehnral turned
and sat down. He wondered if this had been the Originators’ plan all along.
They should have known the council would not surrender. Fehnral suspected all
of this had been a distraction while they reactivated the hyperspace
interdiction stations. In a way, he admired what they had done. With his
logical mind Fehnral accepted that for the Council of Eternals and this galaxy
the war was over.











Epilogue


 


Jason was
walking down a street in the City of Lights looking around in awe. “This
reminds me of the cities back home.”


Adel Kriel,
the Liberator’s Alton science officer smiled. She had been to the City
of Lights several times in her life. Every time she found something new to
amaze her. “Many of the buildings are full of paintings done by my ancestors.
There are paintings of life in the early years of my race as well as others of
landscapes from across the galaxy. There are statues, tapestries, murals, and
about everything else you can imagine that’s been preserved here.”


“I want to see
everything,” uttered Andrea. “Especially the underground computer center.”


Adel smiled.
“The computer center is amazing. It lies beneath the city and spreads out for
kilometers in all directions and has several levels to it. The entire ancient
knowledge of my race is stored there as well as that of many other races. It is
a literal treasure trove of information.”


Clair stopped
and looked up at a towering glass tower. “There are still thousands of Altons
and a few Humans working in the computer center studying the information stored
there.”


“Even a few
Originators are here cataloging the information for future use,” added Zabian
Burr the Liberator’s Originator science officer. “There is much
information here which may prove useful in the future.”


They entered a
building and stopped to stare at the walls of the long and wide hall. It was
covered in paintings of exotic landscapes.


“There are
stasis fields that protect the paintings,” explained Clarissa. “It keeps them
ageless.”


They walked
slowly down the hallway taking their time to examine the paintings.


 “They’re
beautiful,” sent Clair to Jason. “Maybe we should find someone to paint
a picture of us.”


Jason shook
his head. “I’m almost afraid to ask what kind of painting.”


Before Clair
could answer they reached another door which opened, showing a turbo lift to
the lower levels.


“This will
take us to the computer center,” explained Adel.


The group stepped
inside and were soon stepping out onto a balcony overlooking the ancient Alton complex. For as far as their eyes could see were consoles and computer systems.


As Jason
looked out over the complex, he realized they were going to be here for a
while. Once they were done here they were going to the Altons’ new home world
of Albania to tour several star systems there, then they would pick up
Councilor Tureen and return to the hub. Jason was hopeful by the time they
returned the new space drive for reaching the Creevak universe would be ready
for testing.


-


Clair looked
over at Jason wishing they could spend some time alone. It seemed as if
wherever they went it was either in a group or Andrea was tagging along. With a
deep sigh, Clair looked out over the computer center. If she couldn’t spend
some time alone with Jason the next best thing would be exploring what was
below.


-


Clarissa
smiled to herself. She had been careful to limit the time Clair and Jason spent
alone with each other. She had casually mentioned to Andrea it would be a good
idea for her to tag along wherever they went. Andrea had been more than willing
to act as a chaperone. Time alone would come later, much later if Clarissa had
her way. Right now, the group needed to focus on their studies and hopefully
soon it would be time to launch the rescue mission to the Creevak universe.
That had to take priority over any personal feelings.


-


Eternal
Admiral Trope had just been informed of what had happened back in the home
galaxy. Only one member of the Council of Eternals had escaped and Councilor
Zabian would shortly be arriving with a fleet of nearly sixty thousand
battlecruisers.


Admiral Trope
turned toward his second in command. “I am confused. Where did the Originators
come up with this fleet and particularly those large mobile battlestations?
There was never any sign of them until they attacked our home galaxy.”


“A secret base
somewhere,” suggested his second officer.


Admiral Trope
considered this. “If it is it’s a very large base.”


“Could it be
from this base that all the recent attacks have been launched?”


Admiral Trope
slowly nodded his head. “It’s a very good possibility. I want all of our
stealth battlecruisers sent into Originator space. They’re to see if they can
track the movement of any Originator ships or fleets they find. Perhaps we can
triangulate where they’re coming and going from.”


“And when we
do?”


Admiral Trope
stood and stared at his second officer. “We destroy it. We launch an all out
attack and destroy this base.”


The second officer
nodded. “I will send out the orders. If the base exists, we will find it.”


-


Fleet Admiral
Race Tolsen was back at the Communications and Transport Hub. He had already
appeared before the council and explained what had happened in the Eternal
galaxy. Some of the councilors weren’t too pleased with his bombardment of
Eternal worlds but most understood why it had been done.


He was now at
his sister Massie’s home eating a relaxing meal. “I had forgotten how good a
cook you are.”


Massie smiled.
“Mother taught me. I think she would be surprised to find out how much I
remember.”


Race grinned.
“So how does the baby making go? Am I going to be an uncle?


Massie’s face
turned red. “Not yet but we’re trying.”


Race scooped
up a fork full of mashed potatoes. “I’ll bet mom will be excited.”


“You know she
will. I haven’t told her we’re trying to have a baby.”


Cutting a
piece of meat loaf off the slice in his plate Race speared it with his fork. “I
spoke to the Originator scientists working on the space drive to take us to the
Creevak universe. He says it will be ready for testing in another month.”


Massie laid
her fork down. “Is Grayseth’s fleet ready?”


“Almost,”
answered Race, taking a sip of tea. “We’ll have the fleet ready in another two
months and then if the space drive works we need to install it in all of his
dreadnoughts. So it’s still going to be at least six months before we can
launch the rescue mission.


“What about
Jason and the others? They expect to go in the Liberator.”


Race looked
over at his sister. “So you want to be the one to tell those kids, Angela, and
Clarissa no? I’m not going to. I’m going to leave that decision up to Angela.”


Massie nodded.
“That might be for the best. She won’t endanger their lives if she can help it.
She’s been too protective of those children ever since Jeremy and the others
became trapped.”


“Are you going
to tell her the drive is nearly ready?”


Race let out a
deep sigh. “I don’t know how but she already knows.”


-


Several months
later in the Creevak universe, Fleet Admiral Jeremy Strong was in the Command Center of the battlestation. Rear Admiral Barnes and Rear Admiral Jones were
present as well.


“The latest
reports indicate we can maintain this orbit for as long as necessary,” reported
Jones. “However, there is a problem. We’re not sure we can break out of orbit
to escape the black hole.”


“You mean
we’re trapped here?” said Kathryn, her face turning pale.


“I believe we
can modify the gravity drives on the super exploration dreadnought and the
other three dreadnoughts to get us out of here,” said Damold Brim, who was an
Originator research scientist and specialist in ship construction.


Kathryn looked
at the others. “Time is passing rapidly by in our home universe. If we don’t
see a rescue attempt in the next few years I fear we never will.”


-


Inside the
habitat of the battlestation, Kelsey and Katie were at a small restaurant
sipping tea. Kelsey was eating a bowl of strawberries covered in whipped cream
and Katie had a piece of chocolate pie in front of her.


“I’m getting
worried,” confessed Katie. “If we’re not rescued soon our children will be
adults.”


“I know,”
replied Kelsey with a sigh, as she stirred her strawberries with her spoon. “I
think about Jason and the other children every day. We’re missing so much of
their lives.”


“Angela had
better be recording everything,” answered Katie as she cut a small piece off
her pie.


Kelsey nodded.
“I’m sure she is.” Kelsey took a bite of her strawberries. For the first time
she didn’t really feel like eating them.


-


In the Command Center an alarm sounded. Looking at the tactical display, they saw a barrage of
Creevak missiles inbound. As had happened numerous times already the missiles
were torn apart by the intense gravity of the black hole.


“They’re
coming closer each time,” reported Ariel. “They must be modifying their
missiles in their attempts to reach us.”


Rear Admiral
Jones nodded his head in agreement. “They still have a long ways to go.”


Suddenly
another alarm sounded and Ariel looked stunned.


“What is it?”
asked Jeremy.


All Ariel
could do was point.


On the screen
showing where the anomaly once was a small green icon had appeared.


“What is it?”
asked Kathryn, feeling her breath catch in her throat.


Suddenly the
green icon vanished and the site of the anomaly was empty.


Jeremy looked
over at Ariel who had an excited look on her face. “It was an experimental
drone from our universe. It sent a message.”


“What was it?”
Jeremy felt his heart pounding in his chest.


Ariel looked
at the others. The message said “Don’t give up hope, we’re coming.”


Jeremy looked
at the others. He could see the look of sheer relief in their eyes. They had
not been forgotten! Their people were finally coming for them!


 


The End
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The Forgotten Empire 


Banishment


(Book One)


 


Chapter One


 


The Eighth
fleet of the Human Empire was on patrol in the Shoran Expanse. It was an area
containing just a few stars and several large dust clouds. The fleet was on
watch for pirates who had been raiding the space lanes between several heavily
populated Human worlds. So far, the patrol had been uneventful with no signs of
any pirates. Of more concern was the growing tension between the Confederation
and the Empire. There was a distinct possibility war could break out any day.
High Prince Aiden Starguard had not wanted to bring his fleet out here with the
current tensions, but his father insisted. His father felt that by Aiden
putting in an appearance away from the capital it would help calm the
population. Aiden’s father and sister both believed war with the Confederation
was far fetched. Aiden was not so certain. 


The tension
between the Confederation and the Empire was steadily growing with demands from
the Confederation for the Empire to cease its expansion and to allow
Confederation warships into all systems controlled by the Empire for
inspections. Aiden’s father had sent a firm no and reminded the Confederation
they had no say in what the Empire did. It greatly concerned Aiden that every
day reports of increased Confederation fleet activity was being reported near
the borders of the Empire. Today it looked as if the situation between the
Empire and the Confederation had taken a sudden turn for the worse.


Aiden gazed
with deep concern at the tactical display. He was on board the Empire Class
Dreadnaught Vindicator, which was the flagship of the Eighth fleet. It
was also the Empire’s largest force of military ships. During the last two
hours confirmed reports of Confederation ships entering Empire space had been
growing.


“We’ve lost
contact with the Hadrian Star Cluster, the Vortex Worlds, and the Lamina
Stars,” reported Admiral Malden Cross, his eyes narrowing sharply. “All
reported large fleets of Confederation warships in their vicinity before we
lost contact.”


“We’ve also
not been able to contact the Third, Fourth, and Twelfth fleets,” added
Lieutenant Breams from Communications. “There were some vague references about
encroaching Confederation warships and then silence.”


“We are
receiving reports of Confederation fleets and ships in numerous systems of the
Empire,” added Admiral Cross as he stepped away from Communications. “Star
Command has just issued a warning of possible conflict with the Confederation. They
are still trying to determine exactly what’s happening. Admiral Vexx believes
we are now possibly in armed conflict with the Confederation and has ordered us
to act accordingly.”


“So they
finally made their move,” said Aiden with a deep frown covering his face. He
could feel  his heart pounding at the implications. This was exactly what he
had warned his family about. The Empire’s fleets were scattered and could
easily be picked off one by one by the Confederation.


“The
Confederation has always feared us,” replied Admiral Cross. “For years they
have been displeased with our rapid colonization of worlds. We pushed them too
far and now we’re going to pay the price.”


The High
Prince let out a deep breath. “I warned the Royal Court that we were treading a
dangerous line. The Confederation has ruled the galaxy for nearly thirty
thousand years and was not going to allow us to become a major threat. I’m
surprised they waited this long.”


“But our
fleets,” said Captain Brunson, his eyes narrowing. “We have hundreds of
warships!”


The High
Prince shook his head. “We have hundreds and they have thousands. The seven
major races of the Confederation control hundreds of thousands of inhabited
worlds. For decades they have been limiting our trade with other civilizations.
They have placed taxes on our trading vessels and even severely limited the
items we can trade for.”


“We are
receiving reports of large Confederation fleets in the Mall Cluster,” reported
the communication officer. “There are unconfirmed reports of several cities
being bombed.”


“The Mall
Cluster,” said Captain Brunson, raising his eyebrow sharply. “Surely the
Confederation isn’t considering attacking our homeworld?”


The High
Prince nodded his head. “They would if they want to end our threat completely.”



This was
something else Aiden had warned his father and the other members of the royal
family about. The Confederation, while they often moved slowly, would
eventually move against the Empire. Now it seemed as if his warnings were
coming true with dire consequences. He just hoped the reports of cities being
bombed were nothing more than wild rumors. There were hundreds of billions of
people in the Empire.


“Set a course
for home and recall all fleet units,” ordered Aiden, making a quick decision.
“If we can show a united front perhaps the Confederation will pull back.” 


Aiden knew the
odds of that were remote. While the Confederation moved very slowly in making
decisions, once one was made, it was never reversed. “See if we can contact my
father. We need to know exactly what’s going on.”


A few minutes
later the one hundred and twelve ships of the Eighth Fleet were in hyperspace
and speeding toward the Mall Star Cluster hoping they were not too late.


-


For thirty
thousand years the seven major civilizations of the Confederation have ruled
the galaxy. Most of the seven races had possessed interstellar spaceflight for
thousands of years before joining together. None of the seven races were
humanoid though they controlled vast regions of the galaxy. Races in those regions
while not treated terribly were not awarded full citizenship in the
Confederation. They were second-class citizens with some basic rights. The
seven major Confederation races tended to look down upon them almost as if they
were lower life forms. They served the Confederation in whatever way the
Confederation races saw fit. While to many this may seem cruel to the
Confederation races it was simply the way life was.


-


On Golan Four
in the Imperial Palace, High King Bramdon Starguard the Ninth leaned back in
his chair in shock. “What’s the latest reports?” he asked, looking at his
military advisor.


“Large
Confederation fleets are being reported throughout the Empire,” Kalen Lamply
answered. “We have confirmed reports of antimatter weapons being used on Vidon
Seven and Helgoth.”


“Aiden warned
us,” said High Princess Layla, her eyes filled with worry. “He said the
Confederation would be coming and we didn’t believe him.”


A number of
voices began speaking as many of the Royal Court were in attendance. Some were
in disbelief and others fearful of what might soon happen.


High King
Starguard blinked his eyes. “What is the status of our fleets?” He knew they
didn’t have the ships to stop the Confederation. The fleets were only there for
a deterrent. One that was failing miserably if the early reports were correct.


“The third,
fourth, ninth, and twelfth fleets are confirmed destroyed,” answered Lamply in a strained voice. “Everywhere
we’ve tried to fight back, the Confederation has used overwhelming force and
technology to crush all resistance. We have reports of Druin ground troops
landing on numerous worlds.” The Druins were the most populous of the
Confederation races and were a cold-blooded species. They were also ruthless
killers.


“Druins!”
called out a member of the Royal Court, sounding fearful. “They have no
emotions. They will show no mercy.”


Others echoed
the same belief. More people were talking trying to understand what was
happening.


High Princess
Layla shifted her frightened eyes to Lamply. “What of Aiden and the home
fleet?”


“They are on
their way back here as well as the second, sixth, and tenth fleets. No others
have responded.”


“This is the
end,” said High King Starguard, deciding not to hide the truth from his people.
He had made a serious miscalculation and now it was going to cost all of them.


“Can we not
contact the Confederation and beg for mercy?” pleaded Layla, her face showing
her deep concern for the people of the Empire.


High King
Starguard shook his head. “No, we are being made an example of. The
Confederation will destroy our Empire to ensure nothing like this ever arises
again to oppose them. It is their way of keeping the galaxy under their firm
control.”


“And there is
nothing we can do?” Layla couldn’t believe this was the end of everything she
knew and loved. “There are over a thousand worlds in the Empire!”


High King
Starguard drew in a deep breath. “I fear those of us who survive will soon be
serving the Confederation. Our days of freedom are about to end.” The High King
knew he should have listened more closely to Aiden. Aiden had repeatedly asked
for the defensive fleets to be increased in size. Bramdon had refused feeling
the lack of warships would keep the Confederation from fearing the Empire. He
had been wrong and that was about to cost them everything. The High King turned
to face Lamply. “When the High Prince arrives, the defense of Golan Four will
be left up to him. If he loses, then we shall surrender unconditionally to the
Empire.”


High Princess
Layla folded her hands in her lap. She leaned back in her chair and closed her
eyes. Very slowly she opened them and looked at her father. “What will happen
to us?”


High King
Starguard shook his head with a sad look on his face. “That is out of our hands
now.” Bramdon looked around the Royal Court. Nearly one hundred and forty men
and women were in the large ornate chamber. Most were related to the Royal
Family in some way either through birth or marriage. “I suggest everyone go
home and spend this time with your families. There is no way to know what will
happen after today.”


Starguard
watched in silence as everyone began to file out. He looked over at Layla
seeing the uncertainty in her eyes. “Don’t be afraid. We will find some way to
survive this.” In his heart he knew that was wrong. Many of those who had left
the chamber or were in the process of leaving would probably be dead in the
next day or two. The Confederation would not want any of the Empire’s
leadership surviving. He just hoped their deaths were quick. 


-


“Coming up on
the Golan Four System,” reported Admiral Cross.


“The second,
sixth, and tenth fleets are in the system,” added Captain Brunson. “They are
deployed around Golan Four. There also appears to be some survivors from our
other fleets as well.”


Aiden drew in
a deep breath. He gazed at the tactical display, which was showing the nearer
star systems. In a number of the systems around Golan Four large clusters of
red threat icons were visible. The Confederation had a number of very large
warfleets nearby. It was evident they were allowing the Empire to gather its
forces for one final titanic battle. They would wipe out all resistance and end
the Empire as it now was.


“What does
Star Command have to report?”


“Heavy
fighting throughout the Empire,” reported Admiral Cross. “Most of it is on the
ground as the Confederation is moving to capture all government buildings. Our
ground troops are resisting but the Confederation has landed millions of Druin
troops. They are encased in battle armor and are crushing our defenses. Our own
troop losses are already in the tens of millions. There are confirmed reports
of the use of antimatter weapons on a number of Imperial planets.


Aiden frowned
deeply. Antimatter was not allowed on any ships of the Empire. It was just too
dangerous. While the Empire knew how to make antimatter weapons, they had been
forbidden so as not to anger the Confederation. Aiden knew if antimatter was
being used, the civilian casualty rate could easily be in the hundreds of
millions if not billions.


“Drop out in
the Golan Four System in seventeen minutes,” reported Captain Brunson. “We have
contact with Star Command and our priority is to defend Golan Four until some
type of peace deal can be worked out with the Confederation.”


“They don’t
want peace,” muttered Admiral Cross. “They want our destruction.”


“We now have
reports coming in from across the Empire,” reported the communications officer.
“All government buildings are being destroyed and military and civilian
casualties are heavy. For the most part the rural areas are being left alone.”


Admiral Cross
let out a deep sigh. “At least they don’t appear to be trying to exterminate
us.”


“Destroying a
thousand worlds would shake the stability of the galaxy,” Aiden replied. “Even
the Confederation would hesitate risking that.”


“I have your
father on the comm,” reported the communications officer. “He wishes to speak
to you.”


Aiden nodded
and sat down in his command chair activating the communications unit. “Father,
it appears the Confederation has launched a full-scale assault against the
Empire. What are your orders?”


“You were
right in your warnings, Aiden,” the High King replied in a solemn voice. “I
fear I have led the Empire to its ruin. I should have listened to you.”


Aiden remained
silent. There was little he could say.


“When your
fleet gets here you need to buy us some time. We are trying to contact the
Confederation to reach some type of acceptable terms of surrender.”


“What about
Operation Exodus?”


This time it
was his father who remained silent for several long moments. “Underway. As soon
as the first reports came in of Confederation attacks the plan was
implemented.”


Aiden nodded
to himself. Exodus was a last ditch effort to give hope for the future. “We’ll
buy you the time you need. I won’t let you down.”


“I know you
won’t,” the High King replied. “Good luck Aiden.”


-


On board the
Druin battleship Expanse, Admiral Kalar nodded in satisfaction at the
reports coming in from around the Human Empire. Kalar stood eight feet tall and
came from a high gravity world. His form was slightly humanoid but squat with
his head sitting directly on top of his torso with a short neck. His arms were
massive and could easily snap a Human in two. He was also cold blooded with
limited emotions.


“All Human
forces are in retreat,” reported his second in command. “Our soldiers are
reporting nearly four hundred of their planets are now under our control.”


“They are an
inferior species,” replied Kalar, his large cold eyes narrowing. “The Humans
are barbaric, and we should never have allowed them to expand from their home
world. It was an error on our part and we must be careful not to make such a
mistake again.”


“They lack the
logic to become civilized,” added the science officer. “It is necessary we take
them under our guidance. There are many uses for Humans in the Confederation.”


“Their High
King is still trying to contact us,” reported the communications officer. 


“No doubt
seeking surrender terms,” said Kalar. “I will not speak to him until after we
have completed the destruction of their warships and finished the conquering of
all of their worlds. Then we will speak of surrender terms.”


Kalar’s second
in command turned toward him. “The last of their known warships will be in
their home system shortly. There may still be a few we missed but they will not
be a threat as they will have no support bases to use for resupply.”


“Move the
fleets into position,” ordered Kalar. “It is time we end this.”


-


Aiden felt the
flagship drop out of hyperspace near Golan Four. His eyes were instantly drawn
to the large viewscreens spread across the front wall of the Command Center. They flickered with static and then cleared. On the center most screen a
blue-white planet appeared. This was Golan Four the birthplace of the Human
race. The planet had four large oceans and three huge continents. Nearly 62
percent of the planet was covered in water. It was a garden world with a
population of three point four billion. For centuries the population on the
planet had been carefully controlled to prevent overcrowding. It was also
Aiden’s home.


“How many
warships do we have?” Glancing at the tactical display, he could tell there
weren’t near as many as he would like.


“We have the
second, sixth, and tenth fleets,” reported Captain Brunson. “There are also a
few stragglers from other fleets.”


“Counting our
fleet that gives us three hundred and seventy-four ships,” Admiral Cross
informed Aiden. “That’s less than a third of our original fleet strength.”


“Druin fleets
have entered hyperspace,” reported the sensor officer. “Twenty-eight minutes
before the first of them arrive.”


Aiden leaned
back in his command chair. He was about to fight a battle he knew he could not
win. However, the battle had to be fought in order to get the Druins to listen
to his father’s offer to surrender. He wondered how they had allowed events to
lead to this. Even in his wildest nightmares, he had never believed the
Confederation would attack with such force and ferocity.


-


On the planet,
Princess Layla was in her quarters pacing back and forth. She knew her brother
had arrived with his fleet and would soon be facing impossible odds in battle.
She knew it was very likely he would not survive.


“What will
become of us?” asked Krista, who was her cousin. Krista and Layla were very
close and often confided in one another. Krista was a few years younger than
Layla.


Layla sat down
trying not to fidget. She felt as if the world was tumbling down around her. “I
don’t know.” Her voice felt tight in her throat and her heart was pounding.
Outside in the corridor she could hear the armored feet of her security detail
as they prepared to defend her if the Druins came into the palace.


Layla had
never seen a Druin in person though she knew what they looked like. They were
horrid creatures to look upon. She could not imagine what it would be like to
see one in person. Looking upward, she wondered what Aiden was thinking and if
she would ever see him again. 


-


All fleets are
in formation,” reported Admiral Cross as he stood in front of the large
holographic tactical display.


“Druin ships
are dropping out of hyperspace,” reported Captain Brunson.


Aiden drew in
a deep breath. “How many?”


Captain
Brunson turned to face the prince with a grim look on his face. “Over two
thousand so far with more still exiting hyperspace.”


Aiden felt a
cold chill spread over him. This was overkill by the Druins. Not only were
their ships larger they were also more advanced. “Standby for combat.” Aiden
looked at one of the viewscreens showing the planet he was defending. His
entire family was on that planet. He knew the odds of him ever seeing any of
them again were very small.


-


The Human
fleet formed up into a globe formation with the Vindicator in the
center. Energy screens were up and weapons were ready to fire. Around the
planet cargo ships and passenger liners were entering hyperspace to escape the
fighting though there was really no place for them to go.


-


“Druins are
forming up into a large cone formation,” reported Admiral Cross. “They are
beginning to advance toward us. Combat range in seven minutes.”


Aiden stood
and walked over to the tactical display examining the red threat icons seeing
how heavily outnumbered his fleet was. He clasped his hands behind his back
considering his options in the coming battle. “Has there been any response to
my father’s requests for communications?”


“No,” answered
the communications officer. “So far the Druins are refusing any contact.”


“All the
orbiting stations including the shipyards are being evacuated,” added Captain
Brunson. On the tactical display, numerous small green icons representing
shuttles and small ships were visible heading toward the planet.


Aiden returned
to his command chair and pressed an icon on his control console, which put him
in contact with all the ships of the fleet. “This is High Prince Aiden
Starguard. In a few minutes we will be engaged against the Druin fleet, which
is advancing toward Golan Four. We are trying to buy time for my father to
establish contact with the commander of the Druin forces to offer our
surrender.” Aiden paused, taking a deep breath. “Most of us will not survive
this battle, but we will make sure the Druins and the Confederation long
remember this day. It has been an honor to serve as your commanding officer.”


Looking at the
main viewscreen, which was now showing the Druin fleet, Aiden felt his breath
catch in his throat. The Druin battleships were nearly twice the size of the Vindicator
and very deadly.


-


On board the
Druin flagship, Admiral Kalar stood with his thick arms folded across his
chest. Shortly this threat to the Confederation would be crushed and the Humans
would become vassals to the seven major Confederation races. There were
thousands of ways the Humans could serve.


“The Human
fleet has formed up into a defensive globe,” reported his second in command.
“We should easily be able to destroy it.”


“Engagement
range,” reported the tactical officer in a cold voice. 


Admiral Kalar
drew in a deep breath. “Fire, destroy the Humans.” Once the Human fleet was
destroyed, he would make his demands of their King. Nothing short of a complete
and unconditional surrender would be accepted.


-


Aiden felt the
Vindicator shake violently from the opening salvos of the battle. On the
main viewscreens, several ships in his fleet were blown apart in huge
explosions of raw energy. Aiden looked over meaningfully at Admiral Cross. “How
long can we survive?” he wanted to buy his father as much time as possible.


“Not long,”
replied Cross as several more Human ships vanished from the tactical display.


Aiden’s face
grew stormy. He had never thought his life would end this way. For several
heart-stopping minutes he issued orders as he tried to keep his fleet alive for
as long as possible.


-


In the Human
fleet intense rays of raw energy from the Druin battleships slammed into energy
shields in many cases overloading them. The bow section of a cruiser exploded
and debris started drifting away from the ship as it lost power and then blew
apart. Another Druin energy beam penetrated the weakened shield of a small
support ship blowing an energy beam turret to shreds and blasting out a massive
hole in the hull. It was the same throughout the fleet as the overwhelming
power of the Druin vessels threatened to make this a short and costly battle
for the Humans.


-


The Vindicator
shuddered as two sublight missiles hit her energy shield severely jarring the
ship. The screen seemed to flicker and then the flickering vanished as the
screen returned to full power.


Aiden looked
quickly around the Command Center to see if everyone was okay. Everyone was
still at their consoles issuing orders and keeping the ship functioning.


“We’re losing
ships too rapidly,” reported Admiral Cross with a pained look in his eyes.
“We’ve already lost sixty-eight vessels and we’ve only managed to destroy seven
Druin ships.”


“Close the
formation,” ordered Aiden. “We must give my father more time to get through to
the Druins.”


Just then the
deck heaved under High Prince Starguard and he found herself flying through the
air. He crashed to the deck coming up hard against the navigation console. He
could hear alarms sounding and people shouting commands.


“Prince
Starguard, are you okay?” asked Captain Brunson, rushing to the fallen prince.


“Barely,”
Aiden answered. Struggling to stand, he stumbled back to his command chair.
Looking around, he saw smoke and sparks everywhere. Alarms were screaming from
the damage control console as red lights were rapidly blinking on. “What
happened?” He knew the Vindicator was heavily damaged.


“Four energy
beams penetrated our energy screen,” reported Admiral Cross, stepping over
close to Aiden. The admiral’s left arm hung limply at his side. “Our energy
shield is down and we’re streaming atmosphere.”


“Your arm?”
asked Aiden, his eyes widening.


“Broke,”
replied Admiral Cross with a grimace. “I took a pain killer. I’ll be fine.”


Aiden looked
over at Captain Brunson who was speaking with the damage control officer. The
captain looked back at Aiden shaking his head.


Taking a deep
breath, Aiden prepared to die with his ship. From the look on the face of
Captain Brunson, he knew his ship could not withstand another energy beam or
missile strike. He wished he could have seen and spoken to his father and
sister one last time.


-


On board the
Druin flagship, Expanse, Admiral Kalar nodded in satisfaction as the
Human fleet was methodically being destroyed.


“Their
flagship has been heavily damaged,” reported the second officer.


Admiral Kalar
paused for a moment as if in thought. “Capture it intact. Its commanding
officer might be useful.”


“What about
the rest of its crew?”


“Exterminate
all but the command crew,” ordered Kalar. “Those will be the only ones of
value.”


-


Over the next
few minutes all the Human ships except the flagship were obliterated. Space
near the planet was filled with the glowing wreckage of its once proud fleets.
When the fighting finally stopped only the flagship survived. It was heavily
damaged with most of its weapons destroyed as well as its drive systems. The
ship could not escape as Druin shuttles docked to the vessel blasting open the hatches
allowing heavily armored Druin soldiers to board.


-


Aiden was in
his command chair listening to the reports coming in from across the ship of
Druin soldiers working their way toward the Command Center.


“They’re
killing everyone,” said Captain Brunson, his face pale as a ghost. “They are
sparing no one. Even unarmed crewmembers are dying.”


Aiden stepped
over to the arms locker near the tactical station taking a small energy pistol
from it. Most of the command crew was now armed and prepared to make the final
sacrifice for the Empire.


Taking a deep
breath, Aiden could hear the sound of energy weapons fire out in the corridor
beyond the sealed hatch. Then with a loud roar, the thick hatch was flung off
its hinges and several round objects were tossed into the Command Center.


“Grenades!”
yelled Captain Brunson, stepping over and trying to shield the prince with his
body.


The grenades
went off and Aiden felt his consciousness fade away. The battle for him was
over.
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